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They	charged	from	the	cover	of	 the	elephant	grass	 toward	 the	LZ,	 five	of	 them
swarming	the	slick	on	both	sides,	one	among	them	yelling,	“Go!	Go!	Go!”—as	if
each	 man	 needed	 to	 be	 prodded	 and	 reminded	 that	 these	 were	 the	 most
dangerous	seconds	of	their	lives.
The	 rotor	 wash	 bent	 the	 grass	 back	 and	 blew	 the	 marker	 smoke	 in	 all

directions.	The	noise	was	deafening	as	the	turbine	geared	up	for	a	heavy	liftoff.
The	door	gunners	pulled	everyone	in	by	their	pack	straps	and	the	chopper	was
quickly	in	the	air	again,	having	alighted	no	longer	than	a	dragonfly	on	water.
The	 tree	 line	 could	 be	 seen	 through	 the	 portside	 door	 as	 the	 craft	 rose	 and

started	to	bank.	Then	came	the	muzzle	flashes	from	the	banyan	trees.	Somebody
yelled,	“Snipers!”—as	if	the	door	gunner	had	to	be	told	what	he	had	out	there.
It	was	an	ambush.	Three	distinct	flash	points,	three	snipers.	They	had	waited

until	the	helicopter	was	up	and	flying	fat,	an	easy	target	from	six	hundred	feet.
The	 gunner	 opened	 up	 his	M60,	 sending	 a	 barrage	 of	 fire	 into	 the	 treetops,

shredding	them	with	lead.	But	the	sniper	rounds	kept	coming.	The	slick	had	no
armor	 plating,	 a	 decision	 made	 nine	 thousand	 miles	 away	 to	 take	 speed	 and
maneuverability	over	the	burden	of	weight	and	protection.
One	shot	hit	the	turbine	cowling,	a	thock	sound	reminding	one	of	the	helpless

men	on	board	of	a	fouled-off	baseball	hitting	the	hood	of	a	car	in	the	parking	lot.
Then	 came	 the	 snap	 of	 glass	 shattering	 as	 the	 next	 round	 tore	 through	 the
cockpit.	It	was	a	million-to-one	shot,	hitting	both	the	pilot	and	co-pilot	at	once.
The	pilot	was	killed	instantly	and	the	co-pilot	clamped	his	hands	to	his	neck	in
an	 instinctive	 but	 helpless	move	 to	 keep	 blood	 inside	 his	 body.	 The	 helicopter
yawed	into	a	clockwise	spin	and	was	soon	hurtling	out	of	control.	It	spun	away
from	the	 trees	and	across	 the	rice	paddies.	The	men	 in	 the	back	started	 to	yell
helplessly.	 The	 man	 who	 had	 just	 had	 a	 memory	 of	 baseball	 tried	 to	 orient
himself.	The	world	outside	the	slick	was	spinning.	He	kept	his	eyes	on	a	single
word	imprinted	on	the	metal	wall	separating	the	cockpit	from	the	cargo	hold.	It
said	Advance—the	letter	A	with	a	crossbar	that	was	an	arrow	pointed	forward.
He	didn’t	move	his	eyes	from	the	word	even	as	the	screaming	intensified	and



he	could	feel	the	craft	losing	altitude.	Seven	months	backing	recon	and	now	on
short	time.	He	knew	he	wasn’t	going	to	make	it	back.	This	was	the	end.
The	 last	 thing	 he	 heard	 was	 someone	 yell,	 “Brace!	 Brace!	 Brace!”—	 as	 if

there	was	a	possibility	that	anybody	on	board	had	a	shot	at	surviving	the	impact,
never	 mind	 the	 fire	 that	 would	 come	 after.	 And	 never	 mind	 the	 Vietcong	 who
would	come	through	with	machetes	after	that.
While	the	others	screamed	in	panic	he	whispered	a	name	to	himself.
“Vibiana…”
He	knew	he	would	never	see	her	again.
“Vibiana…”
The	 helicopter	 dove	 into	 one	 of	 the	 rice	 paddy	 dikes	 and	 exploded	 into	 a

million	 metal	 parts.	 A	 moment	 later	 the	 spilled	 fuel	 caught	 fire	 and	 burned
through	 the	wreckage,	 spreading	 flames	across	 the	surface	of	 the	paddy	water.
Black	smoke	rose	into	the	air,	marking	the	wreckage	like	an	LZ	marker.
The	snipers	reloaded	and	waited	for	the	rescue	choppers	to	come	next.
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Bosch	didn’t	mind	the	wait.	The	view	was	spectacular.	He	didn’t	bother	with	the
waiting	 room	 couch.	 Instead	 he	 stood	with	 his	 face	 a	 foot	 from	 the	 glass	 and
took	 in	 the	 view	 that	 ranged	 from	 the	 rooftops	 of	 downtown	 to	 the	 Pacific
Ocean.	He	was	fifty-nine	floors	up	in	the	U.S.	Bank	Tower,	and	Creighton	was
making	 him	wait	 because	 it	 was	 something	 he	 always	 did,	 going	 all	 the	 way
back	to	his	days	at	Parker	Center,	where	the	waiting	room	only	had	a	low-angle
view	 of	 the	 back	 of	City	Hall.	Creighton	 had	moved	 a	mere	 five	 blocks	west
since	his	days	with	the	Los	Angeles	Police	Department	but	he	certainly	had	risen
far	beyond	that	to	the	lofty	heights	of	the	city’s	financial	gods.
Still,	view	or	no	view,	Bosch	didn’t	know	why	anyone	would	keep	offices	in

the	tower.	The	tallest	building	west	of	the	Mississippi,	it	had	previously	been	the
target	 of	 two	 foiled	 terrorist	 plots.	 Bosch	 imagined	 there	 had	 to	 be	 a	 general
uneasiness	added	 to	 the	pressures	of	work	for	every	soul	who	entered	 its	glass
doors	each	morning.	Relief	might	soon	come	in	the	form	of	the	Wilshire	Grand
Center,	a	glass-sheathed	spire	rising	to	the	sky	a	few	blocks	away.	When	finished
it	would	take	the	distinction	of	tallest	building	west	of	the	Mississippi.	It	would
probably	take	the	target	as	well.
Bosch	 loved	 any	 opportunity	 to	 see	 his	 city	 from	 up	 high.	When	 he	 was	 a

young	 detective	 he	 would	 often	 take	 extra	 shifts	 as	 a	 spotter	 in	 one	 of	 the
Department’s	airships—just	 to	 take	a	ride	above	Los	Angeles	and	be	reminded
of	its	seemingly	infinite	vastness.
He	 looked	 down	 at	 the	 110	 freeway	 and	 saw	 it	was	 backed	 up	 all	 the	way

down	through	South-Central.	He	also	noted	the	number	of	helipads	on	the	tops
of	the	buildings	below	him.	The	helicopter	had	become	the	commuter	vessel	of
the	elite.	He	had	heard	that	even	some	of	the	higher-contract	basketball	players
on	the	Lakers	and	Clippers	took	helos	to	work	at	the	Staples	Center.
The	glass	was	thick	enough	to	keep	out	any	sound.	The	city	below	was	silent.



The	 only	 thing	 Bosch	 heard	 was	 the	 receptionist	 behind	 him	 answering	 the
phone	with	the	same	greeting	over	and	over:	“Trident	Security,	how	can	I	help
you?”
Bosch’s	eye	held	on	a	fast-moving	patrol	car	going	south	on	Figueroa	toward

the	L.A.	Live	district.	He	saw	the	01	painted	large	on	the	trunk	and	knew	that	the
car	 was	 from	 Central	 Division.	 Soon	 it	 was	 followed	 in	 the	 air	 by	 an	 LAPD
airship	 that	 moved	 at	 a	 lower	 altitude	 than	 the	 floor	 he	 stood	 on.	 Bosch	 was
tracking	it	when	he	was	pulled	away	by	a	voice	from	behind.
“Mr.	Bosch?”
He	 turned	 to	 see	 a	woman	 standing	 in	 the	middle	 of	 the	waiting	 room.	She

wasn’t	the	receptionist.
“I’m	Gloria.	We	spoke	on	the	phone,”	she	said.
“Right,	yes,”	Bosch	said.	“Mr.	Creighton’s	assistant.”
“Yes,	nice	to	meet	you.	You	can	come	back	now.”
“Good.	Any	longer	and	I	was	going	to	jump.”
She	didn’t	 smile.	 She	 led	Bosch	 through	 a	 door	 into	 a	 hallway	with	 framed

watercolors	perfectly	spaced	on	the	walls.
“It’s	impact-resistant	glass,”	she	said.	“It	can	take	the	force	of	a	category-five

hurricane.”
“Good	to	know,”	Bosch	said.	“And	I	was	only	joking.	Your	boss	had	a	history

of	 keeping	 people	waiting—back	when	 he	was	 a	 deputy	 chief	with	 the	 police
department.”
“Oh,	really?	I	haven’t	noticed	it	here.”
This	made	no	sense	to	Bosch,	since	she	had	just	fetched	him	from	the	waiting

room	fifteen	minutes	after	the	appointed	meeting	time.
“He	must’ve	 read	 it	 in	 a	management	book	back	when	he	was	 climbing	 the

ranks,”	Bosch	said.	“You	know,	keep	’em	waiting	even	if	they’re	on	time.	Gives
you	the	upper	hand	when	you	finally	bring	them	into	the	room,	lets	them	know
you	are	a	busy	man.”
“I’m	not	familiar	with	that	business	philosophy.”
“Probably	more	of	a	cop	philosophy.”
They	entered	an	office	suite.	In	the	outer	office,	there	were	two	separate	desk

arrangements,	 one	 occupied	 by	 a	man	 in	 his	 twenties	 wearing	 a	 suit,	 and	 the
other	 empty	 and,	 he	 assumed,	 belonging	 to	 Gloria.	 They	walked	 between	 the
desks	to	a	door	and	Gloria	opened	it	and	then	stepped	to	the	side.
“Go	on	in,”	she	said.	“Can	I	bring	you	a	bottle	of	water?”
“No,	thanks,”	Bosch	said.	“I’m	fine.”



Bosch	entered	an	even	larger	room,	with	a	desk	area	to	the	left	and	an	informal
seating	 area	 to	 the	 right,	where	 a	 couple	 of	 couches	 faced	 each	other	 across	 a
glass-topped	 coffee	 table.	 Creighton	 was	 sitting	 behind	 his	 desk,	 indicating
Bosch’s	appointment	was	going	to	be	formal.
It	had	been	more	than	a	decade	since	Bosch	had	seen	Creighton	in	person.	He

could	 not	 remember	 the	 occasion	 but	 assumed	 it	 was	 a	 squad	meeting	 where
Creighton	 had	 come	 in	 and	 made	 an	 announcement	 concerning	 the	 overtime
budget	or	 the	department’s	 travel	protocols.	Back	 then	Creighton	was	 the	head
bean	 counter—in	 charge	 of	 budgeting	 for	 the	 department	 among	 his	 other
management	duties.	He	was	known	for	instituting	strict	policies	on	overtime	that
required	detailed	explanations	 to	be	written	on	green	slips	 that	were	 subject	 to
supervisor	approval.	Since	that	approval,	or	disapproval,	usually	came	after	the
extra	 hours	were	 already	worked,	 the	 new	 system	was	 viewed	 as	 an	 effort	 to
dissuade	cops	from	working	overtime	or,	worse	yet,	get	them	to	work	overtime
and	 then	 deny	 authorization	 or	 replace	 it	 with	 comp	 time.	 It	 was	 during	 this
posting	 that	Creighton	became	universally	 known	 as	 “Cretin”	 by	 the	 rank	 and
file.
Though	Creighton	left	the	department	for	the	private	sector	not	long	after	that,

the	“greenies”	were	still	in	use.	The	mark	he	left	on	the	department	had	not	been
a	daring	rescue	or	a	gun	battle	or	the	takedown	of	an	apex	predator.	It	had	been
the	green	overtime	slip.
“Harry,	come	in,”	Creighton	said.	“Sit	down.”
Bosch	moved	to	the	desk.	Creighton	was	a	few	years	older	than	Harry	but	in

good	 shape.	He	 stood	behind	 the	desk	with	his	hand	held	 forward.	He	wore	 a
gray	 suit	 that	 was	 tailor-cut	 to	 his	 taut	 frame.	 He	 looked	 like	 money.	 Bosch
shook	his	hand	and	then	sat	down	in	front	of	the	desk.	He	hadn’t	gotten	dressed
up	for	the	appointment.	He	was	in	blue	jeans,	a	blue	denim	shirt,	and	a	charcoal
corduroy	jacket	he’d	had	for	at	least	twelve	years.	These	days	Bosch’s	work	suits
from	his	days	with	 the	department	were	wrapped	 in	plastic.	He	didn’t	want	 to
pull	one	of	them	out	just	for	a	meeting	with	Cretin.
“Chief,	how	are	you?”	he	said.
“It’s	not	‘chief’	anymore,”	Creighton	said	with	a	laugh.	“Those	days	are	long

ago.	Call	me	John.”
“John,	then.”
“Sorry	to	keep	you	waiting	out	there.	I	had	a	client	on	the	phone	and,	well,	the

client	always	comes	first.	Am	I	right?”
“Sure,	no	problem.	I	enjoyed	the	view.”



The	view	through	the	window	behind	Creighton	was	in	the	opposite	direction,
stretching	 northeasterly	 across	 the	 Civic	 Center	 and	 to	 the	 snowcapped
mountains	in	San	Bernardino.	But	Bosch	guessed	that	the	mountains	weren’t	the
reason	 Creighton	 picked	 this	 office.	 It	 was	 the	 Civic	 Center.	 From	 his	 desk
Creighton	 looked	 down	 on	 the	 spire	 of	 City	 Hall,	 the	 Police	 Administration
Building,	and	the	Los	Angeles	Times	Building.	Creighton	was	above	them	all.
“It	is	truly	spectacular	seeing	the	world	from	this	angle,”	Creighton	said.
Bosch	nodded	and	got	down	to	business.
“So,”	he	said.	“What	can	I	do	for	you…John?”
“Well,	 first	of	 all,	 I	 appreciate	you	coming	 in	without	 really	knowing	why	 I

wished	 to	 see	 you.	Gloria	 told	me	 she	 had	 a	 difficult	 time	 persuading	 you	 to
come.”
“Yeah,	well,	I’m	sorry	about	that.	But	like	I	told	her,	if	this	is	about	a	job,	I’m

not	interested.	I’ve	got	a	job.”
“I	heard.	San	Fernando.	But	that’s	gotta	be	part-time,	right?”
He	said	it	with	a	slightly	mocking	tone	and	Bosch	remembered	a	line	from	a

movie	he	once	saw:	“If	you’re	not	cop,	you’re	little	people.”	It	also	held	that	if
you	worked	for	a	little	department,	you	were	still	little	people.
“It	keeps	me	as	busy	as	I	want	to	be,”	he	said.	“I	also	have	a	private	ticket.	I

pick	up	stuff	from	time	to	time	on	that.”
“All	referrals,	correct?”	Creighton	said.
Bosch	looked	at	him	a	moment.
“Am	I	 supposed	 to	be	 impressed	 that	you	checked	me	out?”	he	 finally	 said.

“I’m	not	 interested	 in	working	here.	 I	 don’t	 care	what	 the	 pay	 is,	 I	 don’t	 care
what	the	cases	are.”
“Well,	let	me	just	ask	you	something,	Harry,”	Creighton	said.	“Do	you	know

what	we	do	here?”
Bosch	 looked	 over	 Creighton’s	 shoulder	 and	 out	 at	 the	 mountains	 before

answering.
“I	know	you	are	high-level	security	for	those	who	can	afford	it,”	he	said.
“Exactly,”	Creighton	said.
He	 held	 up	 three	 fingers	 on	 his	 right	 hand	 in	 what	 Bosch	 assumed	 was

supposed	to	be	a	trident.
“Trident	 Security,”	 Creighton	 said.	 “Specializing	 in	 financial,	 technological,

and	 personal	 security.	 I	 started	 the	 California	 branch	 ten	 years	 ago.	We	 have
bases	here,	 in	New	York,	Boston,	Chicago,	Miami,	London,	and	Frankfurt.	We
are	about	 to	open	 in	 Istanbul.	We	are	a	very	 large	operation	with	 thousands	of



clients	and	even	more	connections	in	our	fields	of	expertise.”
“Good	for	you,”	Bosch	said.
He	 had	 spent	 about	 ten	minutes	 on	 his	 laptop	 reading	 up	 on	 Trident	 before

coming	in.	The	upscale	security	venture	was	founded	in	New	York	in	1996	by	a
shipping	 magnate	 named	 Dennis	 Laughton,	 who	 had	 been	 abducted	 and
ransomed	 in	 the	 Philippines.	 Laughton	 first	 hired	 a	 former	 NYPD	 police
commissioner	to	be	his	front	man	and	had	followed	suit	in	every	city	where	he
opened	a	base,	plucking	a	local	chief	or	high-ranking	commander	from	the	local
police	department	to	make	a	media	splash	and	secure	the	absolute	must-have	of
local	police	cooperation.	The	word	was	that	ten	years	ago	Laughton	had	tried	to
hire	L.A.’s	police	 chief	but	was	 turned	down	and	 then	went	 to	Creighton	 as	 a
second	choice.
“I	 told	 your	 assistant	 I	wasn’t	 interested	 in	 a	 job	with	Trident,”	Bosch	 said.

“She	said	it	wasn’t	about	that.	So	why	don’t	you	tell	me	what	it	is	about	so	we
can	both	get	on	with	our	days.”
“I	can	assure	you,	I	am	not	offering	you	a	job	with	Trident,”	Creighton	said.

“To	be	honest,	we	must	have	full	cooperation	and	respect	from	the	LAPD	to	do
what	we	do	and	 to	handle	 the	delicate	matters	 that	 involve	our	clients	 and	 the
police.	 If	 we	 were	 to	 bring	 you	 in	 as	 a	 Trident	 associate,	 there	 could	 be	 a
problem.”
“You’re	talking	about	my	lawsuit.”
“Exactly.”
For	most	of	the	past	year	Bosch	had	been	in	the	middle	of	a	protracted	lawsuit

against	the	department	where	he	had	worked	for	more	than	thirty	years.	He	sued
because	he	believed	he	had	been	 illegally	 forced	 into	 retirement.	The	case	had
drawn	ill	will	toward	Bosch	from	within	the	ranks.	It	did	not	seem	to	matter	that
during	his	time	with	a	badge	he	had	brought	more	than	a	hundred	murderers	to
justice.	The	lawsuit	was	settled	but	the	hostility	continued	from	some	quarters	of
the	department,	mostly	the	quarter	at	the	top.
“So	if	you	brought	me	into	Trident,	that	would	not	be	good	for	your	relations

with	the	LAPD,”	Bosch	said.	“I	get	that.	But	you	want	me	for	something.	What
is	it?”
Creighton	nodded.	It	was	time	to	get	down	to	it.
“Do	you	know	the	name	Whitney	Vance?”	he	asked.
Bosch	nodded.
“Of	course	I	do,”	he	said.
“Yes,	 well,	 he	 is	 a	 client,”	 Creighton	 said.	 “As	 is	 his	 company,	 Advance



Engineering.”
“Whitney	Vance	has	got	to	be	eighty	years	old.”
“Eighty-five,	actually.	And…”
Creighton	opened	the	top	middle	drawer	of	his	desk	and	removed	a	document.

He	put	it	on	the	desk	between	them.	Bosch	could	see	it	was	a	printed	check	with
an	 attached	 stub.	 He	 wasn’t	 wearing	 his	 glasses	 and	 was	 unable	 to	 read	 the
amount	or	the	other	details.
“He	wants	to	speak	to	you,”	Creighton	finished.
“About	what?”	Bosch	asked.
“I	don’t	 know.	He	 said	 it	was	 a	private	matter	 and	he	 specifically	 asked	 for

you	by	name.	He	said	he	would	discuss	 the	matter	only	with	you.	He	had	 this
certified	 check	drawn	 for	 ten	 thousand	dollars.	 It	 is	 yours	 to	keep	 for	meeting
him,	whether	or	not	the	appointment	leads	to	further	work.”
Bosch	didn’t	know	what	 to	 say.	At	 the	moment	he	was	 flush	because	of	 the

lawsuit	settlement,	but	he	had	put	most	of	the	money	into	long-term	investment
accounts	designed	to	carry	him	comfortably	into	old	age	with	a	solid	stake	left
over	for	his	daughter.	But	at	the	moment	she	had	two-plus	years	of	college	and
then	graduate	school	 tuition	ahead	of	her.	She	had	some	generous	scholarships
but	 he	was	 still	 on	 the	 hook	 for	 the	 rest	 of	 it	 in	 the	 short	 term.	There	was	 no
doubt	in	his	mind	that	ten	thousand	dollars	could	be	put	to	good	use.
“When	and	where	is	this	appointment	going	to	be?”	he	finally	said.
“Tomorrow	 morning	 at	 nine	 at	 Mr.	 Vance’s	 home	 in	 Pasadena,”	 Creighton

said.	“The	address	is	on	the	check	receipt.	You	might	want	to	dress	a	little	nicer
than	that.”
Bosch	ignored	the	sartorial	jab.	From	an	inside	jacket	pocket	he	took	out	his

eyeglasses.	He	put	them	on	as	he	reached	across	the	desk	and	took	the	check.	It
was	made	out	to	his	full	name,	Hieronymus	Bosch.
There	was	a	perforated	line	running	across	the	bottom	of	the	check.	Below	it

were	the	address	and	appointment	time	as	well	as	the	admonition	“Don’t	bring	a
firearm.”	Bosch	folded	the	check	along	the	perforation	and	looked	at	Creighton
as	he	put	it	into	his	jacket.
“I’m	going	to	go	to	the	bank	from	here,”	he	said.	“I’ll	deposit	this,	and	if	there

is	no	problem,	I’ll	be	there	tomorrow.”
Creighton	smirked.
“There	will	not	be	a	problem.”
Bosch	nodded.
“I	guess	that’s	it,	then,”	he	said.



He	stood	up	to	go.
“There	is	one	more	thing,	Bosch,”	Creighton	said.
Bosch	 noted	 that	 he	 had	 dropped	 from	 first	 name	 to	 last	 name	 status	 with

Creighton	inside	of	ten	minutes.
“What’s	that?”	he	asked.
“I	have	no	idea	what	the	old	man	is	going	to	ask	you,	but	I’m	very	protective

of	him,”	Creighton	said.	“He	is	more	than	a	client	and	I	don’t	want	to	see	him
taken	for	a	ride	at	this	point	in	his	life.	Whatever	the	task	is	that	he	wants	you	to
perform,	I	need	to	be	in	the	loop.”
“A	ride?	Unless	 I	missed	something,	you	called	me,	Creighton.	 If	anybody’s

being	 taken	 for	 a	 ride,	 it	will	 be	me.	 It	 doesn’t	matter	 how	much	 he’s	 paying
me.”
“I	can	assure	you	that’s	not	the	case.	The	only	ride	is	the	ride	out	to	Pasadena

for	which	you	just	received	ten	thousand	dollars.”
Bosch	nodded.
“Good,”	he	said.	“I’m	going	to	hold	you	to	that.	I’ll	see	the	old	man	tomorrow

and	find	out	what	this	is	about.	But	if	he	becomes	my	client,	then	that	business,
whatever	 it	 is,	 will	 be	 between	 him	 and	 me.	 There	 won’t	 be	 any	 loop	 that
includes	you	unless	Vance	tells	me	there	is.	That’s	how	I	work.	No	matter	who
the	client	is.”
Bosch	turned	toward	the	door.	When	he	got	there	he	looked	back	at	Creighton.
“Thanks	for	the	view.”
He	left	and	closed	the	door	behind	him.
On	 the	 way	 out	 he	 stopped	 at	 the	 receptionist’s	 desk	 and	 got	 his	 parking

receipt	validated.	He	wanted	to	be	sure	Creighton	ate	the	twenty	bucks	for	that,
as	well	as	the	car	wash	he	agreed	to	when	he	valeted	the	car.



2

The	Vance	 estate	was	 on	 San	Rafael	 near	 the	Annandale	Golf	 Club.	 It	 was	 a
neighborhood	 of	 old	 money.	 Homes	 and	 estates	 that	 had	 been	 passed	 down
through	 generations	 and	 guarded	 behind	 stone	walls	 and	 black	 iron	 fences.	 It
was	a	far	cry	from	the	Hollywood	Hills,	where	the	new	money	went	and	the	rich
left	their	trash	cans	out	on	the	street	all	week.	There	were	no	For	Sale	signs	here.
You	had	to	know	somebody,	maybe	even	share	their	blood,	to	buy	in.
Bosch	 parked	 against	 the	 curb	 about	 a	 hundred	 yards	 from	 the	 gate	 that

guarded	the	entrance	to	the	Vance	estate.	Atop	it	were	spikes	ornately	disguised
as	flowers.	For	a	few	moments	he	studied	the	curve	of	the	driveway	beyond	the
gate	 as	 it	 wound	 and	 rose	 into	 the	 cleft	 of	 two	 rolling	 green	 hills	 and	 then
disappeared.	There	was	no	sign	of	any	structure,	not	even	a	garage.	All	of	 that
would	be	well	back	 from	 the	 street,	 buffered	by	geography,	 iron,	 and	 security.
But	 Bosch	 knew	 that	 Whitney	 Vance,	 eighty-five	 years	 old,	 was	 up	 there
somewhere	beyond	 those	money-colored	hills,	waiting	 for	him	with	something
on	his	mind.	Something	 that	 required	 a	man	 from	 the	other	 side	of	 the	 spiked
gate.
Bosch	was	 twenty	minutes	early	 for	 the	appointment	and	decided	 to	use	 the

time	 to	 review	several	 stories	he	had	 found	on	 the	 Internet	and	downloaded	 to
his	laptop	that	morning.
The	general	 contours	of	Whitney	Vance’s	 life	were	known	 to	Bosch	 as	 they

were	 most	 likely	 known	 to	 most	 Californians.	 But	 he	 still	 found	 the	 details
fascinating	 and	 even	 admirable	 in	 that	 Vance	 was	 the	 rare	 recipient	 of	 a	 rich
inheritance	who	 had	 turned	 it	 into	 something	 even	 bigger.	He	was	 the	 fourth-
generation	Pasadena	scion	of	a	mining	family	that	extended	all	the	way	back	to
the	California	gold	 rush.	Prospecting	was	what	drew	Vance’s	great-grandfather
west	but	not	what	the	family	fortune	was	founded	on.	Frustrated	by	the	hunt	for
gold,	 the	 great-grandfather	 established	 the	 state’s	 first	 strip-mining	 operation,



extracting	 multi-tons	 of	 iron	 ore	 out	 of	 the	 earth	 in	 San	 Bernardino	 County.
Vance’s	 grandfather	 followed	 up	 with	 a	 second	 strip	 mine	 farther	 south,	 in
Imperial	 County,	 and	 his	 father	 parlayed	 that	 success	 into	 a	 steel	 mill	 and
fabrication	plant	that	helped	support	the	dawning	aviation	industry.	At	the	time,
the	 face	 of	 that	 industry	 belonged	 to	Howard	Hughes,	 and	 he	 counted	Nelson
Vance	 as	 first	 a	 contractor	 and	 then	 a	 partner	 in	 many	 different	 aviation
endeavors.	Hughes	would	become	godfather	to	Nelson	Vance’s	only	child.
Whitney	Vance	was	born	 in	1931	and	 as	 a	young	man	apparently	 set	 out	 to

blaze	 a	 unique	 path	 for	 himself.	 He	 initially	 went	 off	 to	 the	 University	 of
Southern	 California	 to	 study	 filmmaking	 but	 he	 eventually	 dropped	 out	 and
came	 back	 to	 the	 family	 fold,	 transferring	 to	 the	 California	 Institute	 of
Technology,	 in	 Pasadena,	 the	 school	 “Uncle	 Howard”	 had	 attended.	 It	 was
Hughes	who	urged	young	Whitney	to	study	aeronautical	engineering	at	Caltech.
As	with	the	elders	of	his	family,	when	it	was	his	turn	Vance	pushed	the	family

business	in	new	and	increasingly	successful	directions,	always	with	a	connection
to	 the	family’s	original	product:	steel.	He	won	numerous	government	contracts
to	manufacture	aircraft	parts	and	founded	Advance	Engineering,	which	held	the
patents	 on	 many	 of	 them.	 Couplings	 that	 were	 used	 for	 the	 safe	 fueling	 of
aircraft	were	perfected	in	the	family	steel	mill	and	were	still	used	today	at	every
airport	 in	 the	 world.	 Ferrite	 extracted	 from	 the	 iron	 ore	 at	 Vance	 mining
operations	 was	 used	 in	 the	 earliest	 efforts	 to	 build	 aircraft	 that	 avoided	 radar
detection.	These	processes	were	meticulously	patented	and	protected	by	Vance
and	 they	 guaranteed	 his	 company’s	 participation	 in	 the	 decades-long
development	of	stealth	technologies.	Vance	and	his	company	were	part	of	the	so-
called	military-industrial	 complex,	 and	 the	Vietnam	War	 saw	 their	 value	 grow
exponentially.	Every	mission	 in	or	out	of	 that	country	over	 the	entire	 length	of
the	 war	 involved	 equipment	 from	 Advance	 Engineering.	 Bosch	 remembered
seeing	 the	 company	 logo—an	 A	 with	 an	 arrow	 through	 the	 middle	 of	 it—
imprinted	on	the	steel	walls	of	every	helicopter	he	had	ever	flown	on	in	Vietnam.
Bosch	was	startled	by	a	sharp	rap	on	the	window	beside	him.	He	looked	up	to

see	a	uniformed	Pasadena	patrol	officer,	and	 in	 the	rearview	he	saw	the	black-
and-white	parked	behind	him.	He	had	become	so	engrossed	in	his	reading	that	he
had	not	even	heard	the	cop	car	come	up	on	him.
He	had	 to	 turn	on	 the	Cherokee’s	 engine	 to	 lower	 the	window.	Bosch	knew

what	 this	 was	 about.	 A	 twenty-two-year-old	 vehicle	 in	 need	 of	 paint	 parked
outside	the	estate	of	a	family	that	helped	build	the	state	of	California	constituted
a	suspicious	activity.	It	didn’t	matter	that	the	car	was	freshly	cleaned	or	that	he



was	wearing	a	crisp	suit	and	tie	rescued	from	a	plastic	storage	bag.	It	had	taken
less	 than	 fifteen	 minutes	 for	 the	 police	 to	 respond	 to	 his	 intrusion	 into	 the
neighborhood.
“I	know	how	this	looks,	Officer,”	he	began.	“But	I	have	an	appointment	across

the	street	in	about	five	minutes	and	I	was	just—”
“That’s	wonderful,”	the	cop	said.	“Do	you	mind	stepping	out	of	the	car?”
Bosch	 looked	 at	 him	 for	 a	moment.	He	 saw	 the	 nameplate	 above	 his	 breast

pocket	said	Cooper.
“You’re	kidding,	right?”	he	asked.
“No,	sir,	I’m	not,”	Cooper	said.	“Please	step	out	of	the	car.”
Bosch	took	a	deep	breath,	opened	the	door,	and	did	as	he	was	told.	He	raised

his	hands	to	shoulder	height	and	said,	“I’m	a	police	officer.”
Cooper	immediately	tensed,	as	Bosch	knew	he	would.
“I’m	unarmed,”	Bosch	said	quickly.	“My	weapon’s	in	the	glove	box.”
At	that	moment	he	was	thankful	for	the	edict	typed	on	the	check	stub	telling

him	to	come	to	the	Vance	appointment	unarmed.
“Let	me	see	some	ID,”	Cooper	demanded.
Bosch	carefully	 reached	 into	an	 inside	pocket	 in	his	 suit	 coat	and	pulled	his

badge	case.	Cooper	studied	the	detective’s	badge	and	then	the	ID.
“This	says	you’re	a	reserve	officer,”	he	said.
“Yep,”	Bosch	said.	“Part-timer.”
“About	 fifteen	 miles	 off	 your	 reservation,	 aren’t	 you?	What	 are	 you	 doing

here,	Detective	Bosch?”
He	handed	the	badge	case	back	and	Bosch	put	it	away.
“Well,	I	was	trying	to	tell	you,”	he	said.	“I	have	an	appointment—	which	you

are	 going	 to	make	me	 late	 for—with	Mr.	Vance,	who	 I’m	guessing	 you	 know
lives	right	over	there.”
Bosch	pointed	toward	the	black	gate.
“Is	this	appointment	police	business?”	Cooper	asked.
“It’s	actually	none	of	your	business,”	Bosch	replied.
They	held	each	other’s	cold	stares	 for	a	 long	moment,	neither	man	blinking.

Finally	Bosch	spoke.
“Mr.	Vance	is	waiting	for	me,”	he	said.	“Guy	like	that,	he’ll	probably	ask	why

I’m	 late	 and	 he’ll	 probably	 do	 something	 about	 it.	 You	 got	 a	 first	 name,
Cooper?”
Cooper	blinked.
“Yeah,	it’s	fuck	you,”	he	said.	“Have	a	nice	day.”



He	turned	and	started	back	toward	the	patrol	car.
“Thank	you,	Officer,”	Bosch	called	after	him.
Bosch	got	back	into	his	car	and	immediately	pulled	away	from	the	curb.	If	the

old	car	still	had	had	 the	 juice	 to	 leave	 rubber,	he	would	have	done	so.	But	 the
most	he	could	show	Cooper,	who	remained	parked	at	the	curb,	was	a	plume	of
blue	smoke	from	the	ancient	exhaust	pipe.
He	pulled	into	the	entrance	channel	at	the	gate	to	the	Vance	estate	and	drove

up	to	a	camera	and	communication	box.	Almost	immediately	he	was	greeted	by
a	voice.
“Yes?”
It	was	male,	 young,	 and	 tiredly	 arrogant.	Bosch	 leaned	 out	 the	window	and

spoke	loudly	even	though	he	knew	he	probably	didn’t	have	to.
“Harry	Bosch	to	see	Mr.	Vance.	I	have	an	appointment.”
After	a	moment	the	gate	in	front	of	him	started	to	roll	open.
“Follow	 the	 driveway	 to	 the	 parking	 apron	 by	 the	 security	 post,”	 the	 voice

said.	“Mr.	Sloan	will	meet	you	there	at	the	metal	detector.	Leave	all	weapons	and
recording	devices	in	the	glove	compartment	of	your	vehicle.”
“Got	it,”	Bosch	said.
“Drive	up,”	the	voice	said.
The	gate	was	all	the	way	open	now	and	Bosch	drove	through.	He	followed	the

cobblestone	 driveway	 through	 a	 finely	manicured	 set	 of	 emerald	 hills	 until	 he
came	 to	 a	 second	 fence	 line	 and	 a	 guard	 shack.	 The	 double-fencing	 security
measures	here	were	similar	to	those	employed	at	most	prisons	Bosch	had	visited
—of	course,	with	the	opposite	intention	of	keeping	people	out	instead	of	in.
The	second	gate	rolled	open	and	a	uniformed	guard	stepped	out	of	a	booth	to

signal	 Bosch	 through	 and	 to	 direct	 him	 to	 the	 parking	 apron.	 As	 he	 passed,
Bosch	waved	a	hand	and	noticed	the	Trident	Security	patch	on	the	shoulder	of
the	guard’s	navy	blue	uniform.
After	parking,	Bosch	was	instructed	to	place	his	keys,	phone,	watch,	and	belt

in	 a	 plastic	 tub	 and	 then	 to	walk	 through	 an	 airport-style	metal	 detector	while
two	more	Trident	men	watched.	They	returned	everything	but	the	phone,	which
they	explained	would	be	placed	in	the	glove	box	of	his	car.
“Anybody	else	get	 the	irony	here?”	he	asked	as	he	put	his	belt	back	through

the	loops	of	his	pants.	“You	know,	the	family	made	their	money	on	metal—now
you	have	to	go	through	a	metal	detector	to	get	inside	the	house.”
Neither	of	the	guards	said	anything.
“Okay,	I	guess	it’s	just	me,	then,”	Bosch	said.



Once	he	buckled	his	belt	he	was	passed	off	to	the	next	level	of	security,	a	man
in	 a	 suit	 with	 the	 requisite	 earbud	 and	 wrist	 mic	 and	 the	 dead-eyed	 Secret
Service	stare	to	go	with	them.	His	head	was	shaved	just	so	he	could	complete	the
tough-guy	look.	He	did	not	say	his	name	but	Bosch	assumed	he	was	the	Sloan
mentioned	 on	 the	 intercom	 earlier.	 He	 escorted	 Bosch	wordlessly	 through	 the
delivery	 entrance	 of	 a	massive	 gray-stone	mansion	 that	 Bosch	 guessed	would
rival	anything	the	Du	Ponts	or	Vanderbilts	had	to	offer.	According	to	Wikipedia,
he	was	calling	on	six	billion	dollars.	Bosch	had	no	doubt	as	he	entered	that	this
would	be	the	closest	to	American	royalty	he	would	ever	get.
He	was	 led	 to	 a	 room	paneled	 in	 dark	wood	with	 dozens	 of	 framed	 8	 x	 10

photographs	hung	in	four	rows	across	one	wall.	There	were	a	couple	of	couches
and	a	bar	at	the	end	of	the	room.	The	escort	in	the	suit	pointed	Bosch	to	one	of
the	couches.
“Sir,	 have	 a	 seat,	 and	Mr.	 Vance’s	 secretary	 will	 come	 for	 you	 when	 he	 is

ready	to	see	you.”
Bosch	took	a	seat	on	the	couch	facing	the	wall	of	photos.
“Would	you	like	some	water?”	the	suit	asked.
“No,	I’m	fine,”	Bosch	said.
The	suit	took	a	position	next	to	the	door	they	had	entered	through	and	clasped

one	wrist	with	 the	other	hand	 in	a	posture	 that	said	he	was	alert	and	ready	for
anything.
Bosch	used	the	waiting	time	to	study	the	photographs.	They	offered	a	record

of	Whitney	Vance’s	life	and	the	people	he	had	met	over	the	course	of	it.	The	first
photo	depicted	Howard	Hughes	 and	 a	 young	 teenager	 he	 assumed	was	Vance.
They	were	 leaning	against	 the	unpainted	metal	 skin	of	a	plane.	From	there	 the
photos	appeared	to	run	left	to	right	in	chronological	order.	They	depicted	Vance
with	 numerous	well-known	 figures	 of	 industry,	 politics,	 and	 the	media.	Bosch
couldn’t	put	a	name	to	every	person	Vance	posed	with	but	from	Lyndon	Johnson
to	 Larry	 King	 he	 knew	 who	 most	 of	 them	 were.	 In	 all	 the	 photos,	 Vance
displayed	the	same	half	smile,	the	corner	of	his	mouth	on	the	left	side	curled	up,
as	 if	 to	 communicate	 to	 the	 camera	 lens	 that	 it	 wasn’t	 his	 idea	 to	 pose	 for	 a
picture.	The	 face	grew	older	photo	 to	photo,	 the	 eyelids	more	hooded,	but	 the
smile	was	always	the	same.
There	were	two	photos	of	Vance	with	Larry	King,	the	longtime	interviewer	of

celebrities	 and	newsmakers	on	CNN.	 In	 the	 first,	Vance	and	King	were	 seated
across	from	each	other	in	the	studio	recognizable	as	King’s	set	for	more	than	two
decades.	There	was	a	book	 standing	upright	on	 the	desk	between	 them.	 In	 the



second	photo	Vance	was	using	a	gold	pen	to	autograph	the	book	for	King.	Bosch
got	up	and	went	 to	 the	wall	 to	 look	more	closely	at	 the	photos.	He	put	on	his
glasses	and	leaned	in	close	to	the	first	photo	so	he	could	read	the	title	of	the	book
Vance	was	promoting	on	the	show.

STEALTH:	The	Making	of	the	Disappearing	Plane	By	Whitney
P.	Vance

The	title	jogged	loose	a	memory	and	Bosch	recalled	something	about	Whitney
Vance	writing	a	family	history	that	the	critics	trashed	more	for	what	was	left	out
than	 for	 what	 it	 contained.	 His	 father,	 Nelson	 Vance,	 had	 been	 a	 ruthless
businessman	and	controversial	political	figure	in	his	day.	He	was	said	but	never
proven	to	be	a	member	of	a	cabal	of	wealthy	industrialists	who	were	supporters
of	 eugenics—the	 so-called	 science	 of	 improving	 the	 human	 race	 through
controlled	breeding	that	would	eliminate	undesirable	attributes.	After	 the	Nazis
employed	 a	 similar	 perverted	 doctrine	 to	 carry	 out	 genocide	 in	World	War	 II,
people	like	Nelson	Vance	hid	their	beliefs	and	affiliations.
His	 son’s	 book	 amounted	 to	 little	 more	 than	 a	 vanity	 project	 full	 of	 hero

worship,	with	little	mention	of	the	negatives.	Whitney	Vance	had	become	such	a
recluse	in	his	later	life	that	the	book	became	a	reason	to	bring	him	out	into	public
light	and	ask	him	about	the	things	omitted.
“Mr.	Bosch?”
Bosch	 turned	 from	 the	 photos	 to	 a	 woman	 standing	 by	 the	 entrance	 to	 a

hallway	on	the	other	side	of	the	room.	She	looked	to	be	almost	seventy	years	old
and	had	her	gray	hair	in	a	no-nonsense	bun	on	top	of	her	head.
“I’m	Mr.	Vance’s	secretary,	Ida,”	she	said.	“He	will	see	you	now.”
Bosch	followed	her	into	the	hallway.	They	walked	for	a	distance	that	seemed

like	a	city	block	before	going	up	a	short	set	of	stairs	to	another	hallway,	this	one
traversing	a	wing	of	the	mansion	built	on	a	higher	slope	of	the	hill.
“Sorry	to	keep	you	waiting,”	Ida	said.
“It’s	okay,”	Bosch	said.	“I	enjoyed	checking	out	the	photos.”
“A	lot	of	history	there.”
“Yes.”
“Mr.	Vance	is	looking	forward	to	seeing	you.”
“Great.	I’ve	never	met	a	billionaire	before.”
His	graceless	remark	ended	the	conversation.	It	was	as	though	his	mention	of

money	 was	 entirely	 crass	 and	 uncouth	 in	 a	 mansion	 built	 as	 a	 monument	 to



money.
Finally	 they	 arrived	 at	 a	 set	 of	 double	 doors	 and	 Ida	 ushered	 Bosch	 into

Whitney	Vance’s	home	office.
The	man	Bosch	 had	 come	 to	 see	was	 sitting	 behind	 a	 desk,	 his	 back	 to	 an

empty	fireplace	big	enough	to	take	shelter	in	during	a	tornado.	With	a	thin	hand
so	white	it	looked	like	he	was	wearing	a	Latex	glove,	he	motioned	for	Bosch	to
come	forward.
Bosch	stepped	up	 to	 the	desk,	and	Vance	pointed	 to	 the	 lone	 leather	chair	 in

front	of	 it.	He	made	no	offer	 to	 shake	Bosch’s	hand.	As	he	sat,	Bosch	noticed
that	 Vance	 was	 in	 a	 wheelchair	 with	 electric	 controls	 extending	 from	 the	 left
armrest.	He	 saw	 the	desk	was	 clear	of	work	product	 except	 for	 a	 single	white
piece	of	paper	that	was	either	blank	or	had	its	contents	facedown	on	the	polished
dark	wood.
“Mr.	Vance,”	Bosch	said.	“How	are	you?”
“I’m	old—that’s	how	I	am,”	Vance	said.	“I	have	fought	like	hell	to	defeat	time

but	some	things	can’t	be	beat.	It	is	hard	for	a	man	in	my	position	to	accept,	but	I
am	resigned,	Mr.	Bosch.”
He	gestured	with	that	bony	white	hand	again,	taking	in	all	of	the	room	with	a

sweep.
“All	of	this	will	soon	be	meaningless,”	he	said.
Bosch	glanced	around	in	case	there	was	something	Vance	wanted	him	to	see.

There	 was	 a	 sitting	 area	 to	 the	 right	 with	 a	 long	 white	 couch	 and	 matching
chairs.	There	was	an	office	bar	that	a	host	could	slip	behind	if	necessary.	There
were	paintings	on	two	walls	that	were	merely	splashes	of	color.
Bosch	looked	back	at	Vance,	and	the	old	man	offered	the	lopsided	smile	Bosch

had	seen	 in	 the	photos	 in	 the	waiting	 room,	 the	upward	curve	on	only	 the	 left
side.	Vance	couldn’t	complete	a	full	smile.	According	to	 the	photos	Bosch	had
seen,	he	never	could.
Bosch	didn’t	quite	know	how	to	respond	to	the	old	man’s	words	about	death

and	meaninglessness.	 Instead,	 he	 just	 pressed	 on	 with	 an	 introduction	 he	 had
thought	about	repeatedly	since	meeting	with	Creighton.
“Well,	Mr.	Vance,	 I	was	 told	 you	wanted	 to	 see	me,	 and	 you	 have	 paid	me

quite	a	bit	of	money	to	be	here.	It	may	not	be	a	lot	to	you,	but	it	is	to	me.	What
can	I	do	for	you,	sir?”
Vance	cut	the	smile	and	nodded.
“A	man	who	gets	right	to	the	point,”	he	said.	“I	like	that.”
He	reached	to	his	chair’s	controls	and	moved	closer	to	the	desk.



“I	read	about	you	in	 the	newspaper,”	he	said.	“Last	year,	 I	believe.	The	case
with	that	doctor	and	the	shoot-out.	You	seemed	to	me	like	a	man	who	stands	his
ground,	Mr.	Bosch.	They	put	a	 lot	of	pressure	on	you	but	you	stood	up	to	 it.	 I
like	that.	I	need	that.	There’s	not	a	lot	of	it	around	anymore.”
“What	do	you	want	me	to	do?”	Bosch	asked	again.
“I	want	you	to	find	someone	for	me,”	Vance	said.	“Someone	who	might	never

have	existed.”



3

After	intriguing	Bosch	with	his	request	Vance	used	a	shaky	left	hand	to	flip	over
the	piece	of	paper	on	his	desk	and	 told	Bosch	he	would	have	 to	sign	 it	before
they	discussed	anything	further.
“It	is	a	nondisclosure	form,”	he	explained.	“My	lawyer	said	it	is	ironclad.	Your

signature	 guarantees	 that	 you	will	 not	 reveal	 the	 contents	 of	 our	 discussion	 or
your	subsequent	investigation	to	anyone	but	me.	Not	even	an	employee	of	mine,
not	even	someone	who	says	they	have	come	to	you	on	my	behalf.	Only	me,	Mr.
Bosch.	 If	 you	 sign	 this	 document,	 you	 answer	 only	 to	 me.	 You	 report	 any
findings	of	your	investigation	only	to	me.	Do	you	understand?”
“Yes,	I	understand,”	Bosch	said.	“I	have	no	problem	signing	it.”
“Very	good,	then.	I	have	a	pen	here.”
Vance	pushed	the	document	across	the	desk,	then	drew	a	pen	from	an	ornate

gold	holder	on	his	desk.	 It	was	a	 fountain	pen	 that	 felt	heavy	 in	Bosch’s	hand
because	it	was	thick	and	made	of	what	he	presumed	was	real	gold.	It	reminded
Bosch	of	the	pen	Vance	used	in	the	photo	to	sign	the	book	for	Larry	King.
He	quickly	scanned	the	document	and	then	signed	it.	He	put	the	pen	down	on

top	of	it	and	pushed	both	back	across	the	desk	to	Vance.	The	old	man	placed	the
document	 in	 the	 desk	 drawer	 and	 closed	 it.	 He	 held	 the	 pen	 up	 for	 Bosch	 to
study.
“This	pen	was	made	with	gold	my	great-grandfather	prospected	in	the	Sierra

Nevada	goldfields	in	1852,”	he	said.	“That	was	before	the	competition	up	there
forced	 him	 to	 head	 south.	Before	 he	 realized	 that	 there	was	more	 to	 be	made
from	iron	than	from	gold.”
He	turned	the	pen	in	his	hand.
“It	was	passed	on	from	generation	to	generation,”	he	said.	“I’ve	had	it	since	I

left	home	for	college.”
Vance	studied	the	pen	as	if	seeing	it	for	the	first	time.	Bosch	said	nothing.	He



wondered	if	Vance	suffered	from	any	sort	of	diminished	mental	capacity	and	if
the	 old	man’s	 desire	 to	 have	him	 find	 somebody	who	may	never	 have	 existed
was	some	sort	of	indication	of	a	failing	mind.
“Mr.	Vance?”	he	asked.
Vance	put	the	pen	back	into	its	holder	and	looked	at	Bosch.
“I	have	no	one	to	give	it	to,”	he	said.	“No	one	to	give	any	of	this	to.”
It	was	true.	The	biographical	data	Bosch	had	looked	up	said	Vance	was	never

married	and	childless.	Several	of	the	summaries	he	had	read	suggested	obliquely
that	 he	 was	 homosexual	 but	 there	 was	 never	 confirmation	 of	 this.	 Other
biographical	 extracts	 suggested	 that	 he	was	 simply	 too	 driven	 by	 his	 work	 to
keep	up	a	steady	relationship,	let	alone	establish	a	family.	There	were	a	few	brief
romances	reported,	primarily	with	Hollywood	starlets	of	the	moment—possibly
dates	for	the	cameras	to	put	off	speculation	about	homosexuality.	But	for	the	past
forty	years	or	more,	Bosch	could	find	nothing.
“Do	you	have	children,	Mr.	Bosch?”	Vance	asked.
“A	daughter,”	Bosch	answered.
“Where?”
“In	school.	Chapman	University,	down	in	Orange	County.”
“Good	school.	Is	she	a	film	student?”
“Psychology.”
Vance	leaned	back	in	his	chair	and	looked	off	into	the	past.
“I	wanted	 to	study	 film	when	 I	was	a	young	man,”	he	said.	“The	dreams	of

youth…”
He	didn’t	finish	his	thought.	Bosch	realized	he	would	have	to	give	the	money

back.	This	was	all	 some	kind	of	derangement,	and	 there	was	no	 job.	He	could
not	 take	payment	from	this	man	even	 if	 it	was	only	an	 infinitesimal	drop	from
Vance’s	bucket.	Bosch	didn’t	take	money	from	damaged	people,	no	matter	how
rich	they	were.
Vance	 broke	 away	 from	 his	 stare	 into	 the	 abyss	 of	 memory	 and	 looked	 at

Bosch.	He	nodded,	seeming	to	know	Harry’s	thoughts,	then	gripped	the	armrest
of	his	chair	with	his	left	hand	and	leaned	forward.
“I	guess	I	need	to	tell	you	what	this	is	about,”	he	said.
Bosch	nodded.
“That	would	be	good,	yes.”
Vance	nodded	back	and	offered	the	lopsided	smile	again.	He	looked	down	for

a	 moment	 and	 then	 back	 up	 at	 Bosch,	 his	 eyes	 deeply	 set	 and	 shiny	 behind
rimless	glasses.



“A	 long	 time	 ago	 I	made	 a	mistake,”	 he	 said.	 “I	 never	 corrected	 it,	 I	 never
looked	back.	I	now	want	to	find	out	if	I	had	a	child.	A	child	I	could	give	my	gold
pen	to.”
Bosch	stared	at	him	for	a	long	moment,	hoping	he	might	continue.	But	when

he	did	he	seemed	to	have	picked	up	another	string	of	memory.
“When	 I	 was	 eighteen	 years	 old	 I	 wanted	 nothing	 to	 do	 with	 my	 father’s

business,”	Vance	said.	“I	was	more	interested	in	being	the	next	Orson	Welles.	I
wanted	 to	make	 films,	 not	 airplane	 parts.	 I	was	 full	 of	myself,	 as	 young	men
often	are	at	that	age.”
Bosch	thought	of	himself	at	eighteen.	His	desire	to	blaze	his	own	path	had	led

him	into	the	tunnels	of	Vietnam.
“I	insisted	on	film	school,”	Vance	said.	“I	enrolled	at	USC	in	1949.”
Bosch	nodded.	He	knew	 from	his	prior	 reading	 that	Vance	had	 spent	only	 a

year	 at	USC	 before	 changing	 paths,	 transferring	 to	Caltech	 and	 furthering	 the
family	 dynasty.	 There	 had	 been	 no	 explanation	 found	 in	 his	 Internet	 search.
Bosch	now	believed	he	was	going	to	find	out	why.
“I	met	a	girl,”	Vance	said.	“A	Mexican	girl.	And	soon	afterward,	she	became

pregnant.	It	was	the	second	worst	thing	that	ever	happened	to	me.	The	first	was
telling	my	father.”
Vance	grew	quiet,	his	eyes	down	on	the	desk	in	front	of	him.	It	wasn’t	difficult

to	fill	in	the	blanks	but	Bosch	needed	to	hear	as	much	of	the	story	from	Vance	as
he	could.
“What	happened?”	he	asked.
“He	sent	people,”	Vance	said.	“People	 to	persuade	her	not	 to	have	 the	child.

People	who	would	drive	her	to	Mexico	to	take	care	of	it.”
“Did	she	go?”
“If	she	did,	it	was	not	with	my	father’s	people.	She	disappeared	from	my	life

and	I	never	saw	her	again.	And	I	was	too	much	of	a	coward	to	go	find	her.	I	had
given	my	 father	 all	 he	 needed	 to	 control	me:	 the	 potential	 embarrassment	 and
disgrace.	 Even	 prosecution	 because	 of	 her	 age.	 I	 did	 what	 I	 was	 told.	 I
transferred	to	Caltech	and	that	was	the	end	of	it.”
Vance	nodded,	as	though	confirming	something	for	himself.
“It	was	a	different	time	then…for	me	and	for	her.”
Vance	 looked	 up	 now	 and	 held	 Bosch’s	 eyes	 for	 a	 long	 moment	 before

continuing.
“But	now	I	want	to	know.	It’s	when	you	reach	the	end	of	things	that	you	want

to	go	back…”



A	few	heartbeats	went	by	before	he	spoke	again.
“Can	you	help	me,	Mr.	Bosch?”	he	asked.
Bosch	nodded.	He	believed	the	pain	in	Vance’s	eyes	was	real.
“It	was	a	long	time	ago	but	I	can	try,”	Bosch	said.	“Do	you	mind	if	I	ask	a	few

questions	and	take	some	notes?”
“Take	your	notes,”	Vance	 said.	 “But	 I	warn	you	again	 that	 everything	about

this	must	remain	completely	confidential.	Lives	could	be	in	danger.	Every	move
you	make,	you	must	look	over	your	shoulder.	I	have	no	doubt	that	efforts	will	be
made	to	find	out	why	I	wanted	to	see	you	and	what	you	are	doing	for	me.	I	have
a	cover	story	for	that,	which	we	can	get	to	later.	For	now,	ask	your	questions.”
Lives	could	be	 in	danger.	Those	words	 ricocheted	 inside	his	 chest	 as	Bosch

took	a	 small	notebook	 from	 the	 inside	pocket	of	his	 suit	 coat.	He	pulled	out	a
pen.	It	was	made	of	plastic,	not	gold.	He’d	bought	it	at	a	drugstore.
“You	just	said	lives	could	be	in	danger.	Whose	lives?	Why?”
“Don’t	be	naive,	Mr.	Bosch.	I	am	sure	you	conducted	a	modicum	of	research

before	 coming	 to	 see	me.	 I	 have	 no	 heirs—at	 least	 known	 heirs.	When	 I	 die,
control	of	Advance	Engineering	will	go	to	a	board	of	directors	who	will	continue
to	line	their	pockets	with	millions	while	fulfilling	government	contracts.	A	valid
heir	could	change	all	of	that.	Billions	could	be	at	stake.	You	don’t	think	people
and	entities	would	kill	for	that?”
“It’s	been	my	experience	that	people	will	kill	for	any	reason	and	no	reason	at

all,”	Bosch	 said.	 “If	 I	 find	 you	 have	 heirs,	 are	 you	 sure	 you	want	 to	 possibly
make	them	targets?”
“I	would	give	them	the	choice,”	Vance	said.	“I	believe	I	owe	them	that.	And	I

would	protect	them	as	well	as	is	possible.”
“What	was	her	name?	The	girl	you	got	pregnant.”
“Vibiana	Duarte.”
Bosch	wrote	it	down	on	his	pad.
“You	know	her	birthdate	by	any	chance?”
“I	can’t	remember	it.”
“She	was	a	student	at	USC?”
“No,	I	met	her	at	the	EVK.	She	worked	there.”
“EVK?”
“The	student	cafeteria	was	called	Everybody’s	Kitchen.	EVK	for	short.”
Bosch	 immediately	 knew	 this	 eliminated	 the	 prospect	 of	 tracing	 Vibiana

Duarte	 through	 student	 records,	 which	 were	 usually	 very	 helpful,	 since	 most
schools	kept	close	track	of	their	alums.	It	meant	the	search	for	the	woman	would



be	more	difficult	and	even	more	of	a	long	shot.
“You	 said	 she	 was	Mexican,”	 he	 said.	 “You	 mean	 Latina?	Was	 she	 a	 U.S.

citizen?”
“I	don’t	know.	I	don’t	think	she	was.	My	father—”
He	didn’t	finish.
“Your	father	what?”	Bosch	asked.
“I	don’t	know	if	it	was	the	truth	but	my	father	said	that	was	her	plan,”	Vance

said.	 “To	get	pregnant	 so	 I	would	have	 to	marry	her	 and	 she	would	become	a
citizen.	But	my	father	said	a	lot	of	things	to	me	that	weren’t	true	and	he	believed
a	lot	of	things	that	were…out	of	step.	So	I	don’t	know.”
Bosch	thought	about	what	he	had	read	about	Nelson	Vance	and	eugenics.	He

pressed	on.
“By	any	chance,	do	you	have	a	photograph	of	Vibiana?”	he	asked.
“No,”	 Vance	 said.	 “You	 don’t	 know	 how	 many	 times	 I’ve	 wished	 for	 a

photograph.	That	I	could	just	look	at	her	one	more	time.”
“Where	did	she	live?”
“By	the	school.	Just	a	few	blocks	away.	She	walked	to	work.”
“Do	you	remember	the	address?	The	street,	maybe?”
“No,	I	don’t	remember.	It	was	so	long	ago	and	I	spent	so	many	years	trying	to

block	it	out.	But	the	truth	is,	I	never	really	loved	anybody	again	after	that.”
It	was	the	first	time	Vance	mentioned	love	or	gave	an	indication	of	how	deep

the	relationship	had	been.	It	had	been	Bosch’s	experience	that	when	you	looked
back	at	a	life,	you	used	a	magnifying	glass.	Everything	was	bigger,	amplified.	A
college	tryst	could	become	the	love	of	a	lifetime	in	memory.	Still,	Vance’s	pain
seemed	real	so	many	decades	after	the	events	he	was	describing.	Bosch	believed
him.
“How	long	were	you	together	with	her	before	all	of	this	happened?”	he	asked.
“Eight	months	 between	 the	 first	 and	 last	 times	 I	 ever	 saw	 her,”	Vance	 said.

“Eight	months.”
“Do	you	remember	when	she	told	you	she	was	pregnant?	I	mean,	what	month

or	time	of	year?”
“It	 was	 after	 the	 start	 of	 the	 summer	 session.	 I	 had	 enrolled	 just	 because	 I

knew	I	would	see	her.	So	late	June	1950.	Maybe	early	July.”
“And	you	say	you	met	her	eight	months	before	that?”
“I	had	started	in	September	the	year	before.	I	noticed	her	right	away	working

at	the	EVK.	I	didn’t	get	the	courage	to	talk	to	her	for	a	couple	months.”
The	old	man	looked	down	at	the	desk.



“What	 else	 do	 you	 remember?”	 Bosch	 prompted.	 “Did	 you	 ever	 meet	 her
family?	Do	you	remember	any	names?”
“No,	 I	didn’t,”	Vance	 said.	 “She	 told	me	her	 father	was	very	 strict	 and	 they

were	Catholic,	and	I	was	not.	You	know,	we	were	like	Romeo	and	Juliet.	I	never
met	her	family	and	she	never	met	mine.”
Bosch	 seized	 on	 the	 one	 piece	 of	 information	 in	Vance’s	 answer	 that	might

advance	the	investigation.
“Do	you	know	what	church	she	went	to?”
Vance	looked	up,	his	eyes	sharp.
“She	 told	 me	 she	 was	 named	 after	 the	 church	 where	 she	 was	 baptized.	 St.

Vibiana’s.”
Bosch	nodded.	The	original	St.	Vibiana’s	was	in	downtown,	just	a	block	from

the	LAPD	headquarters,	where	he	used	to	work.	More	than	a	hundred	years	old,
it	was	badly	damaged	 in	 the	1994	earthquake.	A	new	church	was	built	nearby
and	the	old	structure	was	donated	to	 the	city	and	preserved.	Bosch	wasn’t	sure
but	 he	 believed	 it	 was	 an	 event	 hall	 and	 library	 now.	 But	 the	 connection	 to
Vibiana	Duarte	was	 a	 good	 one.	 Catholic	 churches	 kept	 records	 of	 births	 and
baptisms.	 He	 felt	 this	 bit	 of	 good	 information	 countered	 the	 bad	 news	 that
Vibiana	 had	 not	 been	 a	USC	 student.	 It	 was	 also	 a	 strong	 indication	 that	 she
might	have	been	a	U.S.	 citizen,	whether	or	not	her	parents	were.	 If	 she	was	 a
citizen,	she	would	be	easier	to	track	through	public	records.
“If	 the	pregnancy	was	 carried	 to	 full	 term,	when	would	 the	 child	have	been

born?”	he	asked.
It	was	a	delicate	question	but	Bosch	needed	to	narrow	the	timing	down	if	he

was	going	to	wade	into	records.
“I	think	that	she	was	at	least	two	months	pregnant	when	she	told	me,”	Vance

said.	“So	I	would	say	January	of	the	following	year	would	be	the	birth.	Maybe
February.”
Bosch	wrote	it	down.
“How	old	was	she	when	you	knew	her?”	he	asked.
“She	was	sixteen	when	we	met,”	Vance	said.	“I	was	eighteen.”
It	was	another	reason	for	the	reaction	of	Vance’s	father.	Vibiana	was	underage.

Getting	 a	 sixteen-year-old	 pregnant	 in	 1950	 could	 have	 gotten	 Whitney	 into
minor	but	embarrassing	legal	trouble.
“Was	she	in	high	school?”	Bosch	asked.
He	knew	the	area	around	USC.	The	high	school	would	have	been	Manual	Arts

—another	shot	at	traceable	records.



“She	had	dropped	out	to	work,”	Vance	said.	“The	family	needed	the	money.”
“Did	she	ever	say	what	her	father	did	for	a	living?”	Bosch	asked.
“I	don’t	recall.”
“Okay,	going	back	 to	her	birthday,	you	don’t	 remember	 the	date	but	do	you

remember	ever	celebrating	it	with	her	during	those	eight	months?”
Vance	thought	a	moment	and	then	shook	his	head.
“No,	I	can’t	remember	a	birthday	occurring,”	he	said.
“And	 if	 I	 have	 this	 right,	 you	were	 together	 from	 late	October	 till	 June	 and

maybe	early	July,	so	her	birthday	would	have	likely	been	somewhere	in	July	to
late	October.	Roughly.”
Vance	 nodded.	Narrowing	 it	 to	 four	months	might	 help	 at	 some	point	when

Bosch	was	 going	 through	 records.	Attaching	 a	 birth	 date	 to	 the	 name	Vibiana
Duarte	would	be	a	key	starting	point.	He	wrote	the	spread	of	months	down	and
the	likely	birth	year:	1933.	He	then	looked	up	at	Vance.
“Do	 you	 think	 your	 father	 paid	 her	 or	 her	 family	 off?”	 he	 asked.	 “So	 they

would	keep	quiet	and	just	go	away?”
“If	he	did,	he	never	told	me	that,”	Vance	said.	“I	was	the	one	who	went	away.

An	act	of	cowardice	I	have	always	regretted.”
“Have	you	ever	looked	for	her	before	now?	Ever	paid	anybody	else	to?”
“No,	sadly,	I	have	not.	I	can’t	say	if	anyone	else	has.”
“Meaning	what?”
“Meaning	that	it	is	quite	possible	such	a	search	was	conducted	as	a	preemptive

move	in	preparation	for	my	death.”
Bosch	thought	about	that	for	a	long	moment.	He	then	looked	at	the	few	notes

he	had	written.	He	felt	he	had	enough	to	start.
“You	said	you	had	a	cover	story	for	me?”
“Yes,	James	Franklin	Aldridge.	Write	it	down.”
“Who	is	he?”
“My	 first	 roommate	 at	 USC.	 He	 was	 dismissed	 from	 school	 in	 the	 first

semester.”
“For	academics?”
“No,	 for	 something	 else.	Your	 cover	 is	 that	 I	 asked	 you	 to	 find	my	 college

roommate	 because	 I	want	 to	make	 amends	 for	 something	we	 both	 did	 but	 he
took	the	blame	for.	This	way,	if	you	are	looking	at	records	from	that	time,	it	will
seem	plausible.”
Bosch	nodded.
“It	might	work.	Is	it	a	true	story?”



“It	is.”
“I	should	probably	know	what	it	is	you	both	did.”
“You	don’t	need	to	know	that	to	find	him.”
Bosch	waited	a	moment	but	that	was	all	Vance	had	to	say	on	the	subject.	Harry

wrote	 the	 name	 down	 after	 checking	 the	 spelling	 of	Aldridge	with	Vance	 and
then	closed	his	notebook.
“Last	question.	The	odds	are	Vibiana	Duarte	is	dead	by	now.	But	what	if	she

had	 the	child	and	I	 find	 living	heirs?	What	do	you	want	me	 to	do?	Do	I	make
contact?”
“No,	 absolutely	 not.	 You	make	 no	 contact	 until	 you	 report	 to	me.	 I’ll	 need

thorough	confirmation	before	any	approach	will	be	made.”
“DNA	confirmation?”
Vance	nodded	and	studied	Bosch	for	a	long	moment	before	once	more	going

to	 the	desk	drawer.	He	removed	a	padded	white	envelope	with	nothing	written
on	it.	He	slid	it	across	the	desk	to	Bosch.
“I	am	trusting	you,	Mr.	Bosch.	I	have	now	given	you	all	you	need	to	trick	an

old	man	if	you	want.	I	trust	you	won’t.”
Bosch	picked	up	 the	envelope.	 It	wasn’t	sealed.	He	 looked	 into	 it	and	saw	a

clear	 glass	 test	 tube	 containing	 a	 swab	 used	 to	 collect	 saliva.	 It	 was	 Vance’s
DNA	sample.
“This	is	where	you	could	be	tricking	me,	Mr.	Vance.”
“How	so?”
“It	would	have	been	better	if	I	had	swabbed	you,	collected	this	myself.”
“You	have	my	word.”
“And	you	have	mine.”
Vance	nodded	and	there	did	not	seem	to	be	anything	else	to	say.
“I	think	I	have	what	I	need	to	start.”
“Then	I	have	a	final	question	for	you,	Mr.	Bosch.”
“Go	ahead.”
“I’m	curious	because	it	wasn’t	mentioned	in	the	newspaper	stories	I	read	about

you.	 But	 you	 appear	 to	 be	 the	 right	 age.	 What	 was	 your	 status	 during	 the
Vietnam	War?”
Bosch	paused	a	moment	before	answering.
“I	was	over	there,”	he	finally	said.	“Two	tours.	I	probably	flew	more	times	on

the	helicopters	you	helped	build	than	you	ever	did.”
Vance	nodded.
“Probably	so,”	he	said.



Bosch	stood	up.
“How	do	 I	 reach	you	 if	 I	have	more	questions	or	want	 to	 report	what	 I	 find

out?”
“Of	course.”
Vance	opened	the	desk	drawer	and	removed	a	business	card.	He	handed	it	to

Bosch	with	 a	 shaking	 hand.	There	was	 a	 phone	 number	 printed	 on	 it,	 nothing
else.
“Call	 that	 number	 and	 you	will	 get	 to	me.	 If	 it’s	 not	me,	 then	 something	 is

wrong.	Don’t	trust	anyone	else	you	speak	to.”
Bosch	looked	from	the	number	on	the	card	to	Vance,	sitting	in	his	wheelchair,

his	 papier-mâché	 skin	 and	 wispy	 hair	 looking	 as	 frail	 as	 dried	 leaves.	 He
wondered	 if	 his	 caution	 was	 paranoia	 or	 if	 there	 was	 a	 real	 danger	 to	 the
information	he	would	be	seeking.
“Are	you	in	danger,	Mr.	Vance?”	he	asked.
“A	man	in	my	position	is	always	in	danger,”	Vance	said.
Bosch	ran	his	thumb	along	the	crisp	edge	of	the	business	card.
“I’ll	get	back	to	you	soon,”	he	said.
“We	have	not	discussed	payment	for	your	services,”	Vance	said.
“You’ve	paid	me	enough	to	start.	Let’s	see	how	it	goes.”
“That	payment	was	only	to	get	you	to	come	here.”
“Well,	it	worked	and	it’s	more	than	enough,	Mr.	Vance.	All	right	if	I	find	my

way	out?	Or	will	that	set	off	a	security	alarm?”
“As	soon	as	you	leave	this	room	they’ll	know	it	and	come	to	meet	you.”
Vance	registered	Bosch’s	puzzled	look.
“This	 is	 the	 only	 room	 in	 the	 house	 not	 under	 camera	 surveillance,”	 he

explained.	 “There	 are	 cameras	 to	 watch	 over	me	 even	 in	my	 bedroom.	 But	 I
insisted	on	privacy	here.	As	soon	as	you	leave,	they	will	come.”
Bosch	nodded.
“I	understand,”	he	said.	“Talk	to	you	soon.”
He	 stepped	 through	 the	 door	 and	 started	 down	 the	 hallway.	 Soon	 enough

Bosch	was	met	by	the	man	in	the	suit	and	escorted	wordlessly	through	the	house
and	out	to	his	car.
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Working	cold	cases	had	made	Bosch	proficient	in	time	travel.	He	knew	how	to
go	back	into	the	past	 to	find	people.	Going	back	to	1951	would	be	the	farthest
and	likely	the	most	difficult	trek	he	had	ever	made	but	he	believed	he	was	up	to
it	and	that	made	him	excited	about	the	challenge.
The	starting	point	was	finding	the	birth	date	of	Vibiana	Duarte	and	he	believed

he	knew	the	best	way	to	accomplish	that.	Rather	than	go	home	after	his	meeting
with	Vance,	Bosch	 took	 the	210	 freeway	across	 the	northern	 rim	of	 the	Valley
and	headed	toward	the	city	of	San	Fernando.
Barely	bigger	than	two	square	miles	in	size,	San	Fernando	was	an	island	city

within	the	megalopolis	of	Los	Angeles.	A	hundred	years	earlier	all	of	the	small
towns	and	cities	that	comprised	the	San	Fernando	Valley	were	annexed	into	Los
Angeles	for	one	reason:	the	newly	built	Los	Angeles	Aqueduct	offered	bountiful
supplies	 of	water	 that	would	keep	 their	 rich	 agricultural	 fields	 from	drying	up
and	 blowing	 away.	 One	 by	 one	 they	 were	 added	 and	 Los	 Angeles	 grew	 and
spread	north,	eventually	taking	in	the	area’s	entire	sprawl.	All	except	for	the	2.3
square	miles	of	the	Valley’s	namesake,	the	city	of	San	Fernando.	The	little	town
didn’t	need	L.A.’s	water.	Its	ground	supplies	were	more	than	adequate.	Avoiding
the	overture	of	the	big	city	that	now	surrounded	it,	it	stayed	independent.
A	hundred	years	 later	 it	 remained	 so.	The	Valley’s	 agriculture	pedigree	may

have	long	ago	given	way	to	urban	sprawl	and	urban	blight,	but	 the	city	of	San
Fernando	 remained	 a	 quaint	 throwback	 to	 small-town	 sensibilities.	 Of	 course,
urban	issues	and	crime	were	unavoidable	but	they	were	nothing	the	tiny	town’s
police	department	couldn’t	routinely	take	care	of.
That	 is,	until	 the	 financial	crash	of	2008.	When	 the	banking	crisis	happened

and	economies	constricted	and	spiraled	downward	around	the	world,	it	was	only
a	 few	 years	 before	 the	 tidal	 wave	 of	 financial	 pain	 hit	 San	 Fernando.	 Deep
budget	cuts	occurred	and	then	occurred	again.	Police	Chief	Anthony	Valdez	saw



his	 department	 drop	 from	 forty	 sworn	 officers,	 including	 himself,	 in	 2010	 to
thirty	officers	by	2016.	He	saw	his	detective	squad	of	five	investigators	shrink	to
just	 two—one	 detective	 to	 handle	 property	 crimes	 and	 one	 to	 handle	 crimes
against	 persons.	 Valdez	 saw	 cases	 start	 to	 pile	 up	 unsolved,	 some	 not	 even
initially	investigated	fully	and	properly.
Valdez	was	born	and	raised	in	San	Fernando	but	was	seasoned	as	a	cop	with

the	LAPD,	putting	in	twenty	years	and	rising	to	the	rank	of	captain	before	taking
his	 pension	 and	 checking	 out,	 then	 landing	 the	 top	 spot	 at	 his	 hometown’s
department.	His	 connections	 to	 the	bigger	department	 that	 surrounded	his	own
ran	 deep,	 and	 his	 solution	 to	 the	 budget	 crisis	 was	 to	 expand	 SFPD’s	 reserve
program	and	bring	in	more	officers	who	worked	part-time	hours	but	for	free.
And	 it	 was	 this	 expansion	 that	 led	 Chief	 Valdez	 to	 Harry	 Bosch.	 One	 of

Valdez’s	 early	 assignments	when	 he	was	with	 the	 LAPD	had	 been	 in	 a	 gang-
suppression	unit	 in	 the	Hollywood	Division.	There	he	ran	afoul	of	a	 lieutenant
named	Pounds,	who	filed	an	internal	complaint	and	unsuccessfully	attempted	to
have	Valdez	demoted	or	even	fired.
Valdez	 avoided	 both	 and	 just	 a	 few	 months	 later	 heard	 about	 a	 detective

named	 Bosch	 who	 himself	 got	 into	 an	 altercation	 with	 Pounds	 and	 ended	 up
throwing	 him	 through	 a	 plate-glass	 window	 at	 Hollywood	 Station.	 Valdez
always	remembered	that	name,	and	years	later	when	he	read	about	a	now-retired
Harry	Bosch	 suing	 the	LAPD	 for	 forcing	 him	 out	 of	 his	 job	 on	 the	 cold	 case
squad,	he	picked	up	the	phone.
Valdez	 couldn’t	 offer	 Bosch	 a	 paycheck,	 but	 he	 could	 offer	 him	 something

Bosch	 valued	 more:	 a	 detective’s	 badge	 and	 access	 to	 all	 of	 the	 tiny	 city’s
unsolved	cases.	The	SFPD’s	reserve	unit	had	only	three	requirements.	Its	officers
had	to	maintain	their	state	training	standards	as	law	enforcement	officers,	qualify
once	a	month	at	the	department’s	shooting	range,	and	work	at	least	two	shifts	a
month.
It	was	a	no-brainer	 for	Bosch.	The	LAPD	didn’t	want	or	need	him	anymore

but	the	little	town	up	in	the	Valley	certainly	did.	And	there	was	work	to	be	done
and	victims	waiting	for	 justice.	Bosch	 took	 the	 job	 the	moment	 it	was	offered.
He	 knew	 it	would	 allow	him	 to	 continue	 his	 life’s	mission,	 and	 he	 needed	 no
paycheck	for	that.
Bosch	easily	met	and	surpassed	the	reserve	officer	minimums.	It	was	rare	that

he	 didn’t	 put	 in	 at	 least	 two	 shifts	 a	week,	 let	 alone	 a	month,	 in	 the	 detective
bureau.	 He	 was	 there	 so	 often	 that	 he	 was	 permanently	 assigned	 one	 of	 the
cubicles	 that	 had	 been	 left	 open	 when	 the	 squad	 was	 trimmed	 in	 the	 budget



crunch.
Most	days	he	was	working	in	the	cubicle	or	across	First	Street	from	the	police

station	in	the	old	city	jail	where	the	cells	were	repurposed	as	storage	rooms.	The
former	drunk	tank	now	housed	three	rows	of	standing	shelves	stocked	with	open
case	files	going	back	decades.
Because	 of	 the	 statute	 of	 limitations	 on	 all	 crimes	 but	 murder,	 the	 great

majority	of	these	cases	would	never	be	solved	or	even	examined.	The	small	city
didn’t	have	a	 lot	of	murders,	but	Bosch	was	meticulously	going	 through	 them,
looking	for	ways	to	apply	new	technologies	to	old	evidence.	He	also	took	on	a
review	of	all	 sexual	assaults,	nonfatal	shootings,	and	attacks	resulting	 in	major
injuries	within	the	statute	of	limitations	for	those	crimes.
The	job	had	a	 lot	of	freedom	to	it.	Bosch	could	set	his	own	hours	and	could

always	take	time	away	if	a	case	came	up	for	him	in	private	investigation.	Chief
Valdez	knew	he	was	lucky	to	have	a	detective	with	Bosch’s	experience	working
for	him,	and	he	never	wanted	to	impinge	on	Bosch’s	ability	to	take	on	a	paying
job.	He	just	stressed	to	Bosch	that	the	two	could	never	mix.	Harry	could	not	use
his	badge	and	access	as	a	San	Fernando	cop	 to	 facilitate	or	 further	any	private
investigation.	That	would	be	a	firing	offense.



5

Murder	knows	no	bounds	or	city	limits.	Most	of	the	cases	Bosch	reviewed	and
pursued	 took	him	 into	LAPD	 turf.	 It	was	only	expected.	Two	of	 the	big	city’s
police	divisions	shared	borders	with	San	Fernando:	Mission	Division	to	the	west
and	Foothill	Division	to	the	east.	In	four	months	Bosch	had	cleared	two	unsolved
gang	murders—connecting	them	through	ballistics	to	murders	in	L.A.	for	which
the	perpetrators	were	already	in	prison—and	linked	a	third	to	a	pair	of	suspects
already	being	sought	for	murder	by	the	larger	department.
Additionally,	 Bosch	 had	 used	 MO—modus	 operandi—and	 then	 DNA	 to

connect	 four	 sexual	assault	 cases	 in	San	Fernando	over	a	 four-year	period	and
was	in	the	process	of	determining	whether	the	attacker	was	responsible	for	any
rapes	in	Los	Angeles	as	well.
Driving	 the	 210	 away	 from	 Pasadena	 allowed	 Bosch	 to	 check	 for	 a	 tail.

Midday	 traffic	was	 light	and	by	alternately	driving	 five	miles	below	 the	 speed
limit	 and	 then	 taking	 it	 up	 to	 fifteen	 above	 it,	 he	 could	 check	 the	mirrors	 for
vehicles	 following	 the	 same	 pattern.	 He	 wasn’t	 sure	 how	 seriously	 to	 take
Whitney	 Vance’s	 concerns	 about	 the	 secrecy	 of	 his	 investigation	 but	 it	 didn’t
hurt	 to	 be	 alert	 to	 a	 tail.	 He	 didn’t	 see	 anything	 on	 the	 road	 behind	 him.	 Of
course,	he	knew	that	his	car	could	have	been	tagged	with	a	GPS	tracker	while	he
was	 in	 the	 mansion	 with	 Vance,	 or	 even	 the	 day	 before	 while	 he	 met	 with
Creighton	at	the	U.S.	Bank	Tower.	He	would	need	to	check	for	that	later.
In	fifteen	minutes	he	had	crossed	the	top	of	the	Valley	and	was	back	in	L.A.

He	took	the	Maclay	Street	exit	and	dropped	down	into	San	Fernando,	where	he
turned	onto	First	Street.	The	SFPD	was	 located	 in	a	 single-story	building	with
white	stucco	walls	and	a	red	barrel-tile	roof.	The	population	of	the	tiny	town	was
90	percent	Latino	and	 its	municipal	 structures	were	all	designed	with	a	nod	 to
Mexican	culture.
Bosch	 parked	 in	 the	 employee	 lot	 and	 used	 an	 electronic	 key	 to	 enter	 the



station	through	the	side	door.	He	nodded	to	a	couple	of	uniform	cops	through	the
window	of	the	report	room	and	followed	the	back	hallway	past	the	chief’s	office
toward	the	detective	bureau.
“Harry?”
Bosch	 turned	 and	 looked	 through	 the	 door	 to	 the	 chief’s	 office.	Valdez	was

behind	his	desk,	waving	him	in.
Harry	stepped	into	the	office.	It	wasn’t	as	big	as	the	LAPD	chief’s	suite	but	it

was	comfortable	and	had	a	sitting	area	for	 informal	discussions.	Hanging	from
the	ceiling	was	a	black-and-white	toy	helicopter	with	SFPD	painted	on	its	body.
The	first	 time	Bosch	had	been	 in	 the	office	Valdez	had	explained	 that	 this	was
the	department’s	helicopter—a	 joking	 reference	 to	 the	 fact	 that	 the	department
didn’t	 have	 its	 own	 bird	 and	 had	 to	 call	 in	 air	 support	when	 needed	 from	 the
LAPD.
“How’s	it	going?”	Valdez	asked.
“Can’t	complain,”	Bosch	said.
“Well,	 we	 certainly	 appreciate	 what	 you’re	 doing	 around	 here.	 Anything

happening	on	the	Screen	Cutter?”
It	was	a	reference	to	the	serial	rapist	case	Bosch	had	identified.
“I’m	 about	 to	 go	 check	 on	 responses	 to	 our	 e-mail.	 After	 that	 I’ll	 get	 with

Bella	to	talk	about	next	moves.”
“I	read	the	report	from	the	profiler	when	I	approved	the	payment.	Interesting

stuff.	We	gotta	get	this	guy.”
“Working	on	it.”
“Okay,	well,	I	won’t	hold	you	up.”
“Okay,	Chief.”
Bosch	 glanced	 at	 the	 helicopter	 for	 a	moment	 and	 then	 left	 the	 office.	 The

detective	bureau	was	just	a	few	paces	down	the	hall.	By	LAPD	or	any	standards,
it	was	quite	small.	It	had	once	consisted	of	two	rooms,	but	one	room	had	been
subleased	 to	 the	 County	 Coroner’s	 Office	 as	 a	 satellite	 office	 for	 two	 of	 its
investigators.	Now	there	were	 three	detective	cubicles	crammed	 into	one	 room
with	a	closet-size	supervisor’s	office	adjoining.
Bosch’s	cubicle	had	five-foot	walls	that	allowed	him	privacy	from	three	sides.

But	 the	fourth	side	was	open	to	 the	office	door	of	 the	squad’s	supervisor.	That
post	was	supposed	to	be	a	full-time	lieutenant’s	slot,	but	it	had	been	vacant	since
the	 budget	 crunch	 and	 the	 supervisor	 was	 currently	 the	 department’s	 only
captain.	His	name	was	Trevino	and	he	had	so	far	not	been	convinced	that	having
Bosch	 on	 the	 premises	 and	 handling	 cases	 was	 a	 good	 thing.	 He	 seemed



suspicious	of	Bosch’s	motives	for	working	so	many	hours	for	no	pay	and	kept	a
careful	watch	over	him.	For	Bosch,	the	only	thing	that	alleviated	this	unwanted
attention	was	that	Trevino	wore	multiple	hats	in	the	department,	as	is	often	the
case	with	small	agencies.	He	was	running	the	detective	bureau	and	was	also	in
charge	 of	 interior	 operations	 in	 the	 station,	 including	 the	 dispatch	 center,	 the
indoor	 firing	 range,	 and	 the	 sixteen-bed	 jail	 built	 to	 replace	 the	 aging	 facility
across	 the	street.	These	responsibilities	often	drew	Trevino	out	of	 the	detective
bureau	and	off	Bosch’s	back.
Bosch	checked	his	mail	slot	upon	entering	and	found	a	reminder	notice	that	he

was	overdue	qualifying	this	month	on	the	range.	He	moved	into	his	cubicle	and
sat	down	at	his	desk.
Along	 the	way	he	saw	that	Trevino’s	door	was	closed	and	 the	glass	 transom

above	 it	was	dark.	The	captain	was	most	 likely	 in	another	part	of	 the	building
carrying	 out	 one	 of	 his	 other	 duties.	 Bosch	 thought	 he	 understood	 Trevino’s
suspicion	and	 lack	of	welcome.	Any	success	he	had	 in	clearing	cases	could	be
seen	as	a	failing	on	Trevino’s	part.	After	all,	the	detective	bureau	was	currently
his	 domain.	 And	 it	 didn’t	 help	 when	 word	 got	 around	 that	 Bosch	 had	 once
thrown	his	LAPD	supervisor	through	a	plate-glass	window.
Still,	 there	 was	 nothing	 Trevino	 could	 do	 about	 Bosch’s	 placement	 in	 the

office,	 because	 he	was	 part	 of	 the	 police	 chief’s	 effort	 to	 overcome	 personnel
cuts.
Bosch	 turned	 on	 his	 computer	 terminal	 and	waited	 for	 it	 to	 boot	 up.	 It	 had

been	four	days	since	he	was	last	in	the	office.	A	flyer	for	a	department	bowling
night	had	been	left	on	his	desk	and	he	immediately	transferred	this	to	the	recycle
bin	beneath	it.	He	liked	the	people	he	worked	with	in	the	new	department,	but	he
wasn’t	much	of	a	bowler.
Using	 a	 key	 to	 open	 a	 locked	 file	 cabinet	 in	 his	 desk,	 he	 pulled	 out	 a	 few

folders	pertaining	to	open	cases	he	was	working	and	spread	them	on	his	desk	so
it	would	appear	he	was	engaged	in	SFPD	business.	He	noticed	when	he	reached
for	his	Screen	Cutter	folder	that	it	wasn’t	there.	He	found	it	in	the	wrong	spot	in
the	drawer.	It	had	been	misfiled	under	the	first	victim’s	name	rather	than	under
the	 unknown	 suspect’s	moniker:	 Screen	Cutter.	This	 immediately	 alarmed	 and
annoyed	Bosch.	He	didn’t	 believe	he	 could	have	mis-filed	 the	 case.	All	 of	his
career	 he	 had	 carefully	 managed	 his	 case	 files.	 The	 file—whether	 it	 was	 a
murder	book	or	a	manila	folder—was	the	heart	of	the	case	and	it	always	needed
to	be	neatly	and	thoroughly	put	together	and	safely	stored.
He	put	 the	 folder	on	his	desk	 and	considered	 that	 someone	with	 a	duplicate



key	might	be	reading	his	files	and	checking	his	work.	And	he	knew	exactly	who
that	might	be.	He	reversed	himself	and	returned	all	his	files	to	the	drawer,	then
closed	and	locked	it	with	his	key.	He	had	a	plan	for	smoking	out	the	intruder.
He	 sat	 up	 straight	 to	 look	over	 the	partitions	 and	 saw	 that	 both	of	 the	other

detective	cubicles	were	empty.	Bella	Lourdes,	the	CAPs	investigator,	and	Danny
Sisto,	who	handled	property	crimes,	were	probably	out	in	the	field	following	up
on	 crime	 reports.	 They	 often	 went	 out	 to	 handle	 much	 of	 their	 fieldwork
together.
Once	he	was	logged	into	the	department’s	computer	system,	Bosch	opened	up

the	law	enforcement	databases.	He	got	out	his	notebook	and	began	the	search	for
Vibiana	Duarte,	knowing	he	was	breaking	the	one	rule	the	police	chief	had	given
him:	using	his	SFPD	access	to	supplement	a	private	investigation.	Not	only	was
it	 a	 firing	 offense	 at	 SFPD	 but	 it	 was	 a	 crime	 in	 California	 to	 access	 a	 law
enforcement	database	for	information	not	pertaining	to	a	police	investigation.	If
Trevino	 ever	 decided	 to	 audit	 Bosch’s	 use	 of	 the	 computer,	 there	 would	 be	 a
problem.	But	Bosch	figured	that	would	not	happen.	Trevino	would	know	that	if
he	made	a	move	against	Bosch,	he	was	making	a	move	against	the	police	chief,
and	that	was	most	likely	career	suicide.
The	 search	 for	 Vibiana	 Duarte	 was	 short.	 There	 was	 no	 listing	 of	 her	 ever

having	a	driver’s	license	in	California,	no	record	of	her	ever	committing	a	crime
or	 even	 getting	 a	 parking	 ticket.	 Of	 course,	 the	 digital	 databases	 were	 less
complete	the	farther	back	the	search	went	but	Bosch	knew	from	experience	that
it	 was	 rare	 not	 to	 find	 any	 reference	 to	 an	 entered	 name.	 It	 supported	 the
possibility	 that	Duarte	 had	 been	 an	 illegal	 and	 possibly	 returned	 to	Mexico	 in
1950	after	becoming	pregnant.	Abortion	in	California	was	against	the	law	back
then.	 She	 might	 have	 crossed	 the	 border	 to	 have	 her	 baby	 or	 to	 have	 the
pregnancy	terminated	in	one	of	the	backroom	clinics	in	Tijuana.
Bosch	knew	the	law	on	abortion	back	then	because	he	had	been	born	in	1950

to	an	unmarried	woman	and,	soon	after	becoming	a	cop,	he	had	 looked	up	 the
laws	 so	 that	 he	would	 better	 understand	 the	 choices	 his	mother	 had	 faced	 and
made.
What	 he	 was	 not	 familiar	 with	 was	 the	 California	 penal	 code	 in	 1950.	 He

accessed	 it	 next	 and	 checked	 the	 laws	 about	 sexual	 assault.	He	 pretty	 quickly
learned	 that	 in	 1950	 under	 penal	 code	 section	 261,	 sexual	 intercourse	 with	 a
female	 under	 age	 eighteen	 was	 considered	 a	 chargeable	 offense	 of	 rape.
Consensual	 relations	were	 not	 listed	 as	 an	 exclusion	 to	 prosecution.	 The	 only
exclusion	offered	was	if	the	woman	was	the	wife	of	the	offender.



Bosch	thought	about	Vance’s	father	believing	the	pregnancy	was	a	trap	set	by
Duarte	 to	 force	a	marriage	 that	would	bring	her	citizenship	and	money.	 If	 that
was	the	case,	the	penal	code	gave	her	a	solid	piece	of	leverage.	But	the	lack	of
any	 record	of	Duarte	 in	California	 seemed	 to	belie	 that	 angle.	Rather	 than	use
her	leverage,	Duarte	had	disappeared,	possibly	back	to	Mexico.
Bosch	 switched	 the	 screen,	 went	 back	 to	 the	 DMV	 interface,	 and	 typed	 in

“James	Franklin	Aldridge,”	the	cover	name	Vance	had	given	him.
Before	 the	 results	 came	 up,	 he	 saw	 Captain	 Trevino	 enter	 the	 squad	 room,

carrying	a	cup	of	coffee	from	Starbucks.	Bosch	knew	there	was	a	store	located	a
few	blocks	away	on	Truman.	He	often	took	a	break	from	computer	work	in	the
bureau	and	walked	over	himself.	This	was	not	only	to	give	his	eyes	a	rest	but	to
indulge	 in	 a	 recent	 addiction	 to	 iced	 lattes	 that	 had	 developed	 since	 he	 began
routinely	 meeting	 with	 his	 daughter	 at	 various	 coffee	 shops	 near	 her	 school
campus.
“Harry,	what	brings	you	in	today?”	Trevino	said.
The	captain	always	greeted	him	cordially	and	by	his	first	name.
“I	was	in	the	neighborhood,”	Bosch	said.	“Thought	I’d	check	e-mail	and	send

out	a	few	more	alerts	on	the	Screen	Cutter.”
As	he	spoke,	he	killed	 the	DMV	screen	and	pulled	up	 the	e-mail	account	he

had	been	given	by	the	department.	He	didn’t	turn	around	as	Trevino	went	to	the
door	of	his	office	and	unlocked	it.
Bosch	heard	the	door	open	but	then	felt	Trevino’s	presence	behind	him	in	the

cubicle.
“In	 the	neighborhood?”	Trevino	said.	“All	 the	way	up	here?	And	all	dressed

up	in	a	suit!”
“Well,	 actually,	 I	was	 in	Pasadena	 seeing	somebody	and	 then	 I	 just	 took	 the

Foothill	across,”	Bosch	said.	“Thought	I’d	just	send	out	a	few	e-mails,	then	get
out	of	here.”
“Your	 name’s	 not	 on	 the	 board,	Harry.	You	have	 to	 sign	 in	 to	 get	 credit	 for

your	hours.”
“Sorry,	I	was	only	going	to	be	here	a	few	minutes.	And	I	don’t	have	to	worry

about	making	my	hours.	I	put	in	twenty-four	last	week	alone.”
There	 was	 an	 attendance	 board	 by	 the	 entrance	 to	 the	 detective	 bureau	 on

which	Bosch	had	been	 instructed	 to	sign	 in	and	out	so	Trevino	could	chart	his
hours	and	make	sure	he	hit	the	reserve	officer	minimum.
“I	still	want	you	signing	in	and	out,”	Trevino	said.
“You	got	it,	Cap,”	Bosch	said.



“Good.”
“By	the	way…”
Bosch	reached	down	and	rapped	his	knuckles	on	the	file	drawer.
“I	forgot	my	key,”	he	said.	“You	have	a	key	I	can	open	this	with?	I	need	my

files.”
“No,	no	key.	Garcia	turned	in	the	only	one.	He	said	that	was	all	he	got	from

Dockweiler.”
Bosch	knew	that	Garcia	was	the	last	detective	to	occupy	the	desk	and	that	he

had	 inherited	 it	 from	Dockweiler.	 Both	 were	 casualties	 of	 the	 budget	 crunch.
He’d	 heard	 in	 the	 office	 scuttlebutt	 that	 both	 men	 left	 law	 enforcement	 after
being	 laid	 off.	 Garcia	 became	 a	 schoolteacher	 and	 Dockweiler	 saved	 his	 city
paycheck	 and	 pension	 by	 transferring	 to	 the	 Public	Works	Department,	where
they	had	an	opening	in	code	enforcement.
“Anybody	else	have	a	key	around	here?”	Bosch	asked.
“Not	that	I	know	of,”	Trevino	said.	“Why	don’t	you	just	open	it	with	your	lock

picks,	Harry?	I	heard	you’re	good	with	those.”
He	said	it	with	a	tone	that	implied	that	Bosch	was	somehow	skilled	in	the	dark

arts	because	he	knew	how	to	pick	a	lock.
“Yeah,	I	might	do	that,”	Bosch	said.	“Thanks	for	the	idea.”
Trevino	 stepped	 into	 his	 office	 and	Bosch	 heard	 the	 door	 close.	He	made	 a

mental	note	to	check	with	Dockweiler	about	the	missing	key.	He	wanted	to	make
sure	the	former	detective	didn’t	have	it	before	he	took	any	steps	toward	proving
Trevino	was	the	one	secretly	checking	his	files.
Bosch	reopened	the	DMV	portal	to	run	Aldridge’s	name.	He	soon	pulled	up	a

history	 that	 showed	Aldridge	had	a	California	driver’s	 license	 from	1948	until
2002,	 at	 which	 point	 it	 was	 surrendered	 when	 the	 license	 holder	 moved	 to
Florida.	 He	 wrote	 down	 Aldridge’s	 date	 of	 birth	 and	 then	 entered	 it	 with	 his
name	on	a	check	of	 the	Florida	DMV	database.	This	determined	 that	Aldridge
had	surrendered	his	license	in	Florida	at	age	eighty.	The	last	address	listed	was	in
a	place	called	The	Villages.
After	writing	down	 the	 information,	Bosch	checked	 for	a	website	and	 found

that	 The	 Villages	 was	 a	 massive	 retirement	 community	 in	 Sumter	 County,
Florida.	Further	searching	of	online	records	found	an	address	 for	Aldridge	and
no	indication	of	a	death	record	or	obituary.	He	had	likely	surrendered	his	driver’s
license	because	he	no	longer	could	or	needed	to	drive,	but	it	appeared	that	James
Franklin	Aldridge	was	still	alive.
Curious	about	 the	 incident	 that	 supposedly	got	Aldridge	kicked	out	of	USC,



Bosch	 next	 ran	 the	 name	 through	 the	 crime	 database,	 doubling	 down	 on	 his
firing	offenses	for	the	day.	Aldridge	had	a	DUI	on	his	record	from	1986	and	that
was	 it.	Whatever	had	happened	back	 in	his	 freshman	year	of	college	 remained
hidden	from	Bosch.
Content	 that	 he	 had	 sufficiently	 chased	 down	 the	 name	 as	 needed	 for	 a

possible	 cover	 story,	 Bosch	 decided	 to	 check	 through	 the	 e-mail	 that	 had
accumulated	 on	 the	 Screen	 Cutter	 case.	 It	 was	 the	 investigation	 that	 had
consumed	most	of	his	 time	since	he	had	 joined	 the	 ranks	of	 the	San	Fernando
Police	Department.	He	had	worked	 serial	murder	 cases	 before	 during	his	 time
with	LAPD	and	most,	if	not	all,	had	a	sexual	component	to	them,	so	the	territory
was	not	new	to	Bosch.	But	the	Screen	Cutter	case	was	one	of	the	more	puzzling
cases	he	had	ever	encountered.
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Screen	Cutter	was	the	case	name	for	the	serial	rapist	Bosch	had	identified	among
the	department’s	 open	 sexual	 assault	 reports.	Combing	 through	 the	 files	 in	 the
old	city	jail,	Bosch	had	found	four	cases	since	2012	that	were	seemingly	related
by	MO	but	previously	not	seen	as	connected.
The	cases	shared	five	suspect	behaviors	that	alone	were	not	unusual	but	when

taken	as	a	whole	 indicated	 the	strong	possibility	of	one	perpetrator	at	work.	 In
each	 case	 the	 rapist	 had	 entered	 the	 victim’s	 home	 through	 a	 rear	 door	 or
window	 after	 cutting	 the	 screen	 rather	 than	 removing	 it.	 All	 four	 assaults
occurred	during	the	day	and	within	fifty	minutes	before	or	after	noon.	The	rapist
used	the	knife	to	cut	the	victim’s	clothes	off	rather	than	ordering	her	to	remove
them.	In	each	case	the	rapist	wore	a	mask—a	ski	mask	in	two	attacks,	a	Freddy
Krueger	Halloween	mask	in	a	third,	and	a	Mexican	Lucha	Libre	wrestling	mask
in	 the	fourth.	And	finally,	 the	rapist	used	no	condom	or	other	method	 to	avoid
leaving	his	DNA	behind.
With	these	commonalities	in	hand,	Bosch	focused	an	investigation	on	the	four

cases	and	soon	learned	that	while	the	suspect’s	semen	had	been	collected	in	rape
kits	in	three	of	the	four	cases,	only	in	one	instance	had	the	material	actually	been
analyzed	in	the	L.A.	County	Sheriff’s	crime	lab	and	submitted	for	comparison	to
state	and	national	DNA	databases,	where	it	found	no	match.	Analysis	in	the	two
most	recent	cases	was	delayed	because	of	a	backlog	of	rape	kits	submitted	to	the
county	 lab	 for	 examination.	 In	 the	 fourth	 case,	 which	 was	 actually	 the	 first
reported	rape,	a	rape	kit	was	collected	but	no	DNA	from	the	rapist	was	found	on
the	vaginal	 swab	because	 the	victim	had	showered	and	douched	before	calling
police	to	report	the	assault.
The	county	lab	and	the	LAPD	lab	shared	the	same	building	at	Cal	State	L.A.,

and	Bosch	used	his	connections	from	his	cold	case	days	to	speed	up	analysis	of
the	 two	 recent	 cases.	 While	 he	 awaited	 the	 results	 he	 thought	 would	 solidly



connect	the	cases,	he	began	requesting	follow-up	interviews	of	the	victims.	Each
of	 the	 victims—three	women	 in	 their	 twenties	 and	 a	 now-eighteen-year-old—
agreed	 to	meet	with	 the	detectives.	On	 two	of	 the	cases	he	would	have	 to	 turn
over	 the	 questioning	 to	 Bella	 Lourdes	 because	 it	 was	 noted	 that	 the	 victims
preferred	 to	 do	 the	 interviews	 in	 Spanish.	 It	 underlined	 the	 one	 drawback	 for
Bosch	 in	 working	 cases	 in	 a	 city	 where	 nine	 out	 of	 every	 ten	 citizens	 were
Latino	and	had	varying	capabilities	when	it	came	to	English.	He	spoke	Spanish
passably,	 but	 for	 an	 interview	 with	 a	 crime	 victim,	 where	 subtle	 nuances	 of
storytelling	might	be	important,	he	needed	Lourdes,	who	understood	it	as	a	first
language.
To	 each	 meeting	 Bosch	 brought	 a	 copy	 of	 a	 victim	 questionnaire	 used	 by

LAPD	investigators	who	worked	violent	crimes.	It	was	nine	pages	of	questions
designed	to	help	identify	habits	of	the	victim	that	might	have	drawn	the	attention
of	 the	 offender.	 The	 questionnaires	 were	 helpful	 in	 serial	 investigations,
particularly	 in	 profiling	 the	 offender,	 and	 Bosch	 had	 cadged	 a	 copy	 from	 a
Hollywood	Division	sex	crimes	investigator	who	was	a	friend.
The	questionnaire	became	the	stated	purpose	of	the	new	round	of	interviews,

and	 the	 stories	 that	 emerged	 were	 equal	 parts	 sad	 and	 terrifying.	 These	 were
undoubtedly	stranger	rapes	and	the	attacks	had	left	each	woman	recovering	both
mentally	and	physically	as	 long	as	four	years	after	 the	crime.	They	all	 lived	in
fear	of	their	attacker	returning	and	none	had	recovered	the	confidence	they	once
had.	One	 of	 them	 had	 been	married	 and	 at	 the	 time	was	 trying	 to	 conceive	 a
child.	The	attack	changed	things	in	the	marriage	and	at	the	time	of	the	follow-up
interview,	the	couple	were	in	the	midst	of	divorce	proceedings.
After	 each	 interview	Bosch	 felt	 depressed	and	couldn’t	help	but	 think	about

his	 own	daughter	 and	what	 sort	 of	 impact	 such	 an	 assault	would	 have	 on	 her.
Each	 time,	he	 called	her	within	 the	hour	 to	 check	 that	 she	was	 safe	 and	okay,
unable	to	tell	her	the	true	reason	he	was	calling.
But	 the	 follow-up	 interviews	 did	more	 than	 reopen	wounds	 for	 the	 victims.

They	helped	 focus	 the	 investigation	and	underlined	 the	urgent	need	 to	 identify
and	arrest	the	Screen	Cutter.
Bosch	 and	 Lourdes	 adopted	 a	 conversational	 approach	 to	 each	 victim	 that

started	with	assurances	that	the	case	was	still	being	investigated	as	a	priority	by
the	department.
They	scheduled	the	interviews	in	chronological	order	of	the	assaults.	The	first

woman	was	 the	victim	 from	whom	no	DNA	evidence	had	been	collected.	The
initial	 report	 on	 the	 crime	 explained	 that	 the	 woman	 had	 taken	 a	 shower	 and



douched	 immediately	 after	 the	 attack	 out	 of	 fear	 that	 she	 would	 become
pregnant.	She	and	her	husband	at	 the	 time	were	 trying	 to	conceive	a	child	and
she	knew	that	the	day	of	the	attack	was	also	the	day	that	she	was	most	fertile	in
her	ovulation	cycle.
The	victim	was	still	separated	by	almost	four	years	from	the	attack,	and	while

the	 psychological	 trauma	 persisted,	 she	 had	 found	 coping	 mechanisms	 that
allowed	her	to	talk	more	openly	about	what	was	the	worst	single	hour	of	her	life.
She	 described	 the	 attack	 in	 detail	 and	 revealed	 that	 she	 had	 attempted	 to

dissuade	 the	 suspect	 from	 raping	 her	 by	 lying	 and	 saying	 she	was	 having	 her
period.	The	woman	 told	Bosch	and	Lourdes	 that	 the	man	 replied,	 “No,	you’re
not.	Your	husband’s	coming	home	early	to	fuck	you	and	make	a	baby.”
This	 was	 new	 information	 and	 it	 gave	 the	 investigators	 pause.	 The	 woman

confirmed	that	her	husband	was	scheduled	to	come	home	early	that	day	from	the
bank	where	he	worked	so	that	they	could	have	an	evening	of	romance,	with	the
hope	that	it	would	result	in	her	pregnancy.	The	question	was,	how	did	the	Screen
Cutter	know	that?
Under	questioning	 from	Lourdes	 the	victim	 revealed	 that	 she	had	an	app	on

her	cell	phone	that	tracked	her	menstrual	cycle	and	told	her	the	day	of	the	month
when	she	was	ovulating	and	most	likely	to	conceive.	It	was	then	her	practice	to
transfer	this	information	to	a	calendar	kept	on	the	refrigerator	door.	Each	month
she	 marked	 the	 day	 with	 red	 hearts	 and	 phrases	 like	 “Baby	 Time!”	 so	 her
husband	would	be	reminded	of	its	significance.
On	 the	 day	 of	 the	 attack	 the	 woman	 had	 gone	 out	 to	 walk	 her	 dog	 in	 the

neighborhood	and	was	away	from	her	home	no	more	than	fifteen	minutes.	She
had	her	phone	with	her.	The	Screen	Cutter	had	gained	entrance	to	the	house,	and
when	she	returned,	he	was	waiting	for	her.	At	knifepoint	he	made	her	 lock	 the
dog	 in	 a	 bathroom	 and	 then	 took	 her	 into	 a	 bedroom,	 where	 the	 assault	 took
place.
Bosch	wondered	whether	those	fifteen	minutes	she	was	walking	the	dog	were

enough	 time	for	 the	Screen	Cutter	 to	break	 into	 the	house,	see	 the	calendar	on
the	refrigerator,	and	understand	its	meaning	to	the	point	that	he	could	make	the
comment	 to	her	about	knowing	what	 she	and	her	husband	had	planned	 for	 the
day.
Bosch	 and	 Lourdes	 discussed	 this	 and	 both	 felt	 it	 was	more	 likely	 that	 the

rapist	had	been	in	the	house	previously,	either	as	part	of	stalking	the	victim,	or
because	he	was	a	family	friend	or	relative	or	a	repairman	or	someone	who’d	had
some	other	business	there.



This	 theory	was	 supported	when	 the	 other	 victims	were	 interviewed	 and	 an
eerie	new	component	to	the	Screen	Cutter’s	MO	was	established.	In	each	case,
there	 were	 indicators	 inside	 the	 victim’s	 home	 that	 revealed	 details	 of	 her
menstrual	 cycle.	 In	 each	case	 as	well,	 the	 assault	 had	 taken	place	during	what
would	have	normally	been	the	ovulation	phase	of	each	woman’s	cycle.
The	 second	 and	 third	 victims	 revealed	 during	 the	 interviews	 that	 they	 used

birth	control	pills	that	were	dispensed	from	push-through	pill	cards.	One	of	the
women	 kept	 her	 pill	 card	 in	 a	medicine	 cabinet,	 and	 the	 other	 in	 her	 bedside
table.	While	the	pills	suppressed	the	ovulation	cycle,	the	cards	and	color-coding
of	 the	 pills	 could	 be	 used	 to	 chart	 when	 that	 five-to-seven-day	 phase	 would
normally	occur.
The	last	victim	had	been	attacked	the	February	before.	She	was	sixteen	years

old	 at	 the	 time	 and	 home	 alone	 on	 a	 school	 holiday.	 The	 girl	 reported	 that	 at
fourteen	 she	 had	 been	 diagnosed	 with	 juvenile	 diabetes	 and	 her	 menstruation
cycle	affected	her	insulin	needs.	She	tracked	her	cycle	on	a	calendar	on	the	door
of	her	bedroom	so	she	and	her	mother	could	prepare	the	proper	insulin	dosage.
The	similarity	in	the	timing	of	each	of	the	attacks	was	clear.	Each	victim	was

assaulted	during	what	would	normally	be	the	ovulation	phase	of	their	cycle—the
time	when	a	woman	is	most	fertile.	For	this	to	have	occurred	in	four	out	of	four
cases	 seemed	 beyond	 coincidence	 to	 Bosch	 and	 Lourdes.	 A	 profile	 began	 to
emerge.	The	rapist	had	obviously	carefully	chosen	the	day	of	each	attack.	While
information	 about	 each	 victim’s	 cycle	 could	 be	 found	 inside	 her	 home,	 the
attacker	had	to	know	this	information	beforehand.	This	meant	he	had	stalked	his
victims	and	likely	had	previously	been	in	their	homes.
Additionally,	it	was	clear	from	descriptions	of	the	attacker’s	body	that	he	was

not	Hispanic.	The	two	victims	who	spoke	no	English	said	he	gave	them	orders	in
Spanish	but	it	was	clearly	not	his	first	language.
The	 connections	 between	 the	 cases	 seemed	 stunning	 and	 raised	 serious

questions	 about	why	 the	 cases	 had	 not	 been	 linked	 before	Bosch	 arrived	 as	 a
volunteer	 investigator.	 The	 answers	 were	 rooted	 in	 the	 department’s	 budget
crisis.	The	assaults	occurred	while	the	detective	bureau	was	shrinking	in	size	and
those	 left	 in	 the	 squad	 had	 more	 cases	 to	 work	 and	 less	 time	 to	 work	 them.
Different	 investigators	 initially	 handled	 each	 of	 the	 four	 rapes.	 The	 first	 two
investigators	 were	 gone	 when	 the	 second	 two	 cases	 occurred.	 There	 was	 no
cohesive	 understanding	 of	 what	 was	 going	 on.	 There	 was	 no	 constant
supervision	 in	 the	 squad	either.	The	 lieutenant’s	position	was	 frozen	and	 those
duties	were	assigned	to	Captain	Trevino,	who	had	responsibilities	in	other	areas



of	the	department	as	well.
The	connections	Bosch	identified	between	the	cases	were	confirmed	when	the

DNA	 results	 came	 back	 linking	 the	 three	 cases	 in	 which	 semen	 had	 been
collected.	There	was	 now	no	doubt	 that	 a	 serial	 rapist	 had	 struck	 at	 least	 four
times	in	four	years	in	tiny	San	Fernando.
Bosch	 also	 believed	 that	 there	 were	 more	 victims.	 In	 San	 Fernando	 alone,

there	was	 an	 estimated	 population	 of	 five	 thousand	 illegal	 immigrants,	 half	 of
them	women	and	many	who	would	not	call	the	police	if	victimized	by	crime.	It
also	seemed	unlikely	that	such	a	predator	would	operate	only	within	the	bounds
of	the	tiny	city.	The	four	known	victims	were	Latinas	and	had	similar	physical
appearances:	 long	 brown	 hair,	 dark	 eyes,	 and	 a	 slight	 build—	 none	 of	 them
weighed	more	than	110	pounds.	The	two	contiguous	LAPD	geographic	divisions
had	majority	Latino	populations,	and	Bosch	had	to	assume	that	there	were	more
victims	to	be	found	there.
Since	 discovering	 the	 connection	 between	 the	 cases,	 he	 had	 been	 spending

almost	all	of	his	 time	on	the	SFPD	job	making	contact	with	 investigators	from
LAPD’s	burglary	and	sexual	assault	squads	throughout	the	Valley	as	well	as	in
the	nearby	departments	in	Burbank,	Glendale,	and	Pasadena.	He	was	interested
in	any	open	cases	involving	screen	cutting	and	the	use	of	masks.	So	far	nothing
had	come	back	but	he	knew	it	was	a	matter	of	getting	detectives	interested	and
looking,	maybe	getting	the	message	to	the	right	detective	who	would	remember
something.
With	the	police	chief’s	approval,	Bosch	had	also	contacted	an	old	friend	who

had	been	a	senior	profiler	with	 the	FBI’s	Behavioral	Analysis	Unit.	Bosch	had
worked	with	Megan	Hill	on	several	occasions	when	he	was	with	the	LAPD	and
she	was	with	 the	Bureau.	She	was	now	retired	 from	the	FBI	and	working	as	a
professor	of	forensic	psychology	at	the	John	Jay	College	of	Criminal	Justice	in
New	York.	She	also	kept	her	hand	in	profiling	as	a	private	consultant.	She	agreed
to	 look	at	Bosch’s	case	 for	a	discounted	 rate	and	he	sent	her	a	package	on	 the
Screen	 Cutter.	 He	 was	 keenly	 interested	 in	 knowing	 the	 motivation	 and
psychology	 behind	 the	 attacks.	 Why	 did	 the	 Screen	 Cutter’s	 stalking	 pattern
include	determining	his	 intended	victim’s	ovulation	phase?	 If	he	was	 trying	 to
impregnate	his	victims,	why	did	he	choose	 two	women	who	were	 taking	birth
control	pills?	There	was	something	missing	in	the	theory,	and	Bosch	hoped	the
profiler	would	see	it.
Hill	 took	 two	weeks	 to	 get	 back	 to	Bosch,	 and	 her	 assessment	 of	 the	 cases

concluded	 that	 the	 perpetrator	 was	 not	 choosing	 the	 attack	 dates	 because	 he



wished	to	impregnate	his	victims.	Quite	the	opposite.	The	details	of	the	stalking
and	subsequent	attacks	 revealed	a	 subject	with	a	deep-seated	hatred	of	women
and	disgust	toward	the	bodily	ritual	of	bleeding.	The	day	of	the	attack	is	chosen
because	the	victim	is	considered	by	the	offender	to	be	at	the	cleanest	part	of	her
cycle.	For	him,	psychologically,	 it	 is	 the	 safest	moment	 for	him	 to	attack.	Hill
added	to	the	profile	of	the	rapist	by	describing	him	as	a	narcissistic	predator	with
above-average	intelligence.	It	was	likely,	however,	that	he	had	a	job	that	did	not
involve	 intellectual	 stimulus	 and	 allowed	 him	 to	 fly	 below	 the	 radar	 when	 it
came	to	the	assessment	of	his	employers	and	coworkers.
The	 offender	 also	 had	 a	 high	 degree	 of	 confidence	 in	 his	 skill	 at	 eluding

identification	and	capture.	The	crimes	involved	careful	planning	and	waiting	and
yet	were	marked	by	what	seemed	to	be	a	critical	mistake	in	leaving	his	semen	in
the	 victim.	 Discounting	 that	 this	 was	 part	 of	 an	 intention	 to	 impregnate,	 Hill
concluded	 that	 it	was	 intended	 to	 taunt.	The	offender	was	giving	Bosch	all	 the
evidence	he	needed	to	convict	him.	Bosch	just	had	to	find	him.
Hill	also	focused	on	the	seeming	incongruity	of	the	offender	leaving	probative

evidence	of	 identity	behind—his	semen—and	yet	committing	 the	crimes	while
masking	his	visual	 identity.	She	concluded	that	 the	offender	might	be	someone
the	 victims	 had	 previously	 met	 or	 seen,	 or	 he	 intended	 to	 make	 contact	 with
them	 in	 some	 manner	 following	 the	 attacks,	 possibly	 deriving	 some	 of	 his
satisfaction	from	getting	close	to	the	victims	again.
Megan	Hill’s	profile	ended	with	an	ominous	warning:

If	 you	 eliminate	 the	 idea	 that	 the	 perpetrator’s	 motive	 is	 to	 give	 life
(impregnate)	and	realize	that	the	attack	is	urged	by	hate,	then	it	is	clear	that
this	subject	has	not	concluded	his	evolution	as	predator.	It	is	only	a	matter
of	time	before	these	rapes	become	kills.

The	warning	resulted	in	Bosch	and	Lourdes	upping	the	game.	They	started	by
sending	 out	 another	 set	 of	 e-mails	 to	 local	 and	 national	 law	 enforcement
agencies	with	Hill’s	 assessment	 attached.	On	 the	 local	 level,	 they	 followed	up
with	phone	calls	in	an	effort	to	break	through	the	typical	law	enforcement	inertia
that	descends	on	investigators	who	have	too	many	cases	and	too	little	time.
The	 response	 was	 close	 to	 nothing.	 One	 burglary	 detective	 from	 LAPD’s

North	Hollywood	Division	reported	that	he	had	an	open	burglary	case	involving
a	 screen	 cutting	but	 there	was	no	 rape	 involved.	The	detective	 said	 the	victim
was	 a	male	Hispanic	 twenty-six	 years	 old.	Bosch	 urged	 the	 investigator	 to	 go



back	 to	 the	 victim	 to	 see	 if	 he	 had	 a	wife	 or	 girlfriend	who	might	 have	 been
attacked	 but	was	 afraid	 or	 embarrassed	 to	 report	 the	 assault.	A	week	 later	 the
LAPD	 detective	 reported	 back	 and	 said	 there	 was	 no	 female	 living	 in	 the
apartment.	The	case	was	unconnected.
Bosch	 was	 now	 playing	 a	 waiting	 game.	 The	 rapist’s	 DNA	was	 not	 in	 the

databases.	 He	 had	 never	 been	 swabbed.	 He	 had	 left	 no	 fingerprints	 or	 other
evidence	behind	other	than	his	semen.	Bosch	found	no	other	connecting	cases	in
San	Fernando	or	elsewhere.	The	debate	over	whether	to	go	public	with	the	case
and	ask	for	the	help	of	citizens	was	simmering	on	the	back	burner	in	the	office	of
Chief	 Valdez.	 It	 was	 an	 age-old	 law	 enforcement	 question:	 Go	 public	 and
possibly	 draw	 a	 lead	 that	 breaks	 the	 case	 open	 and	 leads	 to	 an	 arrest?	 Or	 go
public	and	possibly	alert	the	predator,	who	changes	up	his	patterns	or	moves	on
and	visits	his	terror	on	an	unsuspecting	community	somewhere	else?
In	the	Screen	Cutter	case	Bosch	and	Lourdes	had	conflicting	views.	Lourdes

wanted	to	go	public,	if	only	to	chase	the	rapist	out	of	San	Fernando	if	the	move
produced	no	leads.	Bosch	wanted	more	time	to	quietly	look	for	him.	He	felt	that
going	public	would	indeed	chase	him	out	of	town	but	that	it	would	not	stop	the
victim	count.	Predators	didn’t	 stop—until	 they	were	caught.	They	 just	 adapted
and	continued,	moving	like	sharks	to	the	next	victim.	Bosch	didn’t	want	to	move
the	threat	to	another	community.	He	felt	a	moral	obligation	to	chase	the	suspect
down	here	where	he	was	active.
But	there	was	no	right	answer,	of	course,	and	the	chief	appeared	to	be	waiting,

hoping	that	Bosch	would	come	through	and	break	the	case	before	another	victim
was	 attacked.	 Bosch	 was	 ultimately	 relieved	 not	 to	 have	 the	 decision	 on	 his
shoulders.	He	figured	 this	was	why	the	chief	made	 the	big	bucks	and	he	made
none.
Bosch	checked	his	e-mail	now	and	saw	he	had	no	new	messages	in	his	queue

with	Screen	Cutter	in	the	subject	line.	Disappointed,	he	shut	down	the	computer.
He	 put	 his	 notebook	 back	 in	 his	 pocket	 and	wondered	 if	 Trevino	 had	 looked
down	on	 it	while	hovering	 in	 the	cubicle.	 It	had	been	opened	 to	 the	page	with
James	Franklin	Aldridge’s	name	written	on	it.
He	left	the	squad	room	without	bothering	to	say	good-bye	to	Trevino	or	write

his	time	down	on	the	board	at	the	front	door.
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After	 leaving	 the	 station	 Bosch	 got	 on	 the	 5	 freeway	 and	 turned	 back	 to	 the
Whitney	Vance	case.	Not	coming	up	with	any	birth	date	or	other	information	on
Vibiana	 Duarte	 on	 the	 DMV	 database	 was	 disappointing	 but	 no	 more	 than	 a
temporary	setback.	Bosch	was	headed	south	 to	Norwalk,	where	 the	 time-travel
gold	mine	was	housed:	 the	Los	Angeles	County	Department	of	Public	Health,
the	place	he	spent	so	much	time	as	a	cold	case	investigator	in	the	Vital	Records
office	that	he	knew	exactly	how	the	clerks	liked	their	coffee.	He	felt	confident	he
would	be	able	to	answer	some	questions	about	Vibiana	Duarte	there.
Bosch	put	a	CD	in	the	Jeep’s	music	slot	and	started	listening	to	a	young	horn

player	named	Christian	Scott.	The	 first	 track	up,	 “Litany	Against	Fear,”	had	 a
relentless	 sound	 and	 drive	 to	 it	 and	 that’s	 what	 Bosch	 felt	 he	 needed	 at	 the
moment.	It	took	him	an	hour	to	get	down	to	Norwalk	after	a	slow	crawl	around
the	east	edge	of	downtown.	He	pulled	into	the	lot	fronting	the	seven-story	county
building	and	killed	the	engine	while	Scott	was	in	the	middle	of	“Naima,”	which
Bosch	thought	compared	favorably	with	John	Handy’s	classic	version	recorded
fifty	years	earlier.
Just	 as	 he	 stepped	out	 of	 the	 car	 his	 cell	 phone	 chirped	 and	he	 checked	 the

screen.	 It	 said	Unknown	Caller	 but	he	 took	 it	 anyway.	 It	was	 John	Creighton
and	the	call	was	not	a	surprise.
“So,	you	saw	Mr.	Vance?”	he	asked.
“I	did,”	Bosch	answered.
“Well,	how	did	it	go?”
“It	went	fine.”
Bosch	was	going	to	make	Creighton	dig	for	it.	It	might	be	considered	passive-

aggressive	behavior	on	his	part	but	he	was	keeping	 the	wishes	of	his	 client	 in
mind.
“Is	there	anything	we	can	help	with?”



“Uh,	no,	 I	 think	I	can	handle	 it.	Mr.	Vance	wants	 it	kept	confidential,	 so	 I’ll
just	leave	it	at	that.”
There	was	a	long	silence	before	Creighton	spoke	next.
“Harry,”	he	said,	“you	and	I	go	way	back	to	the	department,	and	of	course	Mr.

Vance	and	I	go	way	back	as	well.	As	I	said	yesterday	before	hiring	you,	he’s	an
important	client	of	this	firm	and	if	there	is	anything	wrong	regarding	his	comfort
and	security,	then	I	need	to	know	it.	I	was	hoping	as	a	former	brother	in	blue	you
might	share	with	me	what	is	going	on.	Mr.	Vance	is	an	old	man,	I	don’t	want	him
taken	advantage	of.”
“By	‘taken	advantage	of,’	are	you	talking	about	me?”	Bosch	asked.
“Of	course	not,	Harry.	Poor	choice	of	words.	What	I	mean	is	if	the	old	man	is

being	extorted	or	otherwise	 facing	any	sort	of	 trouble	 involving	 the	need	 for	a
private	 detective,	 well,	 we	 are	 here	 and	 we	 have	 enormous	 resources	 at	 our
fingertips.	We	need	to	be	brought	in.”
Bosch	nodded.	He	expected	this	sort	of	play	from	Creighton	after	the	demand

in	his	office	to	be	looped	in.
“Well,”	he	said.	“All	I	can	tell	you	is	that	first	of	all,	you	didn’t	hire	me.	You

were	 the	bagman.	You	delivered	money	 to	me.	Mr.	Vance	hired	me	 and	 that’s
who	 I	 work	 for.	 Mr.	 Vance	 was	 very	 specific	 and	 even	 had	 me	 sign	 a	 legal
document	 agreeing	 to	 follow	 his	 instructions.	 He	 told	 me	 not	 to	 share	 with
anyone	what	 I’m	 doing	 or	why	 I’m	 doing	 it.	 That	would	 include	 you.	 If	 you
want	me	to	break	from	that,	I	need	to	call	him	back	and	ask	for	his	per—”
“That	won’t	be	necessary,”	Creighton	said	quickly.	“If	 that’s	how	Mr.	Vance

wants	it,	that’s	fine.	Just	know,	we	are	here	to	help	if	needed.”
“Absolutely,”	 Bosch	 said	 in	 an	 upbeat	 but	 phony	 voice.	 “I’ll	 call	 you	 if

needed,	John,	and	thanks	for	checking	in.”
He	 disconnected	 the	 call	 before	 Creighton	 could	 respond.	 He	 then	 headed

through	 the	parking	 lot	 toward	 the	massive	 rectangular	building	 that	contained
the	 records	 of	 all	 official	 births	 and	 deaths	 in	 L.A.	 County.	 All	 records	 of
marriage	and	divorce	were	recorded	here	as	well.	The	building	always	reminded
Bosch	of	a	giant	treasure	chest.	The	information	was	in	there	if	you	knew	where
to	look—or	knew	somebody	who	did.	For	those	who	didn’t,	the	front	steps	of	the
building	were	where	hawkers	stood	by,	ready	to	counsel	the	uninitiated	on	how
to	fill	out	request	forms—all	for	the	price	of	a	few	dollars.	Some	of	them	already
had	 the	forms	 in	 their	briefcases.	 It	was	a	cottage	 industry	built	on	 the	naïveté
and	 fear	 of	 those	who	 find	 themselves	 venturing	 into	 the	maw	of	 government
bureaucracy.



Bosch	jogged	up	the	steps,	ignoring	those	who	came	at	him	asking	if	he	was
applying	 for	 a	 fictitious	 business	 name	 or	 a	marriage	 license.	 He	 entered	 and
walked	 past	 the	 information	 booth	 and	 then	 toward	 the	 stairs.	 Knowing	 from
experience	that	waiting	for	an	elevator	in	the	building	could	suck	the	will	to	live
out	of	a	person,	he	took	the	stairs	down	to	the	basement	level	where	the	BDM
section	of	the	Register-Recorder’s	Office	was	located.
As	he	pushed	through	the	glass	door,	there	was	a	shriek	from	one	of	the	desks

lining	 the	wall	 on	 the	 other	 side	 of	 the	 public	 counter	where	 birth,	 death,	 and
marriage	records	could	be	requested.	A	woman	stood	up	and	smiled	broadly	at
Bosch.	 She	 was	 Asian	 and	 her	 name	 was	 Flora.	 She	 had	 always	 been	 most
helpful	to	Bosch	when	he	had	carried	a	badge.
“Harry	Bosch!”	she	called	out.
“Flora!”	he	called	right	back.
Along	 the	counter,	 there	was	a	window	for	 law	enforcement	 requests,	which

were	always	given	priority,	and	two	windows	for	citizen	requests.	There	was	a
man	standing	at	one	of	the	citizen	windows	looking	at	copies	of	records.	Bosch
stepped	 up	 to	 the	 other.	 Flora	 was	 already	 heading	 to	 the	 law	 enforcement
window.
“No,	you	come	down	here,”	she	instructed.
Bosch	 did	 as	 instructed	 and	 then	 leaned	 over	 the	 counter	 for	 an	 awkward

embrace.
“I	knew	you’d	come	back	to	us	here,”	Flora	said.
“Sooner	or	later,	right?”	he	said.	“But,	hey,	I’m	here	as	a	citizen	right	now.	I

don’t	want	to	get	you	in	any	trouble.”
Bosch	knew	he	could	pull	the	San	Fernando	badge,	but	he	didn’t	want	a	move

like	that	to	possibly	track	back	to	Valdez	or	Trevino.	That	would	cause	problems
he	didn’t	need.	Instead,	he	started	back	to	the	citizen’s	window,	choosing	to	keep
his	private	and	public	detective	work	separate.
“It	no	trouble,”	Flora	said.	“Not	for	you.”
He	ended	the	charade	and	remained	at	the	LE	window.
“Well,	this	one	might	take	a	while,”	he	said.	“I	don’t	have	all	the	information

and	I	need	to	go	way,	way	back.”
“Let	me	try	it.	What	you	want?”
Bosch	always	had	to	guard	against	chopping	his	language	the	way	she	did.	His

natural	inclination	was	to	start	leaving	out	words	when	he	spoke	to	her.	He	had
caught	himself	doing	it	in	the	past	and	he	tried	to	avoid	doing	it	now.
He	 pulled	 out	 his	 notebook	 and	 looked	 at	 some	 of	 the	 dates	 he	 had	written



down	that	morning	in	Vance’s	office.
“Looking	 for	 a	birth	 record,”	he	 said	while	 reading.	 “Talking	 about	1933	or

’34.	What	do	you	have	going	that	far	back?”
“Not	 on	 database,”	 Flora	 said.	 “We	 have	 film	 here	 only.	 No	 hard	 record

anymore.	Let	me	see	name.”
He	knew	she	was	talking	about	records	transferred	to	microfilm	in	the	1970s

and	never	updated	to	the	computerized	database.	He	turned	his	notebook	around
so	she	could	see	the	name	and	spelling	of	Vibiana	Duarte.	Bosch	hoped	that	he
would	 catch	 a	 break	with	 the	 unusualness	 of	 it.	 At	 least	 it	 wasn’t	 a	 common
Latino	 surname	 like	 Garcia	 or	 Fernandez.	 There	 probably	 weren’t	 too	 many
Vibianas	around	either.
“She	old,”	Flora	said.	“You	want	death	too?”
“I	do.	But	I	have	no	idea	when	and	if	she	died.	Last	time	I	have	her	alive	for

sure	is	June	1950.”
She	made	a	frowning	face.
“Ooh,	I	see,	Harry.”
“Thanks,	Flora.	Where	is	Paula?	She	still	here?”
Paula	 was	 the	 other	 clerk	 he	 remembered	 from	 his	 frequent	 forays	 to	 the

basement	while	 a	 detective.	 Locating	witnesses	 and	 families	 of	 victims	was	 a
key	part	of	cold	case	investigation,	usually	the	foundation	of	any	case.	The	first
thing	 you	 did	 was	 alert	 the	 family	 that	 the	 case	 was	 back	 under	 active
investigation.	 But	 murder	 books	 from	 old	 cases	 rarely	 contained	 updates	 on
deaths,	marriages,	and	the	migration	of	people.	Consequently,	Bosch	did	some	of
his	best	detective	work	in	the	halls	of	records	and	libraries.
“Paula	out	today,”	Flora	said.	“Just	me.	I	write	down	now	and	you	get	coffee.

This	take	time.”
Flora	wrote	down	what	she	needed.
“Do	you	want	a	coffee,	Flora?”	Bosch	asked.
“No,	you	get,”	she	said.	“For	waiting.”
“Then	I	think	I’ll	just	stick	around.	I	filled	up	this	morning	and	I	have	stuff	to

do.”
He	pulled	his	phone	out	and	held	it	up	by	way	of	explanation.	Flora	went	back

into	the	microfilm	archives	to	hunt.	Bosch	sat	down	on	one	of	the	plastic	seats	in
an	unused	microfilm	cubicle.
He	was	thinking	about	next	moves.	Depending	on	what	he	came	up	with	here,

his	next	step	was	to	go	to	St.	Vibiana’s	to	see	if	he	could	get	a	look	at	baptismal
records,	 or	 to	 the	 main	 library	 downtown,	 where	 they	 kept	 phone	 directories



going	back	decades.
Bosch	pulled	up	his	phone’s	 search	app	and	 typed	 in	USC	EVK	 to	 see	what

might	 come	 up.	 It	 got	 a	 hit	 right	 away.	 The	 EVK	 was	 still	 operating	 on	 the
campus	and	was	located	in	the	Birnkrant	Residential	College	on	34th	Street.	He
pulled	the	address	up	on	his	maps	app	and	was	soon	looking	at	an	overview	of
the	 sprawling	 campus	 just	 south	 of	 downtown.	 Vance	 said	 Vibiana	 had	 lived
only	 a	 few	 blocks	 from	 the	EVK	 and	walked	 to	work.	The	 campus	 ran	 along
Figueroa	 Street	 and	 the	 Harbor	 Freeway	 corridor.	 This	 limited	 the	 number	 of
residential	 streets	 in	 the	 area	 with	 direct	 access	 to	 the	 EVK.	 Bosch	 started
writing	 them	down	along	with	 address	 spans	 so	he	might	 be	 able	 to	 place	 the
Duarte	house	when	he	checked	the	old	phone	directories	at	the	central	library.
It	soon	occurred	to	him	that	he	was	looking	at	a	2016	map	of	the	campus	and

its	 surroundings	 and	 that	 the	 Harbor	 Freeway	might	 not	 even	 have	 existed	 in
1950.	 That	 would	 give	 the	 neighborhood	 around	 USC	 a	 completely	 different
makeup.	 He	 went	 back	 to	 the	 search	 app	 and	 pulled	 up	 the	 history	 of	 the
freeway,	also	known	as	the	110,	which	slashed	an	eight-lane	diagonal	across	the
county	from	Pasadena	down	to	 the	harbor.	He	soon	learned	 that	 it	was	built	 in
sections	in	the	1940s	and	’50s.	It	was	the	dawn	of	the	freeway	era	in	L.A.	and
the	 110	was	 the	 very	 first	 project.	 The	 section	 that	 edged	 the	 east	 side	 of	 the
USC	campus	was	begun	in	1952	and	completed	two	years	later,	both	dates	well
after	the	time	Whitney	Vance	attended	the	school	and	met	Vibiana	Duarte.
Bosch	went	back	to	his	mapping	and	started	including	streets	that	in	1949	and

1950	still	provided	walking	access	to	the	northeast	corner	of	campus,	where	the
EVK	was	located.	Soon	he	had	a	list	of	fourteen	streets	with	a	four-block	range
of	address	numbers.	At	the	library	he	would	first	look	up	the	name	Duarte	in	the
old	directories	and	see	if	any	were	located	on	the	streets	and	blocks	on	the	list.
Back	then	almost	everybody	was	listed	in	the	phone	book—if	they	had	a	phone.
He	 was	 leaning	 over	 his	 phone’s	 small	 screen,	 checking	 the	 map	 for	 side

streets	 he	might	 have	missed,	 when	 Flora	 came	 back	 from	 the	 bowels	 of	 the
record	 center.	 She	 was	 carrying	 one	 spool	 for	 the	 microfilm	 machine
triumphantly	 up	 in	 her	 hand	 and	 that	 immediately	 put	 a	 charge	 in	 Bosch’s
bloodstream.	Flora	had	found	Vibiana.
“She	not	born	here,”	Flora	said.	“Mexico.”
This	confused	Bosch.	He	stood	up	and	headed	to	the	counter.
“How	do	you	know	that?”	he	asked.
“It	say	on	her	death	certificate,”	Flora	said.	“Loreto.”
Flora	had	pronounced	the	name	wrong	but	Bosch	understood	it.	He	had	once



traced	 a	 murder	 suspect	 to	 Loreto,	 far	 down	 the	 inner	 coast	 of	 the	 Baja
peninsula.	 He	 guessed	 if	 he	 went	 there	 now	 he	 would	 find	 a	 St.	 Vibiana’s
Cathedral	or	Church.
“You	already	found	her	death	certificate?”	he	asked.
“Not	taking	long,”	Flora	said.	“Only	look	to	nineteen	and	fifty-one.”
Her	words	sucked	the	air	out	of	Bosch.	Vibiana	was	not	only	dead,	but	dead	so

long.	He	had	heard	her	name	for	the	first	time	less	than	six	hours	ago	but	already
he	had	found	her—in	a	way.	He	wondered	how	Vance	would	react	to	the	news.
He	held	his	hand	out	for	the	microfilm	reel.	As	Flora	handed	it	to	him	she	told

him	the	record	number	he	should	look	for:	51-459.	Bosch	recognized	it	as	a	low
number,	even	for	1951.	The	four	hundred	and	fifty-ninth	death	recorded	in	L.A.
County	that	year.	How	far	into	the	year	could	that	be?	A	month?	Two?
A	fleeting	thought	came	to	him.	He	looked	at	Flora.	Had	she	read	the	cause	of

death	when	she	found	the	document?
“She	died	in	childbirth?”	he	asked.
Flora	looked	puzzled.
“Uh,	no,”	she	said.	“But	you	read.	Make	sure.”
Bosch	took	the	spool	and	turned	back	to	the	machine.	He	quickly	threaded	the

film	 through	 and	 turned	 on	 the	 projection	 light.	 There	was	 an	 automatic	 feed
controlled	with	 a	 button.	He	 sped	 through	 the	 documents,	 stopping	 every	 few
seconds	to	check	the	record	number	stamped	at	the	top	corner.	He	was	halfway
through	February	before	he	got	to	the	four	hundred	and	fifty-ninth	death.	When
he	 found	 the	document,	he	 saw	 that	 the	State	of	California	certificate	of	death
had	 not	 changed	 much	 over	 the	 decades.	 It	 might	 have	 been	 the	 oldest	 such
document	he	had	ever	looked	at	but	he	was	intimately	familiar	with	it.	His	eyes
dropped	 down	 to	 the	 section	 the	 coroner	 or	 attending	 physician	 filled	 in.	 The
cause	 of	 death	 was	 handwritten:	 strangulation	 by	 ligature	 (clothesline)	 due	 to
suicide.
Bosch	stared	for	a	long	time	at	the	line	without	moving	or	breathing.	Vibiana

had	 killed	 herself.	 No	 details	 were	 written	 beyond	 what	 he	 had	 already	 read.
There	 was	 just	 a	 signature	 too	 scribbled	 to	 decipher,	 followed	 by	 the	 printed
words	Deputy	Coroner.
Bosch	leaned	back	and	took	in	air.	He	felt	 immense	sadness	come	over	him.

He	didn’t	know	all	the	details.	He	had	heard	only	Vance’s	view	of	the	story—an
eighteen-year-old’s	experience	filtered	through	the	frail	and	guilty	memory	of	an
eighty-five-year-old.	 But	 he	 knew	 enough	 to	 know	 that	 what	 happened	 to
Vibiana	 wasn’t	 right.	 Vance	 had	 left	 her	 on	 the	 wrong	 side	 of	 good-bye,	 and



what	happened	in	June	brought	about	what	happened	in	February.	Bosch	had	a
gut	 feeling	 that	Vibiana’s	 life	was	 taken	from	her	 long	before	she	put	 the	 rope
around	her	neck.
The	death	certificate	offered	details	that	Bosch	wrote	down.	Vibiana	took	her

life	on	February	12,	1951.	She	was	seventeen.	Her	next	of	kin	was	listed	as	her
father,	Victor	Duarte.	His	address	was	on	Hope	Street,	which	had	been	one	of	the
streets	 Bosch	 had	 written	 down	 after	 studying	 the	 map	 of	 the	 USC
neighborhood.	The	street	name	seemed	like	a	sad	irony	now.
The	lone	curiosity	on	the	document	was	the	location	of	death.	There	was	only

an	 address	 on	 North	 Occidental	 Boulevard.	 Bosch	 knew	 that	 Occidental	 was
west	 of	 downtown	 near	 Echo	 Park	 and	 not	 at	 all	 close	 to	 Vibiana’s	 home
neighborhood.	He	opened	his	phone	and	typed	the	address	into	the	search	app.	It
came	back	as	the	address	of	St.	Helen’s	Home	for	Unwed	Mothers.	The	search
provided	several	websites	associated	with	St.	Helen’s	and	a	link	to	a	2008	story
in	the	Los	Angeles	Times	marking	the	one-hundredth	anniversary	of	the	facility.
Bosch	quickly	pulled	up	the	link	and	started	reading	the	story.

Maternity	Home	Marks	100th	Birthday
By	Scott	B.	Anderson,	Staff	Writer

St.	Helen’s	Home	for	Unwed	Mothers	is	marking	its	100th	birthday	this
week	with	 a	 celebration	 that	 honors	 its	 evolution	 from	a	place	of	 family
secrets	to	a	center	for	family	life.
The	three-acre	complex	near	Echo	Park	will	be	the	site	of	a	full	week	of

programs,	 including	 a	 family	 picnic	 and	 featuring	 an	 address	 from	 a
woman	who	more	than	50	years	ago	was	forced	by	family	to	give	up	her
newborn	for	adoption	at	the	center.
Just	 as	 social	mores	 have	 changed	 in	 the	 last	 few	 decades,	 so	 has	 St.

Helen’s.	Getting	 prematurely	 pregnant	 once	 resulted	 in	 the	mother	 being
hidden	 away,	 delivering	 a	 child	 in	 secret	 and	 then	 having	 that	 child
immediately	taken	away	for	adoption…

Bosch	stopped	reading	as	he	came	to	understand	what	had	happened	sixty-five
years	ago	to	Vibiana	Duarte.
“She	had	the	baby,”	he	whispered.	“And	they	took	it	away	from	her.”
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Bosch	looked	over	at	the	counter.	Flora	was	looking	at	him	strangely.
“Harry,	you	okay?”	she	asked.
He	got	up	without	answering	and	came	to	the	counter.
“Flora,	I	need	birth	records	for	the	first	two	months	of	1951,”	he	said.
“Okay,”	she	said.	“What	name?”
“I’m	not	sure.	Duarte	or	Vance.	I’m	not	sure	how	it	would	be	listed.	Give	me

your	pen	and	I’ll	write	it	down.”
“Okay.”
“The	 hospital	will	 be	 St.	Helen’s.	 In	 fact,	 I	want	 to	 look	 at	 all	 births	 at	 St.

Helen’s	the	first	two—”
“No,	no	St.	Helen	Hospital	in	L.A.	County.”
“It’s	not	exactly	a	hospital.	It’s	for	unwed	mothers.”
“No	record	here,	then.”
“What	are	you	talking	about?	There	has	to	be	a—”
“Records	secret.	When	a	baby	 is	born,	get	adopted.	New	certificate	come	 in

and	no	mention	of	St.	Helen.	You	see?”
Bosch	wasn’t	sure	if	he	was	tracking	what	she	was	trying	to	tell	him.	He	knew

there	were	all	kinds	of	privacy	laws	protecting	adoption	records.
“You’re	saying	they	don’t	file	the	birth	certificate	until	after	the	adoption?”	he

asked.
“Exactly,”	Flora	said.
“And	it	only	has	the	names	of	the	new	parents	on	it?”
“Uh-huh.	True.”
“And	the	baby’s	new	name?”
Flora	nodded.
“What	about	the	hospital?	They	lie	about	that?”
“They	say	home	birth.”



In	frustration	Bosch	slapped	his	hands	down	flat	on	the	counter.
“So	there	is	no	way	I	can	find	out	who	her	child	was?”
“I’m	sorry,	Harry.	Don’t	be	mad.”
“I’m	not	mad,	Flora.	At	least	not	at	you.”
“You	good	detective,	Harry	Bosch.	You	figure	it	out.”
“Yeah,	Flora.	I’ll	figure	it	out.”
Hands	still	on	the	counter,	Bosch	leaned	down	and	tried	to	think.	There	had	to

be	a	way	to	find	the	child.	He	thought	about	going	to	St.	Helen’s.	It	might	be	his
only	shot.	He	then	thought	of	something	else	and	looked	back	up	at	Flora.
“Harry,	I	never	see	you	this	way,”	she	said.
“I	know,	Flora,”	he	said.	“I’m	sorry.	I	don’t	like	dead	ends.	Can	you	bring	me

the	reels	with	births	in	January	and	February	1951,	please?”
“You	sure?	You	got	a	lot	a	births	in	two	month.”
“Yes,	I’m	sure.”
“Okay,	then.”
Flora	disappeared	again	and	Bosch	went	back	to	the	microfilm	cubicle	to	wait.

Checking	his	watch,	he	realized	that	it	was	likely	he	would	be	looking	through
microfilm	until	the	office	closed	at	5:00.	He	would	then	face	a	brutal	rush-hour
drive	through	the	heart	of	downtown	and	up	into	Hollywood	to	get	home,	a	slog
that	could	take	two	hours.	Since	he	was	closer	to	Orange	County	than	home,	he
decided	to	text	his	daughter	on	the	off	chance	she’d	have	time	for	dinner	away
from	the	Chapman	University	student	cafeteria.

Mads,	I’m	in	Norwalk	on	a	case.	I	could	come	down	for	dinner	if	you	have	time.

She	texted	back	right	away.

Where	is	Norwalk?

Down	near	you.	I	could	pick	you	up	at	5:30	and	have	you	back	doing	homework	by	7.	What
do	you	say?

Her	decision	did	not	come	quickly	and	he	knew	she	was	probably	weighing
her	options.	She	was	in	her	second	year,	and	social	and	school	demands	on	her
time	had	grown	exponentially	from	the	previous	year,	resulting	in	Bosch	seeing
her	less	and	less.	It	was	a	development	that	occasionally	left	him	feeling	sad	and
alone,	but	delighted	for	her	at	most	other	times.	He	knew	that	this	would	be	one
of	 the	 nights	 he	 would	 feel	 gloomy	 if	 he	 didn’t	 get	 to	 see	 her.	 The	 story	 of
Vibiana	Duarte,	what	little	he	knew	of	it,	depressed	him.	She	had	been	just	a	few



years	younger	than	his	own	daughter	and	what	happened	to	her	was	a	reminder
that	life	is	not	always	fair—even	to	the	innocent.
While	 he	 was	 waiting	 for	 his	 daughter’s	 decision	 Flora	 came	 out	 with	 two

reels	 of	 microfilm	 for	 him.	 He	 put	 his	 phone	 down	 on	 the	 table	 next	 to	 the
machine	and	spooled	the	reel	marked	January	1951.	He	started	wading	through
hundreds	 of	 birth	 records,	 checking	 the	 hospital	 line	 on	 each	 and	 printing	 out
every	certificate	recorded	as	a	home	birth.
Ninety	minutes	later	Bosch	stopped	at	February	20,	1951,	having	extended	his

search	a	week	past	Vibiana’s	death	to	account	for	the	delay	in	the	filing	of	a	birth
certificate	under	 the	names	of	 the	new	parents.	He	had	printed	out	 sixty-seven
birth	certificates	in	which	there	was	a	home	birth	and	the	child’s	race	was	listed
as	 either	 Latino	 or	white.	He	 had	 no	 photo	 of	Vibiana	Duarte	 and	 he	 did	 not
know	 how	 dark	 or	 light	 her	 complexion	 had	 been.	 He	 could	 not	 rule	 out	 the
possibility	that	her	baby	was	adopted	as	white,	even	if	just	to	match	the	race	of
the	adoptive	parents.
As	 he	 squared	 up	 the	 stack	 of	 printouts	 he	 realized	 he	 had	 forgotten	 about

dinner	with	his	daughter.	He	grabbed	his	phone	and	saw	that	he	had	missed	her
final	 text	 on	 his	 offer.	 It	 had	 come	 in	more	 than	 an	 hour	 earlier	 and	 she	 had
accepted,	 as	 long	 as	 they	were	 finished	 eating	 and	 she	was	 back	 studying	 by
7:30.	This	year	she	was	sharing	a	house	with	three	other	girls	a	few	blocks	from
campus.	Bosch	 checked	 his	watch	 and	 saw	 he’d	 been	 correct	 in	 predicting	 he
would	finish	up	as	the	records	office	was	closing.	He	shot	a	quick	text	to	Maddie
saying	he	was	heading	her	way.
Bosch	brought	 the	microfilm	copies	 to	 the	 counter	 and	 asked	Flora	what	 he

owed	for	sixty-seven	birth	certificates.
“You	law	enforcement,”	she	said.	“No	charge.”
“Yeah,	but	I’m	not	saying	that,	Flora,”	he	said.	“This	is	private.”
Again	he	 refused	 to	play	 the	San	Fernando	card	where	 it	was	not	necessary.

He	 had	 no	 choice	 when	 it	 came	 to	 running	 names	 through	 law	 enforcement
databases,	but	this	was	different.	If	he	accepted	free	copies	under	false	pretenses,
then	 there	would	 be	 financial	 gain	 to	 his	 bending	 the	 rules	 and	 the	 blowback
could	be	extreme.	He	pulled	out	his	wallet.
“Then	you	pay	five	dollar	for	every	copy,”	Flora	said.
The	 price	 shocked	 him,	 even	 though	 he	 had	made	 ten	 thousand	 dollars	 that

very	morning.	It	must	have	shown	on	his	face.	Flora	smiled.
“You	see?”	she	said.	“You	are	law	enforcement.”
“No,	Flora,	I’m	not,”	Bosch	said.	“Can	I	pay	with	a	credit	card?”



“No,	you	pay	cash.”
Bosch	 frowned	 and	 looked	 through	 his	 billfold	 to	 get	 the	 secreted	 hundred-

dollar	bill	he	always	carried	for	emergencies.	He	combined	 it	with	 the	cash	he
carried	 in	a	fold	 in	his	pocket	and	made	 the	$335	copy	bill	with	six	bucks	 left
over.	He	asked	for	a	receipt	even	 though	he	didn’t	 think	he	would	be	filing	an
expense	report	with	Vance.
He	waved	the	stack	of	printouts	as	a	farewell	and	thank-you	to	Flora	and	left

the	 office.	 A	 few	minutes	 later	 he	 was	 in	 his	 car,	 lining	 up	 to	 get	 out	 of	 the
parking	lot	with	everybody	else	leaving	the	government	building	at	five	o’clock
sharp.	He	 put	 the	CD	 player	 on	 and	 switched	 things	 up	 a	 bit,	 listening	 to	 the
latest	 album	 from	Grace	Kelly,	 the	 saxophonist.	 She	was	 one	 of	 the	 few	 jazz
musicians	 his	 daughter	 liked	 and	 appreciated.	 He	 wanted	 to	 have	 the	 disc
playing	in	the	car	in	case	Maddie	chose	a	restaurant	they	had	to	drive	to.
But	 instead	 his	 daughter	 chose	 a	 place	 in	 the	 Old	 Towne	 circle	 that	 was

walking	distance	from	her	house	on	Palm	Avenue.	Along	the	way	she	explained
how	 much	 happier	 she	 was	 renting	 a	 house	 with	 three	 girls	 than	 she’d	 been
sharing	a	two-room,	one-bathroom	dorm,	as	she	did	her	freshman	year.	She	was
also	 much	 closer	 to	 the	 satellite	 campus	 where	 the	 psychology	 school	 was
located.	All	in	all,	life	seemed	good	for	her,	but	Bosch	worried	about	security	at
the	private	house.	There	was	no	campus	police	patrol.	The	four	girls	were	left	on
their	own	in	the	jurisdiction	of	the	City	of	Orange	Police	Department.	The	drop-
off	in	response	time	between	the	campus	and	the	municipal	law	enforcement	was
minutes,	not	seconds,	and	that	bothered	Bosch	too.
The	 restaurant	 was	 a	 pizza	 joint	 where	 they	 stood	 in	 line	 to	 each	 order	 a

customized	 pie	 that	 they	 took	 to	 their	 table	 hot	 from	 the	 oven.	 Sitting	 across
from	 her,	 Bosch	 was	 distracted	 by	 the	 neon-pink	 highlights	 accenting	 his
daughter’s	hair.	Finally	he	asked	why	she	had	gone	and	done	that	to	herself.
“Solidarity,”	she	said.	“I	have	a	friend	whose	mom	has	breast	cancer.”
Bosch	didn’t	get	the	connection	and	she	easily	read	him.
“Are	you	kidding?”	she	said.	“October	is	breast	cancer	awareness	month,	Dad.

You	should	know	that.”
“Oh,	yeah,	right.	I	forgot.”
He	had	recently	seen	on	TV	some	football	players	from	the	Los	Angeles	Rams

wearing	 some	 pink	 equipment.	 Now	 he	 understood.	 And	 while	 it	 made	 him
happy	 that	Maddie	 had	 dyed	 her	 hair	 for	 a	 good	 cause,	 he	 was	 also	 secretly
pleased	that	it	was	probably	only	a	temporary	thing.	In	a	few	weeks	the	month
would	be	over.



Maddie	ate	exactly	half	of	her	pizza	and	put	the	other	half	in	a	cardboard	to-go
box,	explaining	that	the	remainder	would	serve	as	breakfast.
“So	what	 case	 are	 you	 on?”	 she	 asked	when	 they	were	walking	 back	 down

Palm	to	her	house.
“How	do	you	know	I’m	on	a	case?”	he	asked.
“You	 said	 in	 your	 text,	 plus	 you’re	 wearing	 a	 suit.	 Don’t	 be	 so	 paranoid.

You’re	like	a	secret	agent	or	something.”
“I	forgot.	It’s	just	an	heir-hunting	case.”
“‘Air	hunting’?	What	is	that?”
“Heir	like	in	heir	to	the	throne.”
“Oh,	got	it.”
“I’m	trying	to	find	out	if	an	old	man	up	in	Pasadena	with	a	lot	of	money	has	an

heir	out	there	that	he	can	give	it	all	to	when	he	dies.”
“Wow,	cool.	Did	you	find	anybody	yet?”
“Well,	I	have	sixty-seven	possibilities	at	the	moment.	That’s	what	I	was	doing

in	Norwalk.	Looking	at	birth	records.”
“Cool.”
He	didn’t	want	to	tell	her	about	what	happened	to	Vibiana	Duarte.
“But	 you	 can’t	 tell	 anyone	 about	 this,	Mads.	 It’s	 top	 secret,	 whether	 I’m	 a

secret	agent	or	not.”
“Like,	who	am	I	going	to	tell?”
“I	don’t	know.	I	just	don’t	want	you	putting	it	out	there	on	MyFace	or	SnapCat

or	something.”
“Funny,	 Dad,	 but	 my	 generation	 is	 visual.	We	 don’t	 tell	 people	 what	 other

people	are	doing.	We	show	what	we’re	doing.	We	put	up	photos.	So	you	don’t
need	to	worry.”
“Good.”
Once	back	at	the	house,	he	asked	if	he	could	come	in	to	check	the	locks	and

other	security	measures.	With	the	landlord’s	permission	he	had	added	extra	locks
on	 all	 doors	 and	 windows	 back	 in	 September.	 He	 checked	 everything	 and
couldn’t	avoid	 thoughts	of	 the	Screen	Cutter	as	he	moved	about	 the	house.	He
finally	stepped	into	the	small	backyard	to	make	sure	the	wooden	fence	that	ran
the	perimeter	was	 locked	from	the	 inside.	He	saw	 that	Maddie	had	done	as	he
had	advised	and	bought	a	dog	bowl	for	the	back	step	even	though	the	girls	didn’t
have	a	dog	and	the	landlord	didn’t	allow	it.
Everything	seemed	 in	order	and	he	 reminded	his	daughter	once	again	not	 to

sleep	with	any	windows	open.	He	then	hugged	her	and	kissed	the	top	of	her	head



before	leaving.
“Make	sure	there’s	water	in	the	dog	bowl,”	he	said.
“Right	now	it’s	dry.”
“Yes,	Dad,”	she	said	in	that	tone	she	had.
“Otherwise	it	doesn’t	sell	it.”
“Okay,	I	get	it.”
“Good.	I’ll	pick	up	a	couple	Beware	of	Dog	signs	at	Home	Depot	and	bring

them	down	next	time.”
“Dad.”
“Okay,	I’m	going.”
He	gave	her	another	hug	and	headed	back	to	his	car.	He	had	not	seen	any	of

the	roommates	during	his	brief	stop-off.	He	wondered	about	this	but	didn’t	ask
for	fear	Maddie	would	accuse	him	of	invading	the	privacy	of	the	other	girls.	She
had	 already	 told	 him	 once	 before	 that	 his	 questions	 about	 them	 bordered	 on
being	creepy.
Once	he	got	 in	 the	car	he	wrote	a	note	 to	himself	 about	 the	Beware	of	Dog

signs	and	then	put	the	key	into	the	ignition.
The	 traffic	had	 thinned	by	 the	 time	he	headed	north	 for	home.	He	 felt	 good

about	 the	 accomplishments	 of	 the	 day,	 including	 having	 dinner	 with	 his
daughter.	The	next	morning	he	would	work	on	narrowing	the	search	for	Vibiana
Duarte	and	Whitney	Vance’s	child.	The	child’s	name	had	to	be	somewhere	in	the
stack	of	birth	certificates	on	the	seat	next	to	him.
There	was	 something	 comforting	 about	making	 progress	 on	 the	Vance	 case,

but	 a	 low-grade	 dread	 was	 building	 inside	 of	 him	 about	 the	 Screen	 Cutter.
Something	 told	 him	 that	 the	 stalking	 rapist	 was	 watching	 another	 victim	 and
preparing	for	his	next	assault.	There	was	a	clock	ticking	up	in	San	Fernando.	He
was	sure	of	it.
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In	the	morning	Bosch	made	coffee	and	had	it	out	on	the	rear	deck,	where	he	sat
at	the	picnic	table	with	the	copies	of	the	birth	certificates	he	had	printed	the	day
before.	He	studied	 the	names	and	dates	on	 the	documents	but	quickly	came	 to
the	conclusion	that	he	had	nothing	with	which	to	narrow	the	focus.	None	of	the
certificates	were	dated	in	a	timely	way.	Each	was	issued	at	least	three	days	after
the	birth	and	this	precluded	him	from	looking	at	delayed	issuance	as	an	indicator
of	adoption.	He	decided	his	best	bet	was	to	somehow	go	through	St.	Helen’s.
He	 knew	 this	 would	 be	 a	 difficult	 path.	 Privacy	 laws	 governing	 adoptions

were	difficult	to	break	through,	even	with	a	badge	and	authority.	He	considered
calling	his	 client	Vance	 and	asking	 if	 he	wanted	 to	get	 a	 lawyer	 involved	 in	 a
request	 to	 open	 up	 the	 adoption	 records	 regarding	 the	 child	 born	 to	 Vibiana
Duarte	 but	 he	 decided	 it	 was	 a	 nonstarter.	 That	 move	 would	 most	 likely
announce	Vance’s	plans	to	the	world	and	he	had	been	vehement	about	secrecy.
Bosch	remembered	the	Times	story	on	St.	Helen’s	and	went	 inside	 to	get	his

laptop	 so	 he	 could	 finish	 reading	 it.	 He	 brought	 the	 stack	 of	 birth	 certificates
inside	so	they	wouldn’t	blow	away	and	paper	the	canyon	below	his	house.
The	 Times	 story	 recounted	 the	 transformation	 of	 St.	 Helen’s	 from	 a	 place

where	mother	 and	 child	were	 quickly	 separated	when	 adoption	 occurred,	 to	 a
place	in	more	recent	decades	where	many	mothers	kept	their	children	after	birth
and	 were	 counseled	 on	 returning	 to	 society	 with	 them.	 The	 social	 stigma	 of
unwed	pregnancy	in	the	1950s	gave	way	to	the	acceptance	of	the	1990s,	and	St.
Helen’s	 had	 a	 number	 of	 successful	 programs	 designed	 to	 keep	 fledgling
families	together.
The	story	then	branched	out	to	a	section	containing	quotes	from	women	who

had	 been	 clients	 of	 St.	 Helen’s	 saying	 how	 their	 lives	 were	 saved	 by	 the
maternity	center	 that	 took	 them	 in	when	 they	were	banished	 in	embarrassment
by	their	own	families.	There	were	no	negative	voices	here.	No	interviews	with



women	who	felt	betrayed	by	a	society	that	literally	snatched	their	children	away
from	them	and	gave	them	to	strangers.
The	 final	 anecdote	 of	 the	 story	 drew	Bosch’s	 rapt	 attention	 as	 he	 realized	 it

gave	 his	 investigation	 a	 new	 angle.	 It	 began	with	 a	 number	 of	 quotes	 from	 a
seventy-two-year-old	 woman	 who	 had	 come	 to	 St.	 Helen’s	 in	 1950	 to	 bear	 a
child	and	then	stayed	for	the	next	fifty	years.
Abigail	Turnbull	was	only	fourteen	when	she	was	left	with	a	suitcase	on	the

front	 steps	 of	 St.	 Helen’s.	 She	 was	 three	 months	 pregnant	 and	 this	 deeply
humiliated	 her	 fervently	 religious	 parents.	They	 abandoned	 her.	Her	 boyfriend
abandoned	her.	And	she	had	nowhere	else	to	go.
She	had	her	child	at	St.	Helen’s	and	gave	her	up	for	adoption,	spending	 less

than	 an	 hour	 with	 the	 infant	 girl	 in	 her	 arms.	 But	 she	 had	 nowhere	 to	 go
afterward.	No	one	in	her	family	wanted	her	back.	She	was	allowed	to	stay	on	at
St.	Helen’s	 and	was	given	menial	 jobs	 like	mopping	 floors	 and	doing	 laundry.
Over	 the	years,	however,	she	attended	night	school	and	eventually	earned	both
high	 school	 and	 college	 degrees.	 She	 became	 a	 social	 worker	 at	 St.	 Helen’s,
counseling	those	who	had	been	in	her	position	and	staying	until	her	retirement,	a
half	century	in	all.
Turnbull	gave	the	keynote	speech	at	the	one-hundred-year	celebration	and	in	it

she	 recounted	 a	 story	 that	 she	 said	 showed	 how	 her	 dedication	 to	 St.	 Helen’s
paid	off	in	immeasurable	ways.
“One	day	I	was	in	the	staff	lounge	and	one	of	our	girls	came	in	with	a	message

that	 there	was	a	woman	at	 the	entrance	 lobby	who	had	come	because	 she	was
tracing	her	own	adoption.	She	wanted	answers	about	where	she	had	come	from.
Her	parents	had	told	her	she	was	born	here	at	St.	Helen’s.	So	I	met	with	her	and
right	away	a	strange	feeling	came	over	me.	It	was	her	voice,	her	eyes—I	felt	as
though	I	knew	her.	I	asked	her	what	her	birthday	was	and	she	said	April	9,	1950,
and	 then	 I	 knew,	 I	 knew	 she	 was	 my	 child.	 I	 put	 my	 arms	 around	 her	 and
everything	went	away.	All	my	pain,	every	regret	I	ever	had.	And	I	knew	it	was	a
miracle	and	that	was	why	God	had	kept	me	at	St.	Helen’s.”
The	Times	 report	 ended	with	Turnbull	 introducing	her	daughter,	who	was	 in

attendance,	 and	described	how	Turnbull’s	 speech	had	 left	 not	 a	 dry	 eye	 in	 the
house.
“Jackpot,”	Bosch	whispered	as	he	finished	reading.
Bosch	 knew	 he	 had	 to	 speak	 to	 Turnbull.	 As	 he	 wrote	 her	 name	 down	 he

hoped	 that	 she	was	 still	 alive	 eight	 years	 after	 the	Times	 story	was	 published.
That	would	make	her	eighty	years	old.



He	thought	about	the	best	way	to	get	to	her	quickly	and	started	by	putting	her
name	 into	 the	 search	 engine	on	his	 laptop.	He	got	 several	hits	on	pay-to-enter
search	sites	but	he	knew	most	of	these	were	bait-and-switch	jobs.	There	was	an
Abigail	Turnbull	on	LinkedIn,	 the	business-oriented	social-networking	site,	but
Bosch	doubted	it	was	the	octogenarian	he	was	looking	for.	Finally	he	decided	to
put	 the	digital	world	aside	and	 try	what	his	daughter	called	social	engineering.
He	pulled	up	the	website	for	St.	Helen’s,	got	the	phone	number,	and	punched	it
into	his	phone.	A	woman	answered	after	three	rings.
“St.	Helen’s,	how	can	we	help	you?”
“Uh,	yes,	hello,”	Bosch	started,	hoping	to	sound	like	a	nervous	caller.	“Can	I

please	speak	to	Abigail	Turnbull?	I	mean,	if	she’s	still	there.”
“Oh,	honey,	she	hasn’t	been	here	in	years.”
“Oh,	no!	I	mean,	is	she—do	you	know	if	she	is	still	alive?	I	know	she	must	be

very	old	now.”
“I	believe	she	is	still	with	us.	She	retired	a	long	time	ago,	but	she	didn’t	die.	I

think	Abby	will	outlive	us	all.”
Bosch	felt	a	glimmer	of	hope	that	he	would	be	able	to	find	her.	He	pressed	on.
“I	saw	her	at	the	anniversary	party.	My	mother	and	I	spoke	to	her	then.”
“That	 was	 eight	 years	 ago.	 Who,	 may	 I	 ask,	 is	 calling,	 and	 what	 is	 this

regarding?”
“Uh,	my	name	is	Dale.	I	was	born	at	St.	Helen’s.	My	mother	always	spoke	of

Abigail	Turnbull	as	being	such	a	friend	and	taking	such	good	care	of	her	during
her	time	there.	Like	I	said,	I	got	to	finally	meet	her	when	we	went	back	for	the
anniversary.”
“How	can	I	help	you,	Dale?”
“Well,	 it’s	 sad,	 actually.	My	mother	 just	 passed	 and	 she	 had	 a	message	 she

wanted	me	to	give	to	Abigail.	I	also	wanted	to	tell	her	when	the	services	were	in
case	she	wanted	to	attend.	I	have	a	card.	Do	you	know	what	would	be	the	best
way	for	me	to	get	it	to	her?”
“You	could	 send	 it	 here	 addressed	 to	her	 in	 care	of	St.	Helen’s.	We’ll	make

sure	she	gets	it.”
“Yes,	I	know	I	could	do	that	but	I’m	afraid	it	might	take	too	long.	You	know,

going	 through	 a	 third	 party.	 She	 might	 not	 get	 it	 until	 after	 the	 services	 this
Sunday.”
There	was	a	pause,	and	then:
“Hold	on	and	let	me	see	what	we	can	do.”
The	connection	went	silent	and	Bosch	waited.	He	thought	he	had	played	it	just



about	right.	Two	minutes	later	the	voice	came	back	on	the	line.
“Hello?”
“Yes,	I’m	still	here.”
“Okay,	we	don’t	normally	do	this	but	I	have	an	address	here	that	you	can	use

to	 mail	 a	 card	 to	 Abigail.	 I	 can’t	 give	 out	 her	 phone	 number	 without	 her
permission	and	I	just	tried	and	couldn’t	reach	her.”
“The	address	will	be	fine,	then.	If	I	put	it	in	the	mail	today,	she	should	get	it	in

time.”
The	woman	 proceeded	 to	 give	 Bosch	 an	 address	 on	Vineland	 Boulevard	 in

Studio	City.	He	wrote	it	down,	thanked	her,	and	quickly	got	off	the	phone.
Bosch	looked	at	 the	address.	It	would	be	a	quick	drive	from	his	house	down

into	the	Valley	and	Studio	City.	The	address	included	a	unit	number,	which	made
him	think	it	could	be	a	retirement	home,	considering	Turnbull’s	age.	There	might
be	 real	 security	 involved	 beyond	 the	 usual	 gates	 and	 buttons	 found	 at	 every
apartment	complex	in	the	city.
Bosch	grabbed	a	rubber	band	out	of	a	kitchen	drawer	and	stretched	it	around

the	stack	of	birth	certificates.	He	wanted	to	take	them	with	him,	just	in	case.	He
grabbed	his	keys	and	was	heading	toward	the	side	door	when	there	was	a	hard
knock	at	the	front	of	the	house.	Changing	course,	he	went	to	the	front	door.
The	unnamed	security	man	who	had	escorted	Bosch	through	the	Vance	house

the	day	before	was	standing	on	the	front	step.
“Mr.	Bosch,	I’m	glad	I	caught	you,”	he	said.
His	 eyes	 fell	 on	 the	 banded	 stack	 of	 birth	 certificates	 and	Bosch	 reflexively

dropped	the	hand	that	held	them	down	and	behind	his	left	thigh.	Annoyed	that	he
had	made	such	an	obvious	move	to	hide	them,	he	spoke	abruptly.
“What	can	I	do	for	you?”	he	said.	“I’m	on	my	way	out.”
“Mr.	Vance	sent	me,”	the	man	said.	“He	wanted	to	know	if	you	have	made	any

progress.”
Bosch	looked	at	him	for	a	long	moment.
“What’s	your	name?”	he	finally	asked.	“You	never	said	it	yesterday.”
“Sloan.	I’m	in	charge	of	security	at	the	Pasadena	estate.”
“How	did	you	find	out	where	I	live?”
“I	looked	it	up.”
“Looked	it	up	where?	I’m	not	listed	anywhere	and	the	deed	to	this	house	isn’t

in	my	name.”
“We	have	ways	of	finding	people,	Mr.	Bosch.”
Bosch	looked	at	him	for	a	long	moment	before	responding.



“Well,	Sloan,	Mr.	Vance	told	me	to	talk	only	to	him	about	what	I	was	doing.
So	if	you’ll	excuse	me.”
Bosch	started	 to	close	 the	door	and	Sloan	 immediately	put	his	hand	out	and

stopped	it.
“You	really	don’t	want	to	do	that,”	Bosch	said.
Sloan	backed	off	and	held	his	hands	up.
“I	apologize,”	he	said.	“But	I	must	tell	you,	Mr.	Vance	took	ill	yesterday	after

speaking	 with	 you.	 He	 sent	 me	 this	 morning	 to	 ask	 you	 if	 you’ve	 made	 any
headway.”
“Headway	with	what?”	Bosch	asked.
“With	the	job	you	were	hired	to	do.”
Bosch	held	up	a	finger.
“Can	you	wait	here	one	minute?”	he	asked.
He	didn’t	wait	 for	 an	 answer.	He	 closed	 the	 door	 and	 put	 the	 stack	 of	 birth

certificates	under	his	arm.	He	went	to	the	dining	room	table,	where	he	had	left
the	business	card	with	the	direct	number	to	Vance	printed	on	it.	He	punched	in
the	number	on	his	phone	and	then	went	back	to	the	front	door,	opening	it	while
listening	to	his	call	ringing.
“Who	are	you	calling?”	Sloan	asked.
“Your	 boss,”	 Bosch	 said.	 “Just	 want	 to	 make	 sure	 he’s	 okay	 with	 our

discussing	the	case.”
“He	won’t	answer.”
“Yeah,	well,	we’ll	just—”
The	call	clicked	over	to	a	long	beep	without	an	outgoing	message	from	Vance.
“Mr.	Vance,	this	is	Harry	Bosch.	Please	call	me	back.”
Bosch	recited	his	number,	disconnected,	and	then	spoke	to	Sloan.
“You	know	what	 I	don’t	get?	 I	don’t	get	Vance	sending	you	here	 to	ask	 that

question	without	first	telling	you	what	the	job	is	he	hired	me	to	do.”
“I	told	you,	he	has	taken	ill.”
“Yeah,	well,	then	I’ll	wait	until	he’s	better.	Tell	him	to	call	me	then.”
Bosch	read	the	look	of	hesitation	on	Sloan’s	face.	There	was	something	else.

He	waited	and	Sloan	finally	delivered.
“Mr.	Vance	also	has	reason	to	believe	the	phone	number	he	gave	you	has	been

compromised.	He	wants	 you	 to	 report	 through	me.	 I’ve	 been	 in	 charge	 of	 his
personal	security	for	twenty-five	years.”
“Yeah,	well,	he’ll	have	to	tell	me	that	himself.	When	he	gets	better,	you	let	me

know	and	I’ll	come	back	out	there	to	the	palace.”



Bosch	swung	the	door	closed	and	it	caught	Sloan	by	surprise.	It	banged	loudly
in	its	frame.	Sloan	knocked	on	it	again	but	by	then	Bosch	was	quietly	opening
the	side	door	to	the	carport.	He	exited	the	house,	then	stealthily	opened	the	door
of	his	Cherokee	and	got	in.	The	moment	the	engine	turned	over	he	dropped	the
vehicle	 into	 reverse	 and	 backed	 out	 quickly	 into	 the	 road.	 He	 saw	 a	 copper-
colored	 sedan	 parked	 pointing	 downhill	 across	 the	 street.	 Sloan	 was	 walking
toward	it.	Bosch	turned	the	wheel	and	backed	out	to	his	right,	 then	gunned	the
Cherokee	uphill,	speeding	by	Sloan	at	the	door	to	his	car.	He	knew	Sloan	would
have	 to	 use	 the	 carport	 to	 turn	 around	 in	 the	 narrow	 street,	 a	 maneuver	 that
would	give	Bosch	enough	time	to	lose	him.
After	twenty-five	years	of	living	there,	taking	the	curves	of	Woodrow	Wilson

Drive	 came	 as	 second	 nature	 to	Bosch.	He	 quickly	 arrived	 at	 the	 stop	 sign	 at
Mulholland	Drive	and	banged	a	hard	right	without	pausing.	He	then	followed	the
asphalt	snake	along	the	mountain	ridgeline	until	he	reached	Wrightwood	Drive.
He	 checked	his	mirrors	 and	 saw	no	 sign	of	Sloan	or	 any	other	 follow	car.	He
took	the	sharp	right	onto	Wrightwood	and	quickly	descended	the	northern	slope
into	Studio	City,	hitting	the	Valley	floor	at	Ventura	Boulevard.
A	few	minutes	later	he	was	on	Vineland,	parked	against	the	curb	in	front	of	an

apartment	complex	called	the	Sierra	Winds.	It	was	built	next	to	the	101	freeway
overpass	 and	 looked	 old	 and	 worn.	 There	 was	 a	 twenty-foot	 concrete	 sound-
barrier	wall	running	along	the	curve	of	the	freeway	but	Bosch	imagined	that	the
sound	of	traffic	still	swept	across	the	sprawling	two-story	complex	like	a	sierra
wind.
The	important	 thing	was	that	Abigail	Turnbull	was	not	 living	in	a	retirement

center	after	all.	Bosch	would	have	no	trouble	getting	to	her	door	and	that	was	a
good	break.
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Bosch	loitered	near	the	gated	entrance	to	the	apartment	complex	and	acted	like
he	was	on	a	phone	call,	when	all	he	was	really	doing	was	replaying	a	year-old
message	his	daughter	had	left	him	after	she	had	accepted	admission	to	Chapman
University.
“Dad,	 it’s	a	 really	 exciting	day	 for	me	and	 I	want	 to	 thank	you	 for	all	 your

help	in	getting	me	to	this	point.	And	I	am	so	glad	I	won’t	be	too	far	away	from
you	and	that	whenever	we	need	each	other	we	will	only	be	an	hour	away.	Okay,
well,	maybe	two	because	of	traffic.”
He	 smiled.	 He	 didn’t	 know	 how	 long	 messages	 would	 be	 retained	 on	 his

phone	but	he	hoped	he	would	always	be	able	to	listen	to	the	pure	joy	he	heard	in
his	daughter’s	voice.
He	saw	a	man	approaching	the	gate	from	the	other	side	and	timed	his	approach

to	 reach	 it	 at	 the	 same	 time.	He	 acted	 like	 he	was	 trying	 to	 carry	 on	 a	 phone
conversation	while	digging	his	key	to	the	gate	out	of	his	pocket.
“That’s	great,”	he	said	into	the	phone.	“I	feel	the	same	way	about	it	too.”
The	man	 on	 the	 other	 side	 pushed	 open	 the	 gate	 to	 exit.	 Bosch	mumbled	 a

thank	you	and	entered.	He	preserved	 the	message	 from	his	daughter	one	more
time	and	put	his	phone	away.
Signs	along	the	stone	pathway	directed	him	to	the	building	he	was	looking	for

and	he	found	Abigail	Turnbull’s	apartment	on	the	first	floor.	As	he	approached
he	saw	that	the	front	door	was	open	behind	a	screen	door.	He	heard	a	voice	from
within	the	apartment.
“All	done,	Abigail?”
He	stepped	closer	without	knocking	and	looked	through	the	screen.	He	could

see	down	a	short	hallway	into	a	living	room,	where	an	old	woman	was	sitting	on
a	couch	with	a	folding	table	in	front	of	her.	She	looked	old	and	frail	and	had	on
thick	glasses	and	an	obvious	wig	of	brown	hair.	Another	woman,	much	younger,



was	 clearing	 a	 dish	 off	 the	 table	 and	 gathering	 silverware.	 The	woman	Bosch
assumed	was	Abigail	was	just	finishing	a	late	breakfast	or	early	lunch.
Bosch	decided	to	wait	to	see	if	the	caregiver	would	be	leaving	after	cleaning

up.	The	apartment	 fronted	a	small	courtyard	where	 the	water	 tumbling	down	a
three-level	 fountain	masked	most	 of	 the	 freeway	 noise.	 It	was	most	 likely	 the
reason	Turnbull	was	able	to	leave	her	door	open.	Bosch	took	a	seat	on	a	precast
concrete	 bench	 in	 front	 of	 the	 fountain	 and	 put	 the	 stack	 of	 birth	 certificates
down	next	to	him.	He	checked	his	phone	for	messages	while	he	waited.	No	more
than	five	minutes	later	he	heard	the	voice	from	the	apartment	again.
“You	want	the	door	left	open,	Abigail?”
Bosch	heard	a	muffled	reply	and	watched	as	the	caregiver	stepped	out	of	the

apartment,	carrying	an	insulated	bag	for	transporting	meals.	Bosch	recognized	it
as	belonging	to	a	charitable	meal	delivery	service	for	shut-ins	that	his	daughter
had	volunteered	for	while	she	was	a	senior	in	high	school.	He	realized	that	she
might	have	delivered	meals	to	Abigail	Turnbull.
The	woman	followed	the	path	toward	the	front	gate.	Bosch	waited	a	moment

and	 then	approached	 the	 screen	door	 and	 looked	 in.	Abigail	Turnbull	was	 still
seated	on	the	couch.	The	folding	table	was	gone	and	in	its	place	in	front	of	her
was	 a	walker	with	 two	wheels.	 She	was	 staring	 across	 the	 room	at	 something
Bosch	 could	 not	 see	 but	 he	 thought	 he	 could	 hear	 the	 low	 murmur	 of	 a
television.
“Ms.	Turnbull?”
He	said	 it	 loudly	 in	case	she	had	hearing	 loss.	But	his	voice	startled	her	and

she	looked	fearfully	toward	the	screen	door.
“I’m	sorry,”	Bosch	said	quickly.	“I	didn’t	mean	to	startle	you.	I’m	wondering

if	I	could	ask	you	a	few	questions.”
She	 looked	 around	 her	 as	 if	 to	 see	 if	 she	 had	 anyone	with	 her	 as	 backup	 if

needed.
“What	do	you	want?”	she	said.
“I’m	a	detective,”	Bosch	 said.	 “I	want	 to	ask	you	about	 a	 case	 I’m	working

on.”
“I	don’t	understand.	I	don’t	know	any	detectives.”
Bosch	tried	the	screen	door.	It	was	unlocked.	He	opened	it	halfway	so	that	she

could	see	him	better.	He	held	his	SFPD	badge	up	and	smiled.
“I’m	working	on	an	investigation	and	I	think	you	could	help	me,	Abigail,”	he

said.
The	woman	who	had	delivered	her	meal	had	called	her	by	her	full	first	name.



He	 thought	he	would	 try.	Turnbull	didn’t	 reply	but	Bosch	could	 see	her	hands
ball	into	nervous	fists.
“Do	you	mind	if	I	come	in?”	he	said.	“This	will	only	take	a	few	minutes.”
“I	don’t	have	visitors,”	she	said.	“I	don’t	have	any	money	to	buy	anything.”
Bosch	slowly	entered	the	hallway.	He	kept	the	smile	on	his	face	even	though

he	felt	bad	about	scaring	the	old	woman.
“I’m	not	trying	to	sell	you	anything,	Abigail.	I	promise.”
He	stepped	down	the	hallway	and	into	the	small	living	room.	The	TV	was	on

and	Ellen	DeGeneres	was	on	the	screen.	There	was	only	the	couch	and	a	kitchen
chair	set	in	the	corner	of	the	room.	Behind	it	there	was	a	small	kitchenette	with	a
half-size	refrigerator.	He	put	the	birth	certificates	under	one	arm	and	pulled	his
SFPD	ID	out	of	his	badge	wallet.	She	reluctantly	took	it	from	him	and	studied	it.
“San	Fernando?”	she	said.	“Where	is	that?”
“Not	too	far,”	he	said.	“I—”
“What	are	you	investigating?”
“I’m	looking	for	someone	from	a	long	time	ago.”
“I	 don’t	 understand	 why	 you	 want	 to	 talk	 to	 me.	 I’ve	 never	 been	 to	 San

Fernando.”
Bosch	pointed	to	the	chair	against	the	wall.
“Do	you	mind	if	I	sit	down?”
“Go	ahead.	I	still	don’t	know	what	you	want	with	me.”
Bosch	pulled	the	chair	over	and	sat	down	in	front	of	her,	her	walker	between

them.	She	wore	a	loose-fitting	housedress	with	a	faded	pattern	of	flowers	on	it.
She	was	still	looking	at	his	ID	card.
“How	do	you	say	this	name?”	she	asked.
“Hieronymus,”	Bosch	said.	“I	was	named	after	a	painter.”
“I’ve	never	heard	of	him.”
“You’re	 not	 alone.	 I	 read	 the	 article	 that	 was	 in	 the	 paper	 a	 few	 years	 ago

about	St.	Helen’s.	It	had	the	story	you	told	at	the	anniversary	party.	About	your
daughter	coming	there	for	answers	and	finding	you.”
“What	about	it?”
“I’m	working	 for	a	man—a	very	old	man—who	 is	 looking	 for	answers.	His

child	was	born	at	St.	Helen’s	and	I’m	hoping	you	could	help	me	find	him	or	her.”
She	 leaned	 back	 as	 if	 to	 remove	 herself	 from	 the	 discussion	 and	 shook	 her

head.
“So	many	children	were	born	there,”	she	said.	“And	I	was	there	for	fifty	years.

I	can’t	remember	all	of	the	babies.	Most	of	them	got	new	names	when	they	left.”



Bosch	nodded.
“I	 know.	 But	 this	 I	 think	 was	 a	 special	 case.	 I	 think	 you’d	 remember	 the

mother.	Her	name	was	Vibiana.	Vibiana	Duarte.	I’m	talking	about	the	year	after
you	got	to	St.	Helen’s.”
Turnbull	closed	her	eyes	as	if	to	ward	off	a	great	pain.	Bosch	knew	instantly

that	she	knew	and	remembered	Vibiana,	that	his	journey	back	through	time	had
found	a	destination.
“You	remember	her,	don’t	you?”	he	said.
Turnbull	nodded	once.
“I	was	there,”	she	said.	“It	was	an	awful	day.”
“Can	you	tell	me	about	it?”
“Why?	It’s	a	long	time	ago.”
Bosch	nodded.	It	was	a	valid	question.
“Remember	 when	 your	 daughter	 came	 to	 St.	 Helen’s	 and	 found	 you?	 You

called	 it	a	miracle.	 It’s	 like	 that.	 I’m	working	for	a	man	who	wants	 to	 find	his
child,	the	child	he	had	with	Vibiana.”
Bosch	could	 see	 the	 anger	work	 into	her	 face	 and	 immediately	 regretted	his

choice	of	words.
“It’s	 not	 the	 same,”	 she	 said.	 “He	 wasn’t	 forced	 to	 give	 up	 his	 baby.	 He

abandoned	Vibby	and	he	abandoned	his	son.”
Bosch	quickly	 tried	 to	 repair	 the	damage,	but	he	noted	 that	 she	had	said	 the

child	was	a	boy.
“I	know	 that,	Abigail,”	he	 said.	“Not	 the	 same	at	all.	 I	know	 that.	But	 it’s	a

parent	who	is	looking	for	his	child.	He’s	old	and	he’s	going	to	die	soon.	He	has	a
lot	to	pass	on.	It	won’t	make	up	for	things.	Of	course	not.	But	is	that	our	call	or
the	son’s	call	to	make?	Do	we	not	even	allow	the	son	to	make	that	choice?”
She	remained	quiet	while	considering	Bosch’s	words.
“I	can’t	help	you,”	she	finally	said.	“I	have	no	idea	what	happened	to	that	boy

after	the	day	they	took	him.”
“Just,	if	you	can,	tell	me	what	you	do	know,”	Bosch	said.	“I	know	it’s	an	awful

story,	but	tell	me	what	happened.	If	you	can.	And	tell	me	about	Vibby’s	son.”
Turnbull	cast	her	eyes	down	toward	the	floor.	Bosch	knew	she	was	seeing	the

memory	and	that	she	was	going	to	tell	the	story.	She	reached	out	both	hands	and
gripped	her	walker	as	if	reaching	for	support.
“He	was	 frail,	 that	 one,”	 she	 began.	 “Born	 underweight.	We	 had	 a	 rule,	 no

baby	could	go	home	until	it	weighed	at	least	five	pounds.”
“What	happened?”	Bosch	asked.



“Well,	the	couple	that	was	there	to	take	him	couldn’t.	Not	like	that.	He	needed
to	be	healthier	and	heavier.”
“So	the	adoption	was	delayed?”
“Sometimes	 it	 happened	 like	 that.	Delayed.	They	 told	Vibby	 she	 had	 to	 get

weight	on	him.	She	had	 to	keep	him	 in	her	 room	and	 feed	him	with	her	milk.
Feed	him	all	the	time	to	get	him	healthy	and	get	his	weight	up.”
“How	long	did	that	last?”
“A	week.	Maybe	longer.	All	I	know	is	that	Vibby	got	that	time	with	her	baby

that	nobody	else	ever	got	with	theirs.	That	I	never	got.	And	then	after	that	week
it	was	 time	for	 the	switch.	The	couple	came	back	and	 the	adoption	proceeded.
They	took	Vibby’s	baby.”
Bosch	glumly	nodded.	The	story	got	worse	from	every	angle.
“What	happened	to	Vibby?”	he	asked.
“My	job	back	then	was	in	the	laundry,”	she	said.	“There	wasn’t	a	lot	of	money.

There	were	no	dryers.	We	hung	everything	on	the	clotheslines	in	the	field	behind
the	kitchen.	Before	they	built	the	addition	there.
“Anyway,	the	morning	after	the	adoption,	I	took	sheets	out	to	hang	and	I	saw

that	one	of	the	clotheslines	was	missing.”
“Vibiana.”
“And	 then	 I	heard.	One	of	 the	girls	 told	me.	Vibby	had	hanged	herself.	She

had	gone	into	the	bathroom	and	tied	the	rope	to	one	of	the	shower	pipes.	They
found	her	in	there	but	it	was	too	late.	She	was	dead.”
Turnbull	looked	down.	It	was	as	if	she	didn’t	want	to	make	eye	contact	with

Bosch	over	such	a	horrible	story.
Bosch	 was	 repelled	 by	 the	 tale.	 It	 sickened	 him.	 But	 he	 needed	 more.	 He

needed	to	find	Vibiana’s	son.
“So	that	was	it?”	he	asked.	“The	boy	was	taken	and	never	came	back?”
“Once	they	were	gone,	they	were	gone.”
“You	remember	his	name?	The	name	of	the	couple	who	adopted	him?”
“Vibby	called	him	Dominick.	I	don’t	know	if	that	name	stayed	with	him.	They

usually	didn’t.	I	called	my	daughter	Sarah.	When	she	came	back	to	me	her	name
was	Kathleen.”
Bosch	 pulled	 up	 the	 stack	 of	 birth	 certificates.	He	was	 sure	 he	 remembered

seeing	 the	 name	 Dominick	 when	 he	 had	 gone	 through	 the	 documents	 that
morning	on	 the	back	deck.	He	started	quickly	moving	through	the	stack	again,
looking	 for	 the	 name.	 When	 he	 found	 it,	 he	 studied	 the	 full	 name	 and	 date.
Dominick	 Santanello	 was	 born	 on	 January	 31,	 1951.	 But	 his	 birth	 wasn’t



registered	with	 the	 recorder’s	office	until	 fifteen	days	 later.	He	knew	the	delay
was	probably	caused	by	the	baby’s	weight	postponing	the	adoption.
He	showed	the	sheet	to	Turnbull.
“Is	this	him?”	he	asked.	“Dominick	Santanello?”
“I	told	you,”	Turnbull	said.	“I	only	know	what	she	called	him.”
“It’s	the	only	birth	certificate	with	Dominick	on	it	from	that	time	period.	 It’s

got	to	be	him.	It’s	listed	as	a	home	birth,	which	was	how	they	did	it	back	then.”
“Then	I	guess	you	found	who	you’re	looking	for.”
Bosch	 glanced	 at	 the	 birth	 certificate.	 In	 the	 boxes	 denoting	 the	 race	 of	 the

child,	“Hisp.”	was	checked.	The	Santanello	 family’s	address	was	 in	Oxnard	 in
Ventura	County.	Luca	and	Audrey	Santanello,	both	of	them	twenty-six	years	old.
Luca	Santanello’s	occupation	was	listed	as	appliance	salesman.
Bosch	 noticed	 that	 Abigail	 Turnbull’s	 hands	 tightly	 gripped	 the	 aluminum

tubes	 of	 her	 walker.	 Thanks	 to	 her,	 Bosch	 believed	 he	 had	 found	 Whitney
Vance’s	long	missing	child,	but	the	price	had	been	high.	Bosch	knew	he	would
carry	the	story	of	Vibiana	Duarte	with	him	for	a	long	time.
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Bosch	drove	west	from	the	Sierra	Winds	until	he	hit	Laurel	Canyon	Boulevard
and	then	pointed	the	car	north.	It	might	have	been	quicker	to	jump	on	a	freeway
but	Bosch	wanted	to	take	his	time	and	think	about	the	story	Abigail	Turnbull	had
told	him.	He	needed	to	grab	something	to	eat	as	well	and	went	through	an	In-N-
Out	drive-thru.
After	eating	in	his	car	on	the	side	of	the	road,	he	pulled	out	his	phone	and	hit

redial	on	the	last	number	he	had	called—the	number	Whitney	Vance	had	given
him.	Once	again	the	call	went	unanswered	and	he	left	a	message.
“Mr.	Vance,	Harry	Bosch	again.	I	need	you	to	call	me	back.	I	believe	I	have

the	information	you’ve	been	looking	for.”
He	disconnected,	put	the	phone	in	the	center	console’s	cup	holder,	and	pulled

back	into	traffic.
It	took	him	another	twenty	minutes	to	finish	crossing	the	Valley	south	to	north

on	 Laurel	 Canyon.	 At	 Maclay	 he	 turned	 right	 and	 drove	 into	 San	 Fernando.
Once	 again	 the	 detective	 bureau	 was	 empty	 when	 he	 entered,	 and	 he	 went
directly	to	his	cubicle.
The	 first	 thing	he	checked	 for	was	e-mail	 to	his	SFPD	account.	He	had	 two

new	messages	and	he	could	tell	from	the	subject	line	that	they	were	both	returns
on	his	inquiries	regarding	the	Screen	Cutter	case.	The	first	was	from	a	detective
in	the	LAPD’s	West	Valley	Division.

Dear	Harry	Bosch,	if	you	are	the	former	LAPD	detective	of	the	same	name	who	sued	the
department	he	served	for	30-plus	years	then	I	hope	you	get	ass	cancer	real	soon	and	die	a
slow	and	painful	death.	If	you	are	not	him,	then	my	bad.	Have	a	good	day.

Bosch	read	the	message	twice	and	felt	his	blood	get	hot.	It	was	not	because	of
the	sentiment	expressed.	He	didn’t	care	about	that.	He	hit	the	reply	button	on	the
e-mail	and	quickly	typed	in	a	response.



Detective	Mattson,	I	am	glad	to	know	the	investigators	in	West	Valley	Division	carry	on	with
the	level	of	professionalism	the	citizens	of	Los	Angeles	have	come	to	expect.	Choosing	to
insult	 the	 requestor	 of	 information	 rather	 than	 consider	 the	 request	 shows	 immense
dedication	to	the	department’s	mandate	to	Serve	and	Protect.	Thanks	to	you	I	know	that
the	sexual	predators	in	the	West	Valley	live	in	fear.

Bosch	 was	 about	 to	 hit	 the	 send	 button,	 when	 he	 thought	 better	 of	 it	 and
deleted	 the	message.	He	 tried	 to	put	his	upset	aside.	At	 least	Mattson	wasn’t	a
detective	working	in	either	the	LAPD’s	Mission	or	Foothill	Division,	where	he
felt	sure	the	Screen	Cutter	must	have	been	active.
He	moved	 on	 and	 opened	 up	 the	 second	 e-mail.	 It	 was	 from	 a	 detective	 in

Glendale.	 It	was	 just	 an	 acknowledgment	 that	Bosch’s	 request	 for	 information
had	been	received	and	passed	to	him	for	action.	The	detective	said	he	would	ask
around	his	department	and	get	back	to	Bosch	as	soon	as	possible.
Bosch	had	received	several	similar	e-mails	in	response	to	his	blind	inquiries.

Luckily,	 only	 a	 few	 like	 Mattson’s	 had	 come	 in.	 Most	 detectives	 he	 had
contacted	 were	 professional	 and,	 while	 overrun	 with	 cases	 and	 work,	 they
promised	to	get	to	Bosch’s	request	quickly.
He	closed	down	the	e-mail	page	and	went	to	the	department’s	DMV	portal.	It

was	time	to	find	Dominick	Santanello.	As	he	logged	in	Bosch	did	the	math	on
the	birth	date	in	his	head.	Santanello	would	be	sixty-five	years	old	now.	Maybe
newly	 retired,	maybe	 living	 on	 a	 pension,	 with	 no	 idea	 that	 he	 was	 heir	 to	 a
fortune.	Bosch	wondered	if	he	had	ever	left	his	adoptive	hometown	of	Oxnard.
Did	 he	 know	 that	 he	was	 adopted	 and	 that	 his	mother’s	 life	 had	 ended	 as	 his
began?
Bosch	 typed	 in	 the	 name	 and	 birth	 date	 from	 the	 birth	 certificate,	 and	 the

database	quickly	kicked	back	a	match,	but	 it	was	a	very	short	entry.	 It	showed
that	Dominick	Santanello	had	received	a	California	driver’s	 license	on	January
31,	1967,	the	day	he	turned	sixteen	and	was	eligible	to	drive.	But	the	license	had
never	 been	 renewed	 or	 surrendered.	 The	 last	 entry	 in	 the	 record	 simply	 said
Deceased.
Bosch	leaned	back	in	his	seat,	feeling	as	though	he	had	been	kicked	in	the	gut.

He	had	been	on	the	case	less	than	thirty-six	hours	but	he	was	invested.	Vibiana’s
story,	Abigail’s	story,	Vance’s	being	unable	to	outrun	the	guilt	of	his	actions	all
these	decades	 later.	And	now	 to	come	 to	 this.	According	 to	 the	DMV,	Vance’s
son	died	even	before	his	first	driver’s	license	had	expired.
“Harry,	you	all	right?”
Bosch	looked	left	and	saw	that	Bella	Lourdes	had	entered	the	bureau	and	was



heading	to	her	cubicle	across	the	partition	wall	from	his.
“I’m	fine,”	Bosch	said.	“Just…just	another	dead	end.”
“I	know	the	feeling,”	Lourdes	said.
She	sat	down	and	dropped	from	his	sight.	She	was	no	more	than	five	two	and

the	partition	made	her	disappear.	Bosch	just	stared	at	his	computer	screen.	There
were	 no	 details	 about	 Santanello’s	 death,	 only	 that	 it	 occurred	 during	 the
licensing	 period.	 Bosch	 had	 gotten	 his	 first	 California	 license	 the	 year	 before
Santanello,	 in	 1966.	He	was	 pretty	 sure	 that	 back	 then	 the	 license	 period	was
four	 years	 before	 renewal.	 It	 meant	 Santanello	 had	 died	 between	 the	 ages	 of
sixteen	and	twenty.
He	knew	that	when	he	reported	the	death	of	his	client’s	son,	he	would	have	to

provide	Vance	with	 full	 and	convincing	details.	He	also	knew	 that	back	 in	 the
late	1960s,	most	 teenagers	who	died	were	killed	in	car	accidents	or	 in	the	war.
He	leaned	back	toward	the	computer	terminal,	brought	up	the	search	page,	and
typed	 in	 Search	 the	 Wall.	 This	 led	 him	 to	 links	 to	 a	 number	 of	 websites
associated	with	the	Vietnam	Veterans	Memorial	in	Washington,	D.C.,	where	the
names	 of	 every	 one	 of	 the	 fifty-eight-thousand–plus	 soldiers	 killed	 during	 the
war	were	etched	on	a	black	granite	wall.
Bosch	 chose	 the	 site	 operated	 by	 the	 Vietnam	 Veterans	 Memorial	 Fund

because	he	had	been	to	the	site	before	both	as	a	donor	and	to	look	up	the	details
of	men	he	had	served	with	and	knew	hadn’t	made	it	back	home.	He	now	typed	in
the	name	Dominick	Santanello	and	his	hunch	became	reality	as	a	page	opened
with	a	photo	of	the	soldier	and	the	details	of	his	service.
Before	reading	anything,	Bosch	stared	at	the	image.	Until	this	point,	there	had

been	 no	 photos	 of	 any	 of	 the	 principals	 of	 the	 investigation.	 He	 had	 only
conjured	 images	 of	 Vibiana	 and	 Dominick.	 But	 there	 on	 the	 screen	 was	 the
black-and-white	portrait	of	Santanello	in	suit	and	tie	and	smiling	at	the	camera.
Maybe	it	was	a	high	school	yearbook	picture	or	a	shot	taken	during	his	military
induction.	The	young	man	had	dark	hair	and	even	darker	piercing	eyes.	Even	in
the	 black-and-white	 photo	 it	 was	 clear	 to	 Bosch	 that	 he	 was	 a	 mixture	 of
Caucasian	and	Latino	genes.	Bosch	studied	the	eyes	and	thought	it	was	there	that
he	saw	the	resemblance	to	Whitney	Vance.	Bosch	was	instinctively	sure	that	he
was	looking	at	the	old	man’s	son.
The	page	dedicated	 to	Santanello	 listed	 the	panel	and	line	number	where	his

name	was	etched	on	the	Vietnam	Memorial.	It	also	carried	the	basic	details	of	his
service	and	casualty.	Bosch	wrote	 these	down	 in	his	notebook.	Santanello	was
listed	 as	 a	Navy	corpsman.	His	date	of	 enlistment	was	 June	1,	 1969,	 just	 four



months	after	he	turned	eighteen	years	old.	His	date	of	casualty	was	December	9,
1970,	in	the	Tay	Ninh	Province.	His	assigned	base	at	the	time	of	his	casualty	was
the	First	Medical	Battalion,	Da	Nang.	Location	of	final	 interment	was	listed	as
the	Los	Angeles	National	Cemetery.
Bosch	had	served	with	the	U.S.	Army	in	Vietnam	as	a	tunnel	engineer,	more

commonly	 referred	 to	 as	 a	 tunnel	 rat.	 The	 specialty	 assignment	 put	 him	 on
callouts	 to	 many	 of	 the	 different	 provinces	 and	 combat	 zones	 where	 enemy
tunnel	networks	had	been	discovered	and	needed	to	be	cleared.	It	also	put	him	to
work	with	 soldiers	 from	 all	 branches	 of	 service:	Air	 Force,	Navy,	Marines.	 It
gave	him	a	rudimentary	overview	and	knowledge	of	the	war	effort	that	allowed
him	to	interpret	the	basic	details	supplied	on	the	memorial	site	about	Dominick
Santanello.
Bosch	 knew	 that	Navy	 corpsmen	were	 the	medics	 that	 backed	 the	Marines.

Every	 Marine	 recon	 unit	 had	 an	 attached	 corpsman.	 Though	 Santanello’s
assignment	 was	 to	 First	 Med,	 Da	 Nang,	 his	 death	 in	 the	 Tay	 Ninh	 Province,
which	 ran	 along	 the	 Cambodian	 border,	 told	 Bosch	 that	 Santanello	 was	 on	 a
recon	mission	when	he	was	killed.
The	memorial	site	was	set	up	 to	 list	soldiers	by	date	of	casualty	because	 the

memorial	 itself	 listed	 the	 names	 of	 the	 dead	 on	 the	 wall	 in	 the	 chronological
order	 of	 their	 deaths.	 This	meant	 that	 Bosch	 could	 click	 on	 the	 right	 and	 left
arrows	 on	 his	 screen	 and	 see	 the	 names	 and	 details	 of	 the	 soldiers	who	were
killed	on	the	same	day	as	Santanello.	He	did	this	now	and	determined	that	there
were	a	total	of	eight	men	killed	in	the	Tay	Ninh	Province	on	December	9,	1970.
The	war	killed	young	men	by	the	dozens	almost	every	day	but	Bosch	thought

that	eight	men	dead	in	the	same	province	on	the	same	day	was	unusual.	It	had	to
have	been	an	ambush	or	a	friendly-fire	bomb	drop.	He	studied	the	soldiers’	ranks
and	 assignments	 and	 identified	 them	 all	 as	 Marines,	 with	 two	 of	 them	 being
pilots	and	one	being	a	door	gunner.
This	 was	 a	 revelation.	 Bosch	 knew	 that	 door	 gunners	 flew	 on	 slicks—the

transport	helicopters	that	carried	soldiers	in	and	out	of	the	bush.	He	now	realized
that	Dominick	Santanello	had	gone	down	in	a	helicopter.	He	had	been	killed	in
an	aircraft	that	his	unknown	father	had	probably	helped	manufacture.	The	cruel
irony	of	it	was	stunning	to	Bosch.	He	wasn’t	sure	how	he	would	break	that	kind
of	news	to	Whitney	Vance.
“You	sure	you’re	okay?”
Bosch	 looked	up	 and	 saw	Lourdes	 looking	over	 the	 separation	wall	 into	his

cubicle.	Her	eyes	were	on	the	stack	of	birth	certificates	Bosch	had	put	down	on



his	desk.
“Uh,	yeah,	I’m	fine,”	he	said	quickly.	“What’s	up?”
He	tried	to	put	his	arm	down	casually	on	top	of	the	stack	but	the	move	came

off	as	awkward	and	he	could	see	her	register	it.
“I	got	an	e-mail	from	a	friend	that	works	sex-bats	at	Foothill,”	Lourdes	said.

“She	said	she’s	found	a	case	that	might	be	related	to	our	guy.	No	screen	cutting
but	other	aspects	match	up.”
Bosch	felt	the	dread	rise	in	his	chest.
“Is	it	a	fresh	case?”	he	asked.
“No,	it’s	old.	She	was	backtracking	in	her	spare	time	for	us	and	came	up	with

it.	It	could’ve	been	our	guy	before	he	started	cutting	screens.”
“Maybe.”
“You	want	to	go	with	me?”
“Uh…”
“No,	it’s	okay,	I’ll	go.	You	look	like	you’re	busy.”
“I	could	go	but	if	you	can	handle	it…”
“Of	course.	I’ll	call	you	if	it’s	anything	to	get	excited	about.”
Lourdes	 left	 the	 office	 and	 Bosch	 went	 back	 to	 work.	 To	 keep	 his	 notes

complete	he	went	screen	by	screen	and	wrote	down	the	names	and	details	of	all
the	men	killed	during	the	mission	in	Tay	Ninh.	In	doing	so	he	realized	that	only
one	of	 the	men	was	assigned	as	a	door	gunner.	Bosch	knew	there	were	always
two	 on	 every	 slick—	 two	 sides,	 two	 doors,	 two	 door	 gunners.	 It	 meant	 that
whether	the	Tay	Ninh	slick	had	been	shot	down	or	simply	crashed,	there	might
have	been	a	survivor.
Before	 leaving	 the	site,	Bosch	went	back	 to	 the	page	dedicated	 to	Dominick

Santanello.	He	 clicked	on	 a	button	marked	Remembrances	 and	was	 taken	 to	 a
page	where	people	had	left	messages	honoring	Santanello’s	service	and	sacrifice.
Bosch	 scrolled	 through	 these	without	 reading	 them	and	 judged	 that	 there	were
about	 forty	 messages	 left	 over	 a	 period	 beginning	 in	 1999,	 when,	 Bosch
presumed,	the	site	was	established.	He	started	reading	them	now	in	the	order	in
which	 they	were	 left,	beginning	with	a	message	from	someone	who	stated	 that
he	was	a	classmate	of	Dominick’s	at	Oxnard	High	and	would	always	remember
him	for	his	sacrifice	in	a	land	so	far	away.
Some	of	 the	 remembrances	were	 from	 total	 strangers	who	 simply	wished	 to

honor	the	fallen	soldier	and	had	apparently	come	across	his	entry	randomly.	But
others,	like	the	high	school	classmate,	clearly	had	known	him.	One	of	these	was
a	man	named	Bill	Bisinger	who	identified	himself	as	a	former	Navy	corpsman.



He	had	trained	with	Santanello	in	San	Diego	before	they	were	both	shipped	out
to	 Vietnam	 in	 late	 1969	 and	 assigned	 to	 medical	 duties	 on	 the	 hospital	 ship
Sanctuary,	anchored	on	the	South	China	Sea.
This	bit	of	 information	made	Bosch	pause.	He	had	been	on	the	Sanctuary	 in

late	 1969	 after	 being	wounded	 in	 a	 tunnel	 in	Cu	Chi.	He	 realized	 that	 he	 and
Santanello	had	probably	been	on	the	ship	at	the	same	time.
Bisinger’s	 remembrance	 gave	 some	 clarity	 to	 what	 had	 happened	 to

Santanello.	The	fact	that	it	was	written	as	if	directly	to	Dominick	made	it	all	the
more	haunting.

Nicky,	 I	 remember	 being	 at	 chow	 on	 Sanctuary	when	 I	 heard	 about	 you
getting	shot	down.	The	gunner	that	got	burned	up	but	survived	had	come
to	us	so	we	knew	the	story.	I	felt	so	bad.	For	anybody	to	die	in	a	place	so
far	 from	 home	 and	 for	 something	 that	 didn’t	 seem	 to	 mean	 so	 much
anymore.	 I	 remember	 begging	 you	 not	 to	 go	 out	 there	 to	 First	 Med.	 I
begged	you.	 I	 said	don’t	get	off	 the	boat,	man.	But	you	didn’t	 listen.	You
had	to	get	that	CMB	and	see	the	war.	I’m	so	sorry,	man.	I	feel	like	I	let	you
down	because	I	couldn’t	stop	you.

Bosch	 knew	 that	 CMB	 meant	 combat	 medical	 badge.	 Below	 Bisinger’s
outpouring	of	 feelings	was	 a	 comment	 from	another	 site	 visitor,	 named	Olivia
Macdonald.

Don’t	feel	so	bad,	Bill.	We	all	knew	Nick	and	how	headstrong	he	was	and
how	he	wanted	 adventure.	He	 joined	 up	 for	 adventure.	He	 picked	medic
because	he	thought	he	could	be	in	the	middle	of	things,	but	just	help	people
and	not	have	to	kill	anybody.	That	was	his	spirit	and	we	should	celebrate
that,	not	second-guess	our	actions.

The	comment	showed	an	 intimate	knowledge	of	Santanello	 that	made	Bosch
think	Olivia	was	 a	 family	member	 or	maybe	 a	 former	 girlfriend.	Bisinger	 had
written	a	return	comment,	thanking	Olivia	for	her	understanding.
Bosch	 continued	 to	 scroll	 through	 the	 messages	 and	 saw	 that	 Olivia

Macdonald	had	posted	five	more	times	over	the	years,	always	on	November	11
—Veterans	Day.	These	posts	were	not	as	intimate	and	always	along	the	lines	of
“Gone	but	not	forgotten.”
There	was	a	sign-up	button	at	 the	 top	of	 the	remembrance	page	that	allowed

users	to	be	alerted	whenever	a	new	message	was	posted	to	the	Santanello	page.



Bosch	 scrolled	 back	 down	 to	 the	 post	 from	 Bisinger	 and	 saw	 that	 Olivia
Macdonald’s	 comment	 had	 come	only	 a	 day	 after	 his	 original	 post.	Bisinger’s
thank-you	to	her	came	on	the	same	day	as	her	post.
The	quickness	of	 the	 responses	 indicated	 to	Bosch	 that	both	Macdonald	and

Bisinger	had	signed	up	for	the	post	alerts.	He	quickly	opened	a	comment	block
under	Bisinger’s	thank-you	and	wrote	a	message	to	both	of	them.	He	didn’t	want
to	 reveal	 exactly	 what	 he	 was	 doing	 in	 a	 public	 forum,	 no	 matter	 how
infrequently	the	Dominick	Santanello	remembrance	page	was	visited.	He	crafted
a	message	that	he	hoped	would	draw	at	least	one	of	them	into	making	contact.

Olivia	and	Bill,	I	am	a	Vietnam	Vet.	I	was	wounded	in	1969	and	treated	on
the	Sanctuary.	I	want	to	talk	to	you	about	Nick.	I	have	information.

Bosch	put	both	his	personal	e-mail	and	cell	phone	number	on	the	message	and
then	posted	it.	He	hoped	he	would	hear	back	from	one	of	them	soon.
Bosch	printed	out	 the	 screen	 that	had	Dominick	Santanello’s	photo	and	 then

logged	 off	 the	 computer.	He	 closed	 his	 notebook	 and	 put	 it	 in	 his	 pocket.	He
picked	up	the	stack	of	birth	certificates	and	left	 the	cubicle,	 taking	the	copy	of
the	photo	out	of	the	communal	printer	tray	as	he	left	the	office.
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Back	 in	his	car	Bosch	sat	still	 for	a	moment	and	felt	guilty	about	not	going	 to
Foothill	 Division	 with	 Bella	 Lourdes	 to	 talk	 to	 the	 detective	 handling	 sexual
batteries.	He	was	 putting	 his	 private	 investigation	 in	 front	 of	 his	work	 for	 the
town	and	it	was	the	Screen	Cutter	case	that	was	more	pressing.	He	thought	about
calling	Lourdes	and	saying	he	was	on	his	way,	but	the	truth	was,	Lourdes	could
handle	 it.	 She	 was	 going	 to	 another	 police	 station	 to	 confer	 with	 another
detective.	It	wasn’t	a	two-person	job.	Instead	he	pulled	out	of	the	parking	lot	and
started	to	cruise.
In	 the	 course	 of	 the	 investigation	Bosch	 had	 been	 to	 each	 of	 the	 residences

where	 the	 Screen	Cutter	 had	 attacked	women.	These	 visits	 came	 as	 each	 case
was	 linked	 to	 a	 serial	 rapist.	None	of	 the	victims	 still	 lived	 in	 the	homes,	 and
access	to	them	was	difficult	to	arrange	and	brief.	In	one	case	the	victim	agreed	to
return	to	the	premises	with	the	detectives	to	walk	them	through	the	logistics	of
the	crime.
Now	for	the	first	time	Bosch	cruised	by	each	of	the	homes	in	the	chronological

order	of	the	assaults.	He	wasn’t	really	sure	what	he	might	gain	from	this	but	he
knew	 it	 would	 help	 keep	 the	 investigation	 churning	 in	 his	 mind.	 That	 was
important.	He	 didn’t	want	 the	Vance	 investigation	 to	 crowd	 out	 his	 resolve	 to
find	the	Screen	Cutter.
It	took	him	no	more	than	fifteen	minutes	to	make	the	circuit.	At	the	last	house

he	 stopped	 at	 the	 curb	 in	 front,	 easily	 finding	parking	because	 it	was	 a	 street-
sweeping	day	and	one	side	of	the	street	was	clear.	He	reached	under	the	seat	and
pulled	out	the	old	Thomas	Brothers	map	book.	San	Fernando	was	small	enough
to	fit	on	one	page	of	the	book.	Bosch	had	previously	charted	the	locations	of	the
rapes	on	the	page	and	now	studied	it	once	again.
There	 was	 no	 discernible	 pattern	 to	 the	 locations.	 Bosch	 and	 Lourdes	 had

already	exhaustively	looked	for	commonalities:	repairmen,	postal	workers,	meter



readers,	 and	 so	 on	 who	 might	 connect	 the	 victims	 or	 their	 addresses	 or
neighborhoods.	But	 the	effort	 failed	 to	pay	off	with	a	connection	 to	all	 four	of
the	victims	or	their	addresses.
Lourdes	 believed	 that	 each	 of	 the	 victims	 had	 somehow	 come	 into	 visual

contact	with	the	rapist	while	away	from	her	home	and	then	was	followed	during
the	stalking	phase	of	the	crime.	But	Bosch	was	unconvinced.	San	Fernando	was
a	tiny	town.	The	idea	that	the	rapist	would	lock	on	to	a	potential	victim	in	one
location	and	follow	her	to	another	stretched	believability	when	four	out	of	four
times	this	protocol	led	to	an	address	in	little	San	Fernando.	Bosch	believed	the
victims	were	somehow	acquired	when	the	rapist	saw	them	in	or	just	outside	their
homes.
He	turned	and	studied	 the	front	facade	of	 the	house	where	 the	Screen	Cutter

was	last	known	to	have	attacked.	It	was	a	small	postwar	house	with	a	front	porch
and	 a	 single-car	 garage.	The	 rapist	 had	 cut	 the	 screen	on	 a	 rear	window	 in	 an
unused	bedroom.	Bosch	could	see	there	was	perfect	cover	from	the	street.
A	shadow	swooped	by	his	side	window	and	Bosch	turned	to	see	a	post	office

van	 coast	 up	 to	 the	 curb	 in	 front	 of	 his	 car.	 The	mailman	 got	 out	 and	 headed
toward	the	front	door,	where	there	was	a	mail	slot.	He	casually	glanced	toward
Bosch’s	car,	recognized	him	behind	the	wheel,	and	held	a	middle	finger	up	his
whole	way	to	the	door.	His	name	was	Mitchell	Maron	and	he	had	briefly	been	a
suspect	 in	 the	 rapes	 as	 well	 as	 the	 subject	 of	 a	 backfired	 attempt	 to
surreptitiously	collect	his	DNA.
It	had	occurred	at	the	Starbucks	on	Truman	a	month	earlier.	When	Bosch	and

Lourdes	 found	out	 that	Maron	delivered	mail	on	a	 route	 that	 included	 three	of
the	four	victims’	homes,	 they	decided	the	quickest	way	to	identify	or	eliminate
him	as	a	suspect	was	to	get	his	DNA	and	compare	it	to	that	from	the	rapist.	They
watched	him	for	two	days	and,	while	he	did	nothing	that	engendered	suspicion,
he	did	stop	on	his	morning	breaks	at	the	Starbucks,	where	he	drank	tea	and	ate	a
breakfast	sandwich.
In	a	bit	of	 improvising,	Lourdes	followed	Maron	into	 the	coffee	shop	on	the

third	 day,	 purchased	 an	 iced	 tea,	 and	 then	 sat	 at	 an	 outside	 table	 next	 to	 the
mailman.	 When	 he	 was	 finished	 eating	 he	 wiped	 his	 mouth	 with	 a	 napkin,
stuffed	it	into	the	empty	paper	bag	his	sandwich	had	come	in,	and	tossed	it	into	a
nearby	 trash	 can.	As	he	headed	back	 to	 his	mail	 van,	Lourdes	 took	 a	 position
guarding	the	trash	can	from	being	used	by	other	patrons.	When	she	saw	Maron
jump	into	the	van,	she	removed	the	top	of	the	trash	can	and	looked	down	at	the
paper	bag	he	had	just	discarded.	She	put	on	latex	gloves	and	pulled	out	a	plastic



evidence	 bag	 to	 collect	 the	 possible	DNA	 specimen.	Bosch	 emerged	 from	 the
follow	car	and	pulled	his	phone	so	he	could	get	a	video	of	the	collecting	of	the
bag	in	case	DNA	from	it	was	ever	introduced	in	court.	The	courts	had	upheld	the
validity	of	surreptitious	collection	of	DNA	from	public	locations.	He	needed	to
document	where	the	specimen	was	collected	as	well.
The	unforeseen	problem	was	 that	Maron	had	 left	his	cell	phone	on	his	 table

and	realized	it	just	as	he	was	about	to	back	out	of	his	parking	spot.	He	jumped
back	out	of	his	van	and	went	 to	 retrieve	 the	phone.	Coming	across	Bosch	and
Lourdes	collecting	his	discarded	debris,	he	said,	“What	the	fuck	are	you	doing?”
At	that	point,	knowing	that	Maron	could	flee,	the	detectives	had	to	treat	him	as

a	 suspect.	 They	 asked	 him	 to	 come	 to	 the	 station	 to	 answer	 questions	 and	 he
angrily	 agreed.	During	 the	 ensuing	 interview	 he	 denied	 any	 knowledge	 of	 the
rapes.	He	acknowledged	knowing	three	of	the	victims	by	name	but	said	that	was
because	he	delivered	their	mail.
While	 Bosch	 handled	 the	 interview,	 Lourdes	was	 able	 to	 round	 up	 the	 four

known	 victims	 and	 get	 them	 to	 come	 in	 for	 audiovisual	 lineups.	 Because	 the
rapist	 had	 worn	 a	 mask	 during	 each	 assault,	 the	 detectives	 were	 hoping	 an
identification	might	be	made	by	one	of	the	victims	recognizing	his	voice,	hands,
or	eyes.
Four	hours	after	the	incident	at	the	coffee	shop	Maron	voluntarily	but	sullenly

stood	 in	 a	 lineup	 that	 was	 viewed	 separately	 by	 all	 four	 women.	 He	 held	 his
hands	out	and	read	sentences	said	by	the	rapist	during	the	assaults.	None	of	them
identified	him	as	their	assailant.
Maron	was	released	that	day	and	his	innocence	confirmed	a	week	later	when

DNA	 from	 the	 napkin	 he	wiped	 his	mouth	with	was	 deemed	 no	match	 to	 the
DNA	 of	 the	 rapist.	 The	 chief	 of	 police	 sent	 him	 a	 letter	 apologizing	 for	 the
incident	and	thanking	him	for	his	cooperation.
Now,	after	pushing	the	mail	 through	the	slot,	Maron	walked	back	toward	his

van	and	then	made	a	sudden	turn	toward	Bosch’s	car.	Harry	lowered	the	window
to	accept	the	verbal	confrontation.
“Hey,	I	want	you	to	know,	I	hired	a	lawyer,”	Maron	said.	“I’m	going	to	sue	all

your	asses	for	false	arrest.”
Bosch	nodded	like	the	threat	was	just	par	for	the	course.
“I	hope	it’s	a	contingency	deal,”	he	said.
“What	the	hell	are	you	talking	about?”	Maron	said.
“I	hope	you’re	not	paying	your	 lawyer.	Put	 it	on	contingency;	 that	means	he

gets	 paid	 only	 if	 he	 wins.	 Because	 you	 aren’t	 going	 to	 win,	Mitchell.	 If	 he’s



telling	you	anything	else,	he’s	lying.”
“Bullshit.”
“You	agreed	to	come	in.	There	was	no	arrest.	We	even	let	you	drive	the	mail

van	in	so	nothing	would	get	stolen.	You	don’t	have	a	case	and	the	only	one	who
will	make	book	are	the	lawyers.	Think	about	that.”
Maron	leaned	down	and	put	his	hand	on	the	Jeep’s	windowsill.
“So	I’m	just	supposed	to	let	it	go,	then,”	he	said.	“I	felt	like	I’m	the	one	who

got	raped	and	it’s	just	‘never	mind.’”
“Not	 even	 close,	 Mitchell,”	 Bosch	 said.	 “You	 say	 that	 to	 one	 of	 the	 real

victims	and	they’d	put	you	 in	your	place.	What	you	went	 through	was	a	shitty
couple	of	hours.	There’s	no	end	to	what	they’re	going	through.”
Maron	slapped	the	sill	and	stood	up	straight.
“Fuck	you!”
He	stalked	back	to	his	van	and	took	off,	the	wheels	screeching.	The	effect	was

undercut	when	sixty	feet	later	he	had	to	hit	the	brakes	to	make	the	delivery	to	the
next	house	down.
Bosch’s	phone	rang	and	he	saw	it	was	Lourdes.
“Bella.”
“Harry,	where	are	you?”
“Out	and	about.	How’d	it	go	at	Foothill?”
“A	nonstarter.	The	cases	didn’t	match.”
Bosch	nodded.
“Oh,	well.	I	just	ran	into	your	boy	Mitch	Maron.	He’s	still	pissed	at	us.”
“At	Starbucks?”
“No,	I’m	in	front	of	Frida	Lopez’s	old	house.	He	just	came	by	to	deliver	 the

mail	and	tell	me	what	a	shit	I	am.	Says	he’s	going	to	hire	a	lawyer.”
“Yeah,	good	luck	with	that.	What	are	you	doing	there?”
“Nothing.	Just	thinking.	I	guess	hoping	something	would	shake	loose.	I	think

our	guy—something	tells	me	it	won’t	be	long	before	there’s	another.”
“I	know	what	you	mean.	That’s	why	I	was	so	hyped	about	this	Foothill	thing.

Damn	it!	Why	are	there	no	other	cases	out	there?”
“That’s	the	question.”
Bosch	heard	 the	call-waiting	click	on	his	phone.	He	checked	 the	 screen	and

saw	that	it	was	the	number	Whitney	Vance	had	given	him.
“Hey,	I	got	a	call,”	he	said.	“Let’s	talk	tomorrow	about	next	moves.”
“You	got	it,	Harry,”	Lourdes	said.
Bosch	switched	over	to	the	other	call.



“Mr.	Vance?”
There	was	no	answer,	only	silence.
“Mr.	Vance,	are	you	there?”
Silence.
Bosch	pushed	the	phone	hard	against	his	ear	and	put	the	window	back	up.	He

thought	he	might	be	able	to	hear	breathing.	He	wondered	if	it	was	Vance	and	if
he	was	unable	to	talk	because	of	the	health	issue	Sloan	had	mentioned.
“Mr.	Vance,	is	that	you?”
Bosch	waited	but	heard	nothing	and	then	the	call	was	disconnected.
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Bosch	 made	 his	 way	 over	 to	 the	 405	 freeway	 and	 headed	 south	 through	 the
Valley	and	over	 the	Sepulveda	Pass.	 It	 took	him	an	hour	 to	get	down	to	LAX,
where	he	slowly	followed	the	loop	on	the	departures	level	and	parked	in	the	last
garage.	He	grabbed	a	flashlight	from	the	glove	box	and	then	got	out	and	quickly
moved	around	the	car,	crouching	down	to	point	the	light	into	the	wheel	wells	and
under	the	bumpers	and	the	gas	tank.	But	he	knew	that	if	his	car	had	been	tagged
with	a	GPS	tracker,	the	likelihood	of	him	finding	it	would	be	very	low.	Advances
in	tracking	technology	had	made	the	devices	smaller	and	easier	to	hide.
His	plan	was	to	go	online	and	buy	a	GPS	jammer	but	it	would	take	a	few	days

to	get	it.	Meantime,	he	went	into	the	car	to	return	the	flashlight	to	the	glove	box
and	 gather	 the	 birth	 certificates	 into	 a	 backpack	 he	 kept	 on	 the	 floor.	He	 then
locked	the	car	and	took	the	pedestrian	overpass	to	the	United	Airlines	terminal
where	he	rode	an	escalator	down	to	the	arrivals	level.	Circling	around	a	baggage
carousel	that	was	surrounded	by	travelers	fresh	off	a	flight,	he	moved	in	and	out
of	the	crowd	and	went	out	the	double	doors	to	the	pickup	zone.	He	crossed	the
pickup	 lanes	 to	 the	 rental-car	 island	 and	 jumped	 on	 the	 first	 shuttle	 he	 saw,	 a
yellow	 bus	 destined	 for	 the	 Hertz	 rental	 counters	 on	 Airport	 Boulevard.	 He
asked	the	driver	if	they	had	cars	available	and	the	driver	gave	him	the	thumbs-
up.
The	Cherokee	that	Bosch	left	in	the	parking	garage	was	twenty-two	years	old.

At	 the	 Hertz	 counter	 he	 was	 offered	 the	 option	 of	 trying	 out	 a	 brand-new
Cherokee,	and	he	took	it	despite	the	surcharge.	Ninety	minutes	after	leaving	San
Fernando	 he	was	 back	 on	 the	 405,	 heading	 north	 in	 a	 car	 that	 could	 not	 have
been	tagged	by	anyone	hoping	to	follow	him	or	keep	GPS	tabs	on	where	he	was
going.	Just	the	same,	he	checked	the	mirrors	repeatedly	to	be	sure.
When	 he	 got	 up	 to	Westwood	 he	 exited	 the	 freeway	 on	Wilshire	Boulevard

and	made	his	way	into	the	Los	Angeles	National	Cemetery.	It	was	114	acres	of



graves	containing	soldiers	from	every	war,	every	campaign,	from	the	Civil	War
to	Afghanistan.	Thousands	of	white	marble	stones	in	perfect	rows	standing	as	a
testament	to	the	military	precision	and	waste	of	war.
Bosch	had	to	use	the	Find	a	Grave	screen	in	the	Bob	Hope	Memorial	Chapel

to	locate	the	spot	where	Dominick	Santanello	was	buried	on	the	North	Campus.
But	 soon	 he	 stood	 in	 front	 of	 it,	 looking	 down	 at	 the	 perfect	 green	 grass	 and
listening	to	the	constant	hiss	of	the	nearby	freeway	as	the	sun	turned	the	sky	in
the	west	 pink.	 Somehow,	 in	 little	more	 than	 twenty-four	 hours,	 he	 had	 built	 a
feeling	of	kinship	with	 this	soldier	he	had	never	met	or	known.	They	had	both
been	 on	 that	 boat	 in	 the	 South	China	 Sea.	And	 there	was	 the	 fact	 that	 Bosch
alone	 knew	 the	 secret	 history	 and	 tragedy	 heaped	 upon	 tragedy	 of	 the	 dead
man’s	short	life.
After	a	while	he	pulled	out	his	phone	and	took	a	photo	of	the	marker.	It	would

be	part	of	 the	report	he	would	eventually	give	Whitney	Vance—if	 the	old	man
was	able	to	receive	it.
While	 the	phone	was	 still	 in	his	hand	 it	buzzed	with	a	new	call.	The	screen

showed	 a	 number	 with	 an	 805	 area	 code	 and	 Bosch	 knew	 that	 was	 Ventura
County.	He	took	the	call.
“This	is	Harry	Bosch.”
“Uh,	hello.	This	is	Olivia	Macdonald.	You	posted	a	message	on	my	brother’s

memorial	page.	You	wanted	to	talk	to	me?”
Bosch	nodded,	noting	that	she	had	already	answered	one	question.	Dominick

Santanello	was	her	brother.
“Thank	you	for	calling	so	quickly,	Olivia,”	Bosch	said.	“At	the	moment,	I’m

actually	standing	at	Nick’s	grave	in	Westwood.	At	the	veterans’	cemetery.”
“Really?”	she	said.	“I	don’t	understand.	What	is	going	on?”
“I	need	to	speak	to	you.	Could	we	meet?	I	could	come	to	you.”
“Well,	I	guess	so.	I	mean,	wait	a	minute.	No.	Not	until	you	tell	me	what	this	is

about.”
Bosch	thought	for	a	long	moment	before	responding.	He	didn’t	want	to	lie	to

her	 but	 he	 couldn’t	 reveal	 his	 true	 purpose.	 Not	 yet.	 He	 was	 bound	 by
confidentiality	and	 the	sheer	complication	of	 the	 story.	She	hadn’t	blocked	her
number.	He	knew	he	could	find	her	even	if	she	told	him	to	pound	sand	and	hung
up	on	him.	But	the	connection	he	felt	with	Dominick	Santanello	extended	to	his
sister.	He	didn’t	want	 to	hurt	or	haunt	 this	woman,	who	at	 the	moment	was	no
more	than	a	voice	on	the	phone.
He	decided	to	take	a	shot	in	the	dark.



“Nick	knew	he	was	adopted,	right?”	he	said.
There	was	a	long	silence	before	she	answered.
“Yes,	he	knew,”	Olivia	said.
“Did	 he	 ever	wonder	where	 he	 came	 from?”	Bosch	 asked.	 “Who	 his	 father

was.	His	mother…”
“He	knew	his	mother’s	name,”	Olivia	said.	“Vibiana.	She	was	named	after	a

church.	 But	 that	 was	 all	 our	 adoptive	 parents	 knew.	He	 never	 pursued	 it	 past
that.”
Bosch	closed	his	eyes	for	a	moment.	It	was	another	piece	of	confirmation.	It

told	him	that	since	Olivia	had	been	adopted	too,	she	might	understand	the	need
to	know.
“I	know	more,”	he	said.	“I’m	a	detective	and	I	know	the	whole	story.”
There	was	another	long	pause	before	Olivia	spoke.
“Okay,”	she	said.	“When	do	you	want	to	meet?”



14

Bosch	started	Thursday	morning	 shopping	online.	He	 studied	an	array	of	GPS
detectors	and	jammers	and	chose	a	combo	device	that	did	both.	It	cost	him	two
hundred	dollars	with	two-day	shipping.
He	 next	 went	 to	 the	 phone	 to	 call	 an	 NCIS	 investigator	 at	 the	 National

Personnel	Records	Center	in	St.	Louis,	Missouri.	He	had	Gary	McIntyre’s	name
and	 number	 on	 a	 list	 of	 contacts	 he	 took	 with	 him	 when	 he	 left	 the	 LAPD.
McIntyre	was	a	cooperative	straight	shooter	 that	Bosch	had	worked	with	on	at
least	three	prior	cases	as	a	homicide	investigator.	He	was	now	hoping	to	trade	on
that	 experience	 and	 mutual	 trust	 to	 obtain	 a	 copy	 of	 Dominick	 Santanello’s
service	package—the	file	containing	all	records	of	his	military	service,	ranging
from	his	training	history	to	the	location	of	every	base	he	was	ever	stationed	at,
medals	 he	 was	 awarded,	 his	 leave	 and	 disciplinary	 history,	 and	 the	 summary
report	on	his	death	in	combat.
The	 military	 records	 archive	 was	 routinely	 on	 the	 checklist	 of	 cold	 case

investigation	 because	 of	 how	 frequently	 military	 service	 played	 a	 part	 in
people’s	 lives.	 It	 was	 a	 good	 way	 to	 fill	 in	 details	 on	 victims,	 suspects,	 and
witnesses.	 In	 this	 case	 Bosch	 already	 knew	 the	 military	 angle	 regarding
Santanello	 but	 he	 would	 be	 able	 to	 layer	 it	 with	 a	 deeper	 history.	 His
investigation	 was	 essentially	 at	 an	 end	 and	 he	 was	 now	 looking	 to	 put	 a	 full
report	together	for	Whitney	Vance	as	well	as	possibly	find	a	way	to	make	a	DNA
confirmation	 that	 Dominick	 Santanello	 was	 his	 son.	 If	 nothing	 else,	 Bosch
prided	himself	on	being	thorough	and	complete	in	his	work.
The	files	were	made	available	to	family	members	and	their	representatives	but

Bosch	was	not	 in	 a	position	 to	 reveal	 he	was	working	 for	Whitney	Vance.	He
could	play	the	law	enforcement	card	but	didn’t	want	that	blowing	back	on	him
should	McIntyre	check	to	see	if	his	request	was	part	of	an	official	investigation
by	the	SFPD.	So	instead	he	was	up	front	with	McIntyre.	He	said	he	was	calling



about	 a	 case	 he	 had	 as	 a	 private	 investigator	where	 he	was	 trying	 to	 confirm
Santanello	 as	 the	 son	 of	 a	 client	 whose	 name	 he	 could	 not	 reveal.	 He	 told
McIntyre	 that	 he	 had	 a	meeting	 later	with	 Santanello’s	 adoptive	 sister	 and	 he
might	be	able	to	swing	a	permission	letter	from	her	if	needed.
McIntyre	 told	Bosch	 not	 to	 sweat	 it.	He	 appreciated	 the	 honesty	 and	would

trust	him.	He	said	he	needed	a	day	or	two	to	track	down	the	file	in	question	and
then	make	a	digital	copy	of	it.	He	promised	to	make	return	contact	when	he	was
ready	 to	 send	 and	 Bosch	 could	 have	 until	 then	 to	 come	 up	 with	 a	 family
permission	letter.	Bosch	thanked	him	and	said	he	looked	forward	to	his	call.
Bosch’s	appointment	with	Olivia	Macdonald	was	not	until	1	p.m.,	so	he	had

the	 rest	 of	 the	 morning	 to	 review	 case	 notes	 and	 prepare.	 One	 thing	 he	 was
already	 charged	 about	 was	 that	 the	 address	 she	 had	 given	 him	 for	 her	 home
matched	 the	address	 listed	 for	 the	parents	of	Dominick	Santanello	on	his	birth
certificate.	This	meant	she	was	living	in	the	home	where	her	adopted	brother	had
grown	up.	It	might	be	a	long	shot	but	it	put	the	chances	of	finding	a	DNA	source
into	the	realm	of	possibility.
Bosch	then	made	a	call	to	defense	attorney	Mickey	Haller,	his	half	brother,	to

ask	 if	 he	 had	 a	 referral	 for	 a	 private	 lab	 that	 would	 be	 quick,	 discreet,	 and
reliable	 in	making	 a	DNA	 comparison,	 should	 he	 come	 up	with	 a	 source.	Up
until	 this	point,	Bosch	had	only	worked	DNA	cases	as	a	cop	and	had	used	his
department’s	lab	and	resources	to	get	comparisons	done.
“I’ve	got	a	couple	I	use—both	fast	and	reliable,”	Haller	said.	“Let	me	guess,

Maddie	 finally	 figured	out	 she’s	 too	 smart	 to	have	been	your	kid.	Now	you’re
scrambling	to	prove	she	is.”
“Funny,”	Bosch	said.
“Well,	then,	is	it	for	a	case?	A	private	case?”
“Something	like	that.	I	can’t	talk	about	it	but	I	do	have	you	to	thank	for	it.	The

client	wanted	me	because	of	that	bit	of	business	last	year	in	West	Hollywood.”
The	case	that	Whitney	Vance	had	referenced	during	the	interview	involved	a

Beverly	Hills	plastic	surgeon	and	a	couple	of	corrupt	LAPD	cops.	It	had	ended
badly	for	them	in	West	Hollywood	but	it	had	begun	with	Bosch	working	a	case
for	Haller.
“Then	it	sounds	like	I’m	due	a	commission	on	any	funds	you	collect	on	this

thing,	Harry,”	Haller	said.
“Doesn’t	sound	like	that	 to	me,”	Bosch	said.	“But	if	you	hook	me	up	with	a

DNA	lab,	there	might	be	something	in	it	for	you	down	the	line.”
“I’ll	send	you	an	e-mail,	broheim.”



“Thanks,	broheim.”
Bosch	left	the	house	at	11:30	so	he	would	have	time	to	grab	something	to	eat

on	 his	 way	 to	 Oxnard.	 Out	 on	 the	 street	 he	 checked	 in	 all	 directions	 for
surveillance	before	hiking	a	block	up	to	the	spot	where	he	had	parked	the	rented
Cherokee.	He	ate	tacos	at	Poquito	Más	at	the	bottom	of	the	hill	and	then	jumped
onto	the	101	and	followed	it	west	across	the	Valley	and	into	Ventura	County.
Oxnard	was	the	biggest	city	in	Ventura	County.	Its	unattractive	name	was	that

of	a	sugar	beet	farmer	who	built	a	processing	plant	in	the	settlement	in	the	late
nineteenth	century.	The	city	totally	surrounded	Port	Hueneme,	where	there	was	a
small	 U.S.	 Navy	 base.	 One	 of	 the	 questions	 Bosch	 planned	 to	 ask	 Olivia
Macdonald	was	whether	proximity	 to	 the	base	was	what	 lured	her	brother	 into
enlisting	in	the	Navy.
Traffic	was	 reasonable	 and	Bosch	 got	 to	Oxnard	 early.	He	 used	 the	 time	 to

drive	around	the	port	and	then	along	Hollywood	Beach,	a	strip	of	homes	on	the
Pacific	 side	of	 the	port	where	 the	 streets	were	named	La	Brea	and	Sunset	 and
Los	Feliz	after	the	well-known	boulevards	of	Tinseltown.
He	pulled	up	in	front	of	Olivia	Macdonald’s	house	right	on	time.	It	was	in	an

older,	middle-class	neighborhood	of	neatly	kept	California	bungalows.	She	was
waiting	for	Bosch	in	a	chair	on	the	front	porch.	He	guessed	that	they	were	about
the	same	age	and	he	could	see	 that,	 like	her	adoptive	brother,	 it	was	 likely	she
had	both	white	and	Latina	origins.	She	had	hair	that	was	as	white	as	snow	and
she	was	dressed	in	faded	jeans	and	a	white	blouse.
“Hello,	I’m	Harry	Bosch,”	he	said.
He	reached	his	hand	down	to	her	and	she	shook	it.
“Olivia,”	she	said.	“Please	have	a	seat.”
Bosch	sat	in	a	wicker	chair	across	a	small	glass-topped	table	from	her.	There

was	a	pitcher	of	iced	tea	and	two	glasses	on	the	table	and	he	accepted	her	offer
of	a	glass	just	to	be	cordial.	He	saw	a	manila	envelope	on	the	table	that	had	Do
Not	Bend	handwritten	on	it	and	assumed	it	contained	photos.
“So,”	 she	 said,	 after	 pouring	 two	 glasses.	 “You	 want	 to	 know	 about	 my

brother.	My	first	question	is,	who	is	it	you	work	for?”
Bosch	knew	it	would	begin	this	way.	He	also	knew	that	how	he	answered	this

question	would	determine	how	much	cooperation	and	information	he	would	get
from	her.
“Well,	Olivia,	 that’s	 the	awkward	part,”	he	said.	“I	was	hired	by	a	man	who

wanted	to	find	out	if	he	had	a	child	back	in	1951.	But	part	of	the	deal	was	that	I
had	to	agree	to	the	strictest	confidence	and	not	reveal	who	my	employer	was	to



anyone	 until	 he	 released	 me	 from	 that	 promise.	 So	 I’m	 sort	 of	 caught	 in	 the
middle	 here.	 It’s	 a	 catch-22	 thing.	 I	 can’t	 tell	 you	 who	 hired	 me	 until	 I	 can
confirm	that	your	brother	was	his	son.	You	don’t	want	to	talk	to	me	until	I	 tell
you	who	hired	me.”
“Well,	how	will	you	confirm	it?”	she	said,	waving	a	hand	helplessly.	“Nicky’s

been	dead	since	1970.”
Bosch	sensed	an	opening.
“There	are	ways.	This	is	the	house	where	he	grew	up,	isn’t	it?”
“How	do	you	know	that?”
“The	same	address	 is	on	his	birth	certificate.	The	one	 that	was	filed	after	he

was	 adopted.	There	might	 be	 something	 here	 I	 can	 use.	Was	 his	 bedroom	 left
intact?”
“What?	 No,	 that’s	 weird.	 Besides	 I	 raised	 three	 kids	 in	 this	 house	 after	 I

moved	back.	We	didn’t	have	room	to	turn	his	bedroom	into	a	museum.	Nicky’s
stuff,	what’s	left	of	it,	is	up	in	the	attic.”
“What	sort	of	stuff?”
“Oh,	I	don’t	know.	His	war	stuff.	The	things	he	sent	back	and	then	what	they

sent	back	after	he	got	killed.	My	parents	kept	it	all	and	after	I	moved	in	here	I
shoved	it	all	up	there.	I	wasn’t	interested	in	it	but	my	mother	made	me	promise
not	to	throw	it	away.”
Bosch	nodded.	He	had	to	find	a	way	to	get	up	into	the	attic.
“Are	your	parents	alive?”	he	asked.
“My	 father	 died	 twenty-five	 years	 ago.	 My	 mother’s	 alive	 but	 she	 doesn’t

know	what	day	it	 is	or	who	she	is	anymore.	She’s	at	a	facility	where	they	take
good	care	of	her.	 It’s	 just	me	here	now.	Divorced,	kids	grown	and	out	on	 their
own.”
Bosch	had	gotten	her	talking	without	her	coming	back	to	her	demand	to	know

who	 his	 employer	 was.	 He	 knew	 he	 had	 to	 keep	 that	 going	 and	 drive	 the
conversation	back	around	to	the	attic	and	what	was	up	there.
“So	you	said	on	the	phone	that	your	brother	knew	he	was	adopted.”
“Yes,	he	did,”	she	said.	“We	both	did.”
“Were	you	also	born	at	St.	Helen’s?”
She	nodded.
“I	came	first,”	she	said.	“My	adoptive	parents	were	white	and	I	obviously	was

brown.	It	was	very	white	out	here	back	then	and	they	thought	it	would	be	good
for	me	to	have	a	sibling	who	was	the	same.	So	they	went	back	to	St.	Helen’s	and
got	Dominick.”



“You	 said	your	 brother	 knew	his	 birth	mother’s	 name.	Vibiana.	How	did	he
know	that?	That	was	usually	kept	from	everybody—	at	least	back	then.”
“You’re	right,	it	was.	I	never	knew	my	mother’s	name	or	what	the	story	was

there.	When	Nicky	was	born	he	was	already	set	to	go	to	my	parents.	They	were
waiting	 for	 him.	But	 he	was	 sick	 and	 the	doctors	wanted	him	 to	 stay	with	his
mother	for	a	while	and	have	her	milk.	It	was	something	like	that.”
“And	so	your	parents	met	her.”
“Exactly.	For	a	few	days	 they	visited	and	spent	some	time	with	her,	 I	guess.

Later	on,	when	we	were	growing	up,	 it	was	pretty	obvious	we	didn’t	 look	 like
our	two	Italian-American	parents,	so	we	asked	questions.	They	told	us	we	were
adopted	 and	 the	 only	 thing	 they	 knew	 was	 that	 Nicky’s	 mother	 was	 named
Vibiana,	because	they	met	her	before	she	gave	him	up.”
It	didn’t	appear	that	Dominick	and	Olivia	were	told	the	full	story	about	what

had	happened	to	Vibiana,	whether	their	adoptive	parents	knew	it	or	not.
“Do	you	know	if	your	brother	ever	tried	to	find	his	mother	and	father	when	he

was	growing	up?”
“Not	 that	 I	 know	 of.	We	 knew	what	 that	 place	was,	 St.	Helen’s.	 It’s	where

babies	were	born	that	were	unwanted.	I	never	tried	to	find	my	naturals.	I	didn’t
care.	I	don’t	think	Nicky	did	either.”
Bosch	noted	a	slight	tone	of	bitterness	in	her	voice.	More	than	sixty	years	later

she	clearly	harbored	an	animosity	toward	the	parents	who	gave	her	up.	He	knew
it	would	not	 serve	him	here	 to	 tell	her	he	didn’t	agree	 that	all	 the	babies	were
unwanted	 at	 St.	Helen’s.	 Some	mothers,	maybe	 all	 of	 them	back	 then,	 had	 no
choice	in	the	matter.
He	decided	 to	move	 the	conversation	 in	a	new	direction.	He	 took	a	drink	of

iced	tea,	complimented	her	on	it,	and	then	nodded	at	the	envelope	on	the	table.
“Are	those	photos?”	he	asked.
“I	 thought	you	might	want	to	see	him,”	she	said.	“There’s	also	a	story	about

him	from	the	paper.”
She	 opened	 the	 envelope	 and	 passed	 Bosch	 a	 stack	 of	 photos	 and	 a	 folded

newspaper	clipping.	They	had	all	faded	and	yellowed	over	time.
He	looked	at	the	clipping	first,	carefully	unfolding	it	so	it	wouldn’t	split	along

the	crease.	It	was	impossible	to	determine	what	newspaper	it	had	come	from	but
the	 contents	of	 the	 story	made	 it	 seem	very	 local.	The	headline	 read,	 “Oxnard
Athlete	Killed	 in	Vietnam”	 and	 the	 story	 confirmed	much	 of	what	Bosch	 had
already	deduced.	Santanello	was	killed	when	he	and	four	Marines	were	returning
from	a	mission	in	the	Tay	Ninh	Province.	The	helicopter	they	were	in	was	hit	by



sniper	 fire	 and	 crashed	 in	 a	 rice	 paddy.	 The	 story	 said	 Santanello	was	 an	 all-
around	 athlete	 who	 had	 played	 varsity	 football,	 basketball,	 and	 baseball	 at
Oxnard	High.	The	story	quoted	Santanello’s	mother	as	saying	her	son	had	been
very	proud	to	serve	his	country	despite	the	antiwar	sentiment	back	home	at	the
time.
Bosch	refolded	the	clipping	and	handed	it	back	to	Olivia.	He	then	took	up	the

photos.	They	appeared	to	be	in	chronological	order,	showing	Dominick	as	a	boy
growing	 into	 a	 teenager.	 There	 were	 shots	 of	 him	 at	 the	 beach,	 playing
basketball,	 riding	 a	bike.	There	was	 a	photo	of	him	 in	 a	baseball	 uniform	and
another	of	him	and	a	girl	 in	 formal	wear.	A	 family	shot	 included	him	with	his
sister	and	adoptive	parents.	He	studied	Olivia	as	a	young	girl.	She	was	pretty	and
she	 and	Dominick	 looked	 like	 real	 siblings.	Their	 complexions,	 eyes,	 and	hair
color	were	a	full	match.
The	 last	 photo	 in	 the	 stack	 showed	Dominick	 in	 his	Navy	 dungarees,	Dixie

Cup	 sailor’s	 cap	 tilted	 back,	 his	 hair	 high	 and	 tight	 with	 sidewalls.	 He	 was
standing	with	hands	on	hips,	with	a	manicured	green	field	behind	him.	It	didn’t
look	 like	 Vietnam	 to	 Bosch	 and	 the	 smile	 was	 the	 kind	 of	 careless,	 naive
expression	worn	by	someone	who	had	not	yet	gotten	his	first	taste	of	war.	Bosch
guessed	it	was	from	basic	training.
“I	love	that	photo,”	Olivia	said.	“It’s	so	Nick.”
“Where	did	he	go	for	basic?”	Bosch	asked.
“San	Diego	 area.	Hospital	 corps	 school	 at	Balboa,	 then	 combat	 training	 and

the	field	medical	school	at	Pendleton.”
“Did	you	ever	go	down	there	and	see	him?”
“Only	one	time,	when	we	went	down	for	his	graduation	from	hospital	school.

That	was	the	last	time	I	ever	saw	him.”
Bosch	 glanced	 down	 at	 the	 photo.	He	 noticed	 something	 and	 looked	 closer.

The	 shirt	 Santanello	 wore	 was	 very	 wrinkled	 from	 being	 hand-washed	 and
wrung	out,	so	it	was	difficult	to	read,	but	the	name	stenciled	on	the	shirt	over	the
pocket	looked	like	it	said	Lewis,	not	Santanello.
“The	name	on	the	shirt	is—”
“Lewis.	 Yeah,	 that’s	 why	 he’s	 smiling	 like	 that.	 He	 switched	 shirts	 with	 a

friend	 of	 his	 named	 Lewis	who	 couldn’t	 pass	 a	 swim	 test.	 They	 all	 wore	 the
same	thing,	they	all	had	the	same	haircut.	The	only	way	to	tell	 them	apart	was
the	names	stenciled	on	the	shirts,	and	that’s	all	 the	 training	people	checked	off
when	they	did	testing.	So	Lewis	didn’t	know	how	to	swim	and	Nicky	went	over
to	the	pool	wearing	his	shirt.	He	got	checked	in	under	his	name	and	took	the	test



for	him.”
She	laughed.	Bosch	nodded	and	smiled.	A	typical	military	service	story,	right

down	to	the	guy	in	the	Navy	who	didn’t	know	how	to	swim.
“So	what	made	Dominick	enlist?”	he	asked.	“And	why	the	Navy?	Why	did	he

want	to	be	a	corpsman?”
The	smile	left	on	her	face	from	the	Lewis	story	disappeared.
“Oh	my	god,	he	made	such	a	mistake,”	Olivia	said.	“He	was	young	and	dumb

and	he	paid	for	it	with	his	life.”
She	explained	that	her	brother	turned	eighteen	in	January	of	his	senior	year	of

high	school.	That	made	him	old	compared	with	his	classmates.	As	was	required
then	during	the	war,	he	presented	himself	to	Selective	Services	for	his	pre-draft
physical.	Five	months	later	when	he	graduated	high	school,	he	got	his	draft	card
and	 saw	 that	 he	 had	 been	 classified	 as	 1A,	meaning	 he	was	 draft	 eligible	 and
likely	to	go	to	Southeast	Asia.
“This	was	before	the	draft	lottery,”	she	said.	“The	way	it	worked	was	the	older

guys	went	first	and	he	was	one	of	the	older	guys	coming	out	of	high	school.	He
knew	he	was	going	to	get	drafted—	it	was	just	a	matter	of	time—so	he	joined	up
so	he	would	have	a	choice	and	he	went	into	the	Navy.	He’d	had	a	summer	job
over	by	the	base	at	Hueneme	and	always	liked	the	Navy	guys	who	came	in.	He
thought	they	were	cool.”
“He	 wasn’t	 going	 to	 go	 to	 college?”	 he	 asked.	 “It	 would	 have	 been	 a

deferment	 and	 the	 war	 was	 winding	 down	 by	 ’69.	 Nixon	 was	 cutting	 back
troops.”
Olivia	shook	her	head.
“No,	 no	 college.	 He	was	 very	 smart	 but	 he	 just	 didn’t	 like	 school.	 Had	 no

patience	 for	 it.	 He	 liked	 movies	 and	 sports	 and	 photography.	 I	 think	 he	 also
wanted	to	figure	things	out	a	little	bit.	Our	father	sold	refrigerators.	There	was	no
money	for	college.”
Those	last	words—no	money—echoed	in	Bosch’s	mind.	If	Whitney	Vance	had

owned	up	to	his	responsibility	and	raised	and	paid	for	his	child,	then	there	would
have	been	money	and	his	son	wouldn’t	have	gone	anywhere	near	Vietnam.	He
tried	to	break	away	from	such	thoughts	and	concentrate	on	the	interview.
“He	wanted	to	be	a	corpsman—a	medic?”	he	asked.
“That’s	another	story,”	Olivia	said.	“When	he	enlisted	he	got	to	choose	which

way	he	wanted	to	go.	He	was	torn.	There	was	something	about	him;	he	wanted
to	get	close	but	not	that	close,	you	know?	There	was	a	list	of	the	different	things
you	could	do	and	he	 told	 them	he	wanted	 to	be	 a	 journalist/photographer	or	 a



combat	 medic	 because	 he	 thought	 it	 would	 get	 him	 to,	 you	 know,	 where	 the
action	was	but	he	wouldn’t	have	to	be	killing	people	right	and	left.”
Bosch	had	known	many	of	the	same	type	over	there.	Guys	who	wanted	to	be

in	battle	without	having	to	be	in	battle.	Most	of	the	grunts	were	only	nineteen	or
twenty	years	old.	It	was	a	time	to	prove	who	you	were,	what	you	could	do.
“So	they	made	him	a	corpsman	and	trained	him	for	battle,”	Olivia	said.	“His

first	 assignment	overseas	was	on	 the	hospital	 ship,	but	 that	was	 just	 to	get	his
feet	wet.	He	was	there	for,	like,	three	or	four	months	and	then	they	put	him	with
the	Marines	and	he	was	in	combat…And	of	course,	he	got	shot	down.”
She	finished	the	story	in	a	matter-of-fact	tone.	It	was	almost	fifty	years	old	and

she	had	probably	told	it	and	thought	about	it	 ten	thousand	times.	It	was	family
history	now	and	the	emotion	had	gone	out	of	it.
“So	sad,”	she	said	then.	“He	only	had	a	couple	weeks	left	over	there.	He	sent	a

letter	saying	he	would	be	home	by	Christmas.	But	he	didn’t	make	it.”
Her	 tone	 had	 turned	 somber	 and	 Bosch	 thought	 maybe	 he	 had	 too	 quickly

come	to	the	conclusion	that	there	was	no	longer	an	emotional	burden	on	her.	He
took	another	drink	of	iced	tea	before	asking	the	next	question.
“You	mentioned	that	some	of	his	stuff	from	over	there	was	sent	back.	It’s	all

up	in	the	attic?”
She	nodded.
“A	couple	boxes.	Nicky	sent	stuff	home	because	he	was	about	to	get	out.	He

was	 a	 short-timer	 and	 then	 the	Navy	 sent	 back	his	 footlocker	 too.	My	parents
kept	it	all	and	I	put	it	up	there.	I	didn’t	like	looking	at	it,	to	tell	you	the	truth.	It
was	just	a	bad	reminder.”
Despite	her	feelings	about	her	brother’s	war	things,	Bosch	grew	nervous	with

the	excitement	of	possibility.
“Olivia,”	he	said.	“Can	I	go	up	to	the	attic	and	look	at	his	things?”
She	made	a	face	like	he	had	crossed	some	line	with	the	question.
“Why?”
Bosch	leaned	forward	across	the	table.	He	knew	he	needed	to	be	sincere.	He

needed	to	get	up	into	that	attic.
“Because	it	might	help	me.	I’m	looking	for	something	that	might	connect	him

to	the	man	who	hired	me.”
“You	mean	like	DNA	in	stuff	that	old?”
“It’s	 possible.	And	 it’s	 because	 I	was	 over	 there	when	 I	was	 your	 brother’s

age.	As	I	said	on	the	memorial	site,	I	was	even	on	the	same	hospital	ship,	maybe
even	at	the	same	time	he	was.	It	will	just	help	me	to	look	at	his	things.	Not	just



for	the	case.	For	me	too.”
She	thought	a	moment	before	answering.
“Well,	 I’ll	 tell	you	one	 thing,”	 she	 said.	“I’m	not	going	up	 in	 that	attic.	The

ladder’s	way	too	rickety	and	I’d	be	scared	I’d	fall	off.	If	you	want	to	go	up,	you
can,	but	it	will	be	by	yourself.”
“That’s	okay,”	Bosch	said.	“Thank	you,	Olivia.”
He	finished	his	iced	tea	and	stood	up.
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Olivia	 had	been	 right	 about	 the	 ladder.	 It	was	 a	 fold-down	 job	 attached	 to	 the
pull-down	attic	door	in	the	ceiling	of	the	second-floor	landing.	Bosch	was	by	no
means	a	heavy	man.	Wiry	was	 the	description	 that	 favored	him	his	 entire	 life.
But	as	he	climbed	the	wooden	ladder,	it	creaked	under	his	weight	and	he	worried
the	hinges	on	the	fold	would	give	way	and	he	would	fall.	Olivia	stood	by	below
and	nervously	watched	him.	Four	steps	up	he	was	able	to	reach	and	grab	on	to
the	framing	in	the	ceiling	and	safely	redistribute	some	of	his	weight.
“There	should	be	a	pull	string	for	the	light	up	there,”	she	said.
Bosch	made	 it	 to	 the	 top	without	 the	 ladder	 collapsing	 and	 swung	 his	 hand

around	 in	 the	 dark	 until	 he	 captured	 the	 pull	 string.	Once	 the	 light	was	 on	 he
looked	around	to	get	his	bearings.	Olivia	called	up	from	below.
“I	haven’t	been	up	 there	 in	years,	but	 I	 think	his	 stuff	was	 in	 the	back	 right

corner.”
Bosch	turned	that	way.	It	was	still	dark	in	the	recesses	of	the	attic.	Out	of	his

back	pocket	he	pulled	the	flashlight	Olivia	had	armed	him	with.	He	pointed	the
light	 into	 the	 back	 right	 corner,	 where	 the	 roof	 sloped	 sharply	 down,	 and
immediately	saw	the	familiar	shape	of	a	military	footlocker.	He	had	to	crouch	to
get	to	it	and	he	banged	his	head	on	one	of	the	rafters.	At	that	point	he	lowered
himself	to	a	crawl	until	he	reached	the	locker.
There	was	a	cardboard	box	on	top	of	the	locker.	Bosch	put	the	light	on	it	and

saw	 that	 it	was	 the	 box	Olivia	 had	mentioned	 her	 brother	 sent	 home	 from	Da
Nang.	 Dominick	 Santanello	 was	 both	 the	 sender	 and	 addressee.	 The	 return
address	was	1st	Medical	Battalion,	Da	Nang.	The	tape	was	yellowed	and	peeling
but	Bosch	could	tell	the	box	had	been	opened	and	then	later	closed	before	being
stored.	He	lifted	it	off	the	footlocker	and	put	it	to	the	side.
The	footlocker	was	a	basic	plywood	box	painted	grayish	green	and	now	faded

to	the	point	that	the	grain	of	the	wood	was	readily	visible.	There	was	faded	black



stenciling	across	the	top	panel.

DOMINICK	SANTANELLO	HM3

Bosch	easily	interpreted	the	coding.	Only	in	the	military	would	HM3	stand	for
hospital	 corpsman	 3rd	 class.	 This	 meant	 Santanello’s	 actual	 rank	 was	 petty
officer,	3rd	class.
He	pulled	latex	gloves	from	his	pocket	and	put	them	on	before	handling	either

box.	There	was	a	single	unlocked	hasp	on	 the	 footlocker.	Bosch	opened	 it	and
shone	the	light	onto	its	contents.	An	earthy	smell	immediately	caught	in	Bosch’s
nose	and	he	had	a	momentary	flash	of	the	tunnels	he	had	been	in	over	there.	The
wooden	box	smelled	like	Vietnam.
“Did	you	find	it?”	Olivia	called	from	below.
Bosch	collected	himself	for	a	moment	before	answering.
“Yeah,”	he	called	out.	“It’s	all	here.	I	might	be	up	here	awhile.”
“Okay,”	 she	 called	 back.	 “Let	 me	 know	 if	 you	 need	 anything.	 I’m	 going

downstairs	to	the	laundry	for	a	minute.”
The	footlocker	was	neatly	packed	with	folded	clothes	on	top.	Bosch	carefully

lifted	each	piece	out,	examined	it,	and	put	it	on	top	of	the	cardboard	box	he	had
set	to	the	side.	Bosch	had	served	in	the	Army	but	he	knew	that	across	the	board
of	 military	 services,	 when	 the	 belongings	 of	 a	 KIA	 were	 shipped	 home	 to	 a
grieving	family,	they	were	sanitized	first,	in	order	not	to	embarrass	or	add	to	the
grief.	All	magazines	 and	 books	 featuring	 nudity	were	 removed	 as	well	 as	 any
photos	of	Vietnamese	or	Filipino	girls,	any	sort	of	drugs	and	paraphernalia,	and
any	sort	of	personal	journal	that	might	have	details	of	troop	movements,	mission
tactics,	or	even	war	crimes.
What	was	 left	 to	 return	were	 the	clothes	and	 some	of	 the	creature	comforts.

Bosch	 removed	 several	 sets	 of	 fatigues—both	 camo	 and	 green—as	 well	 as
underwear	and	socks.	At	the	bottom	of	the	box	were	a	stack	of	paperback	novels
popular	in	the	late	1960s,	including	a	book	that	Bosch	remembered	had	been	in
his	own	footlocker,	Steppenwolf	by	Hermann	Hesse.	There	was	a	full	carton	of
Lucky	Strikes	 along	with	 a	Zippo	 lighter	with	 a	 chevron	on	 it	 from	 the	Subic
Bay	naval	base	in	Olongapo,	Philippines.
There	was	a	stack	of	letters	with	a	rubber	band	that	broke	the	moment	Bosch

tried	to	remove	it.	He	looked	through	the	envelopes.	All	the	senders	were	family
members	 and	 the	 return	 address	was	 the	 same,	 the	home	Bosch	was	 in	 at	 that
moment.	Most	of	the	letters	were	from	Olivia.



Bosch	did	not	 feel	 the	need	 to	 intrude	on	 these	private	 communications.	He
assumed	 they	 were	 letters	 of	 encouragement,	 with	 his	 loved	 ones	 telling
Dominick	they	were	praying	for	his	safe	return	from	war.
There	was	a	zippered	leather	toiletry	kit	in	the	box	and	Bosch	carefully	lifted	it

out.	More	than	anything	else,	this	was	what	he	had	come	for.	He	unzipped	it	and
spread	 it	open,	 then	put	 the	 light	beam	 into	 it.	The	bag	contained	all	 the	usual
toiletries:	 razor,	 shaving	 powder,	 toothbrush,	 toothpaste,	 nail	 clippers,	 and	 a
brush	and	comb.
Bosch	took	nothing	out	of	the	bag	because	he	wanted	to	leave	that	to	the	DNA

lab	 to	 do.	 The	 contents	were	 so	 old	 he	 feared	 he	might	 lose	 a	 hair	 follicle	 or
some	microscopic	piece	of	skin	or	blood	by	moving	it.
By	holding	the	light	at	an	angle,	he	could	see	hair	in	the	bristles	of	the	brush.

Each	was	longer	than	an	inch	and	he	guessed	that	once	Santanello	had	gotten	out
into	the	boonies,	he	had	let	his	hair	grow	out	like	a	lot	of	guys	did.
He	next	put	the	light	on	an	old-fashioned	double-edged	razor	which	was	held

in	the	kit	by	a	leather	strap.	It	looked	clean	but	Bosch	could	only	see	one	of	its
edges.	 He	 knew	 the	 DNA	 gold	mine	would	 be	 if	 there	 was	 blood	 on	 it.	 One
slight	nick	with	the	razor	could	have	left	a	microdot	of	blood,	which	would	be	all
he’d	need.
Bosch	had	no	 idea	whether	 after	 almost	 fifty	 years	DNA	could	be	 extracted

from	 hair	 or	 saliva	 dried	 on	 a	 toothbrush	 or	 even	whiskers	 in	 a	 double-edged
razor,	but	he	knew	that	blood	would	work.	In	the	LAPD’s	Open-Unsolved	Unit
he	had	worked	cases	where	dried	blood	almost	as	old	as	this	had	given	up	a	solid
DNA	code.	Maybe	he’d	get	lucky	with	what	he	had	in	the	kit.	He	would	deliver
it	undisturbed	to	one	of	the	labs	suggested	by	Mickey	Haller.	As	long	as	he	could
persuade	Olivia	to	let	him	borrow	it.
After	zipping	the	bag	closed,	Bosch	put	it	on	the	wood	floor	to	his	right	side.

There	 he	would	 gather	 everything	 he	 intended	 to	 ask	Olivia	 for	 permission	 to
take.	He	went	back	to	the	seemingly	empty	footlocker	and	used	the	light	and	his
fingers	to	check	for	a	false	bottom.	He	knew	from	experience	that	some	soldiers
would	take	the	bottom	panel	out	of	an	unused	footlocker	and	put	it	inside	their
own	 box,	 creating	 a	 secret	 layer	 under	 which	 they	 could	 hide	 drugs,
unauthorized	weapons,	and	Playboy	magazines.
There	 was	 no	 removable	 panel.	 Santanello	 had	 hidden	 nothing	 in	 his

footlocker.	Bosch	thought	the	contents	were	notable	for	their	lack	of	photos	and
for	having	no	letters	from	people	other	than	family.
Bosch	 carefully	 repacked	 the	 footlocker	 and	 pulled	 the	 top	 over	 to	 close	 it.



When	he	did	so,	the	beam	from	the	flashlight	caught	something.	He	studied	the
inside	 top	 of	 the	 box	 closely	 and	 by	 holding	 the	 light	 at	 an	 oblique	 angle	 he
could	 see	 several	 lines	 of	 discoloration	 on	 the	 wood.	 He	 realized	 these	 were
marks	created	by	adhesive	that	had	been	left	on	the	surface	after	tape	had	been
removed.	 Santanello	 must	 have	 at	 one	 time	 taped	 things—most	 likely
photographs—to	the	inside	of	his	footlocker.
It	was	not	unusual.	The	inside	of	a	footlocker	was	often	used	like	the	inside	of

a	 high	 school	 locker.	 Bosch	 recalled	 many	 soldiers	 who	 taped	 photos	 of
girlfriends,	wives,	and	children	inside	their	boxes.	Sometimes	signs,	sometimes
drawings	sent	by	their	kids,	and	sometimes	centerfolds.
It	 was	 unknown	 whether	 Santanello	 had	 cleared	 these	 off	 or	 whether	 the

Navy’s	KIA	unit	did	so	while	sanitizing	his	belongings,	but	it	made	Bosch	all	the
more	 interested	 in	 what	 was	 in	 the	 box	 Santanello	 had	 sent	 home.	 He	 now
opened	it	up	and	put	the	light	on	its	contents.
The	box	apparently	contained	the	things	that	mattered	most	to	Santanello	and

that	he	wanted	 to	make	sure	got	 to	Oxnard	as	he	drew	close	 to	completing	his
tour	of	duty.	On	top	were	two	sets	of	folded	civvies—non-uniform	clothing	that
would	 have	 been	 unauthorized	 for	 Santanello	 to	 have	 in	 Vietnam.	 These
included	jeans,	chinos,	collared	shirts,	and	black	socks.	Beneath	the	clothes	were
a	pair	of	Converse	sneakers	and	a	pair	of	shiny	black	boots.	Having	civvies	was
unauthorized	 but	 commonplace.	 It	 was	 no	 secret	 that	 wearing	 uniforms	while
traveling	home	after	completing	a	tour	of	duty	or	while	on	leave	in	foreign	cities
could	cause	confrontations	with	civilians	because	of	the	unpopularity	of	the	war
around	the	world.
But	Bosch	also	knew	that	there	was	another	purpose	to	having	civilian	clothes.

In	a	one-year	tour,	a	soldier	was	guaranteed	a	week’s	leave	at	six	months	and	a
standby	leave	at	nine—where	they	waited	on	the	possibility	of	an	open	seat	on	a
departing	 plane.	 There	 were	 five	 official	 leave	 destinations	 and	 none	 were	 in
mainland	 USA	 because	 returning	 to	 the	 mainland	 was	 not	 authorized.	 But	 a
soldier	who	had	civvies	could	change	in	a	hotel	room	in	Honolulu	and	then	go
back	 to	 the	 airport	 to	 hop	 a	 flight	 to	 L.A.	 or	 San	 Francisco—as	 long	 as	 he
avoided	the	MPs	who	were	on	the	lookout	in	the	airport	for	just	such	subterfuge.
It	was	 another	 reason	 to	 grow	your	 hair	 out	 in	 the	 boonies,	 as	 Santanello	 had
apparently	 done.	 A	 guy	 in	 civvies	 at	 the	 airport	 in	 Honolulu	 could	 easily	 be
spotted	 by	 the	 MPs	 if	 he	 had	 clean	 sidewalls	 and	 a	 military	 cut.	 Long	 hair
provided	cover.
Bosch	had	done	it	himself	twice	during	his	time	in-country,	returning	to	L.A.



to	spend	five	days	with	a	girlfriend	in	1969	and	then	returning	again	six	months
later,	 even	 though	 there	was	no	girlfriend	anymore.	Santanello	had	been	killed
more	than	eleven	months	into	his	tour	of	Vietnam.	That	meant	he	had	gotten	at
least	one	leave	and	probably	two.	Maybe	he	had	snuck	back	to	California.
Beneath	 the	 clothing	 Bosch	 found	 a	 compact	 cassette	 tape	 player	 and	 a

camera,	both	in	original	boxes,	the	tape	player	marked	with	a	price	tag	from	the
PX	in	Da	Nang.	Next	to	these	were	two	neat	rows	of	cassette	cases	lined	spine
out	 on	 the	 bottom	of	 the	 box.	There	was	 another	 carton	 of	Lucky	Strikes	 and
another	Zippo	lighter,	this	one	used	and	showing	the	Navy	Corpsman	chevron	on
the	 side.	 There	 was	 a	 well-worn	 copy	 of	 The	 Lord	 of	 the	 Rings	 by	 J.	 R.	 R.
Tolkien	 and	 he	 saw	 several	 beaded	 necklaces	 and	 other	 souvenirs	 bought	 at
different	places	where	Santanello	had	been	posted	during	his	Navy	service.
Bosch	experienced	a	sense	of	déjà	vu	as	he	 looked	 through	 the	contents.	He

had	also	read	Tolkien	in	Vietnam.	It	was	a	popular	book	among	combat	veterans,
a	rich	fantasy	about	another	world	that	took	them	away	from	the	reality	of	where
they	were	and	what	they	were	doing.	Bosch	studied	the	names	of	the	bands	and
performers	on	the	plastic	cassette	cases	and	remembered	hearing	the	same	music
while	 in	Vietnam:	Hendrix,	Cream,	 the	Rolling	Stones,	 the	Moody	Blues,	 and
others.
Along	with	that	familiarity	came	his	experience	and	knowledge	of	how	things

worked	in	Southeast	Asia.	The	same	Vietnamese	girls	who	sold	the	necklaces	at
the	White	Elephant	 landing	docks	at	Da	Nang	also	sold	pre-rolled	joints	 in	 ten
packs	 that	 fit	 perfectly	 into	 cigarette	 packs	 for	 easy	 transport	 into	 the	 bush.	 If
you	wanted	fifty	joints	you	bought	a	Coke	can	with	a	false	top.	Use	of	marijuana
was	widespread	 and	 open,	 the	 popular	 view	 being	 “What’s	 the	worst	 that	 can
happen	if	I	get	caught,	they	send	me	to	Vietnam?”
Bosch	opened	the	carton	of	Lucky	Strikes	now	and	pulled	out	a	pack.	As	he

suspected,	 it	 contained	 ten	 expertly	 rolled	 joints	 neatly	 wrapped	 in	 foil	 for
freshness.	 He	 assumed	 each	 of	 the	 packs	 in	 the	 carton	 would	 be	 the	 same.
Santanello	had	likely	taken	up	a	regular	habit	of	getting	high	while	in	the	service
and	wanted	to	make	sure	he	had	an	ample	supply	to	bridge	his	return	home.
It	was	all	mildly	interesting	to	Bosch	because	it	drew	on	his	own	memories	of

his	time	in	Vietnam,	but	he	didn’t	readily	see	anything	in	the	box	that	might	lead
him	 further	 toward	 confirming	 Whitney	 Vance’s	 paternity	 of	 Dominick
Santanello.	 That	 was	 his	 purpose	 here—confirmation	 of	 paternity.	 If	 he	 was
going	to	report	to	Vance	that	his	bloodline	had	ended	in	a	helo	crash	in	the	Tay
Ninh	Province,	then	he	had	to	make	every	effort	to	be	sure	he	was	telling	the	old



man	the	truth.
He	repacked	the	cigarette	carton	and	put	it	to	the	side.	He	lifted	out	the	boxes

containing	 the	 camera	 and	 the	 cassette	 recorder	 next,	 and	 just	 as	 he	 was
wondering	where	 the	 photos	were	 that	went	with	 the	 camera,	 he	 saw	 that	 the
bottom	 of	 the	 box	 was	 spread	 with	 a	 cache	 of	 black-and-white	 photos	 and
envelopes	 containing	 strips	 of	 film	 negatives.	 The	 photos	 appeared	 to	 be	well
preserved	because	they	had	not	been	exposed	to	light	in	decades.
He	removed	the	two	rows	of	cassette	tapes	next	so	he	would	be	able	to	access

the	photos.	He	wondered	if	Santanello	had	purposely	tried	to	hide	them	from	his
family	in	case	they	opened	the	box	before	he	arrived	home.	Bosch	pushed	them
into	a	single	stack	and	then	brought	them	out	of	the	box.
There	 were	 forty-two	 photos	 in	 all	 and	 they	 ran	 the	 gamut	 of	 Vietnam

experiences.	There	were	 shots	 from	 the	 bush,	 shots	 of	Vietnamese	 girls	 at	 the
White	 Elephant,	 shots	 taken	 on	 the	 hospital	 ship	 Bosch	 recognized	 as	 the
Sanctuary,	and,	ironically,	shots	taken	from	helicopters	flying	over	the	bush	and
the	seemingly	endless	grids	of	rice	paddies.
Bosch	had	pushed	the	stack	together	in	an	order	that	was	neither	chronological

nor	thematic.	It	was	a	hodgepodge	of	images	that	again	felt	all	too	familiar.	But
those	misty	feelings	crystallized	into	a	hard	memory	when	he	came	across	three
consecutive	 shots	 of	 the	 upper	 deck	 of	 the	 Sanctuary	 crowded	 with	 a	 couple
hundred	wounded	servicemen	for	a	Christmas	Eve	show	featuring	Bob	Hope	and
Connie	 Stevens.	 In	 the	 first	 photo	 the	 two	 performers	 stood	 side	 by	 side,
Stevens’s	mouth	open	in	song,	the	faces	of	the	soldiers	in	the	front	row	in	rapt
attention.	 The	 second	 photo	 focused	 on	 the	 crowd	 at	 the	 point	 of	 the	 bow,
Monkey	Mountain	seen	in	the	distance	across	the	water.	The	third	photo	showed
Hope	waving	good-bye	to	a	standing	ovation	at	the	end	of	the	show.
Bosch	had	been	there.	Wounded	by	a	bamboo	spear	in	a	tunnel,	he	had	been

treated	on	the	Sanctuary	for	four	weeks	in	December	1969.	The	wound	itself	had
healed	 quickly	 but	 the	 infection	 it	 had	 brought	 into	 his	 body	 had	 been	 more
resistant.	He’d	lost	twenty	pounds	off	his	already	lean	frame	during	treatment	on
the	hospital	ship	but	by	the	last	week	of	the	month	he	had	recovered	his	health
enough	to	receive	Return	to	Duty	orders	for	the	day	after	Christmas.
Hope	and	his	troupe	had	been	scheduled	for	weeks	and	Bosch,	like	everybody

else	on	board,	had	been	looking	forward	to	seeing	the	legendary	entertainer	and
his	 featured	guest,	Stevens,	a	well-known	actress	and	singer	Bosch	 recognized
from	appearances	on	the	television	shows	Hawaiian	Eye	and	77	Sunset	Strip.
But	 on	 Christmas	 Eve	 high	 winds	 and	 heavy	 seas	 swept	 across	 the	 South



China	Sea	and	were	having	their	way	with	the	ship.	The	men	on	board	started	to
gather	on	the	upper	deck,	when	four	helicopters	carrying	Hope,	his	entertainers,
and	the	band	that	would	back	them	approached	the	fantail.	But	as	the	choppers
got	close	it	was	determined	that	landing	on	the	unstable	ship	was	too	risky.	The
Sanctuary	 had	 been	 built	 before	 helicopters	 had	 even	 been	 invented.	 A	 small
landing	pad	built	on	the	fantail	looked	like	a	moving	postage	stamp	from	the	air.
The	men	watched	as	the	helicopters	turned	and	headed	back	toward	Da	Nang.

A	communal	groan	moved	 through	 the	crowd.	The	men	slowly	started	moving
off	deck	and	back	 to	 their	berths	when	someone	 looked	back	 toward	Da	Nang
and	yelled,	“Wait—	they’re	coming	back!”
He	was	only	partially	right.	One	of	the	four	helicopters	had	turned	again	and

was	 coming	 back	 to	 the	 Sanctuary.	 Its	 pilot	 made	 landing	 after	 three	 tense
attempts	 and	 out	 of	 the	 sliding	 door	 climbed	 Bob	 Hope,	 along	 with	 Connie
Stevens,	Neil	Armstrong,	and	a	jazz	saxophonist	named	Quentin	McKinzie.
The	 roar	 that	 went	 up	 from	 the	 crowd	 returning	 to	 the	 deck	 could	 put	 an

electric	 surge	down	Bosch’s	 spine	when	he	 thought	 about	 it	 almost	 fifty	years
later.	They	had	no	backup	band	and	no	backup	singers,	but	Hope	and	company
had	told	the	pilot	to	turn	that	slick	around	and	land	it.	Hell,	Neil	Armstrong	had
landed	on	 the	fucking	moon	five	months	earlier;	how	hard	could	 it	be	 to	put	a
chopper	down	on	a	boat?
Armstrong	offered	words	of	encouragement	 to	 the	 troops	and	McKinzie	 laid

down	some	solo	 licks	on	his	axe.	Hope	 told	his	one-liners	and	Stevens	 sang	a
cappella,	 breaking	 hearts	 with	 a	 slow	 rendition	 of	 the	 Judy	 Collins	 hit	 “Both
Sides	Now.”	Bosch	remembered	it	as	one	of	his	best	days	as	a	soldier.
Years	 later	 as	 an	 LAPD	 detective	 Bosch	 was	 called	 upon	 to	 provide

plainclothes	 security	 at	 the	 Shubert	 Theatre	 for	 the	West	 Coast	 premiere	 of	 a
musical	called	Mamma	Mia!	A	huge	VIP	turnout	was	expected,	and	the	LAPD
was	asked	to	supplement	the	theater’s	own	security.	Standing	in	the	front	lobby,
his	 eyes	moving	 across	 faces	 and	 hands,	Bosch	 suddenly	 saw	Connie	 Stevens
among	the	VIPs.	Like	a	stalker	he	moved	through	the	crowd	toward	her.	He	took
his	badge	off	his	belt	and	palmed	it	in	case	he	needed	it	to	cut	through	and	get
closer.	 But	 he	 got	 to	 her	 without	 issue	 and	 when	 there	 was	 a	 pause	 in	 her
conversations	he	said,	“Ms.	Stevens?”
She	looked	at	him	and	he	tried	to	tell	the	story.	That	he	was	there	that	day	on

the	Sanctuary	when	she	and	Bob	Hope	and	 the	others	had	made	 the	pilot	 turn
that	helicopter	around.	He	wanted	to	tell	her	what	it	had	meant	then	and	now	but
something	caught	in	his	throat	and	words	were	difficult.	All	he	could	manage	to



say	was	“Christmas	Eve,	1969.	Hospital	ship.”
She	 looked	at	him	for	a	moment	and	understood,	 then	 just	pulled	him	into	a

hug.	She	whispered	into	his	ear,	“The	Sanctuary.	You	made	it	home.”
Bosch	nodded	and	they	separated.	Without	thinking	he	put	his	badge	into	her

hand.	He	then	moved	away,	back	into	the	crowd	to	do	his	job.	He	caught	several
weeks	of	hell	from	the	other	detectives	at	Hollywood	Division	after	he	reported
losing	his	badge.	But	he	 remembered	 seeing	Connie	Stevens	at	 the	Shubert	 as
one	of	his	best	days	as	a	cop.
“Still	doin’	all	right	up	there?”
Bosch	came	out	of	the	memory,	his	eyes	still	on	the	photograph	of	the	crowd

on	the	Sanctuary’s	upper	deck.
“Yes,”	he	called	out.	“Almost	done.”
He	went	back	to	studying	the	photo.	He	knew	he	was	in	the	crowd	somewhere

but	he	couldn’t	find	his	own	face.	He	looked	through	all	of	Santanello’s	photos
once	more,	knowing	 that	Dominick	was	 in	none	of	 them	because	he	had	been
behind	the	camera.
Finally,	Bosch	held	and	studied	one	photo	that	was	a	time-lapse	shot	showing

the	silhouette	of	Monkey	Mountain	lit	from	behind	by	white	phosphorous	flares
during	a	night	battle.	He	remembered	on	the	Sanctuary	how	people	would	 line
up	on	deck	to	watch	the	light	show	when	the	communication	hub	on	top	of	the
mountain	was	frequently	attacked.
Bosch’s	conclusion	was	that	Santanello	had	been	a	talented	photographer	and

maybe	would	have	had	a	professional	career	at	it	had	he	survived	the	war.	Harry
could	have	looked	at	the	photos	all	day	but	he	put	them	aside	now	to	finish	his
search	of	the	dead	soldier’s	belongings.
He	 next	 opened	 the	 red	 box	 containing	 Santanello’s	 camera.	 It	was	 a	 Leica

M4,	 a	 compact	 camera	 that	 could	 have	 fit	 in	 one	 of	 the	 thigh	 pockets	 of	 his
fatigues.	 It	had	a	black	body	 to	make	 it	 less	 reflective	when	he	was	out	 in	 the
bush.	 Bosch	 checked	 the	 rest	 of	 the	 box	 and	 there	 was	 only	 an	 instruction
manual.
Bosch	 knew	Leicas	were	 expensive	 cameras,	 so	 he	 assumed	 that	 Santanello

was	serious	about	his	photography.	Yet	there	weren’t	many	printed	photos	in	the
box.	 He	 checked	 the	 envelopes	 containing	 the	 negative	 strips	 and	 determined
that	 there	were	 far	more	 frames	 of	 developed	 film	 than	 there	were	 prints.	He
figured	Santanello	must	not	have	had	the	money	or	access	to	print	out	all	of	his
work	while	in	Vietnam.	He	probably	planned	to	do	that	when	he	got	back	home
to	the	States.



The	last	thing	Bosch	did	was	open	the	back	of	the	camera	to	see	if	Santanello
had	used	 the	 interior	 space	 to	 smuggle	more	drugs.	 Instead	he	 found	a	 coil	 of
film	around	the	take-up	spool.	At	first	he	thought	he	had	opened	the	camera	on
unexposed	 film,	 but	 as	 he	 unfurled	 the	 coil,	 he	 realized	 that	 it	 was	 a	 strip	 of
developed	negatives	that	had	been	rolled	up	and	then	secreted	in	the	camera.
The	 strip	 was	 brittle	 and	 it	 cracked	 and	 broke	 apart	 in	 his	 hands	 as	 he

attempted	to	unfurl	it	and	look	at	the	images.	He	held	one	piece	of	three	shots	up
to	the	flashlight	beam.	He	saw	that	each	shot	was	a	photo	of	a	woman	with	what
looked	like	a	mountain	behind	her.
And	she	was	holding	a	baby.
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Bosch	 drove	 out	 to	 Burbank	 in	 the	morning	 and	 into	 a	 commercial	 industrial
area	near	the	airport	and	the	Valhalla	Memorial	Park.	A	couple	blocks	from	the
cemetery	 he	 pulled	 into	 the	 lot	 in	 front	 of	 Flashpoint	Graphix.	 He	 had	 called
ahead	and	was	expected.
Flashpoint	was	a	sprawling	business	that	created	large-scale	photo-illustrations

for	billboards,	buildings,	buses,	and	all	other	advertising	media.	On	any	day	its
fine	 work	 could	 be	 seen	 across	 a	 spectrum	 of	 locations	 in	 Los	 Angeles	 and
beyond.	There	wasn’t	an	angle	anywhere	on	the	Sunset	Strip	that	didn’t	include	a
Flashpoint	creation.	And	it	was	all	run	by	a	man	named	Guy	Claudy,	who	in	an
earlier	 life	had	been	a	 forensic	photographer	 for	 the	LAPD.	Bosch	and	Claudy
had	 worked	 a	 number	 of	 crime	 scenes	 together	 in	 the	 ’80s	 and	 ’90s,	 before
Claudy	 left	 to	 open	 his	 own	 photography	 and	 graphics	 business.	 The	 two	 had
stayed	 in	 touch	over	 the	years,	 usually	 taking	 in	 a	Dodgers	 game	or	 two	 each
season,	and	when	Bosch	called	him	that	morning	to	ask	a	favor,	Claudy	said	he
should	come	on	over.
Dressed	casually	in	jeans	and	a	Tommy	Bahama	shirt,	Claudy	met	Bosch	in	a

nondescript	reception	area—Flashpoint	didn’t	rely	on	walk-in	business—and	led
him	 back	 to	 a	more	 opulent	 but	 not	 over-the-top	 office	where	 the	walls	were
hung	with	 framed	 photos	 from	 the	Dodgers’	 glory	 years.	Bosch	 knew	without
asking	 that	 Claudy	 had	 taken	 the	 photos	 during	 a	 short	 stint	 as	 team
photographer.	 One	 showed	 the	 pitcher	 Fernando	Valenzuela	 exulting	 from	 the
mound.	The	glasses	he	wore	allowed	Bosch	to	place	the	shot—	toward	the	end
of	the	storied	pitcher’s	career.	He	pointed	at	the	frame.
“The	no-hitter,”	he	said.	“The	Cardinals,	1990.”
“Yep,”	Claudy	said.	“Good	memory.”
“I	remember	I	was	on	a	surveillance	in	Echo	Park.	Up	on	White	Knoll.	It	was

me	and	Frankie	Sheehan—you	remember	the	Doll-maker	case?”



“Of	course.	You	got	the	guy.”
“Yeah,	well,	 that	night	we	were	watching	a	different	guy	up	on	White	Knoll

and	we	could	see	the	stadium	from	there	and	we	listened	to	Vinny	call	 the	no-
hitter.	We	could	hear	 the	broadcast	coming	out	of	all	 the	open	windows	of	 the
houses.	I	wanted	to	bail	out	on	the	surveillance	and	go	over	for	the	last	inning.
You	know,	badge	our	way	 into	 the	 stadium	and	watch.	But	we	 stayed	put	 and
listened	to	Vinny.	I	remember	it	ended	on	a	double-play.”
“Yep,	 and	 I	wasn’t	 expecting	 that—Guerrero	 hitting	 into	 a	 double.	 I	 almost

didn’t	get	the	shot	because	I	was	reloading.	And,	man,	what	are	we	going	to	do
now	without	Vinny?”
It	 was	 a	 reference	 to	 the	 retirement	 of	 Vin	 Scully,	 the	 Dodgers’	 venerable

announcer	 who	 had	 called	 the	 team’s	 games	 since	 1950—	 an	 incredibly	 long
record	going	all	the	way	back	to	when	they	were	the	Brooklyn	Dodgers.
“I	 don’t	 know,”	 Bosch	 said.	 “He	might’ve	 started	 in	 Brooklyn	 but	 he’s	 the

voice	of	this	city.	It	won’t	be	the	same	without	him.”
They	somberly	sat	down	on	either	side	of	a	desk	and	Bosch	tried	to	change	the

subject.
“So	this	is	a	big	place	you’ve	got	here,”	he	said,	thoroughly	impressed	by	how

large	his	friend’s	business	was.	“I	had	no	idea.”
“Forty	thousand	square	feet—that’s	the	size	of	a	Best	Buy,”	Claudy	said.	“And

we	need	more	 room.	But	you	know	what?	 I	 still	miss	 the	crime	stuff.	Tell	me
you	have	some	crime	stuff	for	me	to	do.”
Bosch	smiled.
“Well,	I’ve	got	a	mystery	but	I	don’t	think	there’s	any	crime	involved.”
“Mystery	is	good.	I’ll	take	mystery.	What’ve	you	got?”
Bosch	handed	him	the	envelope	he	had	carried	in	from	the	car.	It	contained	the

negatives	that	included	the	shot	of	the	woman	and	the	baby.	He	had	shown	them
to	Olivia	Macdonald	but	she	had	no	idea	who	the	woman	or	child	was.	Just	as
intrigued	 as	 Harry,	 she	 had	 allowed	 him	 to	 take	 the	 envelope	 along	 with	 the
toiletries	kit.
“I’m	on	 a	 private	 case,”	Bosch	 said.	 “And	 I	 found	 these	 negatives.	They’re

almost	 fifty	 years	 old	 and	 they’ve	 been	 in	 an	 attic	without	 air-conditioning	 or
heat.	On	top	of	that	they’re	damaged—they	cracked	and	broke	apart	in	my	hand
when	I	found	them.	I	want	to	know	what	you	can	do	with	them.”
Claudy	 opened	 the	 envelope	 and	 poured	 its	 contents	 out	 on	 his	 desk.	 He

leaned	over	and	looked	straight	down	at	the	broken	pieces	of	the	negative	strip
without	touching	them.



“Some	 of	 them	 look	 like	 they	 show	 a	 woman	 in	 front	 of	 a	 mountaintop,”
Bosch	said.	“I’m	interested	in	all	of	it,	but	in	those	the	most.	The	woman.	I	think
the	location	is	someplace	in	Vietnam.”
“Yeah,	you	have	some	cupping	here.	Some	cracking.	It’s	Fuji	film.”
“Meaning	what?”
“It	usually	holds	up	pretty	well.	Who	is	she?”
“I	don’t	know.	That’s	why	I	want	to	see	her.	And	the	baby	she’s	holding.”
Claudy	said,	“Okay.	I	think	I	can	do	something	with	this.	My	guys	in	the	lab

can.	We’ll	rewash	and	re-dry	them.	Then	we’ll	print.	I	see	some	fingerprints	and
they	might	be	set	after	so	long.”
Bosch	 considered	 that.	 His	 assumption	 was	 that	 Santanello	 took	 the	 shots.

They	 were	 with	 his	 camera	 and	 other	 negatives	 taken	 by	 him.	 Why	 would
someone	 send	developed	negatives	 to	 a	 soldier	 in	Vietnam?	But	 if	 it	was	 ever
questioned,	the	fingerprints	might	be	useful.
“What’s	your	time	frame?”	Claudy	asked.
“Yesterday,”	Bosch	said.
Claudy	smiled.
“Of	course,”	he	said.	“You’re	Hurry-Up-Harry.”
Bosch	smiled	back	and	nodded.	Nobody	had	called	him	that	since	Claudy	had

left	the	department.
“So	give	me	an	hour,”	Claudy	said.	“You	can	go	to	our	break	room	and	make	a

Nespresso.”
“I	hate	those	things,”	Bosch	replied.
“Okay,	 then	 go	 take	 a	 walk	 in	 the	 cemetery.	More	 your	 style	 anyway.	 One

hour.”
“One	hour.”
Bosch	stood	up.
“Give	my	regards	to	Oliver	Hardy,”	Claudy	said.	“He’s	in	there.”
“Will	do,”	Bosch	said.
Bosch	left	Flashpoint	and	walked	down	Valhalla	Drive.	It	was	only	when	he

entered	 the	 cemetery	 by	 a	 huge	 memorial	 that	 he	 remembered	 that	 in	 his
research	 of	 Whitney	 Vance	 he	 had	 read	 that	 Vance’s	 father	 was	 buried	 here.
Close	to	Caltech	and	under	the	jet	path	of	Bob	Hope	Airport,	the	cemetery	was
the	 final	 resting	 place	 for	 a	 variety	 of	 aviation	 pioneers,	 designers,	 pilots,	 and
barnstormers.	They	were	 interred	or	memorialized	 in	 and	 around	 a	 tall	 domed
structure	called	the	Portal	of	the	Folded	Wings	Shrine	to	Aviation.	Bosch	found
Nelson	Vance’s	memorial	plaque	on	the	tiled	floor	of	the	shrine.



NELSON	VANCE
Visionary	Air	Pioneer

Earliest	Advocate	of	U.S.	Air	Power,	Whose	Prophetic	Vision
and	Leadership	Was	a	Primary	Factor	in	American

Supremacy	in	the	Air	in	War	and	Peace

Bosch	noticed	that	there	was	a	space	next	to	the	memorial	plaque	for	another
interment	and	wondered	if	this	was	already	on	reserve	as	Whitney	Vance’s	final
destination.
Bosch	wandered	out	of	the	shrine	and	over	to	the	memorial	to	the	astronauts

lost	 in	 two	 separate	 space	 shuttle	 disasters.	 He	 then	 looked	 across	 one	 of	 the
green	lawns	and	saw	the	start	of	a	burial	service	near	one	of	 the	big	fountains.
He	decided	not	to	venture	further	into	the	cemetery,	a	tourist	amid	the	grief,	and
headed	back	to	Flashpoint	without	searching	for	the	grave	of	the	heavier	half	of
the	comedy	team	of	Laurel	and	Hardy.
Claudy	was	ready	for	him	when	Bosch	returned.	He	was	ushered	into	a	drying

room	 in	 the	 lab	 where	 nine	 8	 x	 10	 black-and-white	 prints	 were	 clipped	 to	 a
plastic	board.	The	photos	were	 still	wet	with	developing	 fluids,	 and	a	 lab	 tech
was	just	finishing	using	a	squeegee	to	remove	the	excess.	The	exterior	framing
was	seen	on	some	of	 the	prints,	and	some	showed	 the	 fingerprints	Claudy	had
warned	about.	Some	of	 the	shots	were	completely	blown	out	by	light	exposure
and	others	exhibited	varying	degrees	of	damage	to	the	negative.	But	there	were
three	shots	that	were	at	least	90	percent	intact.	And	one	of	these	was	a	shot	of	the
woman	and	child.
The	first	 thing	Bosch	realized	was	that	he	had	been	wrong	about	 the	woman

standing	in	front	of	a	mountain	 in	Vietnam.	It	was	no	mountainside	and	it	was
not	Vietnam.	 It	was	 the	 recognizable	 roofline	of	 the	Hotel	del	Coronado	down
near	San	Diego.	Once	Bosch	registered	the	location,	he	moved	in	close	to	study
the	woman	and	the	baby.	The	woman	was	Latina	and	Bosch	could	see	a	ribbon
in	the	baby’s	hair.	A	girl,	no	more	than	a	month	or	two	old.
The	woman’s	mouth	was	open	in	a	smile	showing	unbridled	happiness.	Bosch

studied	her	eyes	and	the	happy	light	that	was	in	them.	There	was	love	in	those
eyes.	For	the	baby.	For	the	person	behind	the	camera.
The	other	photos	were	full	frames	and	fragments	from	a	series	of	shots	taken

on	the	beach	behind	 the	del	Coronado.	Shots	of	 the	woman,	shots	of	 the	baby,
shots	of	the	sparkling	waves.
“Does	it	help?”	Claudy	asked.



He	was	 standing	 behind	Bosch,	 not	 getting	 in	 the	way	 as	Harry	 studied	 the
prints.
“I	think	so,”	Bosch	said.	“Yeah.”
He	considered	the	totality	of	the	circumstances.	The	photos	and	their	subjects

were	important	enough	to	Dominick	Santanello	for	him	to	attempt	to	hide	them
as	he	sent	his	property	home	from	Vietnam.	The	question	was	why.	Was	this	his
child?	 Did	 he	 have	 a	 secret	 family	 that	 his	 family	 in	 Oxnard	 knew	 nothing
about?	If	so,	why	the	secrecy?	He	looked	closely	at	the	woman	in	the	photo.	She
seemed	 to	 be	 in	 her	mid-	 to	 late	 twenties.	Dominick	would	not	 yet	 have	been
twenty.	Was	 the	 relationship	with	an	older	woman	 the	 reason	he	didn’t	 tell	his
parents	and	sister?
Another	question	was	about	the	location.	The	photos	were	taken	during	a	trip

to	the	beach	either	at	or	near	the	Hotel	del	Coronado.	When	was	this?	And	why
was	a	 strip	of	negatives	 from	a	photo	 shoot	 that	very	clearly	 took	place	 in	 the
States	included	in	property	sent	home	from	Vietnam?
Bosch	scanned	 the	 images	again,	 looking	for	anything	 that	would	help	place

the	shots	in	time.	He	saw	nothing.
“For	what	it’s	worth,	the	guy	was	good,”	Claudy	said.	“Had	a	good	eye.”
Bosch	agreed.
“Is	he	dead?”	Claudy	asked.
“Yes,”	Bosch	said.	“Never	made	it	home	from	Vietnam.”
“That’s	too	bad.”
“Yeah.	I	saw	some	of	his	other	work.	From	the	bush.	From	his	missions.”
“I’d	love	to	see	it.	Maybe	there’s	something	that	could	be	done	with	it.”
Bosch	nodded	but	was	concentrating	on	the	photos	in	front	of	him.
“You	can’t	tell	when	these	photos	were	taken,	can	you?”	he	asked.
“No,	there	was	no	time	stamp	on	the	film,”	Claudy	said.	“Not	really	done	back

then.”
Bosch	expected	that	to	be	the	case.
“But	what	I	can	tell	you	is	when	the	film	was	made,”	Claudy	added.	“Down	to

a	three-month	period.	Fuji	coded	their	film	stock	by	production	cycle.”
Bosch	turned	around	and	looked	at	Claudy.
“Show	me.”
Claudy	 came	 forward	 and	 went	 to	 one	 of	 the	 prints	 made	 from	 a	 broken

negative.	The	negative’s	frame	was	part	of	the	print.	Claudy	pointed	to	a	series
of	letters	and	numbers	in	the	frame.
“They	marked	 the	film	by	year	and	 three-month	manufacturing	run.	You	see



here?	This	is	it.”
He	pointed	to	a	section	of	the	coding:	70-AJ.
“This	film	was	made	between	April	and	June	of	1970,”	he	said.
Bosch	considered	the	information.
“But	it	could	have	been	used	any	time	after	that,	right?”	he	asked.
“Right,”	Claudy	said.	“It	only	marks	when	it	was	made,	not	when	it	was	used

in	a	camera.”
Something	 didn’t	 add	 up	 about	 that.	The	 film	was	manufactured	 as	 early	 as

April	 of	 1970	 and	 the	 photographer,	 Dominick	 Santanello,	 was	 killed	 in
December	1970.	He	could	have	easily	bought	and	used	the	film	sometime	in	the
eight	intervening	months,	then	sent	it	home	with	his	belongings.
“You	know	where	that	is,	right?”	Claudy	asked.
“Yeah,	the	del	Coronado,”	Bosch	said.
“Sure	hasn’t	changed	much.”
“Yeah.”
Bosch	 stared	 at	 the	 photo	 of	mother	 and	 child	 again	 and	 then	 he	 got	 it.	He

understood.
Dominick	Santanello	trained	down	in	the	San	Diego	area	in	1969	but	he	would

have	 been	 shipped	 overseas	 before	 the	 end	 of	 the	 year.	 Bosch	was	 looking	 at
photos	 taken	 in	San	Diego	 in	April	1970	at	 the	very	earliest	and	 that	was	well
after	Santanello	was	in	Vietnam.
“He	came	back,”	Bosch	said.
“What?”	Claudy	asked.
Bosch	didn’t	answer.	He	was	riding	the	wave.	Things	were	cascading,	coming

together.	The	 civvies	 in	 the	 box,	 the	 long	 hair	 in	 the	 bristles	 of	 the	 brush,	 the
photos	removed	from	the	inside	of	the	footlocker,	and	the	hidden	photos	of	the
baby	on	the	beach.	Santanello	had	made	an	unauthorized	trip	back	to	the	States.
He	hid	the	photo	negatives	because	they	were	proof	of	his	crime.	He	had	risked
court-martial	and	the	stockade	to	see	his	girlfriend.
And	his	newborn	daughter.
Bosch	 now	 knew.	 There	 was	 an	 heir	 somewhere	 out	 there.	 Born	 in	 1970.

Whitney	Vance	had	a	granddaughter.	Bosch	was	sure	of	it.
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Claudy	 put	 all	 of	 the	 photos	 into	 a	 stiff	 cardboard	 folder	 to	 keep	 them	 from
getting	bent	or	damaged.	In	the	car,	Bosch	opened	the	folder	and	looked	at	the
photo	of	 the	woman	and	the	baby	one	more	time.	He	knew	there	were	a	 lot	of
aspects	of	his	 theory	 to	confirm	and	 some	 that	 could	never	be	confirmed.	The
film	negatives	that	produced	the	photos	in	the	folder	were	found	secreted	in	Nick
Santanello’s	camera	but	 that	did	not	necessarily	mean	he	had	 taken	 the	photos
himself.	The	photos	could	have	been	taken	for	him	and	then	the	negatives	mailed
to	him	in	Vietnam.	Harry	knew	it	was	a	possibility	that	could	not	be	completely
dismissed	but	his	gut	told	him	that	it	was	an	unlikely	scenario.	The	negatives	had
been	found	with	his	camera	and	other	negatives	of	photos	taken	by	him.	It	was
clear	to	him	Santanello	had	taken	the	shot	of	the	woman	and	the	baby.
The	other	question	that	hung	over	the	theory	was	why	Santanello	would	keep

his	 relationship	 and	 fatherhood	 secret	 from	his	 family,	most	 notably	 his	 sister,
back	 in	 Oxnard.	 Bosch	 knew	 that	 family	 dynamics	 were	 almost	 as	 unique	 as
fingerprints	and	it	might	take	several	more	visits	with	Olivia	to	get	to	the	truth	of
the	relationships	within	the	Santanello	family.	He	decided	that	the	best	use	of	his
time	would	be	to	prove	or	disprove	that	Santanello	was	Whitney	Vance’s	son	and
that	he	may	have	produced	an	heir—the	baby	in	the	Hotel	del	Coronado	photos.
The	other	explanations	could	come	later,	if	they	still	mattered	at	that	point.
He	closed	the	folder	and	snapped	the	attached	elastic	band	back	around	it.
Before	starting	the	car,	Bosch	pulled	out	his	phone	and	called	Gary	McIntyre,

the	investigator	at	the	National	Personnel	Records	Center.	The	day	before,	Olivia
Macdonald	 had	 written	 an	 e-mail	 to	 McIntyre	 granting	 Bosch	 permission	 to
receive	 and	 review	 records	 of	 her	 brother’s	military	 service.	He	 now	 checked
with	McIntyre	on	the	status	of	his	search.
“Just	 finished	pulling	everything	 together,”	McIntyre	said.	“It’s	 too	big	 to	e-

mail.	I’ll	drop	it	on	our	download	site	and	e-mail	you	the	password.”



Bosch	wasn’t	sure	when	he	would	get	 to	a	computer	 terminal	 to	download	a
dense	digital	file,	or	if	he	could	even	figure	out	how	to	do	it.
“That’s	fine,”	he	said.	“But	I’m	on	the	road	today	heading	to	San	Diego	and

I’m	not	sure	I	can	access	it.	I’d	love	knowing	what	you	came	up	with	during	his
training—since	I’ll	be	down	there.”
Bosch	let	that	hang	in	the	air.	He	knew	a	guy	like	McIntyre	would	be	slammed

with	 records	 requests	 from	all	 over	 the	 country	 and	needed	 to	move	on	 to	 the
next	case.	But	Harry	hoped	 that	 the	 intrigue	 involved	 in	 the	Santanello	 file—a
soldier	 killed	 forty-six	 years	 earlier—would	 win	 the	 day	 and	 push	 McIntyre
toward	answering	at	least	a	few	questions	on	the	phone.	The	NCIS	investigator
probably	spent	most	of	his	days	pulling	files	on	Gulf	War	vets	accused	of	drug-
and	alcohol-infused	crimes	or	locked	up	in	Baker	Act	wards.
Finally,	McIntyre	responded.
“If	you	don’t	mind	hearing	me	eat	the	meatball	sub	that	was	just	delivered	to

my	desk,	I	can	go	through	the	stuff	and	answer	a	few	questions.”
Bosch	pulled	out	his	notebook.
“Perfect,”	he	said.
“What	are	you	looking	for?”	McIntyre	asked.
“Just	so	I	have	it	right,	can	we	start	with	the	short	version	of	his	postings?	You

know,	where	and	when?”
“Sure.”
Bosch	took	notes	as	McIntyre,	between	loud	bites	of	his	sandwich,	read	off	the

record	of	Santanello’s	military	assignments.	He	had	arrived	at	boot	camp	at	the
San	Diego	Naval	 Training	Center	 in	 June	 1969.	Upon	 graduation	 he	 received
orders	moving	him	 to	 the	hospital	 corps	 school	 at	Balboa	Naval	Hospital.	His
training	was	 then	continued	at	 the	Field	Medical	School	at	Camp	Pendleton	 in
Oceanside	and	in	December	he	was	ordered	to	Vietnam,	where	he	was	assigned
to	the	hospital	ship	Sanctuary.	After	four	months	on	the	boat,	he	received	a	TAD
(Temporary	Additional	Duty)	 to	First	Medical	Battalion	 in	Da	Nang,	 at	which
point	 he	 started	 accompanying	Marine	 recon	units	 into	 the	 bush.	He	 remained
with	First	Med	for	seven	months,	until	he	was	killed	in	action.
Bosch	 thought	 of	 the	Zippo	 lighter	with	 the	 Subic	Bay	 chevron	 that	 he	 had

found	among	Santanello’s	belongings	in	Olivia	Macdonald’s	attic.	It	was	still	in
its	box	and	appeared	to	be	a	keepsake.
“So	he	was	never	in	Olongapo?”	he	asked.
“No,	not	on	here,”	McIntyre	said.
Bosch	thought	maybe	Santanello	had	gotten	the	Zippo	in	a	trade	with	a	medic



or	 soldier	 who	 had	 previously	 been	 assigned	 to	 the	 base	 in	 the	 Philippines.
Possibly	someone	he	had	served	with	or	cared	for	on	the	Sanctuary.
“What	else?”	McIntyre	asked.
“Okay,	 I’m	 trying	 to	 find	people	 I	 can	 talk	 to,”	Bosch	 said.	 “People	he	was

tight	with.	Do	you	have	the	orders	for	his	TAD	from	basic	to	Balboa?”
He	 waited.	 He	 was	 about	 to	 ask	 McIntyre	 to	 go	 further	 than	 he	 probably

anticipated	 when	 he	 agreed	 to	 answer	 questions	 while	 eating.	 From	 his	 own
experience,	Bosch	knew	that	because	of	the	random	nature	of	a	soldier’s	training
and	assignments	in	the	military,	few	relationships	lasted.	But	because	Santanello
was	 on	 a	 trajectory	 of	 training	 as	 a	 combat	medic,	 there	might	 be	 one	 or	 two
other	corpsmen	who	made	the	same	journey,	and	it	was	likely	they	would	have
bonded	as	the	familiar	faces	in	a	sea	of	strangers.
“Yeah,	got	it,”	McIntyre	said.
“Does	it	list	all	personnel	transferred	on	the	same	orders?”	Bosch	asked.
“Yes.	Fourteen	guys	from	his	basic	training	class	went	to	Balboa.”
“Okay,	 good.	 Now	 what	 about	 the	 orders	 from	 Balboa	 to	 Field	Medical	 at

Pendleton?	 Is	 there	 anybody	 on	 that	 list	 who	 he	 went	 through	 all	 three	 steps
with?”
“You	mean	basic	to	Balboa	to	Pendleton?	Shit,	that	could	take	all	day,	Bosch.”
“I	know	it’s	a	lot,	but	if	you	have	the	lists	there,	is	there	anybody	on	that	list	of

fourteen	that	went	with	him	to	Pendleton?”
Bosch	thought	the	request	was	less	involved	than	McIntyre	was	indicating	but

he	wasn’t	going	to	suggest	that.
“Hold	on,”	McIntyre	said	gruffly.
Bosch	was	silent.	He	didn’t	want	to	possibly	say	the	wrong	thing	and	halt	the

cooperation.	Four	minutes	went	by	before	he	heard	any	sounds,	including	eating,
from	McIntyre.
“Three	guys,”	he	finally	said.
“So	three	guys	were	in	all	three	training	classes	with	him?”	Bosch	asked.
“That’s	right.	You	ready	to	copy?”
“Ready.”
McIntyre	 recited	 and	 spelled	 three	 names:	 Jorge	 Garcia-Lavin,	 Donald	 C.

Stanley,	and	Halley	B.	Lewis.	Bosch	recalled	the	name	Lewis	being	stenciled	on
the	 shirt	 that	 Santanello	was	wearing	 in	 the	 photo	Olivia	 had	 shown	 him.	He
took	it	as	a	sign	that	the	two	were	tight.	He	now	had	a	direction.
“By	the	way,”	McIntyre	said.	“Two	of	these	guys	were	KIA.”
The	 air	 went	 out	 of	 Bosch’s	 hope	 of	 finding	 someone	who	 could	 help	 him



identify	the	woman	and	baby	in	the	del	Coronado	photograph.
“Which	ones?”	he	asked.
“Garcia-Lavin	and	Stanley,”	McIntyre	said.	“And	I	really	need	to	get	back	to

my	work,	Harry.	All	of	this	is	in	the	file	you	can	download.”
“I’ll	grab	it	as	soon	as	I	can,”	Bosch	said	quickly.	“One	last	quick	question	and

I’ll	let	you	go.	Halley	B.	Lewis.	You	have	a	hometown	or	DOB	to	go	with	that
name?”
“Says	here	Tallahassee,	Florida.	That’s	all	I’ve	got.”
“Then	that’s	what	I’ll	take.	I	can’t	thank	you	enough,	Gary.	Have	a	great	day.”
Bosch	disconnected,	 started	 the	car,	 and	headed	west	 toward	 the	170,	which

would	take	him	up	to	San	Fernando.	His	plan	was	to	use	the	SFPD	computer	to
track	down	Halley	B.	Lewis	and	see	what	he	could	remember	about	his	fellow
corpsman	Dominick	Santanello.	As	he	drove	he	thought	about	 the	percentages.
Four	 men	 go	 through	 basic	 training,	 preliminary	 medical	 training,	 and	 then
combat	medical	school	together.	They	then	get	shipped	to	Vietnam	together	and
only	one	out	of	four	makes	it	back	home	alive.
Bosch	knew	 from	his	 own	 experience	 in	Vietnam	 that	 corpsmen	were	 high-

value	 targets.	 They	 were	 number	 three	 on	 every	 VC	 sniper’s	 list,	 after	 the
lieutenant	and	radioman	on	a	patrol.	You	take	out	the	leader,	 then	you	take	out
communications.	 After	 that,	 take	 out	 triage	 and	 you	 have	 an	 enemy	 unit	 in
complete	fear	and	disarray.	Most	of	the	corpsmen	Bosch	knew	wore	no	markings
indicating	what	their	role	was	in	a	recon	mission.
Bosch	wondered	if	Halley	B.	Lewis	knew	how	lucky	he	had	been.
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Bosch	called	Whitney	Vance’s	private	number	on	his	way	to	San	Fernando	and
got	 the	straight-to-message	beep	again.	He	once	again	asked	Vance	 to	call	him
back.	After	disconnecting	he	wondered	what	Vance’s	status	was	as	a	client.	If	he
was	 no	 longer	 communicating	 with	 Bosch,	 was	 Bosch	 still	 working	 for	 him?
Harry	was	well	 into	 the	 case	 and	his	 time	was	paid	 for.	Either	way	he	wasn’t
stopping	what	he	had	started.
He	next	took	a	shot	in	the	dark	and	called	directory	assistance	for	Tallahassee,

Florida.	He	asked	for	a	listing	for	Halley	B.	Lewis	and	was	told	there	was	only
one	 listing	 under	 that	 name	 and	 it	 was	 for	 a	 law	 office.	 Bosch	 asked	 to	 be
connected,	and	soon	the	call	was	answered	by	a	secretary	who	put	Bosch	on	hold
when	 he	 identified	 himself	 and	 said	 he	 wanted	 to	 talk	 to	 Mr.	 Lewis	 about
Dominick	Santanello	from	the	Field	Medical	School	at	Camp	Pendleton.	At	least
a	minute	went	by	and	Bosch	used	the	time	to	formulate	what	he	would	say	to	the
man,	should	he	get	on	the	line,	without	violating	his	confidential	agreement	with
Vance.
“This	is	Halley	Lewis,”	a	voice	finally	said.	“What	is	this	about?”
“Mr.	Lewis,	I	am	an	investigator	out	in	Los	Angeles,”	Bosch	said.	“Thank	you

for	taking	my	call.	I	am	working	on	an	investigation	involving	the	late	Dominick
Santanello.	I—”
“I’ll	say	he’s	late.	Nick	died	almost	fifty	years	ago.”
“Yes,	sir,	I	know.”
“What	could	you	possibly	be	investigating	about	him?”
Bosch	dropped	into	his	prepared	response.
“It	 is	 a	 confidential	 investigation,	 but	 I	 can	 tell	 you	 it	 involves	 trying	 to

determine	if	Dominick	left	behind	an	heir.”
There	was	a	moment	of	silence	before	Lewis	responded.
“An	heir?	He	was	about	nineteen	when	he	got	killed	in	Vietnam.”



“Correct,	sir.	He	was	a	month	short	of	his	twentieth	birthday.	It	doesn’t	mean
he	couldn’t	have	fathered	a	child.”
“And	that’s	what	you	are	trying	to	find	out?”
“Yes.	 I’m	 interested	 in	 the	 period	 he	 was	 in	 San	 Diego	 County	 for	 basic

training	 through	his	 training	at	Balboa	and	Pendleton.	 I’m	working	with	NCIS
on	this	and	their	investigator	told	me	that	you	were	in	the	same	units	with	Nick
until	he	received	orders	to	Vietnam.”
“That’s	true.	Why	is	the	NCIS	involved	in	something	like	this?”
“I	made	 contact	 to	 get	Nick’s	military	 records	 archive	 and	we	were	 able	 to

determine	 that	 you	were	 one	 of	 three	men	who	was	 in	 all	 three	 training	 stops
with	Nick.	You’re	the	only	one	still	alive.”
“I	know.	You	don’t	have	to	tell	me.”
Bosch	 had	 taken	 Victory	 Boulevard	 into	 North	 Hollywood	 and	 now	 turned

north	on	 the	170.	The	 fortress	of	 the	San	Gabriel	Mountains	crossed	his	entire
windshield.
“So	why	would	you	 think	 I	might	know	anything	about	whether	Nick	had	a

kid	or	not?”	Lewis	asked.
“Because	you	two	were	tight,”	Bosch	said.
“How	would	you	know	that?	Just	because	we	were	in	the	same	training	units

doesn’t—”
“He	took	that	swim	test	for	you.	He	put	on	your	shirt	and	got	counted	as	you.”
There	was	a	long	silence	before	Lewis	asked	Bosch	how	he	knew	that	story.
“I	saw	the	photo,”	Bosch	said.	“His	sister	told	me	the	story.”
“I	haven’t	thought	about	that	in	a	long	time,”	Lewis	said.	“But	to	answer	your

question,	 I	don’t	know	if	Nick	had	an	heir.	 If	he	fathered	a	child	he	didn’t	 tell
me.”
“If	he	fathered	a	child	she	would	have	been	born	after	you	all	received	orders

at	the	end	of	Field	Medical	School.	Nick	would	have	been	in	Vietnam.”
“And	I	in	Subic	Bay.	You	said	‘she.’”
“I	saw	a	photo	he	took.	It	showed	a	woman	and	a	baby	girl	on	the	beach	by	the

del	 Coronado.	 The	mother	was	 Latina.	 Do	 you	 remember	 him	with	 a	woman
back	then?”
“I	remember	a	woman,	yes.	She	was	older	and	she	put	the	hex	on	him.”
“The	hex?”
“He	fell	under	her	spell.	That	was	toward	the	end,	when	we	were	at	Pendleton.

He	met	 her	 in	 a	 bar	 in	Oceanside.	 They	 came	 up	 there	 looking	 for	 guys	 like
him.”



“What	do	you	mean,	‘like	him’?”
“Hispanic,	Mexican.	 There	was	 all	 this	 Chicano	 Pride	 stuff	 going	 on	 down

there	at	that	time.	It	was	like	they	recruited	the	Mexican	guys	off	the	base.	Nick
was	 brown	but	 his	 parents	were	white.	 I	 knew	 that	 because	 I	met	 them	at	 the
graduation.	But	he	told	me	he	was	adopted	and	he	knew	that	his	real	mother	was
Mexican.	These	people	tapped	into	that,	I	guess.	His	true	identity,	you	know?”
“And	this	woman	you	mentioned	was	part	of	that?”
“Yes.	I	remember	we	tried	to	talk	sense	into	him,	me	and	Stanley.	But	he	said

he	was	in	love.	It	wasn’t	the	Mexican	thing.	It	was	her.”
“You	remember	her	name?”
“No,	not	really.	It	was	so	long	ago.”
Bosch	tried	to	keep	his	disappointment	out	of	his	voice.
“What	did	she	look	like?”
“Dark	hair,	pretty.	She	was	older	but	not	 too	old.	Twenty-five,	maybe	 thirty.

He	said	she	was	an	artist.”
Bosch	 knew	 that	 if	 he	 kept	 Lewis	 thinking	 back	 to	 that	 time,	 more	 details

might	come	to	him.
“Where	did	they	meet?”
“Must’ve	been	the	Surfrider—we	hung	there	a	lot.	Or	one	of	those	bars	near

the	base.”
“And	he’d	go	to	see	her	on	weekend	leave?”
“Yeah.	There	was	this	place	down	in	San	Diego	where	he	would	go	to	see	her

when	he	got	liberty.	It	was	in	the	barrio	and	under	a	freeway	or	a	bridge	and	they
called	 it	 Chicano	Way	 or	 something	 like	 that.	 It	 was	 so	 long	 ago	 it’s	 hard	 to
remember.	But	he	told	me	about	it.	They	were	trying	to	make	it	like	a	park	and
they	 painted	 graffiti	 on	 the	 freeway.	 He	 started	 calling	 those	 people	 his	 new
familia.	He	used	 the	Spanish	and	 that	was	funny	because	he	didn’t	even	speak
Spanish.	He	had	never	learned.”
It	was	all	interesting	information	and	Bosch	could	see	where	it	fit	with	other

parts	of	the	story	he	already	had.	He	was	thinking	of	what	to	ask	next	when	the
true	payoff	to	the	shot-in-the-dark	call	to	Tallahassee	came.
“Gabriela,”	Lewis	said.	“It	just	came	to	me.”
“That	was	her	name?”	Bosch	said.
He	had	failed	to	keep	the	excitement	out	of	his	voice.
“Yeah,	I’m	pretty	sure	now,”	Lewis	said.	“Gabriela.”
“Remember	a	last	name?”	Bosch	tried.
Lewis	laughed.



“Man,	I	can’t	believe	I	pulled	her	first	name	up	out	of	the	muck.”
“It’s	very	helpful.”
Bosch	 started	 shutting	 the	 conversation	 down.	 He	 gave	 Lewis	 his	 phone

number	and	asked	him	to	call	if	he	remembered	anything	else	about	Gabriela	or
Santanello’s	time	in	San	Diego.
“So	you	 returned	 to	Tallahassee	 after	 you	 served,”	Bosch	 said,	 just	 to	move

the	conversation	toward	a	close.
“Yes,	I	came	right	back,”	Lewis	said.	“Had	enough	of	California,	Vietnam,	all

of	it.	I’ve	been	here	ever	since.”
“What	kind	of	law	do	you	practice?”
“Oh,	just	about	any	kind	of	law	you	need.	In	a	town	like	Tallahassee	it	pays	to

diversify.	I	like	to	say	the	one	thing	I	won’t	do	is	defend	FSU	football	players.
I’m	a	Gator	and	can’t	cross	that	line.”
Bosch	guessed	he	was	speaking	to	some	sort	of	state	rivalry	but	it	was	beyond

him.	His	knowledge	of	sports	had	only	recently	stretched	past	the	Dodgers	to	a
cursory	interest	in	the	return	of	the	L.A.	Rams.
“Can	I	ask	you	something?”	Lewis	said.	“Who	wants	to	know	if	Nick	left	an

heir?”
“You	can	ask,	Mr.	Lewis,	but	that’s	the	one	question	I	can’t	answer.”
“Nick	had	nothing	and	his	family	didn’t	have	much	more.	This	has	got	to	do

with	his	adoption,	right?”
Bosch	was	silent.	Lewis	had	nailed	it.
“I	 know,	 you	 can’t	 answer,”	 Lewis	 said.	 “I’m	 a	 lawyer.	 I	 guess	 I	 have	 to

respect	that.”
Bosch	decided	to	get	off	the	line	before	Lewis	put	anything	else	together	and

asked	another	question.
“Thank	you,	Mr.	Lewis,	and	thank	you	for	your	help.”
Bosch	disconnected	and	decided	to	continue	to	San	Fernando	even	though	he

had	already	found	Lewis.	He	would	check	 in	on	matters	 relating	 to	 the	Screen
Cutter	 and	 do	 some	 Internet	 work	 to	 confirm	 the	 information	 Lewis	 had
provided.	 But	 he	 knew	 without	 a	 doubt	 that	 he	 would	 eventually	 be	 heading
south	to	San	Diego	on	the	case.
A	few	minutes	later	he	turned	onto	First	Street	 in	San	Fernando	and	saw	the

three	television	trucks	parked	in	front	of	the	police	station.
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Bosch	entered	the	police	station	through	the	side	door	and	headed	down	the	back
hall	to	the	detective	bureau.	At	the	crossroads	with	the	main	hallway	he	looked
right	 and	 saw	 a	 gathering	 of	 people	 outside	 the	 door	 to	 the	 roll-call	 room.
Among	them	was	Bella	Lourdes,	who	caught	Bosch	in	her	peripheral	vision	and
signaled	him	over.	She	was	wearing	jeans	and	a	black	golf	shirt	with	the	SFPD
badge	and	unit	designation	on	the	left	breast.	Her	gun	and	real	badge	were	on	her
belt.
“What’s	going	on?”	Bosch	asked.
“We	got	lucky,”	Lourdes	said.	“The	Screen	Cutter	made	an	attempt	today	but

the	victim	got	away.	The	chief	said	that’s	enough.	He’s	going	public.”
Bosch	just	nodded.	He	still	thought	it	was	the	wrong	move	but	he	understood

the	 pressure	 on	 Valdez.	 Having	 sat	 on	 knowledge	 of	 the	 previous	 cases	 was
going	 to	 look	bad	 enough.	Lourdes	was	 right	 about	 that.	They	were	 lucky	 the
chief	wasn’t	in	the	roll-call	room	telling	the	media	about	a	fifth	rape.
“Where’s	the	victim?”	Bosch	asked.
“In	 the	War	Room,”	Lourdes	said.	“She’s	still	pretty	shaky.	I	was	giving	her

some	time.”
“How	come	I	wasn’t	called?”
Lourdes	looked	surprised.
“The	captain	said	he	couldn’t	reach	you.”
Bosch	just	shook	his	head	and	let	it	go.	It	was	a	petty	move	on	Trevino’s	part,

but	there	were	more	important	things	to	worry	about.
Bosch	looked	over	the	heads	of	Lourdes	and	the	others	in	the	hallway	to	try	to

get	a	glimpse	of	 the	press	conference.	He	could	see	Valdez	and	Trevino	at	 the
front	of	the	room.	He	could	not	tell	how	many	members	of	the	media	had	shown
up,	because	the	reporters	would	be	sitting	and	the	camera	operators	would	be	at
the	back.	He	knew	it	all	depended	on	what	else	was	going	on	in	Los	Angeles	that



day.	A	serial	rapist	on	the	loose	 in	San	Fernando,	where	the	population	largely
ignored	English-language	media,	was	probably	not	a	massive	draw.	He	had	seen
that	one	of	 the	media	 trucks	outside	was	 from	Univision	Noticias.	That	would
get	the	word	out	locally.
“So	did	Trevino	or	Valdez	talk	about	a	control?”	he	asked.
“A	control?”	Lourdes	asked.
“Holding	something	back	that	only	we	and	the	rapist	would	know.	So	we	can

kick	out	false	confessions,	confirm	a	true	confession.”
“Uh…no,	that	didn’t	come	up.”
“Maybe	Trevino	should	have	actually	tried	to	call	me	instead	of	trying	to	run	a

play	on	me.”
Bosch	turned	away	from	the	group.
“You	ready	to	go	back	and	talk	to	her?”	he	asked.	“How’s	her	English?”
“She	understands	English,”	Lourdes	said,	“but	likes	to	speak	in	Spanish.”
Bosch	nodded.	They	 started	down	 the	hall	 toward	 the	detective	bureau.	The

War	Room	was	a	large	meeting	room	next	to	the	bureau,	with	a	long	table	and	a
whiteboard	 wall	 where	 raids,	 cases,	 and	 deployments	 could	 be	 D&Ded—
diagrammed	 and	 discussed.	 It	 was	 usually	 used	 for	 operations	 like	 DUI	 task
force	sweeps	and	parade	coverage.
“So	what	do	we	know?”	Bosch	asked.
“You	probably	know	her	or	 recognize	her,”	Lourdes	said.	“She’s	a	barista	at

the	 Starbucks.	 She	works	 part-time	 on	 the	morning	 shift.	 Six	 to	 eleven	 every
day.”
“What’s	her	name?”
“Beatriz	with	a	Z.	Last	name	Sahagun.”
Bosch	couldn’t	connect	 the	name	with	a	 face.	There	were	 three	women	who

were	 usually	 working	 at	 Starbucks	 in	 the	 mornings	 when	 he	 came	 in.	 He
assumed	he	would	recognize	her	when	he	got	to	the	War	Room.
“She	went	right	home	after	work?”	Bosch	said.
“Yes,	and	he’s	waiting	for	her,”	Lourdes	said.	“She	lives	on	Seventh	a	block

off	 of	 Maclay.	 Fits	 the	 profile:	 single	 family	 house,	 residential	 abutting
commercial.	She	comes	in	and	immediately	knows	something’s	off.”
“She	saw	the	screen?”
“No,	she	didn’t	see	anything.	She	smelled	him.”
“Smelled	him?”
“She	 just	 said	 she	 came	 in	 and	 the	 house	 didn’t	 smell	 right.	 And	 she

remembered	 our	 fuckup	 with	 the	 mailman.	 She	 was	 working	 there	 at	 the



Starbucks	that	day	we	took	Maron	down.	Then	the	next	time	he	came	in	for	his
coffee	and	breakfast	sandwich,	he	told	the	girls	behind	the	counter	that	the	police
had	mistaken	him	for	a	rapist	that	was	hitting	in	the	neighborhoods.	So	she	was
immediately	 alarmed.	She	comes	home,	 something	 isn’t	 right,	 and	 she	grabs	 a
broom	in	the	kitchen.”
“Holy	shit,	brave	girl.	She	should’ve	gotten	out	of	there.”
“Fucking	A,	I	know.	But	she	sneaks	up	on	him.	Comes	into	the	bedroom	and

knows	he’s	behind	the	curtain.	She	can	tell.	So	she	takes	a	swing	with	the	broom
like	Adrian	Gonzalez	and	clocks	the	guy.	Right	in	the	face.	He	falls	out,	brings
the	curtain	down	with	him.	He’s	dazed,	doesn’t	know	what	 the	fuck	happened,
and	 then	 just	 jumps	 through	 the	 window	 and	 books	 it.	 We’re	 talking	 right
through	the	glass.”
“Who’s	working	that	scene?”
“The	A	team,	and	the	captain	put	Sisto	on	it	to	babysit.	But	Harry,	guess	what?

We	got	the	knife.”
“Wow.”
“He	dropped	it	when	she	hit	him	and	then	it	got	tangled	up	in	the	curtain	and

he	left	it.	Sisto	just	called	me	when	they	found	it.”
“Does	the	chief	know	about	it?”
“No.”
“That’s	 our	 control.	We	 need	 to	 tell	 Sisto	 and	 the	A	 team	 to	 keep	 it	 on	 the

down-low.”
“Got	it.”
“What	mask	was	he	wearing?”
“Didn’t	get	to	that	yet	with	her.”
“What	about	her	menstrual	cycle?”
“Didn’t	ask	about	that	either.”
They	were	now	at	the	door	to	the	War	Room.
“Okay,”	Bosch	said.	“You	ready?	You	take	lead.”
“Let’s	do	it.”
Bosch	opened	 the	door	and	held	 it	as	Lourdes	went	 in	 first.	He	 immediately

recognized	 the	woman	 sitting	 at	 the	 big	 table	 as	 someone	who	made	 his	 iced
lattes	at	 the	Starbucks	around	 the	corner.	She	was	always	smiling	and	 friendly
and	was	usually	making	his	drink	before	he	had	even	ordered	it.
Beatriz	 Sahagun	 was	 texting	 someone	 on	 her	 phone	 as	 they	 entered.	 She

looked	up	solemnly	and	recognized	Bosch.	A	small	smile	played	on	her	face.
“Iced	latte,”	she	said.



Bosch	nodded	and	smiled	back.	He	offered	his	hand	and	she	shook	it.
“Beatriz,	I’m	Harry	Bosch.	I’m	glad	you’re	okay.”
Bosch	and	Lourdes	took	seats	across	the	table	from	her	and	began	asking	her

questions.	With	 the	 general	 story	 already	 known,	 Lourdes	 was	 able	 to	 take	 a
deeper	dive,	and	new	details	emerged.	On	occasion	Bosch	would	ask	a	question
and	 Lourdes	 would	 repeat	 it	 in	 Spanish	 to	 make	 sure	 there	 was	 no
misunderstanding.	Beatriz	 answered	 the	questions	 slowly	and	 thoughtfully	 and
that	 allowed	 Bosch	 to	 understand	 most	 of	 what	 was	 said	 without	 needing
Lourdes	to	translate	back	to	him.
Beatriz	was	 twenty-four	 years	 old	 and	 fit	 the	 physical	 profile	 of	 the	 Screen

Cutter’s	 prior	 victims.	She	had	 long	brown	hair,	 dark	 eyes,	 and	 a	 slight	 build.
She	had	worked	at	Starbucks	for	two	years	and	primarily	as	a	barista	because	her
English-language	skills	were	not	up	 to	 the	 level	 required	 for	 taking	orders	and
payments.	 She	 reported	 to	 Bosch	 and	 Lourdes	 that	 she	 had	 had	 no	 troubling
encounters	with	 customers	 or	 fellow	 employees.	 She	 had	 no	 stalkers	 or	 issues
with	 former	 boyfriends.	 She	 shared	 her	 house	 with	 another	 Starbucks	 barista
who	usually	worked	the	day	shift	and	was	gone	at	the	time	of	the	intrusion.
In	 the	course	of	 the	 interview	Beatriz	 revealed	 that	 the	 intruder	 in	her	house

was	wearing	a	Lucha	Libre	wrestling	mask	and	she	offered	the	same	description
of	it	as	the	previous	Screen	Cutter	victim—black,	green,	and	red.
She	also	revealed	that	she	tracked	her	menstrual	cycle	on	a	calendar	she	kept

on	her	bedside	table.	She	explained	that	she	was	raised	as	a	strict	Catholic	and
had	practiced	the	rhythm	method	of	birth	control	with	her	former	boyfriend.
The	 detectives	 paid	 particular	 attention	 to	 what	 had	 alerted	 Beatriz	 to	 the

possibility	 that	 there	 was	 an	 intruder	 in	 her	 house.	 The	 smell.	 Under	 careful
questioning	she	revealed	that	she	believed	it	was	not	the	smell	of	cigarettes	but
the	smell	exuded	by	someone	who	smokes.	Bosch	understood	the	distinction	and
thought	 it	was	 a	 good	 get.	The	Screen	Cutter	was	 a	 smoker.	He	 didn’t	 smoke
while	he	was	in	her	house	but	he	had	a	scent	trail	that	she	picked	up	on.
Beatriz	 hugged	 her	 body	 during	 most	 of	 the	 interview.	 She	 had	 acted

instinctively	to	find	the	intruder	rather	than	to	flee	and	now	in	the	aftermath	was
realizing	 how	 risky	 a	 decision	 it	 had	 been.	When	 they	were	 finished	with	 the
interview	the	detectives	suggested	that	 they	take	her	out	 the	side	door	 to	avoid
any	 reporters	 still	 in	 the	vicinity.	They	also	offered	 to	 take	her	home	 to	gather
clothes	 and	 belongings	 she	would	 need	 for	 at	 least	 the	 next	 few	 days.	 It	 was
recommended	that	she	and	her	roommate	not	stay	in	the	home	for	a	while,	both
because	crime	scene	techs	and	investigators	would	want	access	and	for	security



reasons.	The	detectives	did	not	specifically	suggest	that	the	Screen	Cutter	might
come	back	but	it	wasn’t	far	from	their	minds.
Lourdes	called	Sisto	to	give	him	the	heads-up	that	they	were	coming	and	then

they	drove	in	Lourdes’s	city	car	over	to	the	victim’s	house.
Sisto	was	waiting	in	front	of	the	house.	He	was	born	and	raised	local	and	the

SFPD	was	 the	 only	 department	 he	 had	 ever	 worked	 for.	 Lourdes	 had	 outside
experience	with	 the	 L.A.	 County	 Sheriff’s	 Department	 before	 coming	 over	 to
San	 Fernando.	 Sisto	was	 dressed	 similarly	 to	 Lourdes	 in	 jeans	 and	 black	 golf
shirt.	It	seemed	to	be	the	casual	detective	uniform	employed	most	often	by	the
pair.	Since	coming	to	work	at	SFPD	Bosch	had	been	impressed	with	Lourdes’s
skill	and	dedication	and	less	so	with	Sisto’s.	He	appeared	to	Bosch	to	be	marking
time.	He	was	 always	 on	 his	 phone	 texting	 and	was	more	 likely	 to	 discuss	 the
morning	 surf	 report	 when	making	 small	 talk	 than	 to	 bring	 up	 cases	 or	 police
matters.	Some	detectives	put	photos	and	other	reminders	of	cases	on	their	desks
and	bulletin	boards,	some	put	reminders	of	their	 interests	outside	the	job.	Sisto
was	 one	 of	 the	 latter.	 His	 desk	 was	 festooned	 with	 surfing	 and	 Dodgers
paraphernalia.	 Looking	 at	 it	 the	 first	 time,	Bosch	 could	 not	 even	 tell	 it	was	 a
detective’s	desk.
Lourdes	stuck	close	to	Beatriz	as	she	went	into	the	house	and	gathered	clothes

and	toiletries	into	a	suitcase	and	duffel	bag.	After	she	was	packed	Lourdes	asked
if	 she	 could	 tell	 her	 story	 once	 more	 and	 walk	 the	 investigators	 through	 it.
Beatriz	obliged	and	once	again	Bosch	marveled	at	her	choice	to	go	through	the
house	 looking	 for	 the	 intruder	 rather	 than	 to	 run	 as	 fast	 as	 she	 could	 from	 the
premises.
Lourdes	 volunteered	 to	 drive	 Beatriz	 to	 her	 mother’s	 home,	 also	 in	 San

Fernando,	 and	Bosch	 stayed	 behind	with	Sisto	 and	 the	 forensic	 team.	He	 first
inspected	the	rear	window	where	the	screen	had	been	cut	out	and	the	initial	entry
made	into	the	house.	It	was	very	similar	to	the	other	cases.
Bosch	 next	 asked	 Sisto	 to	 show	 him	 the	 knife	 that	was	 recovered	 from	 the

tangle	 of	 the	 fallen	 curtain.	 Sisto	 pulled	 a	 plastic	 evidence	 bag	 from	 a	 brown
paper	bag	holding	several	collected	items.
“Forensics	 already	 checked	 it,”	 Sisto	 said.	 “It’s	 clean.	 No	 prints.	 Guy	wore

gloves	and	a	mask.”
Bosch	 nodded	 as	 he	 studied	 the	 knife	 through	 the	 plastic.	 It	 was	 a	 black

folding	 knife	 and	 the	 blade	 was	 open.	 He	 could	 see	 the	 manufacturer’s	 logo
stamped	on	the	blade	along	with	some	code	numbers	 too	small	and	difficult	 to
read	 through	 the	 plastic.	 He	 would	 make	 sure	 he	 looked	 at	 it	 back	 in	 the



controlled	environment	of	the	detective	bureau.
“Nice	knife,	though,”	Sisto	added.	“I	looked	it	up	on	my	phone.	It’s	made	by	a

company	 called	 TitaniumEdge.	 It’s	 called	 Socom	 Black.	 The	 powdered	 black
blade	is	so	it	doesn’t	reflect	light—you	know,	when	you’re	out	at	night	and	have
to	shank	somebody.”
He	said	it	with	sarcasm	that	didn’t	amuse	Bosch.
“Yeah,	I	know,”	Bosch	said.
“I	 looked	 at	 a	 couple	 knife	 blogs	while	 I	was	waiting	 here—yes,	 they	 have

knife	blogs.	A	lot	of	them	say	the	Socom	Black	is	one	of	the	best	out	there.”
“Best	for	what?”	Bosch	asked.
“Scary	 shit,	 I	 guess.	 Wet	 work.	 Socom	 probably	 stands	 for	 some	 kind	 of

special	forces	black	ops	stuff.”
“Special	Operations	Command.	Delta	Force.”
Sisto	looked	surprised.
“Whoa.	I	guess	you	know	your	military	shit.”
“I	know	a	few	things.”
Bosch	carefully	handed	him	back	the	knife.
Bosch	 wasn’t	 sure	 what	 Sisto	 thought	 of	 him.	 They’d	 had	 little	 interaction

even	 though	 their	 desks	 in	 the	 bureau	 were	 only	 a	 privacy	 wall	 apart.	 Sisto
handled	 property	 crimes	 and	 Bosch	 wasn’t	 spending	 his	 time	 on	 unsolved
property	 crimes,	 so	 there	 had	 been	 little	 reason	 for	 conversation	 beyond	 the
routine	 salutations	 each	 day.	 Bosch	 assumed	 that	 Sisto,	who	was	 half	Harry’s
age,	viewed	the	older	detective	as	some	kind	of	relic	from	the	past.	The	fact	that
Bosch	most	often	wore	a	 jacket	and	 tie	when	he	came	 in	 to	work	for	 free	was
probably	confounding	to	him	as	well.
“So	the	blade	was	not	folded	when	you	found	it?”	Bosch	asked.	“The	guy	was

behind	the	curtain	with	the	blade	out?”
“Yes,	out	and	ready,”	Sisto	said.	“Think	we	ought	to	fold	it	closed	so	nobody

gets	cut?”
“No.	Book	it	 the	way	you	found	it.	And	just	be	careful	with	 it.	Warn	people

it’s	 open.	Maybe	 see	 about	 getting	 a	 box	 when	 you	 take	 it	 back	 to	 Evidence
Control.”
Sisto	nodded	as	he	carefully	placed	the	knife	back	in	the	larger	evidence	bag.

Bosch	stepped	over	 to	 the	window	and	looked	down	at	 the	broken	glass	 in	 the
backyard.	 The	 Screen	 Cutter	 had	 hurled	 himself	 into	 the	 window	 and	 broken
through	the	framing	as	well	as	the	glass.	Bosch’s	first	thought	was	that	he	had	to
have	been	hurt.	The	whack	with	the	broomstick	must	have	been	so	stunning	that



he	chose	 to	 flee	 instead	of	 fight—the	opposite	 reaction	of	his	 intended	victim.
But	going	through	the	window	and	taking	out	the	frame	as	well	as	the	glass	took
a	lot	of	force.
“Any	blood	or	anything	in	the	glass?”	he	asked.
“Not	that	we	found	so	far,”	Sisto	said.
“You	got	the	word	on	the	knife,	right?	We	don’t	talk	about	it	with	anybody—

especially	the	brand	and	model.”
“Roger	that.	You	think	people	are	really	going	to	come	in	and	confess	to	this?”
“I’ve	seen	stranger	things.	You	never	know.”
Bosch	pulled	his	phone	and	started	moving	away	from	Sisto	so	he	could	make

a	call	in	private.	He	stepped	into	the	hallway	and	then	into	the	kitchen,	where	he
called	his	daughter’s	number.	As	usual,	she	didn’t	answer.	Her	primary	use	of	the
cell	phone	was	for	texting	and	checking	her	social	media.	But	Bosch	also	knew
that	while	she	might	not	answer	his	calls	or	even	know	about	them—her	phone’s
ringer	was	perpetually	silenced—she	did	listen	to	the	messages	he	left.
As	expected,	the	call	rang	through	to	message.
“Hey,	it’s	your	dad.	Just	wanted	to	check	on	you.	Hope	everything	is	good	and

you’re	safe.	I	might	be	traveling	through	the	OC	sometime	this	week	on	my	way
to	San	Diego	on	a	case.	Let	me	know	if	you	want	to	grab	coffee	or	something	to
eat.	Maybe	dinner.	Okay,	that’s	it.	Love	you	and	hope	to	see	you	soon—oh,	and
put	water	in	that	dog	bowl.”
After	 disconnecting	 he	 stepped	 out	 the	 front	 door	 of	 the	 house,	where	 there

was	a	patrol	officer	on	post.	His	name	was	Hernandez.
“Who’s	boss	tonight?”	Bosch	asked.
“Sergeant	Rosenberg,”	Hernandez	said.
“Can	you	hit	him	up	and	see	if	he’ll	swing	by	and	grab	me?	I	need	to	get	back

to	the	station.”
“Yes,	sir.”
Bosch	walked	out	to	the	curb	to	wait	for	the	patrol	car	with	Irwin	Rosenberg

to	come	along.	He	needed	a	ride	but	he	also	needed	to	tell	Rosenberg,	who	was
watch	commander	for	the	night,	to	have	patrol	keep	an	eye	on	Beatriz	Sahagun’s
house.
He	checked	his	phone	and	saw	that	he	had	just	gotten	a	text	back	from	Maddie

saying	 she	was	 up	 for	 dinner	 if	 he	was	 passing	 through	 and	 that	 there	was	 a
restaurant	she	had	been	wanting	to	try.	Bosch	replied	that	they	would	set	it	up	as
soon	 as	 his	 schedule	 became	 clear.	He	 knew	 that	 his	 daughter,	 the	 San	Diego
trip,	 and	 the	Vance	case	were	all	going	 to	be	put	on	hold	 for	 at	 least	 a	 couple



days.	He	would	have	to	stay	with	the	Screen	Cutter	case,	if	only	to	be	ready	to
respond	to	what	the	media	spotlight	would	invariably	bring	in.



20

Bosch	was	the	first	one	into	the	detective	bureau	Saturday	morning,	and	the	only
thing	that	would	have	made	him	prouder	was	if	he	had	stayed	all	night	working
the	 case.	 But	 his	 status	 as	 volunteer	 allowed	 him	 to	 choose	 his	 hours	 and	 he
chose	a	solid	night’s	sleep	over	chasing	a	case	till	dawn.	He	was	too	old	for	that.
That	he	would	reserve	for	homicides.
On	his	way	through	the	police	station	he	had	stopped	by	the	communications

room	and	picked	up	the	stack	of	messages	that	had	come	in	since	the	news	about
the	 serial	 rapist	 hit	 the	 media	 the	 evening	 before.	 He	 also	 dropped	 by	 the
evidence	control	unit	and	checked	out	the	knife	recovered	at	the	crime	scene.
Now	at	his	desk	he	sipped	 the	 iced	 latte	he	had	picked	up	at	Star-bucks	and

started	wading	through	the	messages.	As	he	did	an	initial	run-through	he	created
a	second	pile	for	messages	 in	which	 it	was	noted	 that	 the	caller	spoke	Spanish
only.	 These	 he	 would	 give	 to	 Lourdes	 to	 review	 and	 follow	 up	 on.	 She	 was
expected	to	work	the	Screen	Cutter	case	through	the	weekend.	Sisto	was	on	call
for	all	other	cases	needing	a	detective,	and	Captain	Trevino	was	due	in	because	it
was	his	rotation	weekend	to	be	in	charge	of	the	department.
Among	 the	 Spanish-only	 messages	 was	 an	 anonymous	 call	 from	 a	 woman

who	reported	that	she	had	also	been	attacked	by	a	rapist	who	wore	a	mask	like
those	worn	by	Mexican	wrestlers.	She	 refused	 to	 reveal	her	name	because	 she
admitted	 she	 was	 illegally	 in	 the	 country	 and	 the	 police	 operator	 could	 not
convince	her	that	no	action	would	be	taken	against	her	on	her	immigration	status
if	she	fully	reported	the	crime.
Bosch	had	always	expected	that	there	were	other	cases	he	didn’t	know	about

but	 it	 was	 still	 a	 heartbreaking	 message	 to	 read	 because	 the	 woman	 told	 the
operator	 that	 the	attack	had	occurred	almost	 three	years	earlier.	Bosch	 realized
that	 the	 victim	 had	 lived	 with	 the	 psychological	 and	 perhaps	 even	 physical
consequences	of	the	horrible	assault	for	all	that	time	without	even	being	able	to



hold	on	to	the	hope	that	justice	would	someday	prevail	and	her	attacker	would	be
held	to	answer	for	his	crime.	She	had	given	all	of	that	up	when	she	chose	not	to
report	the	crime	for	fear	it	would	lead	to	her	deportation.
There	were	people	who	would	have	no	sympathy	for	her,	Bosch	knew.	People

who	would	argue	that	her	remaining	silent	about	the	attack	allowed	the	rapist	to
move	on	to	the	next	victim	without	concern	about	police	attention.	Bosch	could
find	some	validity	in	that	but	he	was	more	sympathetic	to	the	plight	of	the	silent
victim.	Without	even	knowing	the	details	of	how	she	had	gotten	to	this	country,
Bosch	knew	her	 path	 here	 had	not	 been	 easy	 and	her	 desire	 to	 stay	no	matter
what	the	consequences—even	to	be	silent	about	a	rape—was	what	touched	him.
Politicians	could	talk	about	building	walls	and	changing	laws	to	keep	people	out,
but	in	the	end	they	were	just	symbols.	Neither	would	stop	the	tide	any	more	than
the	rock	jetties	at	the	mouth	of	the	port	did.	Nothing	could	stop	the	tide	of	hope
and	desire.
Bosch	walked	around	the	cubicle	and	put	the	stack	of	Spanish-only	messages

down	on	Lourdes’s	desk.	It	was	the	first	time	he	had	ever	come	around	and	seen
her	work	space	from	this	angle.	There	was	the	usual	array	of	police	bulletins	and
Wanted	 flyers.	There	was	a	 flyer	depicting	a	missing	woman	 that	had	haunted
the	department	for	ten	years	because	she	had	never	been	found	and	foul	play	was
feared.	 Pinned	 at	 center	 to	 the	 half	 wall	 separating	 their	 desks	 were	 several
photos	of	a	child,	a	boy.	Some	of	the	photos	showed	him	being	held	by	Lourdes
or	another	woman,	and	some	depicted	all	 three	in	group	hugs.	He	paused	for	a
moment	to	lean	down	and	look	at	the	happiness	in	the	photos	and	just	then	the
door	to	the	bureau	opened	and	Lourdes	entered.
“What	 are	 you	 doing?”	 she	 asked	 as	 she	 picked	 up	 a	marker	 and	wrote	 her

start	time	on	the	squad	attendance	board.
“Uh,	 I	was	 just	 putting	 these	 phone	messages	 down	 for	 you,”	 he	 said	 as	 he

backed	up	to	give	her	room	to	enter	her	space.	“The	Spanish-language	calls	from
last	night.”
Lourdes	swung	around	him	and	into	her	cubicle.
“Oh,	okay.	Thank	you.”
“Hey,	is	that	your	kid?”
“Yes.	Rodrigo.”
“I	didn’t	know	you	had	a	kid.”
“It	happens.”
There	was	an	awkward	silence	while	she	waited	for	Bosch	to	ask	if	the	other

woman	was	part	of	the	relationship	and	which	one	actually	bore	the	child	or	if	he



was	adopted.	Bosch	chose	not	to	pursue	it.
“That	top	message	there	is	from	another	victim,”	he	said,	as	he	started	moving

back	around	the	cubicles	 to	his	own	desk.	“Wouldn’t	give	a	name	but	said	she
was	 an	 illegal.	 The	 com	 center	 said	 she	 called	 on	 a	 pay	 phone	 by	 the
courthouse.”
“Well,	we	knew	there	were	probably	more	out	there,”	Lourdes	said.
“I’ve	got	a	stack	over	here	to	go	through	as	well.	And	I	pulled	the	knife	from

evidence	control.”
“The	knife?	Why?”
“These	high-end	military	knives	are	collectors’	items.	It	might	be	traceable.”
He	returned	to	his	desk	and	dropped	out	of	Lourdes’s	sight.
Bosch	 looked	 first	 at	 the	 stack	 of	 messages	 that	 he	 knew	 would	 probably

exhaust	a	good	part	of	his	day	with	little	or	no	return,	and	then	at	the	knife.
He	chose	the	knife.	He	first	put	on	a	pair	of	latex	gloves	and	then	removed	the

weapon	from	the	plastic	evidence	bag.	The	noise	made	during	the	removal	from
the	bag	drew	Lourdes	up	on	her	feet	and	looking	over	the	partition.
“I	never	saw	it	last	night,”	she	said.
Bosch	held	it	up	so	she	could	see	it	close.
“That	looks	completely	fucking	savage,”	she	said.
“Definitely	for	use	on	a	silent	kill	squad,”	he	said.
He	drew	the	knife	back	and	held	it	horizontally	with	the	edge	of	the	blade	out.

He	 pantomimed	 attacking	 someone	 from	 behind,	 covering	 the	mouth	with	 his
right	hand	and	then	sticking	the	point	of	the	blade	into	a	target’s	neck	with	his
left.	He	then	sliced	outward	with	the	knife.
“You	go	in	the	side	and	slice	out	through	all	of	the	bleeders	and	the	throat,”	he

said.	“No	sound,	the	target	bleeds	out	in	under	twenty	seconds.	Done.”
“The	target?”	Lourdes	said.	“Were	you	one	of	those	guys,	Harry?	In	a	war,	I

mean.”
“I	was	in	a	war	long	before	you	were	born.	But	we	didn’t	have	anything	like

this.	We	used	to	put	boot	polish	on	our	blades.”
She	looked	confused.
“So	they	wouldn’t	catch	a	reflection	in	the	dark,”	he	said.
“Of	course,”	she	said.
He	put	the	knife	down	on	his	desk,	embarrassed	by	his	demonstration.
“You	think	our	guy	is	ex-military?”	Lourdes	asked.
“No,	I	don’t,”	Bosch	said.
“Why?”



“Because	 he	 ran	 yesterday.	 I	 think	 if	 he	 had	 any	 training,	 he	 would	 have
regrouped,	recovered,	and	advanced.	He	would	have	gone	right	back	at	Beatriz.
Maybe	killed	her.”
Lourdes	 stared	 at	 him	 for	 a	moment	 and	 then	 nodded	 toward	 the	 iced	 latte

putting	a	water	mark	on	the	blotter.
“Was	she	there	today	when	you	went	in?”
“No,	not	there.	Not	surprising.	But	she	might	just	be	off	on	Saturdays.”
“Okay,	 well,	 I’m	 going	 to	 start	 calling	 some	 of	 these	 people	 back.	 Hope	 it

doesn’t	bother	you.”
“No,	no	bother.”
She	 disappeared	 from	 sight	 again	 and	 Bosch	 put	 on	 his	 reading	 glasses	 to

examine	 the	knife,	but	as	he	 looked	down	at	 the	weapon	on	his	blotter	he	saw
something	else.	He	saw	 the	 face	of	a	man	he	had	killed	 in	a	 tunnel	more	 than
forty	years	before.	Bosch	had	pushed	himself	back	into	a	crevasse	in	the	tunnel
and	the	man	had	come	right	past	him	in	 the	darkness.	Hadn’t	seen	him,	hadn’t
smelled	him.	Bosch	grabbed	him	from	behind,	put	one	hand	over	his	 face	and
mouth	and	tore	 through	the	man’s	 throat	with	his	knife.	 It	was	over	so	quickly
and	 efficiently	 that	 not	 a	 drop	 of	 the	 arterial	 spray	 got	 on	 Bosch.	 He	 always
remembered	the	man’s	last	breath	exhaling	against	the	palm	of	the	hand	he	had
clamped	over	his	mouth.	He	remembered	closing	the	man’s	eyes	with	his	hand
as	he	laid	him	down	in	his	blood.
“Harry?”
Bosch	came	out	of	the	memory.	Captain	Trevino	was	standing	behind	him	in

the	cubicle.
“Sorry,	I	was	just	thinking,”	Bosch	sputtered.	“What’s	up,	Cap?”
“Sign	the	board,”	Trevino	said.	“I	don’t	want	to	have	to	keep	telling	you.”
Bosch	swiveled	in	his	chair	to	see	Trevino	pointing	toward	the	door	where	the

board	was	located.
“Right,	right.	I’ll	do	it	now.”
He	 stood	 up	 and	 Trevino	 stepped	 back	 so	 he	 could	 leave	 the	 cubicle.	 The

captain	spoke	to	his	back.
“That’s	the	knife?”	Trevino	asked.
“That’s	the	knife,”	Bosch	said.
Bosch	grabbed	a	marker	off	the	board’s	sill	and	put	down	that	he	had	arrived

at	6:15	 that	morning.	He	hadn’t	 exactly	 checked	 the	 time	but	he	knew	he	had
been	at	the	Starbucks	at	6:00.
Trevino	went	into	his	office	and	shut	the	door.	Bosch	returned	to	the	knife	on



his	desk.	This	time	he	put	the	time	travel	aside	and	leaned	down	so	he	could	read
the	numbers	stamped	on	the	black	blade.	On	one	side	of	the	TitaniumEdge	logo
was	the	date	of	manufacture—09/08—and	on	the	other	side	was	a	number	Bosch
assumed	was	the	weapon’s	unique	serial	number.	He	wrote	both	of	these	down
and	then	went	online	to	see	if	TitaniumEdge	had	a	website.
As	 he	 did	 so	 he	 heard	Lourdes	 start	 one	 of	 the	 callbacks	 in	Spanish.	Bosch

understood	enough	to	know	she	was	calling	someone	who	had	fingered	a	person
she	knew	as	the	rapist.	Bosch	knew	it	would	be	a	quick	call.	The	investigators
were	95	percent	sure	they	were	looking	for	a	white	man.	Any	caller	accusing	a
Latino	would	 be	wrong	 and	most	 likely	 engaged	 in	 trying	 to	make	 a	 personal
enemy’s	life	difficult.
Bosch	 found	 the	TitaniumEdge	site	 and	quickly	 learned	 that	owners	of	 their

knives	 could	 register	 them	 at	 purchase	 or	 thereafter.	 It	 was	 not	 required	 and
Bosch	 guessed	 that	 in	 most	 cases	 purchasers	 had	 not	 bothered.	 The	 knife
manufacturer	was	located	in	Pennsylvania—close	to	the	steel	mills	that	produced
the	raw	materials	of	their	weapons.	The	website	showed	that	the	company	made
several	different	folding	knives.	Not	knowing	if	the	business	would	be	open	on	a
Saturday,	Bosch	took	a	shot	and	called	the	number	listed	on	the	website.	His	call
was	answered	by	an	operator	and	he	asked	for	the	supervisor	on	duty.
“We	have	Johnny	and	George	here	today.	They’re	the	guys	in	charge.”
“Is	one	of	them	available?”	he	asked.	“Doesn’t	matter	which.”
She	put	Bosch	on	hold	and	two	minutes	later	a	gruff	male	voice	came	on	the

line.	If	there	was	a	voice	to	match	a	black	blade	knife	maker,	it	was	this	one.
“This	is	Johnny.”
“Johnny,	 this	 is	 Detective	 Bosch	 with	 the	 SFPD	 out	 in	 California.	 I	 was

wondering	 if	 I	 could	 have	 a	 few	 minutes	 of	 your	 time	 to	 help	 with	 an
investigation	we	have	going	out	here.”
There	was	 a	 pause.	 Bosch	 had	 taken	 to	 using	 the	 abbreviation	 SFPD	when

making	calls	outside	the	city	because	the	chances	were	good	that	the	receiver	of
the	 call	 would	 jump	 to	 the	 conclusion	 that	 Bosch	 was	 calling	 from	 the	 San
Francisco	Police	Department	and	be	more	willing	to	help	than	if	 they	knew	he
was	calling	from	tiny	San	Fernando.
“SFPD?”	Johnny	finally	said.	“I’ve	never	even	been	to	California.”
“Well,	it’s	not	about	you,	sir,”	Bosch	said.	“It’s	about	a	knife	that	we	recovered

from	a	crime	scene.”
“Was	someone	hurt	with	it?”
“Not	 that	we’re	 aware	of.	A	burglar	 dropped	 it	when	he	was	 chased	 from	a



house	where	he	had	broken	in.”
“Sounds	like	he	was	going	to	use	it	to	hurt	somebody.”
“We’ll	never	know.	He	dropped	it	and	I’m	trying	to	 trace	 it.	 I	see	from	your

website	that	purchasers	can	register	them.	I	was	wondering	if	I	could	find	out	if
this	one	is	registered.”
“Which	one	is	it?”
“It’s	a	Socom	Black.	Four-inch	black	powdered	blade.	On	the	blade	it	says	it

was	made	in	September	’08.”
“Yeah,	we	don’t	make	that	one	anymore.”
“But	 it	 is	 still	 highly	 regarded	 and	 a	 collector’s	 item,	 from	what	 I’ve	 been

told.”
“Well,	let	me	look	it	up	here	on	the	computer	and	see	what	we	got.”
Bosch	was	buoyed	by	the	cooperation.	Johnny	asked	for	the	serial	number	and

Bosch	read	it	to	him	off	the	blade.	Harry	could	hear	him	tap	it	into	a	computer.
“Well,	it’s	registered,”	Johnny	said.	“But	unfortunately,	that’s	a	stolen	knife.”
“Really?”	Bosch	said.
But	 this	was	not	surprising	 to	him.	He	 thought	 it	unlikely	 that	a	serial	 rapist

would	 use	 a	 weapon	 that	 could	 be	 traced	 directly	 to	 him,	 even	 if	 he
narcissistically	assumed	that	he	would	never	lose	the	knife	or	be	identified	as	a
suspect.
“Yeah,	 stolen	 a	 couple	 years	 after	 the	 original	 purchaser	 bought	 it,”	 Johnny

said.	“At	least	that’s	when	he	notified	us.”
“Well,	 it’s	 been	 recovered,”	 Bosch	 said.	 “And	 that	 owner	 will	 be	 getting	 it

back	after	we’re	finished	with	the	case.	Can	you	give	me	that	information?”
Here	was	where	Bosch	 hoped	 that	 Johnny	wouldn’t	 ask	 for	 a	warrant.	 That

would	slow	pursuit	of	this	lead	down	to	a	crawl.	Rousing	a	judge	on	a	weekend
to	 sign	 a	 warrant	 for	 a	 small	 part	 of	 an	 investigation	 was	 not	 something	 he
relished	doing.
“We	are	always	happy	to	help	out	the	military	and	law	enforcement,”	Johnny

said	patriotically.
Bosch	then	wrote	down	the	name	and	address	as	of	2010	of	the	original	buyer

of	the	knife.	He	was	Jonathan	Danbury	and	his	address,	at	least	back	then,	was	in
Santa	 Clarita,	 no	more	 than	 a	 thirty-minute	 drive	 up	 the	 5	 freeway	 from	 San
Fernando.
Bosch	 thanked	 Johnny	 the	 knife	 maker	 for	 his	 cooperation	 and	 ended	 the

phone	call.	He	immediately	went	to	the	DMV	database	to	see	if	he	could	locate
Jonathan	Danbury.	He	quickly	learned	that	Danbury	still	lived	in	the	same	house



as	when	he	reported	the	knife	stolen	in	2010.	Bosch	also	learned	that	Danbury
was	now	thirty-six	years	old	and	had	no	criminal	record.
Bosch	waited	while	he	heard	Lourdes	finish	a	call	in	Spanish.	The	moment	she

hung	up	he	got	her	attention.
“Bella.”
“What?”
“Ready	to	take	a	ride?	I’ve	got	a	line	on	the	knife.	A	guy	up	in	Santa	Clarita

who	reported	it	stolen	six	years	ago.”
She	popped	her	head	up	over	the	privacy	wall.
“I’m	ready	to	shoot	myself	is	what	I	am,”	she	said.	“These	people,	they’re	just

ratting	out	their	old	boyfriends,	anybody	they	want	to	have	the	cops	hassle.	And
a	lot	of	date	rapes,	sad	to	say.	Women	who	think	the	guy	who	forced	himself	on
them	is	our	guy.”
“We’re	 going	 to	 keep	 getting	 those	 calls	 until	we	 find	 the	 real	 guy,”	Bosch

said.
“I	know.	I	was	just	hoping	to	spend	tomorrow	with	my	son.	But	I’ll	be	stuck

here	if	these	calls	keep	coming.”
“I’ll	 take	 tomorrow.	 You	 take	 off.	 I’ll	 leave	 all	 the	 Spanish-only	 calls	 for

Monday.”
“Really?”
“Really.”
“Thank	you.	Do	we	know	how	the	knife	was	stolen	back	then?”
“Not	yet.	You	ready	to	go?”
“Could	this	be	our	guy?	Report	the	knife	stolen	as	a	cover?”
Bosch	shrugged	and	pointed	at	his	computer.
“His	record’s	clean,”	he	said.	“The	profiler	said	look	for	priors.	Little	stuff	that

builds	up	to	the	big	stuff.”
“Profilers	don’t	always	get	it	right,”	she	said.	“I’ll	drive.”
That	 last	sentence	was	a	 joke	between	them.	As	a	reserve	officer	Bosch	was

given	 no	 city	 vehicle.	 Lourdes	 had	 to	 drive	 if	 they	 were	 conducting	 official
police	business.
On	 the	 way	 out	 of	 the	 bureau	 Lourdes	 stopped	 to	 note	 the	 time	 and	 their

destination—SCV—on	the	board	by	the	squad	room	door.
Bosch	didn’t.
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The	Santa	Clarita	Valley	was	a	sprawling	bedroom	community	built	into	the	cleft
of	the	San	Gabriel	and	Santa	Susana	Mountains.	It	was	north	of	the	city	of	Los
Angeles	and	buffered	from	it	and	its	ills	by	those	same	mountain	chains.	It	was	a
place	that	from	its	beginning	drew	families	north	from	the	city,	families	looking
for	 cheaper	 homes,	 newer	 schools,	 greener	 parks,	 and	 less	 crime.	Those	 same
features	were	also	the	draw	for	hundreds	of	law	officers	who	wanted	to	get	away
from	 the	 places	 they	 protected	 and	 served.	 It	 was	 said	 that	 over	 time	 Santa
Clarita	 became	 the	 safest	 place	 in	 the	 county	 to	 live	 because	 there	was	 a	 cop
residing	on	almost	every	block.
But	even	with	 that	deterrent	and	 the	mountains	as	a	wall,	 the	 ills	of	 the	city

were	 inescapable	 and	 they	 eventually	 started	 to	migrate	 through	 the	mountain
passes	and	into	the	neighborhoods	and	parks.	Jonathan	Danbury	could	attest	 to
that.	 He	 told	 Bosch	 and	 Lourdes	 that	 his	 $300	 TitaniumEdge	 knife	 had	 been
stolen	from	the	glove	compartment	of	his	car	parked	right	in	the	driveway	of	his
house	 on	 Featherstar	 Avenue.	 To	 add	 insult	 to	 injury,	 the	 theft	 occurred	 right
across	the	street	from	the	home	of	a	Sheriff’s	deputy.
It	was	 a	 nice	 neighborhood	 of	middle-	 to	 upper-middle-class	 homes,	with	 a

natural	 drainage	 swale	 called	 the	 Haskell	 Canyon	 Wash	 running	 behind	 it.
Danbury	 had	 answered	 the	 door	 in	 a	 T-shirt,	 board	 shorts,	 and	 flip-flops.	 He
explained	 that	 he	was	 an	 Internet-based	 travel	 agent	who	worked	 from	 home,
while	his	wife	sold	real	estate	in	the	Saugus	area	of	the	Valley.	He	said	he	had
forgotten	all	about	his	stolen	knife	until	Bosch	presented	it	in	its	evidence	bag.
“Never	thought	I’d	see	that	again,”	he	said.	“Wow.”
“You	 reported	 it	 stolen	 to	 TitaniumEdge	 six	 years	 ago,”	 Bosch	 said.	 “Was

there	a	report	made	with	the	Sheriff’s	Department	too?”
Santa	Clarita	had	no	police	department	and	had	contracted	since	its	inception

with	the	Los	Angeles	County	Sheriff’s	Department.



“I	called	them,”	Danbury	said.	“In	fact,	Tillman,	the	deputy	who	lived	across
the	street	back	then,	came	over	and	took	the	report.	But	nothing	ever	came	of	it.”
“You	get	a	follow-up	from	a	detective?”	Bosch	asked.
“I	think	I	remember	getting	a	call	but	they	weren’t	too	enthused	about	it.	The

detective	 thought	 it	was	probably	 just	kids	 in	 the	neighborhood.	 I	 thought	 that
was	pretty	bold.”
He	pointed	across	the	street	to	illustrate	the	story.
“There	was	a	sheriff’s	car	parked	right	there	and	my	car	is	right	here,	twenty

feet	 away,	 and	 these	 kids	 have	 the	 cojones	 to	 break	 into	 the	 car	 to	 steal	 my
knife.”
“They	break	the	window,	set	off	the	car’s	alarm?”
“Nope.	The	detective	concluded	I	 left	 the	car	unlocked,	made	 it	sound	like	I

was	at	fault.	But	I	didn’t	leave	it	unlocked.	I	never	do.	I	think	those	kids	had	a
Slim	Jim	or	something	and	they	got	in	without	breaking	the	window.”
“So	no	arrests	came	about	as	far	as	you	know?”
“If	there	were,	they	sure	as	shit	didn’t	tell	me.”
“Did	you	keep	a	copy	of	the	report,	sir?”	Lourdes	asked.
“I	did	but	that	was	a	long	time	ago,”	Danbury	said.	“I	got	three	kids	and	run	a

business	out	of	here.	That’s	why	I’m	not	asking	you	in.	The	place	is	a	perpetual
mess	and	I	would	need	some	time	to	look	for	the	report	in	all	the	debris	that	we
call	a	house.”
He	laughed.	Bosch	didn’t.	Lourdes	just	nodded.
Danbury	pointed	at	the	evidence	bag.
“So	I	don’t	see	any	blood	on	it,”	Danbury	said.	“Please	don’t	tell	me	someone

was	stabbed	or	something.”
“Nobody	was	stabbed,”	Bosch	said.
“Seems	 like	 it	would	 be	 something	 serious	 for	 you	 to	 come	 all	 the	way	 up

here.”
“It	was	serious	but	we’re	not	at	liberty	to	discuss	it.”
Bosch	reached	into	the	inside	pocket	of	his	jacket	and	acted	like	he	didn’t	find

what	he	was	looking	for.	He	then	patted	his	other	pockets.
“You	don’t	have	a	smoke	I	could	borrow,	do	you,	Mr.	Danbury?”	he	asked.
“No,	don’t	smoke,”	Danbury	said.	“Sorry.”
He	pointed	to	the	knife.
“Well,	will	I	get	it	back?”	he	asked.	“It’s	probably	worth	more	than	what	I	paid

for	it.	People	collect	those.”
“So	I’ve	heard,”	Bosch	said.	“Detective	Lourdes	will	give	you	her	card.	You



can	 check	 with	 her	 in	 a	 few	 weeks	 about	 getting	 it	 back.	 Can	 I	 ask	 you
something?	Why’d	you	have	the	knife?”
“Well,	to	be	honest,	I’ve	got	a	brother-in-law	who’s	ex-military	and	he	collects

this	sort	of	stuff.	I	thought	maybe	it	would	be	good	to	have	some	protection	but	I
think	I	mostly	got	it	to	impress	him.	I	ordered	it	and	at	first	I	kept	it	in	my	night
table.	But	then	I	realized	that	was	stupid.	It	might	end	up	hurting	one	of	the	kids.
So	I	put	it	in	the	glove	box.	I	actually	forgot	about	it	until	I	got	in	the	car	one	day
and	saw	the	box	was	open.	I	checked	and	the	knife	was	gone.”
“Anything	else	taken?”	Lourdes	asked.
“No,	 just	 the	knife,”	Danbury	said.	“That	was	 the	only	 thing	of	value	 in	 the

whole	car.”
Bosch	nodded,	then	turned	and	glanced	back	to	the	house	across	the	street.
“Where	did	the	deputy	move?”	he	asked.
“I	don’t	know,”	Danbury	said.	“We	weren’t	really	friends.	I	think	it	might’ve

been	Simi	Valley.”
Bosch	 nodded.	 They	 had	 gleaned	 what	 they	 could	 about	 the	 knife	 from

Danbury	and	he	had	seemingly	passed	the	smoke	test.	He	decided	to	ask	a	door
slammer—a	 question	 that	 could	 result	 in	 the	 angry	 end	 of	 a	 voluntary
conversation.
“Do	 you	mind	 telling	 us	 where	 you	 were	 yesterday	 around	 lunchtime?”	 he

asked.
Danbury	looked	at	them	uncomfortably	for	a	moment	and	then	broke	into	an

awkward	smile.
“Hey,	come	on,	what	is	this?”	he	asked.	“Am	I	a	suspect	in	something?”
“It’s	a	routine	question,”	Bosch	said.	“The	knife	was	recovered	in	a	burglary

yesterday	about	noon.	It	would	just	save	us	some	time	if	you	could	tell	us	where
you	were.	That	way	our	boss	doesn’t	see	it’s	not	in	the	report	and	send	us	back	to
bother	you.”
Danbury	 reached	 back	 and	 put	 his	 hand	 on	 the	 doorknob.	 He	 was	 close	 to

ending	things	and	slamming	the	door	on	them.
“I	was	here	all	day	long,”	he	said	curtly.	“Except	when	I	took	two	of	my	kids

home	 sick	 from	 school	 to	 the	 doctor	 around	 eleven.	 All	 that	 can	 be	 easily
checked.	Anything	else?”
“No,	sir,”	Bosch	said.	“Thanks	for	your	time.”
Lourdes	 handed	 Danbury	 a	 business	 card	 and	 followed	 Bosch	 off	 the	 front

stoop.	They	heard	the	door	close	sharply	behind	them.
They	drove	back	 toward	 the	 freeway	and	stopped	at	 the	drive-thru	at	 a	 fast-



food	franchise	so	Bosch	could	eat	something	while	they	headed	south.	Lourdes
said	she	had	eaten	earlier	and	passed.	They	did	not	speak	about	the	interview	at
first.	 Bosch	 wanted	 to	 think	 about	 the	 conversation	 with	 Danbury	 before
discussing	it.	Once	they	were	on	the	5	and	Lourdes	had	opened	the	windows	to
blow	out	the	smell	of	fast	food,	he	brought	it	up.
“So	what	do	you	think	about	Danbury?”	he	asked.
Lourdes	closed	the	windows.
“I	don’t	 know,”	 she	 said.	 “I	was	hoping	he’d	know	who	 took	 the	knife.	We

need	to	pull	the	Sheriff’s	report,	just	to	see	if	they	did	look	at	anybody.”
“So	you’re	not	thinking	he	reported	it	stolen	as	a	cover?”
“Reported	 it	 stolen	 and	 then	 two	 years	 later	 started	 raping	 people	 in	 San

Fernando?	I	don’t	think	it	hunts,”	Lourdes	said.
“The	 reported	 rapes	 started	 two	 years	 later.	 As	 we	 know	 from	 last	 night’s

callers,	there	are	probably	other	rapes.	They	could	have	started	earlier.”
“True.	But	I	don’t	see	Danbury.	His	record’s	clean.	He	doesn’t	fit	the	profile.

Doesn’t	smoke.	Is	married,	has	kids.”
“You	 said	 profilers	 aren’t	 always	 right,”	 Bosch	 reminded	 her.	 “He	 has	 his

lunchtimes	free	working	from	home	and	with	the	kids	in	school.”
“But	not	yesterday.	He	gave	us	an	alibi	we	could	easily	check	with	the	doctor

and	the	school.	It’s	not	him,	Harry.”
Bosch	nodded.	He	agreed	but	felt	it	was	good	to	play	devil’s	advocate	to	avoid

tunnel	thinking.
“It’s	still	weird	when	you	think	about	it,”	Lourdes	said.
“Think	about	what?”	Bosch	asked.
“How	a	knife	stolen	up	here	in	blue-eyed	Santa	Clarita	ends	up	with	a	white

guy	wearing	masks	and	going	after	Latinas	in	San	Fernando.”
“Yeah.	We’ve	 talked	about	 the	racial	side	of	 this.	Maybe	we	have	 to	hit	 that

harder	now.”
“Yeah,	how?”
“Go	back	to	the	LAPD.	They	probably	keep	files	at	Foothill	and	Mission	on

racist	threats,	arrests,	that	sort	of	thing.	Maybe	we	come	up	with	some	names.”
“Okay,	I	can	do	that.”
“Monday.	Take	tomorrow	off.”
“Planning	on	it.”
But	he	knew	she	had	volunteered	to	make	the	contact	with	the	LAPD	divisions

because	of	the	animosity	toward	Bosch	in	some	quarters	of	the	department.	She
wanted	to	make	sure	she	got	access	to	LAPD	files	and	didn’t	get	stiffed	because



somebody	had	a	grudge	against	Bosch.
“Where	do	you	live,	Bella?”	he	asked.
“Chatsworth,”	she	said.	“We	have	a	house	off	Winnetka.”
“Nice.”
“We	like	it.	But	it’s	the	same	everywhere.	It’s	all	about	the	schools.	We’ve	got

good	schools.”
Bosch	 guessed	 from	 the	 photos	 he	 saw	 pinned	 to	 the	 separation	 wall	 that

Rodrigo	was	no	more	 than	 three	years	old.	Lourdes	was	already	worried	about
his	future.
“I’ve	got	a	nineteen-year-old,”	he	said.	“A	girl.	She	had	some	hard	knocks	in

her	life.	Lost	her	mother	young.	But	she	made	it	through.	Kids	are	amazing,	as
long	as	they	have	the	push	in	the	right	direction	at	home.”
Lourdes	 just	nodded	and	Bosch	 felt	 like	a	 fool	 for	dispensing	unwanted	and

obvious	advice.
“Rodrigo	a	Dodgers	fan?”	he	asked.
“He’s	a	little	young	but	he	will	be,”	she	said.
“Then	it’s	you.	You	said	Beatriz	swung	the	broomstick	like	Adrian	Gonzales.”
Gonzalez	was	a	fan	favorite,	especially	among	the	Latino	fan	base.
“Yeah,	we	love	going	to	Chavez	Ravine	and	watching	Gonzo.”
Bosch	nodded	and	changed	the	subject	back	to	work.
“So,	nothing	of	value	in	the	calls	this	morning?”
“Nothing.	You	were	right.	I	don’t	think	anything	is	going	to	pan	out	and	now

this	guy	knows	we’ve	connected	the	dots.	Why	stick	around?”
“I	haven’t	even	gotten	to	my	stack.	Maybe	we’ll	get	lucky.”
Once	 back	 at	 the	 station	Bosch	 finally	 dug	 into	 his	 stack	 of	 tips	 and	 phone

messages.	He	spent	the	next	six	hours	working	his	way	through	it,	making	calls
and	asking	questions.	As	with	Lourdes,	he	ended	up	with	nothing	to	show	for	it
except	a	reinforcement	of	his	belief	that	humans	will	sink	to	the	lowest	depths	if
the	right	opportunity	presents	itself.	They	were	trying	to	catch	a	serial	rapist	who
was	 evolving,	 according	 to	 the	 profile,	 into	 a	 murderer,	 and	 people	 were	 out
there	using	the	situation	to	settle	scores	and	fuck	over	their	enemies.
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Sunday	was	no	different.	He	was	greeted	upon	his	arrival	with	a	fresh	batch	of
call-in	tips.	These	he	went	through	quickly	in	his	cubicle,	first	separating	out	the
Spanish-only	 calls	 and	 putting	 them	 on	 Lourdes’s	 desk	 for	 her	 to	 handle	 the
following	 day.	 He	 then	 responded	 to	 the	 remaining	 tips	 with	 calls	 when
necessary	and	the	trash	can	when	warranted.	By	noon	he	had	completed	the	task
and	had	only	one	potentially	viable	lead	to	show	for	the	effort.
The	lead	came	from	an	anonymous	female	caller	who	reported	seeing	a	man

wearing	 a	mask	 running	 down	 Seventh	 Street	 toward	Maclay	 shortly	 after	 12
p.m.	Friday.	She	refused	to	give	her	name	and	had	called	in	on	a	cell	phone	with
a	 blocked	 number.	 She	 told	 the	 operator	 that	 she	 had	 been	 driving	 west	 on
Seventh	when	she	saw	the	man	in	the	mask.	He	was	running	east	on	the	opposite
side	of	the	street	and	stopped	at	one	point	to	try	the	door	handles	on	three	cars
parked	 along	 Seventh.	 When	 he	 was	 unable	 to	 open	 these	 cars	 he	 continued
running	toward	Maclay.	The	caller	said	she	lost	sight	of	the	man	after	she	passed
by	him.
Bosch	was	 intrigued	by	 the	 tip	 because	 the	 timing	of	 the	 sighting	 coincided

with	 the	 attempted	 assault	 on	 Beatriz	 Sahagun	 just	 a	 few	 blocks	 away.	What
pushed	 the	 tip	even	further	 toward	 legitimacy	was	 that	 the	caller	described	 the
mask	worn	 by	 the	 runner	 as	 black	with	 a	 green-and-red	 design.	 This	matched
Sahagun’s	 description	 of	 the	 mask	 worn	 by	 her	 would-be	 rapist,	 and	 these
descriptors	had	not	been	released	publicly	through	the	media.
What	troubled	Bosch	about	the	tip	was	why	the	suspect	would	have	kept	the

mask	on	while	 fleeing	 from	Sahagun’s	house.	A	man	 running	while	wearing	a
mask	would	draw	far	more	attention	than	just	a	man	running.	Harry	thought	that
maybe	 the	 man	 was	 still	 disoriented	 after	 being	 struck	 by	 Sahagun	 with	 the
broomstick.	 Another	 reason	 could	 be	 that	 he	 was	 known	 to	 people	 in	 that
neighborhood	and	wanted	to	shield	his	identity.



The	caller	said	nothing	about	whether	the	man	was	wearing	gloves	but	Bosch
assumed	that	if	he	kept	the	mask	on,	he	had	also	kept	his	gloves	on.
Bosch	 got	 up	 from	 his	 desk	 chair	 and	 started	 pacing	 in	 the	 tiny	 detective

bureau	as	he	considered	the	tip	and	what	it	could	mean.	The	scenario	as	reported
by	the	anonymous	caller	suggested	that	the	Screen	Cutter	was	trying	to	find	an
unlocked	 car	 that	 he	 could	 steal	 in	order	 to	make	his	 getaway.	This	 suggested
that	 he	 did	 not	 have	 a	 getaway	 vehicle	 or	 the	 one	 he	 did	 have	 had	 for	 some
unknown	reason	become	unavailable	to	him.	This	idea	intrigued	Bosch	the	most.
The	 previous	 assaults	 credited	 to	 the	 Screen	 Cutter	 appeared	 to	 be	 carefully
planned	and	choreographed.	Escape	 is	always	a	critical	part	of	any	plan.	What
happened	to	the	getaway	car?	Was	there	an	accomplice	who	panicked	and	took
off?	Or	was	there	another	reason	for	the	escape	on	foot?
The	 second	 issue	 was	 the	 mask.	 The	 caller	 said	 the	 suspect	 was	 running

toward	Maclay,	a	commercial	 street	 lined	with	small	 shops	and	mom-and-pop-
style	 restaurants.	 At	 noon	 on	 Friday	 motorists	 and	 pedestrians	 would	 be	 on
Maclay	and	the	appearance	of	a	man	wearing	a	Mexican	wrestling	mask	would
be	 noticed	 by	many.	 And	 yet	 this	 was	 the	 only	 tip	 so	 far	 that	 mentioned	 the
running	man.	This	told	Bosch	that	the	Screen	Cutter	pulled	the	mask	off	just	as
he	got	to	the	corner	and	either	turned	onto	Maclay	or	crossed	it.
Bosch	knew	the	answers	 to	his	questions	wouldn’t	be	found	while	pacing	 in

the	 detective	 bureau.	 He	 went	 back	 to	 his	 desk	 and	 grabbed	 his	 keys	 and
sunglasses	off	the	desk.
As	he	exited	the	bureau,	he	almost	ran	into	Captain	Trevino,	who	was	in	the

hallway.
“Hey,	Cap.”
“Harry,	where	are	you	going?”
“Going	to	grab	lunch.”
Bosch	kept	going.	It	might	have	been	his	intention	to	get	lunch	while	he	was

out	 but	 he	wasn’t	 interested	 in	 sharing	 his	 real	 destination	with	 Trevino.	 If	 it
went	from	anonymous	tip	to	legitimate	lead	he	would	inform	the	boss.	He	picked
up	speed	so	he	would	be	to	the	side	door	of	the	station	before	Trevino	checked
the	attendance	board	in	the	bureau	and	saw	that	Bosch	had	once	again	failed	to
sign	in	or	out.
It	took	him	three	minutes	to	drive	to	the	corner	of	Maclay	and	Seventh.	Bosch

parked	 his	 rented	 Cherokee	 and	 got	 out.	 He	 stood	 on	 the	 corner	 and	 looked
around.	It	was	an	intersection	of	commercial	and	residential	zones.	Maclay	was
lined	 with	 small	 businesses,	 shops,	 and	 restaurants.	 Seventh	 was	 lined	 with



small,	gated	properties	that	were	supposed	to	be	single-family	homes.	But	Bosch
knew	that	many	of	those	homes	were	shared	by	multiple	families,	and	even	more
people	lived	in	illegally	converted	garages.
He	 spotted	 a	 trash	 can	near	 the	 corner	 and	got	 an	 idea.	 If	 the	Screen	Cutter

pulled	 off	 his	mask	 and	 gloves	when	 he	 got	 to	Maclay,	would	 he	 keep	 them?
Would	he	carry	 them	in	his	hands	or	stuff	 them	into	his	pockets?	Or	would	he
dump	them?	It	was	known	that	he	had	access	to	and	had	used	other	masks	in	his
crimes.	 Dumping	 the	 wrestling	 mask	 and	 gloves	 would	 have	 been	 the	 smart
move	once	he	was	on	the	busy	commercial	street.
Bosch	went	to	the	trash	can	and	lifted	the	top	off.	It	had	been	little	more	than

forty-eight	hours	since	the	attempted	assault	on	Beatriz	Sahagun.	Bosch	doubted
the	city	had	emptied	 the	can	 in	 that	 time	and	he	was	 right.	 It	had	been	a	busy
weekend	on	Maclay	and	the	trash	can	was	nearly	full.	Bosch	took	a	pair	of	latex
gloves	out	of	his	jacket	pocket	and	then	removed	the	jacket	and	hung	it	over	the
back	of	a	nearby	bus	bench.	He	then	put	on	the	gloves,	rolled	up	his	sleeves,	and
went	to	work.
It	was	a	disgusting	process	with	the	can	largely	filled	with	rotting	food	and	the

occasional	disposable	baby	diaper.	It	also	appeared	that	at	some	point	during	the
weekend	someone	had	vomited	directly	 into	 the	receptacle.	 It	 took	him	a	solid
ten	minutes	to	thoroughly	dig	through	it	to	the	bottom.	He	found	no	mask	and	no
gloves.
Undaunted,	 Bosch	 went	 to	 the	 next	 trash	 can	 twenty	 yards	 further	 down

Maclay	 and	 started	 the	 same	 process.	 Without	 his	 jacket	 on,	 his	 badge	 was
visible	on	his	belt,	and	 that	probably	stopped	shop	owners	and	passersby	 from
asking	what	he	was	doing.	At	the	second	can	he	drew	the	attention	of	a	family
eating	at	the	front	window	of	a	taqueria	ten	feet	away.	Bosch	tried	to	conduct	his
search	while	positioning	his	body	as	a	visual	blind	to	them.	It	was	more	of	the
same	 detritus	 in	 the	 second	 can	 but	 he	 hit	 pay	 dirt	 halfway	 through	 the
excavation.	There	in	the	debris	was	a	black	leather	wrestling	mask	with	a	green-
and-red	design.
Bosch	 straightened	 up	 out	 of	 the	 can	 and	 stripped	 off	 his	 gloves,	 dropping

them	to	the	ground	next	to	the	trash	can.	He	then	pulled	his	cell	phone	and	took
several	 photos	of	 the	mask	 in	place	 in	 the	 can.	After	documenting	 the	 find	he
called	the	SFPD	com	room	and	told	the	officer	in	charge	he	needed	to	call	in	an
evidence	team	from	the	Sheriff’s	Department	to	collect	the	mask	from	the	trash
receptacle.
“You	can’t	bag	it	and	tag	it	yourself?”	the	officer	asked.



“No,	 I	 can’t	 bag	 it	 and	 tag	 it,”	 Bosch	 said.	 “There	 is	 going	 to	 be	 genetic
evidence	inside	and	possibly	outside	the	mask.	I	want	to	go	four	by	four	on	it	so
some	lawyer	down	the	line	doesn’t	get	to	tell	a	jury	I	did	it	all	wrong	and	tainted
the	case.	Okay?”
“Okay,	okay,	 I	was	 just	asking.	 I	need	 to	get	Captain	Trevino	 to	 sign	off	on

this	and	then	I’ll	call	the	Sheriff’s.	It	might	be	a	while.”
“I’ll	be	here	waiting.”
A	while	turned	out	to	be	three	hours.	Bosch	waited	patiently,	spending	part	of

the	time	talking	to	Lourdes	when	she	called	him	after	he	had	texted	her	a	photo
of	the	mask.	It	was	a	good	find	and	would	help	bring	a	new	dimension	to	their
understanding	of	 the	Screen	Cutter.	They	also	agreed	 there	would	undoubtedly
be	 genetic	material	 inside	 the	mask	 that	 could	 be	 linked	 to	 the	 rapist.	 In	 that
regard	 it	 would	 be	 like	 the	 semen	 collected	 in	 three	 of	 the	 other	 assaults:	 a
definitive	link,	but	only	if	the	suspect	was	identified.	Bosch	said	he	was	holding
out	hope	that	they	would	do	better	and	that	the	treated	leather	of	the	mask	would
hold	a	fingerprint	left	when	the	mask	was	pulled	on	and	adjusted.	A	fingerprint
would	 be	 a	whole	 new	 angle.	 The	 Screen	Cutter	may	 never	 have	 been	DNA-
typed,	 but	 he	 could	 have	 been	 fingerprinted.	 A	 driver’s	 license	 in	 California
required	a	thumbprint.	If	there	was	a	thumbprint	on	the	mask,	they	might	be	in
business.	Bosch	had	worked	cases	with	the	LAPD	where	prints	were	pulled	off
of	leather	coats	and	boots.	It	wasn’t	a	reach	to	hope	the	mask	could	be	the	case
breaker.
“You	done	good,	Harry,”	Lourdes	said.	“Now	I	wish	I	was	working	today.”
“It’s	okay,”	Bosch	said.	“We’re	both	on	the	case	now.	My	get	is	your	get	and

vice	versa.”
“Well,	that	attitude	will	make	Captain	Trevino	happy.”
“Which	is	what	we	are	all	striving	for.”
She	was	laughing	as	they	disconnected.
Bosch	went	back	to	waiting.	Repeatedly	through	the	afternoon	he	had	to	shoo

away	 pedestrians	 aiming	 to	 use	 the	 trash	 can	 for	 its	 public	 purpose.	 The	 one
instance	where	 someone	got	 by	him	was	when	he	 remembered	he	had	 left	 his
sports	 coat	 on	 the	 bus	 bench	 up	 at	 the	 corner	 and	walked	 back	 to	 retrieve	 it.
When	he	turned	back	around	he	saw	a	woman	who	was	pushing	a	baby	carriage
throw	something	 into	 the	receptacle	containing	 the	mask.	She	had	come	out	of
nowhere	 and	 Bosch	 was	 too	 late	 to	 stop	 her.	 He	 expected	 to	 find	 another
disposable	 diaper	 when	 he	 returned	 but	 instead	 found	 a	 half-eaten	 ice-cream
cone	splatted	directly	on	the	mask.



Cursing	 to	 himself,	 Bosch	 put	 on	 latex	 again,	 reached	 in,	 and	 flipped	 the
melting	 chocolate	mess	 off	 the	mask.	When	 he	 did	 so	 he	 saw	 a	 single	 glove
much	like	the	one	he	was	wearing	underneath	the	mask.	It	reduced	his	frustration
level	but	not	by	much.
The	two-man	forensic	team	from	the	Sheriff’s	Department	didn’t	arrive	until

almost	 4	 p.m.	 and	 they	 didn’t	 seem	 too	 pleased	 about	 the	 Sunday	 afternoon
callout	 or	 the	 fact	 that	 they	 would	 be	 working	 in	 a	 trash	 can.	 Bosch	 was
unapologetic	and	asked	them	to	photograph,	chart,	and	collect	the	evidence.	That
process,	 which	 included	 emptying	 the	 entire	 contents	 of	 the	 can	 onto	 plastic
sheets	 and	 then	 examining	 each	 piece	 before	 transferring	 it	 to	 a	 second	 sheet
took	nearly	two	hours.
In	the	end,	the	mask	and	two	gloves	were	recovered	and	taken	to	the	Sheriff’s

lab	for	analysis	along	all	lines	of	evidence.	Bosch	asked	for	a	rush	but	the	lead
forensic	tech	just	nodded	and	smiled	as	though	he	was	dealing	with	a	naive	child
who	thought	he	was	first	in	line	in	life.
Bosch	got	back	 to	 the	detective	bureau	at	 seven	and	saw	no	sign	of	Captain

Trevino.	The	door	to	his	office	was	closed	and	the	transom	window	dark.	Bosch
sat	down	in	his	cubicle	and	typed	up	an	evidence	report	on	the	recovery	of	the
mask	and	gloves	and	 the	anonymous	 tip	 that	 led	 to	 them.	He	 then	printed	 two
copies,	one	for	his	file	and	one	for	the	captain.
He	went	back	to	the	computer	and	filled	out	a	supplemental	lab	request	form

that	would	be	sent	to	the	Sheriff’s	lab	at	Cal	State	L.A.	and	serve	as	a	means	of
doubling-down	on	the	request	for	a	rush.	The	timing	was	good.	A	courier	from
the	 lab	made	a	weekly	 stop	at	 the	SFPD	on	Mondays	 to	drop	off	 and	pick	up
evidence.	Bosch’s	request	for	a	rush	would	get	to	the	lab	by	the	next	afternoon,
even	if	the	forensic	tech	who	collected	the	evidence	didn’t	pass	along	his	verbal
request.	 In	 the	 request	 Bosch	 asked	 for	 a	 complete	 examination	 of	 the	 mask
inside	and	out	for	fingerprints,	hair,	and	all	other	genetic	material.	Additionally,
he	asked	the	lab	to	check	the	inside	of	the	latex	gloves	for	similar	evidence.	He
cited	 the	fact	 that	 the	 investigation	was	a	serial	offender	case	as	 the	reason	for
fast-tracking	the	analysis.	He	wrote:	“This	offender	will	not	stop	his	 terror	and
violence	against	women	until	we	stop	him.	Please	speed	this	along.”
This	time	he	printed	out	three	copies	of	his	work—one	for	his	own	case	file,

one	 for	Trevino,	 and	 the	 third	 for	 the	 lab	 courier.	After	 dropping	 off	 the	 third
copy	at	the	evidence	control	room,	Bosch	was	clear	to	head	home.	He	had	put	in
a	 solid	 day	 and	 had	 broken	 out	 a	 good	 lead	 with	 the	 mask	 and	 gloves.	 But
instead	he	headed	back	to	his	cubicle	to	shift	cases	and	spend	some	time	on	the



Vance	investigation.	Thanks	to	the	attendance	board,	he	knew	that	Trevino	had
long	 ago	 signed	 out	 for	 the	 day	 and	 that	 he	 need	 not	 worry	 about	 being
discovered.
Bosch	was	intrigued	by	the	story	Halley	Lewis	had	told	him	about	Dominick

Santanello	being	drawn	into	the	Chicano	Pride	movement	while	in	training	down
in	 San	 Diego.	 His	 description	 of	 the	 park	 beneath	 a	 freeway	 overpass	 was
particularly	 worth	 checking	 into.	 Bosch	 came	 at	 it	 from	 several	 angles	 on
Google	 and	 soon	 enough	 was	 looking	 at	 photos	 and	 a	 map	 of	 a	 place	 called
Chicano	 Park,	 which	 was	 located	 beneath	 the	 5	 freeway	 and	 the	 exit	 to	 the
bridge	crossing	San	Diego	Bay	to	Coronado	Island.
The	 photos	 of	 the	 park	 showed	 dozens	 of	murals	 painted	 on	 every	 concrete

pillar	 and	 stanchion	 supporting	 the	 overhead	 freeway	 and	 bridge.	 The	 murals
depicted	 religious	 allegories,	 cultural	 heritage,	 and	 individuals	 of	 note	 in	 the
Chicano	Pride	movement.	One	pillar	was	painted	with	a	mural	 that	marked	the
founding	 of	 the	 park	 in	 April	 1970.	 Bosch	 realized	 that	 Santanello	 was	 in
Vietnam	 by	 then,	 which	 meant	 that	 his	 association	 with	 the	 woman	 Lewis
identified	as	Gabriela	began	before	the	park	was	formally	approved	by	the	city
and	dedicated.
The	mural	he	was	 looking	at	 listed	 the	park’s	 founding	artists	at	 the	bottom.

The	 list	was	 long	and	 the	paint	 faded.	The	names	disappeared	behind	a	bed	of
zinnias	that	circled	the	bottom	of	the	pillar	like	a	wreath.	Bosch	did	not	see	the
name	Gabriela	but	realized	that	there	were	names	on	the	pillar	he	could	not	make
out.
He	closed	the	photo	and	spent	the	next	twenty	minutes	searching	the	Internet

for	a	better	angle	on	 the	pillar	or	an	early	 shot	 taken	before	 the	 flower	wreath
grew	to	obscure	the	names.	He	found	nothing	and	was	frustrated.	There	was	no
guarantee	that	Gabriela	would	even	be	listed	on	the	mural,	but	he	knew	he	would
need	to	stop	at	the	park	and	check	when	he	went	down	to	San	Diego	to	look	for
1970	birth	records	of	a	girl	with	a	father	named	Dominick	Santanello.
After	 a	 stop	 for	 a	 combined	 lunch	 and	 dinner	 at	 Art’s	 Deli	 in	 Studio	 City,

Bosch	 got	 to	Woodrow	Wilson	Drive	 late	 in	 the	 evening.	He	 parked	 as	 usual
around	the	bend	and	then	walked	back	to	his	house.	He	pulled	a	week’s	worth	of
deliveries	out	of	the	mailbox,	including	a	small	box	that	had	been	stuffed	in	as
well.
He	went	into	the	house	and	dumped	the	envelopes	onto	the	dining	room	table

to	be	dealt	with	later.	But	he	opened	the	box	and	found	the	GPS	detector/jammer
he	had	ordered.



He	grabbed	a	beer	out	of	 the	fridge	and	stripped	off	his	 jacket	before	 taking
the	device	over	to	the	reclining	chair	in	front	of	the	living	room	TV.	Normally,
he	would	have	put	on	a	disc	but	he	wanted	 to	 check	 the	news	and	 see	 if	 they
were	still	pumping	the	Screen	Cutter	story.
He	turned	on	channel	5	because	it	was	a	local	independent	channel	that	paid

attention	to	news	stories	outside	of	Hollywood.	Bosch	had	seen	a	news	van	with
a	5	on	 the	 side	at	 the	police	 station	on	Friday	when	 the	press	conference	 took
place.
The	news	was	already	under	way	when	he	turned	the	television	on.	He	started

reading	through	the	instruction	manual	that	came	with	the	GPS	device	and	kept
one	ear	on	the	TV.
He	was	halfway	 through	 learning	how	 to	 identify	a	GPS	 tracker	and	 jam	 its

signal	when	the	drone	of	the	news	anchor	caught	his	attention.
“…Vance	was	instrumental	in	the	development	of	stealth	technologies.”
He	 looked	 up	 and	 saw	 a	 photo	 of	 a	 much	 younger	Whitney	 Vance	 on	 the

screen	and	then	it	was	gone	and	the	anchor	was	on	to	the	next	story.
Bosch	 leaned	 forward	 in	 his	 chair,	 fully	 alert.	 He	 grabbed	 the	 remote	 and

switched	over	 to	channel	9	but	 there	was	nothing	on	Vance.	Bosch	got	up	and
went	to	the	laptop	on	the	dining	room	table.	He	went	to	the	home	page	of	the	Los
Angeles	Times.	The	top	headline	read:

Report:	Billionaire	Whitney	Vance	Dies	Steel
Tycoon	Also	Left	Mark	on	Aviation

The	story	was	short	because	information	was	short.	It	simply	said	that	Aviation
Week	 was	 reporting	 on	 its	 website	 that	Whitney	 Vance	 had	 died	 after	 a	 brief
illness.	The	report	cited	unnamed	sources	and	gave	no	details	other	than	to	say
Vance	had	died	peacefully	at	his	home	in	Pasadena.
Bosch	slammed	the	laptop	closed.
“Goddamn	it,”	he	said.
The	report	in	the	Times	didn’t	even	confirm	the	report	in	Aviation	Week.	Bosch

got	up	and	paced	the	living	room,	not	sure	what	he	could	do	but	feeling	guilty	in
some	way	and	not	trusting	the	report	that	Vance	died	peacefully	in	his	home.
As	he	came	back	toward	the	dining	room	table	he	saw	the	business	card	Vance

had	 given	 him.	 He	 pulled	 his	 phone	 and	 called	 the	 number.	 This	 time	 it	 was
answered.
“Hello?”



Bosch	 knew	 the	 voice	 did	 not	 belong	 to	 Whitney	 Vance.	 He	 didn’t	 say
anything.
“Is	this	Mr.	Bosch?”
Bosch	hesitated	but	then	answered.
“Who	is	this?”
“It’s	Sloan.”
“Is	he	really	dead?”
“Yes,	Mr.	Vance	has	passed	on.	And	 that	means	your	 services	are	no	 longer

needed.	Good-bye,	Mr.	Bosch.”
“Did	you	kill	him,	you	bastards?”
Sloan	 hung	 up	 halfway	 through	 the	 question.	 Bosch	 almost	 hit	 the	 redial

button	but	knew	that	Sloan	would	not	take	the	call.	The	number	would	soon	be
dead	and	so	too	would	Bosch’s	connection	to	the	Vance	empire.
“Goddamn	it,”	he	said	again.
His	words	echoed	through	the	empty	house.
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Bosch	stayed	up	half	the	night	jumping	from	CNN	to	Fox	News	and	then	online
to	the	Times	website,	hoping	for	an	update	on	the	death	of	Whitney	Vance.	But
he	came	away	disappointed	in	the	supposed	twenty-four-hour	news	cycle.	There
were	no	updates	on	 the	cause	of	or	details	about	 the	death.	All	each	entity	did
was	add	backstory,	digging	out	old	clips	and	adding	them	to	the	tail	of	the	very
thinly	reported	breaking	news	of	the	death.	At	about	2	a.m.	CNN	reran	the	1996
interview	Larry	King	 did	with	Vance	 on	 his	 book	 publication.	Bosch	watched
this	with	interest	because	it	showed	a	much	more	spry	and	engaging	version	of
Vance.
Sometime	 after	 that	 Bosch	 fell	 asleep	 in	 the	 leather	 chair	 in	 front	 of	 the

television,	four	empty	bottles	on	the	table	next	to	him.	The	TV	was	still	on	when
he	awoke	and	the	first	image	he	saw	was	the	Coroner’s	van	exiting	through	the
gate	of	the	Vance	estate	on	San	Rafael	and	driving	past	the	camera.	The	camera
then	held	on	the	black	steel	gate	rolling	closed.
In	 the	video,	 it	was	dark	on	 the	street	but	 there	was	no	 time	stamp.	Because

Vance	would	 get	 the	VIP	 treatment	 from	 the	Coroner’s	Office,	Bosch	guessed
that	 the	 body	was	 not	 removed	 until	 the	middle	 of	 the	 night	 after	 a	 thorough
investigation	 that	 would	 have	 included	 detectives	 from	 the	 Pasadena	 Police
Department.
It	was	7	 a.m.	 in	Los	Angeles	 and	 that	meant	 the	 eastern	media	was	 already

well	 into	 the	 Vance	 story.	 The	 CNN	 anchor	 flipped	 the	 story	 to	 a	 financial
reporter	who	 talked	about	Vance’s	majority	holdings	 in	 the	company	his	 father
had	founded	and	what	could	happen	now	that	he	had	died.	The	reporter	said	that
Vance	had	no	“known	heirs”	and	so	it	remained	to	be	seen	what	instructions	he
left	 in	 his	 will	 for	 the	 distribution	 of	 his	 wealth	 and	 holdings.	 The	 reporter
intimated	that	there	could	be	surprises	in	the	will.	He	added	that	Vance’s	probate
attorney,	 a	Century	City	 lawyer	 named	Cecil	Dobbs,	 could	 not	 be	 reached	 for



comment	because	of	the	early	hour	in	Los	Angeles.
Bosch	knew	he	had	to	get	up	to	San	Fernando	to	continue	working	through	the

latest	call-in	tips	and	leads	on	the	Screen	Cutter	case.	He	slowly	climbed	out	of
the	leather	chair,	felt	his	back	protest	in	a	half	dozen	places,	and	made	his	way	to
his	bedroom	to	shower	and	prepare	for	the	day.
The	 shower	 made	 him	 feel	 crisp—at	 least	 temporarily.	 As	 he	 dressed	 he

realized	he	was	famished.
In	 the	 kitchen	 he	 brewed	 a	 half	 pot	 of	 coffee	 and	 then	 began	 searching	 for

something	to	eat.	Without	his	daughter	living	in	the	house	anymore,	Bosch	had
fallen	off	on	keeping	 the	cabinets	and	refrigerator	stocked.	All	he	found	was	a
box	of	Eggo	waffles	in	the	freezer	containing	two	last	soldiers	exhibiting	freezer
burn.	Bosch	put	them	both	in	the	toaster	and	hoped	for	the	best.	He	checked	the
cabinets	 and	 refrigerator	 a	 second	 time	 and	 found	 no	 syrup,	 butter,	 or	 even
peanut	butter	anywhere.	He	was	going	to	have	to	go	dry	with	the	waffles.
He	took	the	coffee	in	a	mug	left	over	from	his	LAPD	homicide	days.	Printed

around	 its	 circumference	was	Our	Day	 Begins	When	 Your	Day	 Ends.	 And	 he
learned	that	eating	waffles	without	syrup	or	other	additives	made	them	portable.
He	sat	down	at	the	dining	room	table	and	ate	them	by	hand	while	sorting	through
the	mail	that	had	accumulated	on	the	table.	It	was	an	easy	process	because	four
out	 of	 every	 five	 pieces	 were	 junk	mail	 that	 he	 could	 easily	 identify	 without
opening	 them.	He	put	 these	 in	a	pile	 to	 the	 left	and	 the	mail	he	would	have	 to
open	 and	 deal	 with	 to	 the	 right.	 This	 included	 pieces	 of	 correspondence
addressed	to	his	neighbors	but	mistakenly	stuffed	into	his	box.
He	was	 halfway	 through	 the	 pile	when	 he	 came	 to	 an	 8	 x	 5	 padded	manila

envelope	with	 a	 heavy	 object	 in	 it.	 There	was	 no	 return	 address	 and	 his	 own
address	was	scrawled	in	an	unsteady	hand.	The	envelope	had	a	South	Pasadena
postmark.	 He	 opened	 it	 and	 slid	 out	 the	 object,	 a	 gold	 pen	 he	 immediately
recognized.	It	now	had	a	cap	but	he	knew	it	was	Whitney	Vance’s.	There	were
also	two	separately	folded	pieces	of	stationery	of	a	high-grade	pale	yellow	stock.
Bosch	unfolded	the	first	one	and	found	himself	looking	at	a	handwritten	letter	to
him	from	Whitney	Vance.	The	stationery	had	Vance’s	name	and	the	San	Rafael
Avenue	address	printed	across	the	bottom.
The	letter	had	the	previous	Wednesday’s	date	on	it.	The	day	after	Bosch	had

gone	to	Pasadena	to	meet	Vance.

Detective	Bosch,

If	 you	 are	 reading	 this	 then	 my	 most	 loyal	 and	 trusted	 Ida	 has	 been



successful	in	getting	this	envelope	to	you.	I	am	placing	my	trust	in	you	as	I
have	done	with	her	for	many	decades.
It	was	a	pleasure	to	meet	you	yesterday	and	I	can	sense	that	you	are	an

honorable	 man	 who	 will	 do	 what	 is	 right	 in	 any	 circumstance.	 I	 am
counting	on	your	 integrity.	No	matter	what	happens	 to	me	 I	want	you	 to
continue	your	search.	If	there	is	an	heir	to	what	I	have	on	this	earth	then	I
want	that	person	to	have	what	is	mine.	I	want	you	to	find	that	person	and	I
trust	 that	you	will.	 It	gives	an	old	man	a	sense	of	redemption	to	know	he
has	done	the	right	thing	at	last.
Be	safe.	Be	vigilant	and	determined.

Whitney	P.	Vance
October	5,	2016

Bosch	 reread	 the	 letter	 before	 unfolding	 the	 second	 document.	 It	 was
handwritten	in	the	same	shaky	but	legible	scrawl	as	the	first.

Whitney	Vance	Last
Will	and	Testament
October	5,	2016

I,	Whitney	Vance,	 of	 Pasadena,	Los	Angeles	County,	California,	write
this	Will	 by	 hand	 to	 declare	my	 desires	 for	 the	 disposition	 of	my	 estate
after	my	death.	As	of	 the	date	 of	 this	Will,	 I	 am	of	 sound	mind	 and	 am
entirely	capable	of	determining	my	own	affairs.	I	am	not	married.	By	this
Will	 I	 expressly	 revoke	 any	 and	 all	 previous,	 antecedent	 Wills	 and
Codicils,	declaring	any	and	all	to	be	null,	void,	and	invalid.
I	 have	 currently	 employed	 the	 investigative	 services	 of	 Hieronymus

Bosch	to	ascertain	and	locate	my	issue	and	the	heir	of	my	body	conceived
in	spring	1950	by	Vibiana	Duarte	and	born	of	her	in	due	course.	I	charged
Mr.	Bosch	to	bring	forward	the	heir	of	my	body,	with	reasonably	sufficient
genealogical	 and	 scientific	 proof	 of	 heredity	 and	genetic	 descent,	 so	 that
the	heir	of	my	body	may	receive	my	estate.
I	appoint	Hieronymus	Bosch	sole	executor	of	this,	my	Will.	No	bond	or

other	security	shall	be	required	of	Mr.	Bosch	as	executor	of	my	Will.	He
shall	pay	my	just	debts	and	obligations,	which	shall	 include	a	reasonably
generous	fee	for	his	service.
To	Ida	Townes	Forsythe,	my	secretary,	friend	and	confidante	of	35	years,



I	 give,	 devise,	 and	 bequeath	 $10,000,000.00	 (ten	 million	 US	 Dollars),
together	with	my	 thanks	and	gratitude	 for	her	 loyal	 service,	counsel,	and
friendship.
To	the	heir	of	my	body,	my	issue,	my	genetic	descendant,	and	the	last	of

my	 bloodline,	 I	 give,	 devise,	 and	 bequeath	 all	 of	 the	 remainder	 of	 my
estate,	 in	 its	entirety,	of	any,	all,	 and	whatever	kind	and	character,	which
shall	 include	 all	 my	 bank	 accounts,	 all	 my	 stocks,	 bonds,	 and	 business
interests,	 my	 homes	 and	 all	 my	 real	 property	 in	 fee	 simple,	 and	 all	 my
personal	property,	possessions,	and	chattels.	In	particular,	to	the	heir	of	my
body	I	bequeath	the	pen	with	which	this	Will	is	written.	It	is	made	of	gold
mined	 by	 our	 progenitors	 and	 passed	 down	 through	 generations	 to	 have
and	hold	until	it	is	passed	to	succeeding	generations	of	our	blood.
Done	by	and	in	my	own	hand
Whitney	P.	Vance
October	5,	2016,	at	11:30	A.M.	Pacific	Standard	Time

Bosch	was	 stunned	 by	what	 he	 had	 in	 his	 hands.	 He	 reread	 the	will	 and	 it
didn’t	lessen	his	wonder.	He	held	a	document	that	was	essentially	worth	billions
of	dollars,	a	document	 that	could	change	 the	course	of	a	giant	corporation	and
industry,	 not	 to	 mention	 the	 life	 and	 family	 of	 an	 unsuspecting	 woman	 born
forty-six	years	ago	of	a	father	she	never	knew.
That	is,	if	she	was	still	alive	and	Bosch	could	find	her.
Bosch	read	the	first	letter	for	the	third	time	and	took	Whitney	Vance’s	charge

to	heart.	He	would	be	vigilant	and	determined.
He	refolded	the	two	documents	and	returned	them	to	the	envelope.	He	hefted

the	heavy	pen	in	his	hand	for	a	moment	and	then	placed	it	back	in	the	envelope
as	well.	He	realized	that	at	some	point,	there	would	be	an	authentication	process
and	he	might	have	already	damaged	it	by	his	handling	of	the	stationery.	He	took
the	envelope	into	the	kitchen	and	found	a	large	resealable	plastic	bag	to	preserve
it	in.
Bosch	 also	 knew	 he	 had	 to	 safeguard	 the	 package.	 He	 suspected	 that	 there

would	be	many	forces	out	there	bent	on	destroying	it.	The	thought	reminded	him
of	when	Howard	Hughes	died	and	various	wills	came	to	the	surface.	He	didn’t
remember	how	that	probate	was	decided	but	he	recalled	 the	multiple	claims	 to
the	fortune.	The	same	could	be	the	case	with	Vance.	Bosch	knew	he	needed	to
make	copies	of	 the	documents	 in	 the	envelope	and	 then	secure	 the	originals	 in
his	safe	deposit	box.



Bosch	went	back	into	the	living	room	and	turned	off	the	TV	so	he	could	make
a	call.	He	hit	the	speed	dial	for	Mickey	Haller’s	cell	phone	and	his	half	brother
picked	up	the	call	after	one	ring.
“What’s	up,	broheim?”
“Are	you	my	lawyer?”
“What?	Of	course	I	am.	What	did	you	do	now?”
“Funny.	But	you’re	not	going	to	believe	this.	Are	you	sitting	down?”
“I’m	sitting	in	the	back	of	the	Lincoln,	heading	in	to	see	my	girl	Clara	Foltz.”
The	 translation	 was	 that	 Haller	 was	 heading	 to	 court.	 The	 downtown

courthouse	was	 formally	known	as	 the	Clara	Shortridge	Foltz	Criminal	 Justice
Center.
“You	heard	about	Whitney	Vance	dying?”	Bosch	asked.
“I	heard	something	about	 it	on	 the	 radio,	yeah,”	Haller	 said.	“But	what	do	 I

care	about	some	billionaire	kicking	the	bucket?”
“Well,	I’m	holding	his	last	will	and	testament.	He	sent	it	to	me.	It	names	me

executor	and	I	don’t	know	the	first	thing	about	what	to	do	with	it.”
“Are	you	pulling	my	dick,	broheim?”
“No,	broheim.	I’m	not	pulling	your	dick.”
“Where	are	you?”
“Home.”
“Hold	on.”
Bosch	then	heard	Haller	redirect	his	driver	from	the	downtown	destination	to

the	Cahuenga	Pass,	where	Bosch	lived.	Then	he	got	back	on	the	line.
“How	the	fuck	did	you	end	up	with	his	will?”
Bosch	gave	him	a	short	summary	of	the	Vance	case.	He	also	revealed	that	this

was	the	case	he	had	called	Haller	about	to	get	the	referral	to	a	private	DNA	lab.
“Okay,	who	else	knows	you	have	this	will?”	Haller	asked.
“No	 one,”	Bosch	 said.	 “Actually,	 somebody	might.	 It	 came	 in	 the	mail	 and

Vance’s	letter	says	he	gave	the	task	to	his	longtime	secretary.	But	I	don’t	know	if
she	knew	what	was	in	the	package	she	mailed.	She’s	in	the	will	to	the	tune	of	ten
million.”
“That’s	a	big	reason	to	make	sure	she	got	the	will	to	you.	You	said	it	came	in

the	mail?	Was	it	certified—did	you	have	to	sign	for	it?”
“No,	it	was	stuffed	into	the	box	with	all	the	junk	mail.”
“That	was	risky	but	maybe	it	was	the	best	way	to	get	it	to	you	under	the	radar.

Slip	it	out	with	the	secretary,	have	her	drop	it	in	a	mail	box.	Okay,	listen,	I	need
to	get	off	the	line	so	I	can	get	somebody	to	take	my	appearance	in	arraignment



court.	But	you	sit	tight.	I’m	heading	your	way.”
“Do	you	still	have	that	copier	in	the	car?”
“Sure	do.”
“Good.	We	need	to	make	copies.”
“Definitely.”
“Do	you	even	know	anything	about	wills	and	probate,	Mick?”
“Hey,	bro,	you	know	me.	Have	case,	will	travel.	Doesn’t	matter	what	kind	of

case	it	is,	I	can	handle	it.	And	what	I	don’t	know,	I	can	bring	somebody	in	on	to
help.	I’ll	be	there	inside	of	thirty.”
As	Bosch	put	the	phone	down	he	wondered	if	he	had	made	a	critical	mistake

bringing	the	Lincoln	Lawyer	into	the	case.	His	instincts	were	that	Haller’s	lack
of	experience	in	probate	and	inheritance	law	would	be	more	than	balanced	by	his
street	 smarts	 and	 legal	 cunning.	 Bosch	 had	 seen	 him	 work	 and	 knew	 he	 had
something	that	didn’t	come	with	training,	no	matter	what	the	school	or	specialty.
He	had	a	deep	hollow	that	he	somehow	filled	by	standing	as	a	David	against	the
Goliaths	of	the	world,	whether	in	the	form	of	the	power	and	might	of	the	state	or
a	billion-dollar	corporation.	Bosch	also	had	no	doubts	about	Haller	guarding	his
back.	He	could	 trust	him.	And	he	had	a	growing	feeling	 that	 this	might	be	 the
most	important	support	to	have	in	the	days	ahead.
He	checked	his	watch	and	saw	it	was	near	nine	now	and	Bella	Lourdes	would

be	at	the	station.	He	called	but	she	didn’t	answer.	He	assumed	that	was	because
she	was	 already	working	 the	 phones	 responding	 to	 the	 batch	of	 call-in	 tips	 he
had	left	on	her	desk.	He	was	leaving	her	a	message	telling	her	to	call	him	back
when	his	call-waiting	indicated	she	was	already	doing	so.
“Good	morning,”	he	said.
“Good	morning,”	she	said.	“Where	are	you?”
“I’m	still	at	home.	You’re	going	to	have	to	handle	things	on	your	own	today.”
She	groaned	and	asked	why.
“Something’s	come	up	on	a	private	case	I’m	working,”	he	said.	“It	can’t	wait.”
“The	one	with	all	the	birth	certificates?”	she	asked.
“How	did	you—”
He	remembered	her	eying	the	stack	of	copies	he	had	placed	on	his	desk	in	the

cubicle.
“Never	mind,”	he	said.	“Just	don’t	mention	that	to	anybody.	I	should	be	back

in	a	couple	days.”
“A	couple	days?”	Lourdes	exclaimed.	“Harry,	 the	proverbial	 iron	is	hot	right

now.	 This	 guy	 just	 tried	 to	 strike	 for	 the	 first	 time	 we	 know	 about	 in	 eight



months.	We	now	have	the	mask.	Things	are	happening	and	we	really	need	you	in
here.”
“I	know,	I	know.	But	this	other	thing	can’t	wait	and	it	looks	like	I	have	to	go	to

San	Diego.”
“You’re	killing	me,	Harry.	What’s	the	case?”
“I	can’t	tell	you	right	now.	When	I	can,	I	will.”
“That’s	 nice	 of	 you.	And	 it’s	more	 important	 than	 a	 guy	 running	 around	 up

here	raping	Mexican	girls.”
“It’s	not	more	important.	But	we	both	know	that	the	Screen	Cutter	is	lying	low

right	now	with	all	of	this	attention.	Unless	he’s	already	split.	And	if	he	has,	then
we’re	spinning	our	wheels,	anyway.”
“Okay,	fine,	I’ll	let	the	cap	know	and	I’m	sure	he’ll	be	happy	not	to	have	you

around.	Last	thing	he	wants	is	for	you	to	crack	this	thing	anyway.”
“There	you	go.”
“No,	there	you	go.	Running	out	on	the	case.”
“Look,	I’m	not	running	out.	This	other	thing	will	clear	soon.	And	I’m	only	a

phone	call	away.	In	fact,	there’s	something	I	was	going	to	do	today	but	you	need
to	do	it	now	instead.”
“And	what’s	that?”
“The	caller	who	led	me	to	the	mask	said	the	guy	was	checking	car	doors	while

he	was	running.”
“So?”
“So	something	happened	that	messed	up	his	getaway.”
“Yeah,	Beatriz	clocked	him	with	the	broomstick.”
“Something	more.	He	lost	his	ride.”
“You	mean	you	think	he	had	a	getaway	driver?	Maybe	we’re	looking	for	more

than	 one	 suspect.	 Different	 masks,	 different	 rapists,	 but	 working	 together—is
that	it?”
“No,	the	DNA	is	from	one	offender.”
“Right,	forgot.	So	you	think	he’s	a	rapist	with	a	getaway	driver?”
“I	 thought	 about	 that	 but	 it’s	 a	 long	 shot.	Most	 serial	 offenders	 are	 loners.

There	are	exceptions	but	it’s	rare.	Most	of	the	time	you	go	with	the	percentages
and	you	come	out	ahead.”
“Okay,	then	what?”
“I	think	you	should	go	out	and	search	Beatriz’s	house	again.	Do	you	guys	have

a	metal	detector?”
“A	metal	detector?	For	what?”



“The	 backyard	 by	 the	 window	 the	 Screen	 Cutter	 jumped	 through.	 I	 think
maybe	he	lost	the	keys	to	his	getaway	car	when	he	went	through	the	window	and
hit	the	ground.	There’s	a	bed	of	vines	and	ground	cover	there.”
“Right,	I	saw.”
“It	was	a	panic	move.	He’s	disoriented	by	 the	blow	from	the	broomstick,	he

drops	 the	knife,	 jumps	 through	 the	window,	 and	 falls	 on	 the	ground.	His	 keys
could	have	gone	flying.	So	what’s	he	do?	He	can’t	sit	there	looking	through	the
bushes	and	vines.	He’s	gotta	get	out	of	there.	He	just	starts	running.”
“That	to	me	sounds	like	the	long	shot.”
“Maybe.	But	this	guy	is	a	planner	and	there	he	was,	running	down	the	street,

trying	to	find	an	unlocked	car	to	boost.”
“True.”
“Anyway,	what	else	are	you	going	to	do,	chase	call-in	tips	and	look-alikes	all

day?”
“There	you	go	again	against	the	tip	line.	But	you	do	have	a	point.	And	they	do

have	a	metal	detector	over	at	Public	Works	 for	 finding	underground	pipes	and
cables	and	stuff.	We	used	it	once	to	find	a	gun	a	banger	wrapped	in	plastic	and
buried	 in	 his	 backyard.	 Tied	 him	 to	 an	 assault	with	 a	 deadly.	 If	Dockweiler’s
over	there,	he’ll	let	us	use	it.	If	he’s	in	a	good	mood.”
“Grab	 that	 and	 run	 it	 through	 the	 bushes	 and	 the	 ground	 cover	 under	 that

window.”
“You	don’t	grab	it.	It’s	like	a	lawnmower.	It’s	got	wheels.”
“Then	take	Sisto	with	you.	Give	him	a	chance	to	redeem	himself.”
“Redeem	himself	for	what?”
“I	don’t	really	think	his	heart	was	in	it	 the	other	day.	He	was	babysitting	the

scene	for	us,	playing	on	his	phone	the	whole	time,	not	paying	attention.	Not	his
case,	 not	 invested.	Between	 you	 and	me,	 his	 search	was	 lazy.	We’re	 lucky	 he
found	the	knife	without	cutting	himself	on	it.”
“But	we’re	not	judgmental,	are	we?”
“Back	in	the	day,	we’d	say	a	guy	like	that	couldn’t	find	shit	 in	his	mustache

with	a	comb.”
“We	are	just	brutal!”
“I	know	what	I	saw.	I’m	glad	I’m	working	with	you	and	not	him.”
She	paused	and	Bosch	knew	it	was	to	smile.
“I	 think	there’s	a	compliment	 in	 there	somewhere,”	she	said	then.	“From	the

great	Harry	Bosch,	no	less.	Anyway,	sounds	like	a	plan.	I’ll	let	you	know.”
“Remember,	 you	 find	 something,	 you	 owe	me	 a	 beer.	 You	 also	 should	 ask



Sisto	about	auto	thefts	Friday	from	Area	Two—the	other	side	of	Maclay.	Maybe
the	Screen	Cutter	grabbed	a	car	over	there.”
“Aren’t	you	just	full	of	ideas	today.”
“Yeah,	that’s	why	I	get	the	big	bucks.”
“And	all	because	of	one	of	the	tip	line	calls	that	you	swore	up	and	down	were

going	to	be	a	complete	waste	of	time.”
“When	you’re	wrong,	you’re	wrong,	and	I	admit	I	was	wrong.”
“You	heard	it	here	first,	folks.”
“I	gotta	go,	Bella.	Be	careful	out	there.”
“You	too—with	whatever	your	super-secret	case	is.”
“Roger	that.”
They	disconnected.
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While	Haller	studied	the	letter	and	will	 that	Bosch	had	unpackaged	and	spread
with	gloved	hands	on	the	dining	room	table,	Harry	worked	his	computer,	seeing
if	 he	 could	 get	 access	 to	 1970	 birth	 records	 in	 San	 Diego	 County.	 Whitney
Vance’s	death	was	a	game	changer.	He	felt	a	more	urgent	need	to	nail	down	the
heir	 question.	 He	 needed	 to	 get	 this	 to	 the	 DNA	 level.	 He	 needed	 to	 find
Dominick	Santanello’s	daughter.
Unfortunately	 he	 found	 that	 the	 Bureau	 of	 Vital	 Records	 and	 Statistics	 had

digital	 records	going	back	only	 twenty-four	years.	As	he	had	 in	his	 search	 for
Santanello’s	birth	certificate,	Bosch	would	need	to	look	through	physical	records
and	microfilm	by	hand	to	find	a	San	Diego	County	birth	in	1970.	He	was	writing
down	the	address	for	the	Bureau	on	Rosecrans	Street	when	Haller	completed	his
first	assessment	of	the	two	documents.
“This	is	off	the	charts,”	he	said.
Bosch	looked	at	him.
“What	is?”	he	asked.
“Every	 damn	 thing	 about	 this,”	 Haller	 said.	 “What	 you	 have	 here	 is	 a

holographic	will,	 okay?	That	means	 it	was	handwritten.	And	 I	 checked	on	 the
way	over.	Holographic	wills	are	accepted	as	legal	instruments	upon	verification
in	California.”
“Vance	probably	knew	that.”
“Oh,	he	knew	a	lot.	That’s	why	he	sent	you	the	pen.	Not	for	the	bullshit	reason

in	the	will.	He	sent	it	because	he	knew	verification	is	the	key.	You	say	that	when
you	met	with	him	last	week	at	the	mansion,	he	was	of	sound	mind	and	body—
like	he	says	here?”
“That’s	right.”
“And	exhibiting	no	sign	of	illness	or	health	threat?”
“Other	than	being	old	and	fragile,	none.”



“I	wonder	then	what	the	coroner	will	find.”
“I	wonder	 if	 the	coroner	will	even	 look.	An	eighty-five-year-old	man	comes

through,	 they’re	not	going	 to	 look	 too	 long	and	hard	 at	 him.	Eighty-five-year-
olds	die.	It’s	no	mystery.”
“You	mean	there	won’t	be	an	autopsy?”
“There	should	be	but	 that	doesn’t	mean	there	will	be.	 If	 the	Pasadena	Police

signed	off	on	it	at	the	scene	as	a	natural,	there	might	not	be	a	full	autopsy	unless
there’s	visible	evidence	to	the	contrary	upon	medical	examiner’s	inspection.”
“I	guess	we’ll	see.	You	have	a	connection	inside	Pasadena	PD?”
“Nope.	You?”
“Nope.”
Upon	 his	 arrival,	Haller’s	 driver	 had	 carried	 in	 the	 photocopier/printer	 from

the	Lincoln,	 then	 returned	 to	wait	 behind	 the	wheel.	Haller	now	pulled	gloves
from	the	cardboard	dispenser	Bosch	had	placed	on	the	table.	He	stretched	a	pair
on	and	started	making	copies	of	the	documents.
“Why	don’t	you	have	a	copier	here?”	he	asked	while	he	worked.
“I	did,”	Bosch	said.	“Had	a	printer-copier	combo	but	Maddie	took	it	to	school

with	her.	Haven’t	gotten	around	to	getting	another.”
“How’s	she	doing	down	there?”
“Good.	How	about	Hayley?”
“She’s	good	too.	Totally	into	it.”
“That’s	good.”
An	awkward	silence	followed.	Both	 their	daughters—the	same	age	and	each

the	 other’s	 only	 cousin—had	 gone	 to	 Chapman	 University,	 but	 because	 of
different	majors	 and	 interests,	 they	had	not	 formed	 the	 tight	bond	 their	 fathers
had	hoped	for	and	expected.	They	had	shared	a	dorm	room	in	the	first	year	but
gone	separate	ways	the	second.	Hayley	had	stayed	in	the	dorms	and	Maddie	had
rented	the	house	with	girls	from	the	Psychology	Department.
After	making	at	least	a	dozen	copies	of	the	will,	Haller	moved	on	to	the	letter

Vance	wrote	to	Bosch	and	started	making	an	equal	number	of	copies.
“Why	so	many?”	Bosch	asked.
“’Cause	you	never	know,”	Haller	said.
That	was	a	non-answer,	Bosch	thought.
“So	what	do	we	do	from	here?”	he	asked.
“Nothing,”	Haller	said.
“What?”
“Nothing.	For	now.	Nothing	public,	nothing	in	the	courts.	We	just	lie	low	and



wait.”
“Why?”
“You	keep	working	 the	case.	Confirm	 that	Vance	has	an	heir.	Once	we	have

that,	we	see	who	makes	a	move,	see	what	the	corporation	does.	When	they	make
their	move	we	make	ours.	But	we	make	our	move	from	a	position	of	knowing
what	they’re	up	to.”
“We	don’t	even	know	who	‘they’	are.”
“Sure	we	do.	 It’s	all	of	 them.	It’s	 the	corporation,	 the	board	of	directors,	 the

security	people,	it’s	all	of	them.”
“Well,	‘they’	may	be	watching	us	right	now.”
“We	 have	 to	 assume	 they	 are.	 But	 they	 don’t	 know	 what	 we	 have	 here.

Otherwise	this	package	wouldn’t	have	sat	in	your	mailbox	for	four	days.”
Bosch	nodded.	 It	was	a	good	point.	Haller	gestured	 to	 the	documents	on	 the

table,	meaning	the	two	originals.
“We	have	to	safeguard	these,”	he	said.	“At	all	costs.”
“I	have	a	safe	deposit	box,”	Bosch	said.	“Studio	City.”
“You	can	bet	 they	already	know	 that.	They	probably	know	everything	about

you.	 So	 we	 make	 copies	 and	 you	 put	 copies	 in	 your	 bank	 box.	 If	 they’re
watching	you	they’ll	think	that’s	where	the	will	is.”
“And	where	will	it	really	be?”
“You’ll	figure	something	out.	But	don’t	tell	me.”
“Why	not?”
“In	case	I	get	hit	with	an	order	from	a	judge	to	produce	the	will.	If	I	don’t	have

it	and	don’t	know	where	it	is,	I	can’t	produce	it.”
“Smart.”
“We	need	 to	get	 to	 Ida	Forsythe	 too.	 If	you’re	 right	about	her	being	 the	one

who	smuggled	this	stuff	to	the	post	office,	then	we	need	to	lock	her	story	down
in	a	statement.	It	will	be	part	of	the	chain	of	authenticity.	We’ll	need	verification
of	every	step	we	take.	When	I	finally	go	into	court	with	this,	I	don’t	want	my	ass
hanging	out	in	the	wind.”
“I	can	get	her	address.	If	she	has	a	driver’s	license.”
Still	wearing	gloves,	Haller	picked	up	the	gold	pen.
“And	this,”	he	said.	“You’re	sure	it’s	the	one	he	had	last	week?”
“Pretty	sure.	I	saw	it	in	photos,	too,	on	a	wall	in	the	mansion.	A	photo	of	him

signing	a	book	to	Larry	King.”
“Cool.	Maybe	we’ll	bring	Larry	into	court	to	verify—that’ll	get	a	headline	or

two.	We’ll	 also	 need	 Ida	 to	 confirm	 it	 as	well.	 Remember,	 verification	 on	 all



levels.	His	pen,	his	signature	 in	 the	pen’s	 ink.	We’ll	match	it.	 I	have	a	 lab	 that
will	do	that—when	the	time	is	right.”
Finished	with	 the	copying,	Haller	 started	collating	 the	documents,	creating	a

dozen	sets	of	both.
“You	have	paper	clips?”	he	asked.
“No,”	Bosch	said.
“I	 have	 some	 in	 the	 car.	You	 take	 half	 of	 these	 and	 I’ll	 take	 half.	 Put	 a	 set

under	the	mattress,	 in	 the	safe	deposit	box.	Doesn’t	hurt	 to	have	them	in	many
places.	I’ll	do	the	same.”
“Where	do	you	go	from	here?”
“I	go	to	court	and	act	like	I	don’t	know	shit	about	any	of	this	while	you	find

and	confirm	that	heir.”
“When	I	get	to	her,	do	I	tell	her	or	confirm	on	the	sly?”
“That’s	gotta	be	your	call	when	you	reach	that	point.	But	whatever	you	decide,

remember	that	secrecy	is	our	edge—for	now.”
“Got	it.”
Haller	 went	 to	 the	 front	 door	 and	whistled	 to	 get	 his	 driver’s	 attention.	 He

signaled	him	to	come	in	 to	get	 the	printer/copier.	He	then	stepped	out	onto	the
front	stoop	and	looked	both	ways	up	the	street	before	coming	back	in.
The	driver	entered,	unplugged	the	machine,	and	wrapped	the	cord	around	it	so

he	 could	 carry	 it	 back	 out	 without	 tripping	 on	 it.	 Haller	 walked	 over	 to	 the
sliding	glass	doors	 in	 the	 living	room	to	 look	out	at	 the	view	of	 the	Cahuenga
Pass.
“Your	view	is	quieter,”	he	said.	“Lots	of	trees.”
Haller	 lived	 on	 the	 other	 side	 of	 the	 hill	with	 an	 unfettered	 view	 across	 the

Sunset	Strip	 and	 the	vast	 expanse	of	 the	 city.	Bosch	 stepped	over	 and	 slid	 the
door	open	a	few	feet	so	Haller	could	hear	the	never-ending	hiss	of	the	freeway	at
the	bottom	of	the	pass.
“Not	so	quiet,”	Bosch	said.
“Sounds	like	the	ocean,”	Haller	said.
“A	lot	of	people	up	here	tell	themselves	that.	Sounds	like	a	freeway	to	me.”
“You	know,	you’ve	seen	a	 lot	with	all	 the	murders	you	worked	 for	all	 those

years.	All	the	human	depravity.	The	cruelty.”
Haller	 kept	 his	 eyes	 focused	 out	 into	 the	 pass.	There	was	 a	 red-tailed	 hawk

floating	on	spread	wings	above	the	ridgeline	on	the	other	side	of	the	freeway.
“But	you	haven’t	seen	anything	like	this,”	he	continued.	“There	are	billions	of

dollars	 on	 the	 line	 here.	 And	 people	 will	 do	 anything—I	 mean	 anything—to



maintain	control	of	it.	Be	ready	for	that.”
“You	too,”	Bosch	said.



25

Twenty	minutes	later	Bosch	left	the	house.	When	he	got	to	the	rented	Cherokee
he	used	the	GPS	detector	for	the	first	time,	walking	completely	around	the	SUV,
holding	the	device	down	low	with	its	antenna	pointed	toward	the	undercarriage
and	 wheel	 wells.	 He	 got	 no	 response.	 He	 popped	 the	 front	 hood	 and	 went
through	a	 similar	process	as	 instructed	 in	 the	manual.	Again,	nothing.	He	 then
switched	the	device	to	its	jamming	frequency	as	a	precaution	and	got	behind	the
wheel.
He	took	Wrightwood	down	to	Ventura	in	Studio	City	and	then	jogged	west	to

his	 bank,	 which	 was	 located	 in	 a	 shopping	 plaza	 off	 of	 Laurel	 Canyon
Boulevard.	 He	 had	 not	 been	 to	 the	 safe	 deposit	 box	 in	 at	 least	 two	 years.	 It
contained	 primarily	 his	 own	 documents—birth	 and	 marriage	 and	 divorce
certificates	and	military	service	documentation.	He	kept	his	two	Purple	Hearts	in
a	 box	 in	 there	 along	with	 a	 commendation	 he	 had	 received	 from	 the	 chief	 of
police	for	pulling	a	pregnant	woman	out	of	a	fiery	wreck	when	he	was	a	boot.
He	put	one	copy	of	the	Vance	documents	in	the	box	and	then	returned	it	to	the
handler	from	the	bank.
Bosch	 checked	 his	 surroundings	 when	 he	 got	 back	 to	 the	 rental	 car	 and

initially	 saw	 no	 sign	 of	 surveillance.	 But	 when	 he	 pulled	 out	 of	 the	 bank’s
parking	 lot	 onto	Laurel	Canyon	 he	 saw	 in	 his	 rearview	 a	 car	with	 dark	 tinted
windows	pull	out	of	the	same	lot	but	at	a	different	exit	point	and	fall	in	behind
him	a	hundred	yards	back.
Bosch	knew	 it	was	a	busy	shopping	plaza	so	he	didn’t	 immediately	 jump	 to

the	conclusion	that	he	was	being	followed.	But	he	decided	to	avoid	the	freeway
and	stay	on	Laurel	Canyon	so	he	could	keep	a	better	eye	on	 the	 traffic	behind
him.	 Continuing	 north,	 he	 checked	 the	 mirror	 every	 block	 or	 so.	 By	 its
distinctive	grille	work,	he	 identified	the	dark	green	car	 trailing	him	as	a	BMW
sedan.



After	 two	miles	 he	 was	 still	 on	 Laurel	 Canyon,	 and	 the	 BMW	was	 still	 in
traffic	behind	him.	Even	though	Bosch	had	slowed	at	times	and	sped	up	at	others
and	 the	Beemer	 had	 occasionally	 changed	 lanes	 on	 the	 four-lane	 boulevard,	 it
had	never	changed	the	distance	between	them.
Bosch	became	increasingly	convinced	he	was	being	tailed.	He	decided	to	try

to	 confirm	 it	 by	 doing	 a	 basic	 square-knot	maneuver.	 He	 took	 the	 next	 right,
pinned	the	accelerator,	and	drove	down	to	the	stop	sign	at	the	end	of	the	block.
He	took	another	right	and	then	turned	right	again	at	the	next	stop	sign.	He	then
drove	 at	 the	 speed	 limit	 back	 to	 Laurel	 Canyon	 Boulevard.	 He	 checked	 the
mirrors.	The	Beemer	had	not	followed	him	through	the	maneuver.
He	turned	back	onto	Laurel	Canyon	and	continued	north.	He	saw	no	sign	of

the	Beemer.	 It	was	 either	well	north	of	him	because	 the	driver	was	not	 tailing
him,	or	it	was	gone	because	Bosch’s	maneuver	had	revealed	to	the	driver	that	he
had	spotted	the	tail.
Ten	 minutes	 later	 Bosch	 pulled	 into	 the	 employee	 lot	 at	 the	 San	 Fernando

police	station.	He	entered	through	the	side	door	and	found	the	detective	bureau
empty.	He	wondered	 if	 Sisto	 had	 gone	with	Lourdes	 to	 re-search	 the	Sahagun
house.	Maybe	Bella	had	told	Sisto	about	Bosch’s	poor	review	of	Friday’s	search
and	Sisto	had	insisted	on	going	as	a	result.
At	his	desk,	Bosch	picked	up	 the	phone	and	called	Lourdes	 to	 inquire	about

the	search	but	the	call	rang	through	to	voice	mail	and	he	left	word	for	her	to	call
back	when	she	was	free.
With	 no	 sign	 of	Trevino	 around,	 he	 next	 ran	 a	DMV	 search	 on	 Ida	Townes

Forsythe	 and	 picked	 up	 an	 address	 on	 Arroyo	 Drive	 in	 South	 Pasadena.	 He
thought	 of	 the	 envelope	 from	Vance	 having	 a	 South	 Pasadena	 postmark	 as	 he
jumped	over	to	Google	Maps	and	plugged	in	the	address.	He	pulled	up	a	visual
and	saw	that	Forsythe	had	a	very	nice	home	on	a	street	overlooking	the	Arroyo
Seco	Wash.	It	appeared	that	Vance	had	taken	good	care	of	his	most	trusted	and
long-term	employee.
His	 last	move	 in	 the	 detective	 bureau	was	 to	 pull	 out	 the	 file	 on	 one	 of	 the

unsolved	murders	 he	was	working	 and	 fill	 out	 an	 evidence	 recovery	 form.	He
listed	 the	 evidence	 as	 “victim’s	 property,”	 then	 put	 the	 two	 original	 Vance
documents	and	the	gold	pen,	contained	in	 the	original	mailing	envelope,	 into	a
plastic	 evidence	 bag.	 He	 sealed	 the	 bag	 and	 put	 it	 into	 a	 cardboard	 evidence
storage	box.	He	sealed	this	as	well	with	red	breakaway	tape,	which	would	show
any	sign	of	tampering.
Bosch	walked	the	box	back	to	the	evidence	control	room	and	checked	it	into



the	 locker	 where	 other	 evidence	 accumulated	 during	 the	 investigation	 was
already	 being	 stored.	 Bosch	 believed	 the	 original	 of	 the	 Vance	 will	 was	 now
properly	hidden	and	secured.	The	evidence	control	officer	printed	a	 receipt	 for
him	 and	 he	 took	 it	 back	 to	 the	 bureau	 to	 put	 it	 in	 the	 case	 file.	 He	 was	 just
locking	his	file	drawer	when	his	phone	buzzed	with	a	call	on	the	intercom.	It	was
the	front	desk	officer.
“Detective	Bosch,	you	have	a	visitor	up	front.”
Bosch	guessed	that	it	was	somebody	coming	in	with	what	they	believed	was	a

tip	on	 the	Screen	Cutter.	He	knew	 that	he	couldn’t	get	bogged	down	with	 that
case	today.	He	hit	the	intercom	button.
“Is	it	a	tip	about	the	Screen	Cutter?	Can	you	ask	whoever	it	is	to	come	back

this	afternoon	and	ask	for	Detective	Lourdes?”
There	was	 no	 immediate	 response	 and	Bosch	 assumed	 the	 desk	 officer	was

asking	 the	 visitor	 to	 state	 his	 or	 her	 business.	He	 knew	 that	 if	 it	 was	 another
Screen	Cutter	victim,	he	would	need	to	drop	everything	and	handle	it.	He	could
not	 let	 a	 potential	 sixth	 victim	 walk	 out	 of	 the	 police	 station	 without	 being
interviewed.
He	went	 to	 his	 screen,	 clicked	back	 to	 the	DMV	page	 on	 Ida	Forsythe,	 and

printed	it	out	so	he	would	have	her	address	handy	when	he	went	to	her	home	to
talk	to	her.	He	was	about	to	go	retrieve	it	from	the	communal	printer,	when	the
desk	man’s	voice	came	back	over	the	intercom.
“He’s	asked	for	you	specifically,	Detective	Bosch.	He	says	it’s	about	the	Vance

case.”
Bosch	stared	at	his	desk	phone	for	a	long	moment	before	responding.
“Tell	him	I’m	coming	out.	One	minute.”
Bosch	signed	off	his	computer	and	 left	 the	bureau.	But	he	went	out	 the	side

door	 rather	 than	 taking	 the	main	 hallway	 to	 the	 front	 lobby	 of	 the	 station.	He
then	walked	around	the	outside	of	the	station	to	the	front,	where	he	stood	at	the
corner	of	the	building	and	checked	the	street	to	try	to	determine	if	his	visitor	had
come	alone.
He	noticed	no	one	who	looked	suspicious	but	he	did	see	a	dark	green	BMW

with	near-black	tinted	windows	parked	at	the	curb	in	front	of	the	Department	of
Public	Works	 across	 from	 the	 police	 station.	 The	 car	 was	 as	 long	 as	 Haller’s
Town	Car	and	Bosch	could	see	a	driver	waiting	behind	the	wheel.
He	 quickly	 doubled	 back	 to	 the	 side	 entrance	 of	 the	 station	 and	went	 back

through	to	the	front	lobby.	He	was	expecting	the	visitor	to	be	Sloan,	but	when	he
got	 there	he	realized	he	had	shot	 low.	 It	was	Creighton,	 the	man	who	had	sent



him	down	the	path	to	Vance	in	the	first	place.
“Having	trouble	following	me?”	Bosch	said	by	way	of	a	greeting.	“You	come

in	to	get	my	itinerary?”
Creighton	nodded	his	confirmation	that	he	had	been	tailing	Bosch.
“Yes,	 I	 should	have	known	better,”	 he	 said.	 “You	probably	had	us	 since	 the

bank.”
“What	do	you	want,	Creighton?”
Creighton	 frowned.	 Bosch’s	 dispensing	 with	 first	 names	 and	 titles	 signaled

that	the	old	LAPD	bonds	were	of	no	use	to	him	here.
“I	want	you	to	stand	down,”	Creighton	said.
“I	 don’t	 know	 what	 you’re	 talking	 about,”	 Bosch	 said.	 “Stand	 down	 from

what?”
“Your	employer	has	died.	Your	employment	is	now	terminated.	Speaking	for

the	corporation,	which	is	all	there	is	now,	stop	what	you’re	doing.”
“What	makes	you	think	I’m	doing	anything?”
“We	know	what	 you’re	doing	 and	we	know	why.	We	even	know	what	 your

low-rent	attorney	is	doing.	We’ve	been	watching	you.”
Bosch	 had	 thoroughly	 scoured	 the	 street	 before	 leaving	 his	 house.	 He	 now

knew	 that	 rather	 than	 looking	 for	 people	 and	 cars,	 he	 should	 have	 looked	 for
cameras.	 He	 now	 wondered	 if	 they	 had	 been	 inside	 his	 home	 as	 well.	 And
making	the	jump	to	Haller,	Bosch	assumed	that	the	lawyer	had	made	a	call	about
the	case	that	had	put	him	on	their	radar	as	well.
He	looked	at	Creighton	without	showing	any	indication	of	being	intimidated.
“Well,	 I’ll	 take	all	of	 this	under	advisement,”	he	 said.	 “You	know	your	way

out.”
He	 stepped	 away	 from	 Creighton	 but	 then	 the	 former	 deputy	 chief	 spoke

again.
“I	don’t	think	you	really	understand	the	position	you’re	in.”
Bosch	turned	and	came	back	to	him.	He	got	up	in	his	face.
“What	position	is	that?”
“You	 are	 on	 very	 dangerous	 ground.	You	 need	 to	make	 careful	 decisions.	 I

represent	people	who	reward	those	who	make	careful	decisions.”
“I	don’t	know	if	that	is	a	threat	or	a	bribe	or	maybe	both.”
“Take	it	any	way	you	want.”
“Okay,	then,	I	will	take	it	as	a	threat	and	a	bribe	and	you	are	under	arrest.”
Bosch	grabbed	him	by	the	elbow	and	in	one	swift	move	directed	him	face-first

to	the	tiled	wall	of	the	lobby.	With	one	hand	pressing	against	Creighton’s	back,



he	 snaked	 his	 other	 hand	 under	 his	 jacket	 and	 behind	 his	 own	 back	 to	 his
handcuffs.	Creighton	tried	to	turn	his	head	to	face	him.
“What	the	hell	are	you	doing?”	Creighton	barked.
“You	are	under	arrest	for	threatening	a	police	officer	and	attempted	bribery,”

Bosch	said.	“Spread	your	legs	and	keep	your	face	against	that	wall.”
Creighton	seemed	too	stunned	to	react.	Bosch	kicked	one	of	his	heels	and	the

man’s	 foot	 slipped	 across	 the	 tile.	 Bosch	 finished	 cuffing	 him	 and	 then	 did	 a
hand	search,	coming	up	with	a	holstered	pistol	on	Creighton’s	right	hip.
“You’re	making	a	big	mistake,”	Creighton	said.
“Maybe,”	Bosch	said.	“But	it	feels	right	because	you’re	such	a	pompous	ass,

Cretin.”
“I’ll	be	out	in	fifteen	minutes.”
“You	know	they	always	called	you	that,	right?	Cretin?	Let’s	go.”
Bosch	nodded	to	the	desk	officer	behind	the	plexiglass	window	and	he	buzzed

the	 door	 open.	 Bosch	 walked	 Creighton	 back	 to	 the	 holding	 section	 of	 the
station,	where	he	turned	him	over	to	the	jail	officer.
Bosch	 filled	 out	 an	 arrest	 report	 and	 booked	 the	 gun	 into	 a	 property	 locker,

then	 took	 the	 jail	officer	 aside	and	 told	him	 to	 take	his	 time	getting	around	 to
letting	Creighton	make	his	lawyer	call.
The	last	he	saw	of	Creighton	was	him	being	locked	behind	a	solid	steel	door	in

a	single-bed	cell.	He	knew	he	wouldn’t	be	in	there	long	but	it	would	give	Bosch
enough	time	to	head	south	without	being	followed.
Bosch	 decided	 to	 leave	 the	 interview	with	 Ida	Townes	 Forsythe	 for	 another

day.	 He	 jumped	 on	 the	 5	 freeway,	 which	 would	 take	 him	 all	 the	 way	 to	 San
Diego,	with	a	possible	stop	in	Orange.
He	checked	his	watch	and	did	some	math,	then	called	his	daughter.	As	usual

the	call	went	straight	to	message.	He	told	her	he	would	be	passing	through	her
area	between	12:30	and	1	p.m.,	and	made	the	offer	to	take	her	to	lunch	or	to	grab
a	 cup	 of	 coffee	 if	 she	 had	 the	 time	 and	 was	 up	 for	 it.	 He	 told	 her	 he	 had
something	to	talk	to	her	about.
A	half	hour	later	he	was	just	moving	past	downtown	L.A.	when	he	got	the	call

back	from	Maddie.
“Are	you	coming	down	the	Five?”	she	asked.
“Hello	to	you	too,”	he	said.	“Yes,	I’m	on	the	Five.	It’s	moving	pretty	good	so	I

think	I’ll	be	down	your	way	closer	to	twelve-fifteen.”
“Well,	I	can	do	lunch.	What	did	you	want	to	tell	me?”
“Well,	let’s	talk	at	lunch.	You	want	to	meet	or	should	I	come	in	and	pick	you



up?”
It	would	be	about	a	fifteen-minute	ride	from	the	freeway	to	campus.
“I’ve	got	such	a	good	parking	spot,	any	chance	you	can	come	get	me?”
“Yeah,	I	just	offered	to.	What	do	you	feel	like	eating?”
“There’s	a	place	I	wanted	to	try	over	on	Bolsa.”
Bosch	knew	that	Bolsa	was	in	the	heart	of	an	area	known	as	Little	Saigon,	and

far	from	campus.
“Uh,”	he	said.	“That’s	kind	of	far	out	from	the	school.	To	come	in	to	get	you,

then	 go	 out	 there	 and	 then	 back	 in	 to	 drop	 you	 is	 probably	 going	 to	 take	 too
much	time.	I	need	to	get	down	to—”
“Okay,	I’ll	drive.	I’ll	meet	you	there.”
“Can	we	 just	 go	 someplace	 near	 the	 school,	Mads?	 If	 it’s	 Vietnamese,	 you

know	that	I	don’t…”
“Dad,	 it’s	been,	 like,	 fifty	years.	Why	can’t	you	 just	eat	 the	 food?	 It’s	 really

being	racist.”
Bosch	was	quiet	for	a	long	moment	while	he	composed	an	answer.	He	tried	to

speak	calmly	as	he	delivered	it,	but	things	were	boiling	up	inside	him.	Not	just
what	his	daughter	had	said.	But	Creighton,	the	Screen	Cutter,	all	of	it.
“Maddie,	 racism	 has	 nothing	 to	 do	 with	 it	 and	 you	 should	 be	 very	 careful

about	throwing	an	accusation	like	that	around,”	he	said.	“When	I	was	your	age	I
was	in	Vietnam,	fighting	to	protect	the	people	over	there.	And	I	had	volunteered
to	be	there.	Was	that	racist?”
“It	 wasn’t	 that	 simple,	 Dad.	 You	 were	 supposedly	 fighting	 communism.

Anyway,	it	just	seems	weird	that	you	put	up	this	big	stand	against	the	food.”
Bosch	was	silent.	There	were	 things	about	himself	and	his	 life	 that	he	never

wanted	to	share	with	her.	The	whole	four	years	of	his	military	service	was	one	of
them.	She	knew	he	had	served	but	he	had	never	spoken	to	her	about	details	of
his	time	in	Southeast	Asia.
“Look,	for	two	years	when	I	was	over	there	I	ate	that	food,”	he	said.	“Every

day,	every	meal.”
“Why?	Didn’t	they	have	regular	American	food	on	the	base	or	something?”
“Yes,	but	I	couldn’t	eat	it.	If	I	did	they	would	smell	me	in	the	tunnels.	I	had	to

smell	like	them.”
Now	it	was	her	turn	to	be	silent.
“I	don’t—what	does	that	mean?”	she	finally	said.
“You	smell	like	what	you	eat.	In	enclosed	spaces.	It	comes	out	of	your	pores.

My	 job—I	had	 to	go	 into	 tunnels,	and	 I	didn’t	want	 the	enemy	 to	know	I	was



there.	So	 I	 ate	 their	 food	 every	day,	 every	meal,	 and	 I	 can’t	 do	 it	 anymore.	 It
brings	it	all	back	to	me.	Okay?”
There	 was	 only	 silence	 from	 her.	 Bosch	 held	 the	 top	 of	 the	 wheel	 and

drummed	his	fingers	against	the	dashboard	beyond	it.	He	immediately	regretted
telling	her	what	he	just	had.
“Look,	maybe	we	skip	lunch	today,”	he	said.	“I’ll	get	to	San	Diego	earlier	and

take	 care	 of	 my	 business,	 then	maybe	 tomorrow	 on	my	 way	 back	 up	 we	 get
together	for	lunch	or	dinner.	If	I’m	lucky	down	there	and	get	everything	done	we
might	be	able	to	do	breakfast	tomorrow.”
Breakfast	was	her	favorite	meal	and	the	Old	Towne	near	the	college	was	full

of	good	places	to	get	it.
“I	have	morning	classes,”	Maddie	said.	“But	let’s	try	it	tomorrow	for	lunch	or

dinner.”
“You	sure	that’s	okay?”	he	asked.
“Yes,	sure.	But	what	were	you	going	to	tell	me?”
He	 decided	 he	 didn’t	 want	 to	 scare	 her	 by	 warning	 her	 to	 be	 extra	 careful

because	 the	case	he	was	working	might	overlap	 into	her	world.	He’d	save	 that
for	the	next	day	and	an	in-person	conversation.
“It	 can	wait,”	 he	 said.	 “I’ll	 call	 you	 in	 the	morning	 to	 figure	 out	what	will

work.”
They	ended	the	conversation	and	Bosch	brooded	on	it	for	the	next	hour	as	he

made	his	way	down	through	Orange	County.	He	hated	the	idea	of	burdening	his
daughter	with	anything	from	his	past	or	his	present.	He	didn’t	think	it	was	fair.
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Bosch	was	making	slow	but	steady	progress	toward	San	Diego	when	he	caught
the	call	from	Chief	Valdez	he	knew	would	come.
“You	busted	Deputy	Chief	Creighton?”
It	was	said	equally	as	both	a	question	and	a	statement	of	shock.
“He’s	not	a	deputy	chief	anymore,”	Bosch	said.	“He’s	not	even	a	cop.”
“It	doesn’t	matter,”	Valdez	said.	“You	have	any	idea	what	this	is	going	to	do

for	relations	between	the	two	departments?”
“Yeah,	it’s	going	to	improve	them.	Nobody	liked	the	guy	at	LAPD.	You	were

there.	You	know	that.”
“No,	I	don’t	and	it	doesn’t	matter.	I	just	kicked	the	guy	loose.”
Bosch	was	not	surprised.
“Why?”	he	asked	anyway.
“Because	you’ve	got	no	case,”	Valdez	said.	“You	had	an	argument.	That’s	all

Lopez	 heard.	 You	 say	 you	 were	 threatened.	 He	 can	 turn	 around	 and	 say	 you
threatened	him.	It’s	a	pissing	match.	You’ve	got	no	corroborating	witness	and	no
one	at	the	D.A.’s	Office	will	go	anywhere	near	this.”
Bosch	assumed	Lopez	was	the	desk	officer.	It	was	good	to	know	that	Valdez

had	 at	 least	 investigated	 the	 complaint	 Bosch	 had	 written	 before	 he	 released
Creighton.
“When	did	you	kick	him	loose?”	he	asked.
“He	just	walked	out	the	door,”	Valdez	said.	“And	he	wasn’t	happy.	Where	the

hell	are	you	and	why’d	you	leave?”
“I’m	working	a	case,	Chief,	and	it	doesn’t	involve	San	Fernando.	I	had	to	keep

moving.”
“It	involves	us	now.	Cretin	says	he	going	to	sue	you	and	us.”
It	 was	 good	 to	 hear	 Valdez	 use	 the	 name	 the	 rank	 and	 file	 had	 christened

Creighton	with.	It	told	Bosch	that	the	chief	was	ultimately	in	his	corner.	Bosch



thought	of	Mitchell	Maron,	the	mailman,	who	was	threatening	a	lawsuit	as	well.
“Yeah,	well,	tell	him	to	get	in	line,”	he	said.	“Chief,	I	gotta	go.”
“I	don’t	know	what	you	are	doing,	but	watch	yourself	out	there,”	Valdez	said.

“Guys	like	Cretin,	they’re	no	good.”
“I	hear	you,”	Bosch	said.
The	freeway	opened	wide	when	he	finally	crossed	into	San	Diego	County.	By

2:30	he	had	parked	underneath	the	section	of	the	5	that	was	elevated	over	Logan
Barrio	and	was	standing	in	Chicano	Park.
The	 Internet	 photos	 didn’t	 do	 the	murals	 justice.	 In	 person	 the	 colors	 were

vibrant	 and	 the	 images	 startling.	 The	 sheer	 number	 of	 them	 was	 staggering.
Pillar	after	pillar,	wall	after	wall	of	paintings	greeted	the	eye	from	every	angle.	It
took	him	fifteen	minutes	of	wandering	through	to	find	the	mural	 that	 listed	the
names	of	the	original	artists.	The	wreath	of	zinnias	was	now	hiding	even	more	of
the	lower	mural—and	the	names	of	the	artists.	Bosch	squatted	down	and	used	his
hands	to	part	the	flowers	and	read	the	names.
While	many	of	the	murals	in	the	park	looked	like	they	had	been	repainted	over

the	years	to	keep	the	colors	and	messages	vibrant,	the	names	behind	the	flowers
had	 faded	 and	were	 almost	 unreadable.	Bosch	 took	 out	 his	 notebook.	He	was
thinking	 that	 he	might	 need	 to	write	 down	 the	 names	 he	 could	 read	 and	 then
hope	those	artists	could	be	contacted	and	lead	him	to	Gabriela.	But	then	he	saw
the	 tops	 of	 letters	 from	names	 that	were	 below	 the	 soil	 line.	He	put	 down	 the
notebook,	reached	in	and	started	pulling	back	the	dirt	and	uprooting	the	zinnias.
The	first	name	he	uncovered	was	Lukas	Ortiz.	He	moved	right	and	continued

his	 trenching,	 his	 hands	 getting	 dirty	 with	 the	 dark,	 moist	 soil.	 Soon	 he
uncovered	 the	 name	 Gabriela.	 He	 excitedly	 picked	 up	 the	 pace	 and	 was	 just
clearing	the	dirt	from	the	last	name	Lida	when	a	booming	voice	struck	him	from
behind.
“Cabrón!”
Bosch	startled,	then	turned	and	looked	over	his	shoulder	to	see	a	man	behind

him	with	his	arms	stretched	wide	in	the	universal	stance	that	says,	What	the	fuck
are	you	doing!	He	was	wearing	a	green	work	uniform.
Bosch	jumped	up.
“Hey,	sorry,”	he	said.	“Lo	siento.”
He	started	wiping	the	dirt	off	his	hands	but	both	were	caked	with	wet	soil	and

it	wasn’t	going	anywhere.	The	man	in	front	of	him	was	midfifties	with	graying
hair	 and	 a	 thick,	wide	mustache	 to	go	with	 a	 thick,	wide	body.	An	oval	 patch
over	the	pocket	of	his	shirt	said	Javier.	He	wore	sunglasses	but	they	didn’t	hide



his	angry	stare	at	Bosch.
“I	wanted	to	see…”	Bosch	began.
He	turned	and	pointed	down	toward	the	bottom	of	the	pillar.
“Uh,	los	nombres?”	he	said.	“Under—uh,	debajo	la	tierra?”
“I	can	speak	English,	fool.	You’re	fucking	up	my	garden.	What’s	wrong	with

you?”
“Sorry,	I	was	looking	for	a	name.	An	artist	who	was	one	of	the	originals	here.”
“There	was	a	lot	of	them.”
Javier	 walked	 past	 Bosch	 and	 squatted	 down	 where	 Bosch	 had	 been.	 He

started	using	his	own	hands	to	carefully	put	the	uprooted	flowers	back	into	place,
handling	each	one	far	more	gently	than	Bosch	had.
“Lukas	Ortiz?”	he	asked.
“No,	the	other,”	Bosch	said.	“Gabriela	Lida.	Is	she	still	around?”
“Who	wants	to	know?”
“I’m	a	private	invest—”
“No,	who	wants	to	know?”
Bosch	understood.
“If	you	can	help	me,	I’d	like	to	pay	for	the	damage	I	did	there.”
“How	much	you	pay?”
It	was	 time	 for	Bosch	 to	 reach	 into	 his	 pocket	 for	 his	money	 but	 his	 hands

were	 dirty.	 He	 looked	 around	 and	 saw	 a	 tiled	 fountain	 that	 was	 part	 of	 the
centerpiece	of	the	park.
“Hold	on,”	he	said.
He	walked	over	and	dipped	his	hands	into	the	fountain’s	pool	and	rubbed	the

dirt	off.	He	then	shook	them	and	reached	into	his	pocket.	He	checked	his	money
fold	 and	 chose	 three	 of	 the	 four	 twenties	 he	 had.	He	went	 back	 to	 Javier.	He
hoped	he	wasn’t	about	 to	spend	sixty	bucks	 to	be	 told	Gabriela	Lida	was	dead
and	in	the	ground	like	her	name	on	the	pillar.
Javier	shook	his	head	when	Bosch	got	back	to	him.
“Now	you	fucked	up	my	fountain,”	he	said.	“The	dirt	gets	 in	 the	filter	and	I

gotta	clean	it.”
“I’ve	 got	 sixty	 bucks,”	Bosch	 said.	 “It	 covers	 everything.	Where	 can	 I	 find

Gabriela	Lida?”
He	held	the	money	out	and	Javier	took	it	with	a	dirty	hand.
“She	use	to	work	here	and	was	in	charge	of	the	collective,”	he	said.	“But	now

she’s	retired.	Last	I	heard,	she	still	lived	in	the	Mercado.”
“She	lives	in	a	market?”	Bosch	asked.



“No,	 cabrón,	 the	 Mercado.	 It’s	 a	 housing	 complex,	 man.	 Over	 there	 on
Newton.”
“Her	last	name	is	still	Lida?”
“That’s	right.”
That’s	 all	 Bosch	 needed.	 He	 headed	 back	 to	 his	 car.	 Ten	 minutes	 later	 he

parked	in	front	of	the	main	entrance	of	a	sprawling	complex	of	nicely	kept	low-
income	apartments	 in	 a	neo-adobe	 style.	He	checked	a	 residents’	 listing	 in	 the
entryway	and	soon	afterward	knocked	on	a	freshly	painted	green	door.
Bosch	was	holding	the	cardboard	folder	from	Flashpoint	Graphix	down	by	his

side.	He	raised	his	other	hand	to	knock	again	just	as	the	door	was	pulled	open	by
a	statuesque	woman	who,	by	Bosch’s	calculations,	had	to	be	at	least	seventy	but
looked	younger.	She	had	sharply	defined	cheekbones	and	startling	dark	eyes	set
against	still-smooth	brown	skin.	Her	hair	was	long	and	silver.	Polished	turquoise
hung	from	her	ears.
Bosch	 slowly	 lowered	 his	 hand.	 He	 had	 no	 doubt	 that	 this	 was	 the	woman

from	the	photo,	all	these	years	later.
“Yes?”	she	said.	“Are	you	lost?”
“I	don’t	think	so,”	Bosch	said.	“Are	you	Gabriela	Lida?”
“Yes,	I	am.	What	is	it	you	want?”
Haller	had	 told	Bosch	 it	would	be	his	call	 to	make	when	 the	moment	arose.

That	moment	was	now	and	Bosch	felt	 there	was	no	need	and	no	 time	 to	 run	a
game	with	this	woman.
“My	name’s	Harry	Bosch,”	he	said.	“I’m	an	investigator	down	from	L.A.	and

I’m	looking	for	Dominick	Santanello’s	daughter.”
The	mention	of	the	name	seemed	to	sharpen	her	eyes.	Bosch	saw	equal	parts

curiosity	and	concern.
“My	 daughter	 doesn’t	 live	 here.	 How	 do	 you	 know	 she	 is	 Dominick’s

daughter?”
“Because	 I	 started	 with	 him	 and	 it	 brought	 me	 to	 you.	 Let	 me	 show	 you

something.”
He	brought	up	the	folder,	took	the	elastic	band	off	it,	and	opened	it	in	front	of

her,	holding	it	like	a	music	stand	so	she	could	see	the	photos	and	page	through
them.	He	heard	her	breath	catch	in	her	throat	as	she	reached	forward	and	lifted
the	8	x	10	of	her	holding	the	baby.	Bosch	saw	tears	start	to	show	in	her	eyes.
“Nick	took	these,”	she	whispered.	“I	never	saw	them.”
Bosch	nodded.
“They	were	in	his	camera	in	an	attic	for	many	years,”	he	said.	“What	is	your



daughter’s	name?”
“We	called	her	Vibiana,”	Gabriela	said.	“It	was	the	name	he	wanted.”
“After	his	mother.”
Her	eyes	came	up	off	the	photo	to	his.
“Who	are	you?”	she	asked.
“If	I	could	come	in,	there	is	a	lot	I	need	to	tell	you,”	Bosch	said.
She	hesitated	for	a	moment,	then	stepped	back	and	allowed	him	in.
Bosch	 initially	 explained	 his	 presence	 by	 telling	 Gabriela	 that	 he	 had	 been

hired	by	 someone	 in	Dominick	Santanello’s	 family	 to	 see	 if	 he	had	 fathered	 a
child	before	he	passed.	She	accepted	that,	and	over	the	course	of	the	next	hour
they	 sat	 in	her	 small	 living	 room	and	Bosch	heard	 the	 story	of	 the	 short-lived
love	affair	between	Gabriela	and	Dominick.
It	was	a	different	angle	on	 the	story	 that	Halley	Lewis	 from	Tallahassee	had

told	Bosch.	Gabriela	had	met	Dominick	in	a	bar	in	Oceanside	with	the	express
purpose	of	awakening	him	to	his	cultural	roots	and	pride.	But	those	motives	soon
took	 a	backseat	 to	 the	passion	 that	 bloomed	between	 them	and	 they	became	a
couple.
“We	made	plans	 for	after	he	came	back	and	was	discharged,”	Gabriela	 said.

“He	wanted	to	be	a	photographer.	We	were	going	to	do	a	project	together,	on	the
border.	He	was	going	to	shoot	it;	I	was	going	to	paint	it.”
She	said	that	she	found	out	she	was	pregnant	when	he	was	near	the	end	of	his

training	 at	 Pendleton	 and	 was	 waiting	 to	 receive	 orders	 to	 Vietnam.	 It	 was	 a
heart-wrenching	time	and	he	repeatedly	offered	to	desert	the	Navy	to	stay	with
her.	Each	 time	 she	 talked	him	out	of	 it,	 an	 effort	 that	 later	brought	 a	 crushing
guilt	down	on	her	after	she	learned	he	was	killed	overseas.
She	confirmed	that	Dominick	had	snuck	back	into	the	country	twice	while	on

leaves	from	Vietnam.	The	first	time	he	attended	the	dedication	of	Chicano	Park
and	 the	 second	 time	 it	was	 to	 see	his	 newborn	daughter.	The	 family	 spent	 the
only	 four	 days	 they’d	 ever	 have	 together	 at	 the	 del	 Coronado.	 She	 said	 the
photograph	that	Bosch	showed	her	was	taken	after	an	impromptu	“marriage”	on
the	beach	officiated	by	an	artist	friend	who	was	ordained	in	a	cult-like	Mexican
religion	called	brujeria.
“It	was	in	fun,”	she	said.	“We	thought	we	would	get	the	chance	to	get	married

for	real	when	he	came	back	at	the	end	of	the	year.”
Bosch	asked	why	Gabriela	never	 reached	out	 to	Dominick’s	 family	after	his

death	and	she	explained	that	she	had	feared	his	parents	might	try	to	take	the	baby
from	her.



“I	lived	in	a	barrio,”	she	said.	“I	had	no	money.	I	was	worried	that	they	could
win	in	court	and	take	Vibiana	from	me.	That	would	have	killed	me.”
Bosch	did	not	mention	how	closely	Gabriela’s	feelings	mirrored	the	plight	of

her	daughter’s	grandmother	and	namesake.	But	her	answer	served	as	a	segue	to
questions	about	Vibiana	and	where	she	was.	Gabriela	revealed	that	she	lived	in
Los	Angeles	and	was	an	artist	as	well.	She	was	a	sculptress	living	and	working
in	the	Arts	District	downtown.	She	had	been	married	once	but	now	was	not.	The
kicker	 was	 that	 she	 was	 raising	 a	 nine-year-old	 boy	 from	 that	 marriage.	 His
name	was	Gilberto	Veracruz.
Bosch	 realized	 he	 had	 found	 another	 heir.	 Whitney	 Vance	 had	 a	 great-

grandson	he	never	knew	about.
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The	San	Diego	County	Bureau	of	Vital	Records	and	Statistics	was	open	until	5
p.m.	Bosch	walked	hurriedly	through	the	door	at	4:35	and	luckily	found	no	one
in	line	at	the	window	marked	Birth	Certificates,	Death	Certificates,	Changes	of
Name.	He	had	only	a	single	document	to	request	and	getting	it	now	would	save
him	from	having	to	stay	in	San	Diego	overnight.
Bosch	 left	 the	 Mercado	 Apartments	 convinced	 that	 Vibiana	 and	 Gilberto

Veracruz	 were	 direct	 descendants	 of	Whitney	 Vance.	 If	 that	 could	 be	 proved,
they	were	in	line	to	inherit	the	Vance	fortune.	Genetic	analysis	would	of	course
be	the	key	but	Bosch	also	wanted	to	gather	 legal	documentation	that	would	go
hand	 in	 hand	 with	 the	 science	 and	 be	 part	 of	 a	 judge-convincing	 package.
Gabriela	 had	 told	 him	 that	 she	 put	Dominick’s	 name	 down	 on	 her	 daughter’s
birth	certificate.	Details	like	that	would	make	the	package	complete.
At	the	window	Bosch	provided	the	name	Vibiana	Santanello	and	the	date	she

was	born,	and	requested	a	certified	copy	of	her	birth	certificate.	While	he	waited
for	the	clerk	to	find	and	print	it,	he	considered	some	of	the	other	revelations	and
confirmations	that	came	out	of	his	conversation	with	Gabriela.
Bosch	 had	 asked	 her	 how	 she	 had	 learned	 of	 Santanello’s	 death	 in	Vietnam

and	she	said	she	knew	in	her	heart	that	he	had	been	killed	when	a	week	went	by
and	she	did	not	receive	a	letter	from	him.	He	had	never	gone	that	long	without
writing	her.	Her	intuition	was	sadly	confirmed	when	later	she	saw	a	story	in	the
newspaper	about	how	the	shooting	down	of	a	single	helicopter	 in	Vietnam	had
hit	 Southern	 California	 particularly	 hard.	 All	 the	Marines	 on	 the	 chopper	 had
California	hometowns	and	had	previously	been	stationed	at	El	Toro	Marine	Air
Base	in	Orange	County.	The	lone	corpsman	who	was	killed	had	trained	at	Camp
Pendleton	in	San	Diego	after	being	raised	in	Oxnard.
Gabriela	also	told	Bosch	that	Dominick’s	face	was	on	one	of	the	murals	at	the

park.	She	had	put	it	there	many	years	before.	It	was	on	the	mural	called	the	Face



of	 Heroes—several	 depictions	 of	 men	 and	 women	 forming	 one	 face.	 Bosch
remembered	seeing	the	mural	as	he	had	walked	through	the	park	earlier	that	day.
“Here	you	are,	sir,”	the	clerk	said	to	Bosch.	“You	pay	at	the	window	to	your

left.”
Bosch	 took	 the	document	 from	the	clerk	and	proceeded	 to	 the	cash	window.

He	 studied	 it	 as	 he	 walked	 and	 saw	 the	 name	 Dominick	 Santanello	 listed	 as
father.	He	realized	how	close	he	was	to	finishing	the	journey	Whitney	Vance	had
sent	him	on.	He	was	disappointed	that	the	old	man	would	not	be	on	hand	at	the
finish	line.
He	was	soon	back	on	the	5	and	heading	north.	He	had	told	Gabriela	that	it	was

in	 her	 best	 interests	 to	 reveal	 nothing	 about	 her	 conversation	 with	 Bosch	 to
anyone	else.	They	had	not	immediately	reached	out	to	Vibiana	because	Gabriela
said	her	daughter	led	a	life	devoid	of	the	trappings	of	digital	technology.	She	had
no	cell	phone	and	rarely	answered	the	phone	in	 the	studio-loft	where	she	lived
and	worked.
Bosch	planned	to	be	at	Vibiana’s	studio	the	next	morning.	Meanwhile,	on	the

brutal	rush-hour	drive	back	up	to	L.A.	he	spoke	at	length	on	his	cell	to	Mickey
Haller,	who	said	he	had	made	some	subtle	inquiries	of	his	own.
“Pasadena	did	sign	off	on	it	as	a	natural	but	there	will	be	an	autopsy,”	he	said.

“I	think	Kapoor	wants	the	headlines	so	he’s	going	to	milk	cause	of	death	for	all
it’s	worth.”
Bhavin	 Kapoor	 was	 the	 embattled	 chief	 medical	 examiner	 of	 Los	 Angeles

County.	In	recent	months	he	had	come	under	fire	for	mismanagement	and	delays
in	 processing	 autopsies	 at	 the	 office	 that	 handled	more	 than	 eight	 thousand	of
them	a	year.	Law	enforcement	agencies	and	loved	ones	of	murder	and	accident
victims	 complained	 that	 some	 autopsies	 were	 taking	 months	 to	 complete,
delaying	investigations,	funerals,	and	closure.	The	media	piled	on	further	when	it
was	 revealed	 that	 some	 bodies	 got	 mixed	 up	 in	 the	 Big	 Crypt,	 a	 giant
refrigerated	storage	center	that	held	over	a	hundred	cadavers.	Toe	tags	blown	off
by	the	giant	turbine	fans	that	kept	things	cold	had	been	reattached	to	the	wrong
toes.
Looking	 for	 headlines	 that	 didn’t	 involve	 scandal,	 Kapoor	 had	 evidently

decided	 to	proceed	with	an	autopsy	on	Whitney	Vance’s	body	so	 that	he	could
hold	a	press	conference	that	was	about	something	other	than	his	handling	of	his
duties	and	department.
“You	watch,	though,”	Haller	said.	“Some	smart	reporter	will	turn	this	against

him	by	pointing	out	that	the	billionaire	didn’t	have	to	wait	in	line	for	an	autopsy



while	every	other	body	does.	Even	in	death	the	rich	get	 treated	special—that’ll
be	the	headline.”
Bosch	 knew	 the	 observation	 was	 dead-on	 accurate	 and	 was	 surprised	 that

Kapoor’s	advisers,	if	he	had	any,	had	not	warned	him.
Haller	asked	what	Bosch	had	found	in	San	Diego	and	Harry	reported	that	there

might	 be	 two	 blood	 descendants	 in	 play.	 He	 recounted	 his	 conversation	 with
Gabriela	 and	 told	 Haller	 that	 it	 might	 soon	 be	 time	 for	 DNA	 analysis.	 He
outlined	what	he	had:	A	sealed	 sample	 from	Vance,	 though	he	did	not	witness
the	 old	 man	 being	 swabbed.	 Several	 items	 that	 belonged	 to	 Dominick
Santanello,	including	a	razor	that	might	have	his	blood	on	it.	A	swab	sample	he
had	 taken	 from	Gabriela	Lida	 in	 case	 it	was	 needed.	And	he	 planned	 to	 swab
Vibiana	when	he	met	her	the	following	day.	For	the	moment	he	planned	to	leave
Vibiana’s	son—Vance’s	presumed	great-grandson—out	of	it.
“The	 only	 thing	 that’s	 going	 to	matter	 is	Vibiana’s	DNA,”	Haller	 said.	 “We

will	need	to	show	the	hereditary	chain,	which	I	think	you	have	in	hand.	But	it’s
going	to	come	down	to	her	DNA	and	whether	they	match	it	to	Vance’s	as	direct
descendant.”
“We	need	 to	do	 it	 as	a	blind,	 right?”	Bosch	said.	“Not	 tell	 them	 the	swab	 is

from	Vance.	Just	give	them	the	swab	from	Vibiana.	Then	see	what	they	say.”
“Agreed.	Last	thing	we	want	is	for	them	to	know	whose	DNA	they	have.	I	will

work	on	that	and	set	something	up	in	one	of	the	labs	I	gave	you.	Whichever	one
will	do	it	the	fastest.	Then	when	you	get	the	blood	from	Vibiana,	we	go	in.”
“I’m	hoping	that	will	be	tomorrow.”
“That’ll	be	good.	What	did	you	do	with	the	swab	from	Vance?”
“My	refrigerator.”
“Not	sure	that’s	the	safest	place.	And	I	don’t	think	refrigeration	is	required.”
“It’s	not.	I	just	hid	it	in	there.”
“I	 like	 the	 idea	of	keeping	 it	 separate	 from	the	will	and	 the	pen.	Don’t	want

everything	in	the	same	place.	I’m	just	concerned	with	it	being	in	your	house.	It’s
probably	the	first	place	they’ll	look.”
“There	you	go	with	that	‘they’	thing	again.”
“I	know.	But	it	is	what	it	is.	Maybe	you	should	think	of	another	place.”
Bosch	told	Haller	about	his	run-in	with	Creighton	and	Harry’s	suspicion	that

there	might	be	camera	surveillance	on	his	house.
“I’ll	check	 it	out	 tomorrow	morning	 first	 thing,”	he	said.	“It	will	be	dark	by

the	 time	 I	 get	 there	 tonight.	 The	 point	 is,	 there	 was	 nobody	 out	 there	 this
morning	 when	 I	 left.	 I	 checked	 my	 car	 for	 a	 GPS	 tag	 and	 yet	 somehow



Creighton’s	following	me	up	Laurel	Canyon	Boulevard.”
“Maybe	it	was	a	fucking	drone,”	Haller	said.	“They’re	being	used	all	over	the

place	now.”
“I’ll	have	to	remember	to	start	looking	up.	You	too.	Creighton	said	they	knew

you	were	on	the	case,	too.”
“Not	a	surprise.”
Bosch	could	see	the	lights	of	downtown	now	through	the	wind-shield.	He	was

finally	getting	close	to	home	and	he	could	feel	 the	exhaustion	from	the	day	on
the	road	settling	on	his	body.	He	was	bone	tired	and	wanted	to	rest.	He	decided
that	he	would	skip	dinner	in	favor	of	extra	sleep	time.
His	mind	wandered	from	the	conversation	when	the	thought	of	food	reminded

him	that	he	needed	to	call	or	text	his	daughter	to	tell	her	he	had	driven	home	and
wouldn’t	be	passing	by	campus	the	next	day.	Their	getting	together	would	have
to	wait.
Maybe	 that	 was	 a	 good	 thing,	 Bosch	 thought.	 After	 their	 last	 phone	 call	 it

might	be	better	to	have	some	time	and	distance	between	them.
“Harry,	you	still	there?”	Haller	said.
Bosch	came	out	of	the	unrelated	thoughts.
“Here,”	 he	 said.	 “You	 just	 cut	 out	 for	 second.	 I’m	going	 through	 a	 bad	 cell

area.	Go	ahead.”
Haller	 said	 he	wanted	 to	 discuss	 a	 strategy	 involving	where	 and	when	 they

should	make	 a	move	 in	 court.	 It	 was	 a	 subtle	 form	 of	 judge	 shopping	 but	 he
explained	 that	deciding	 in	what	 courthouse	 to	 file	 the	will	 could	give	 them	an
advantage.	 He	 said	 he	 assumed	 that	 probate	 on	 Vance	 would	 be	 opened	 in
Pasadena,	near	where	he	lived	and	died,	but	that	did	not	require	a	claimant	to	file
there	as	well.	If	Vibiana	Veracruz	was	determined	to	establish	herself	as	Vance’s
heir,	then	she	could	file	her	claim	at	a	courthouse	convenient	to	her.
To	 Bosch	 these	 were	 decisions	 that	 were	 above	 his	 pay	 grade	 and	 he	 told

Haller	so.	His	job	here,	and	his	responsibility	and	promise	to	Vance,	was	simply
to	 find	 the	heir,	 if	one	existed,	and	gather	 the	evidence	 to	prove	 the	bloodline.
Legal	 strategies	 involving	 the	 subsequent	 claim	 to	 the	Vance	 fortune	were	 for
Haller	to	decide.
Bosch	added	something	that	he	had	been	thinking	about	since	his	conversation

with	Gabriela.
“What	if	they	don’t	want	it?”	he	asked.
“What	if	who	doesn’t	want	what?”	Haller	replied.
“The	money,”	Bosch	said.	“What	if	Vibiana	doesn’t	want	it?	These	people	are



artists.	What	if	 they	don’t	want	to	be	involved	in	running	a	corporation,	sitting
on	 a	 board	 of	 directors,	 being	 in	 that	 world?	 When	 I	 told	 Gabriela	 that	 her
daughter	and	grandson	might	be	in	line	for	a	lot	of	money,	she	just	shrugged	it
off.	She	said	she	hadn’t	had	any	money	for	seventy	years	and	didn’t	want	any
now.”
“Not	going	to	happen,”	Haller	said.	“This	 is	change-the-world	money.	She’ll

take	it.	What	artist	doesn’t	want	to	change	the	world?”
“Most	want	 to	 change	 it	 with	 their	 art,	 not	 their	money.”	 Bosch	 got	 a	 call-

waiting	signal	and	saw	that	it	was	from	one	of	the	SFPD	exchanges.	He	thought
maybe	it	was	Bella	Lourdes	calling	with	the	results	of	the	second	search	of	the
Sahagun	house.	He	told	Haller	he	needed	to	go	and	would	check	in	with	him	the
next	day	after	he	found	Vibiana	and	spoke	to	her.
He	switched	over	but	it	wasn’t	Lourdes	calling.
“Bosch,	Chief	Valdez.	Where	are	you?”
“Uh,	heading	north,	just	passing	by	downtown.	What’s	up?”
“Are	you	with	Bella?”
“Bella?	No,	why	would	I	be	with	Bella?”
Valdez	 ignored	Bosch’s	 question	 and	 asked	 another.	 The	 serious	 tone	 in	 his

voice	had	Bosch’s	attention.
“Have	you	heard	from	her	today?”
“Not	since	this	morning	when	we	talked	on	the	phone.	Why?	What’s	going	on,

Chief?”
“We	can’t	find	her	and	we’re	not	getting	any	answers	on	her	cell	or	the	radio.

She	signed	 in	 this	morning	on	 the	board	 in	 the	D	bureau	but	never	signed	out.
It’s	not	like	her.	Trevino	was	working	on	budgets	with	me	today,	so	he	was	never
in	the	D	bureau.	He	never	saw	her.”
“Her	car	in	the	lot?”
“Both	her	personal	car	and	her	plain	wrap	are	still	 in	 the	 lot	and	her	partner

called	and	said	she	hasn’t	come	home.”
A	hollow	opened	up	in	the	middle	of	his	chest.
“Did	you	talk	to	Sisto?”	he	asked.
“Yeah,	 he	 hasn’t	 seen	 her	 either,”	Valdez	 said.	 “He	 said	 she	 called	 him	 this

morning	to	see	if	he	was	available	to	go	with	her	into	the	field	but	he	was	tied	up
on	a	commercial	burglary.”
Bosch	pushed	his	foot	further	down	on	the	gas	pedal.
“Chief,	send	a	car	right	now	up	to	the	Sahagun	house.	That	was	where	she	was

going.”



“Why,	what	was—”
“Just	 send	 the	 car,	 Chief.	 Now.	 Tell	 them	 to	 search	 inside	 and	 outside	 the

house.	The	backyard	in	particular.	We	can	talk	after.	I’m	on	my	way	and	will	be
there	in	thirty	minutes	or	less.	Send	that	car.”
“Right	away.”
Bosch	 disconnected	 and	 called	 Bella’s	 number,	 though	 he	 knew	 it	 was

unlikely	she	would	answer	for	him	if	she	wasn’t	answering	for	the	police	chief.
It	rang	through	to	voice	mail	and	Bosch	disconnected.	He	felt	the	hollow	in	his

chest	growing	wider	and	deeper.
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Bosch	broke	away	from	the	crushing	evening	traffic	after	passing	by	downtown.
With	speed	and	illegal	use	of	the	carpool	lane,	he	covered	the	remaining	distance
to	San	Fernando	in	twenty	minutes.	He	felt	lucky	to	be	in	the	rental,	because	he
knew	his	old	Cherokee	wouldn’t	have	reached	the	speeds	he	maintained	on	his
way.
In	the	station	he	moved	quickly	through	the	back	hallway	to	the	chief’s	office

but	 found	 it	 empty,	 the	 hanging	 toy	 helicopter	 moving	 in	 a	 circular	 pattern,
propelled	by	a	breeze	from	the	overhead	air-conditioning	vent.
He	 then	 moved	 on	 to	 the	 detective	 bureau	 and	 found	 Valdez	 standing	 at

Lourdes’s	 cubicle	 along	 with	 Trevino,	 Sisto,	 and	 Sergeant	 Rosenberg,	 the
evening	watch	commander.	He	could	tell	by	the	concerned	looks	on	their	faces
that	they	still	hadn’t	located	the	missing	detective.
“You	checked	the	Sahagun	house?”	he	asked.
“We	sent	a	car	over,”	Valdez	said.	“She’s	not	there,	doesn’t	look	like	she	ever

was.”
“Damn,”	Bosch	said.	“Where	else	are	you	looking?”
“Never	mind	that,”	Trevino	said.	“Where	were	you	today?”
He	 said	 it	 in	 an	 accusatory	 tone,	 as	 if	 Bosch	 had	 some	 knowledge	 of	 the

missing	detective’s	whereabouts.
“I	had	to	go	to	San	Diego,”	Bosch	said.	“One	of	my	private	cases.	Went	there

and	back.”
“Then	who	the	hell	is	Ida	Townes	Forsythe?”
Bosch	looked	at	Trevino.
“What?”
“You	heard	me.	Who	is	Ida	Townes	Forsythe?”
He	 held	 up	 a	 printout	 of	 Forsythe’s	 DMV	 information	 and	 Bosch	 suddenly

realized	he	had	left	it	in	the	printer	tray	that	morning	when	he	was	distracted	by



the	call	to	the	lobby	to	see	Creighton.
“Right,	I	forgot,	I	was	here	this	morning	for	about	twenty	minutes,”	he	said.	“I

printed	that	out,	but	what’s	that	got	to	do	with	Bella?”
“We	don’t	know,”	Trevino	said.	“We’re	 trying	 to	 figure	out	what	 the	 fuck	 is

going	on	here.	I	find	this	in	the	printer	and	then	check	our	DMV	account	to	see	if
it	was	Bella	who	pulled	it	up	and	instead	I	see	that	you	ran	this.	Who	is	she?”
“Look,	 Ida	 Forsythe	 has	 nothing	 to	 do	 with	 this,	 okay?	 She’s	 part	 of	 the

private	case	I’m	working.”
Bosch	knew	it	was	an	admission	he	should	not	have	made	but	he	wasn’t	in	the

mood	for	sparring	with	Trevino	and	he	wanted	to	get	the	focus	quickly	back	on
Bella.
For	a	moment	Trevino’s	face	betrayed	him.	Bosch	could	see	his	barely	masked

delight	in	knowing	he	had	just	outed	Bosch	in	front	of	the	man	who	had	brought
him	into	the	department.
“No,	 not	 okay,”	 Trevino	 said.	 “That’s	 a	 firing	 offense.	 And	 it	 could	 mean

charges	as	well.”
Trevino	looked	at	Valdez	as	he	said	it,	as	if	to	say,	I	told	you	this	guy	was	just

using	us	for	access.
“Tell	you	what,	Cap,”	Bosch	said.	“You	can	fire	me	and	charge	me	as	soon	as

we	find	Bella.”
Bosch	turned	and	directed	the	next	question	to	Valdez.
“What	else	are	we	doing?”	he	asked.
“We’ve	brought	everybody	in	and	they’re	out	looking,”	the	chief	said.	“We’ve

put	it	out	to	the	LAPD	and	Sheriff’s	Department	as	well.	Why	did	you	tell	us	to
check	the	Sahagun	house?”
“Because	she	told	me	this	morning	that	she	would	go	search	it	again,”	Bosch

said.
“Why?”
Bosch	 quickly	 explained	 the	 conversation	 he’d	 had	 with	 Lourdes	 that

morning,	including	his	theory	that	the	Screen	Cutter	might	have	lost	the	key	to
his	getaway	car,	which	would	explain	his	 running	 from	 the	scene	of	 the	crime
and	trying	to	find	an	unlocked	car	to	boost.
“There	was	no	key,”	Sisto	said.	“I	would’ve	found	it.”
“Never	hurts	to	double-check	with	fresh	eyes,”	Bosch	said.	“When	she	called

to	 see	 if	you	could	go	 into	 the	 field,	did	 she	ask	about	GTAs	 in	Area	Two	on
Friday?”
Sisto	 realized	 that	 was	 a	 detail	 he	 had	 not	 mentioned	 to	 the	 chief	 and	 the



captain	earlier.
“Yeah,	 that’s	right,	she	did,”	he	said.	“I	 told	her	I	hadn’t	had	time	to	 look	at

auto	thefts	from	Friday	yet.”
Trevino	 moved	 quickly	 to	 the	 row	 of	 clipboards	 hung	 on	 the	 wall	 behind

Sisto’s	desk.	This	was	where	 the	property	crime	reports	were	kept	on	different
clipboards	 depending	 on	 the	 crime.	 Trevino	 grabbed	 the	 clipboard	 marked
AUTOS	and	looked	at	the	top	sheet.	He	then	flipped	back	through	several	of	the
reports.
“We’ve	got	one	Friday	in	Area	Three,”	he	said.	“Another	on	Saturday.”
Valdez	turned	to	Rosenberg.
“Irwin,	 take	 those	 reports,”	he	said.	“Send	a	car	 to	each	 location,	have	 them

find	out	if	Lourdes	was	out	there	doing	follow-up.”
“Roger	that,”	Rosenberg	said.	“I’ll	take	one	myself.”
He	 took	 the	 whole	 clipboard	 from	 Trevino	 and	 quickly	 headed	 out	 of	 the

bureau.
“Is	there	anybody	still	over	in	Public	Works?”	Bosch	asked.
“This	time	of	night,	they’re	closed,”	Valdez	said.	“Why?”
“Can	we	get	in?	This	morning	Bella	said	she	was	going	over	there	to	borrow	a

metal	detector	for	the	search	up	at	the	Sahagun	house.”
“I	know	we	can	at	least	get	into	the	yard,”	Trevino	said.	“We	gas	up	the	cars	in

there.”
“Let’s	go,”	Valdez	said.
The	 four	men	 left	 the	station	 through	 the	 front	door	and	quickly	crossed	 the

street	 to	 the	 Public	 Works	 complex.	 They	 walked	 down	 the	 left	 side	 of	 the
structure	 to	 the	vehicle	and	storage	yard’s	entrance	gate,	which	Valdez	opened
with	a	key	card	pulled	from	his	wallet.
As	they	entered	the	yard	the	men	split	up	and	started	looking	for	Lourdes	in

and	 among	 the	 various	work	 trucks	 and	 vans.	 Bosch	 headed	 toward	 the	 back
wall,	where	 there	were	a	covered	workshop	and	assorted	 tool	benches.	Behind
him	he	heard	the	vehicle	doors	being	opened	and	closed	and	the	chief’s	strained
voice	calling	out	Bella’s	name.
But	there	was	no	response.
Bosch	 used	 the	 light	 from	 his	 phone	 to	 find	 a	 switch	 that	 turned	 on	 the

fluorescent	lights	in	the	workshop.	There	were	three	separate	benches	positioned
perpendicular	to	the	back	wall.	These	benches	had	racks	of	tools	and	materials	as
well	 as	 anchored	 machines	 and	 devices	 like	 pipe	 cutters,	 grinders,	 and
woodworking	drills	and	saws.	It	 looked	like	projects	were	left	in	midcourse	on



each	of	the	benches.
Above	the	third	bench,	there	was	an	overhead	rack	holding	several	eight-foot

lengths	 of	 stainless-steel	 pipe.	Bosch	 remembered	Lourdes	 saying	 they	 used	 a
metal	detector	 to	 find	underground	pipes.	He	assumed	 the	 third	bench	was	 for
plumbing	and	drainage-related	projects	and	that	if	there	was	a	metal	detector,	it
would	be	there.
Lourdes	 had	 described	 the	 metal	 detector	 as	 something	 with	 wheels	 like	 a

lawnmower	and	not	the	kind	of	handheld	detector	he	had	seen	used	by	treasure
hunters	on	the	beach.
Bosch	didn’t	see	anything	and	turned	in	a	circle	with	his	eyes	scanning	all	of

the	 equipment	 on	 and	 surrounding	 the	 workbenches.	 He	 finally	 spotted	 a
crossbar	handle	extending	out	 from	under	one	of	 the	benches.	He	walked	over
and	pulled	out	a	bright	orange	device	on	wheels	that	was	about	half	the	size	of	a
push	mower.
He	had	to	study	it	to	know	what	it	was.	There	was	a	control	panel	attached	to

the	 crossbar.	 He	 pushed	 the	 on/off	 button,	 and	 an	 LED	 screen	 lit	 with	 a
triangular	radar	display	and	other	controls	for	scope	and	depth.
“It’s	here,”	he	said.
His	words	drew	the	other	three	men	over	from	their	own	fruitless	searches.
“Well,	if	she	used	it,	she	brought	it	back,”	Valdez	said.
The	 chief	 kicked	 one	 of	 his	 boots	 against	 the	 concrete	 floor,	 showing	 his

frustration	with	another	lead	that	didn’t	pan	out.
Bosch	put	both	hands	on	the	metal	detector’s	handle	and	lifted.	He	got	the	two

back	wheels	off	the	ground	but	even	that	was	a	struggle.
“This	thing	is	heavy,”	he	said.	“If	she	used	it,	then	she	had	help	getting	it	out

there	to	the	Sahagun	house.	It	wouldn’t	have	fit	in	a	plain	wrap.”
“Should	we	check	inside	for	her?”	Sisto	asked.
The	chief	 turned	and	looked	at	 the	door	that	 led	to	the	Public	Works	offices.

Three	of	them	walked	over	and	Bosch	followed	after	parking	the	metal	detector
back	in	its	place.	Valdez	tried	the	door	but	it	was	locked	with	a	dead	bolt.	Valdez
turned	to	Sisto,	the	youngest	among	them.
“Kick	it,”	he	said.
“It’s	a	metal	door,	Chief,”	Sisto	said.
“Try,”	Valdez	said.	“You’re	a	young	stud.”
Sisto	took	three	shots	at	the	door	with	his	heel.	Each	one	was	stronger	than	the

one	before	it	but	the	door	didn’t	give.	His	brown	face	turned	a	deep	maroon	with
the	effort.	He	took	a	deep	breath	and	was	about	to	try	a	fourth,	when	the	police



chief	raised	an	arm	and	stopped	him.
“Okay,	hold	on,	hold	on,”	Valdez	said.	“It’s	not	going	to	give.	We’ll	have	to

see	if	we	can	get	somebody	out	here	with	a	key.”
Trevino	looked	at	Bosch.
“You	got	your	picks	on	you,	Big	Time?”	he	asked.
It	was	the	first	 time	Trevino	had	ever	called	him	that	 to	his	face,	an	obvious

reference	to	Bosch’s	LAPD	pedigree.
“Nope,”	Bosch	said.
Harry	stepped	away	from	them	and	over	to	the	nearest	work	truck.	He	reached

over	the	hood,	pulled	the	windshield	wiper	back	on	its	hinge	and	twisted	it	right
and	then	left.	He	pulled	it	sharply	and	ripped	it	off	the	truck.
“Harry,	what	are	you	doing?”	Valdez	said.
“Just	give	me	a	minute,”	Bosch	said.
He	took	the	wiper	over	to	one	of	the	benches	and	used	a	pair	of	pliers	to	pull

the	rubber	blade	off	the	flat	thin	metal	strip	that	backed	it.	He	then	took	a	pair	of
metal	snips	to	cut	off	two	three-inch	lengths	of	the	strip.	He	picked	up	the	pliers
again	and	fashioned	the	two	metal	strips	into	a	pick	and	a	flat	hook.	He	had	what
he	needed	in	less	than	two	minutes.
Bosch	went	back	 to	 the	door,	squatted	 in	 front	of	 the	dead	bolt,	and	went	 to

work.
“You’ve	done	that	before,”	Valdez	said.
“A	few	times,”	Bosch	said.	“Somebody	put	a	phone	light	on	this.”
All	three	of	the	other	men	turned	on	cell	lights	and	put	the	beams	over	Bosch’s

shoulder	 and	onto	 the	dead	bolt.	 It	 took	Bosch	 three	more	minutes	 to	 turn	 the
lock	and	open	the	door.
“Bella?”	Valdez	called	out	as	they	entered.
No	answer.	Sisto	hit	 the	 light	switches	and	they	went	down	a	hallway	as	 the

fluorescents	blasted	the	darkness,	peeling	off	one	at	a	time	into	the	offices	they
passed.	Valdez	kept	calling	out	his	missing	detective’s	name	but	the	offices	were
as	quiet	as	a	church	on	a	Monday	night.	Bosch	was	the	last	to	peel	off,	entering
the	code	enforcement	bullpen	whose	three	cubicles	were	just	as	cramped	as	the
detective	 bureau	 across	 the	 street.	He	made	 his	way	 around	 the	 room	 looking
down	into	each	cubicle	but	seeing	no	sign	of	Lourdes.
Soon	Sisto	came	in.
“Anything?”
“No.”
“Shit.”



Bosch	saw	the	nameplate	on	one	of	the	desks.	It	reminded	him	of	something
else	from	his	morning	conversation	with	Lourdes.
“Sisto,	did	Bella	have	a	problem	with	Dockweiler?”
“What	do	you	mean?”
“This	morning	when	she	said	she	was	going	to	come	over	here	to	borrow	the

metal	 detector,	 she	 said	 she	 could	 ask	 Dockweiler	 for	 help.	 Then	 she	 said
something	about	hoping	he	was	in	a	good	mood.	Was	there	a	problem	between
them?”
“Maybe	because	she	kept	her	job	and	he	got	transferred	to	Public	Works?”
“Sounded	like	something	else.”
Sisto	 had	 to	 consider	 the	 question	 further	 before	 coming	 up	 with	 another

answer.
“Uh,	I	don’t	think	it	was	that	big	of	a	deal	but	back	when	he	was	in	the	bureau

with	us	I	remember	there	was	sometimes	friction	between	them.	I	don’t	think	at
first	Dock	picked	up	on	the	fact	 that	she	played	for	the	other	team.	He	made	a
comment	 about	 a	 lesbian—I	 forget	 who	 she	 was,	 but	 he	 called	 her	 a	 carpet
muncher	 or	 something	 like	 that.	But	Bella	 jumped	 all	 over	 his	 shit	 and	 things
were	kind	of	tense	for	a	while	there.”
Bosch	studied	Sisto,	expecting	more.
“That	was	it?”	he	prompted.
“I	guess	so,”	Sisto	said.	“I	mean,	I	don’t	know.”
“What	about	you?	You	have	a	problem	with	him?”
“Me?	No,	we	were	fine.”
“You	talk	to	him?	Shoot	the	shit?”
“Yeah,	some.	Not	a	lot.”
“Does	he	not	like	lesbians,	or	is	it	women	he	doesn’t	like?”
“No,	he	isn’t	gay,	if	that’s	what	you	mean.”
“That’s	not	what	I	mean.	Come	on,	Sisto,	what	kind	of	guy	is	he?”
“Look,	 man,	 I	 don’t	 know.	 He	 told	 me	 once	 that	 when	 he	 worked	 for	 the

Sheriff’s	up	at	Wayside,	they	did	things	to	the	gays.”
That	 struck	 a	 chord	 with	 Bosch.	Wayside	 Honor	 Rancho	 was	 a	 county	 jail

located	in	the	Santa	Clarita	Valley.	All	new	deputies	were	assigned	to	jail	duty
right	out	of	 the	academy.	Bosch	 remembered	Lourdes	 telling	him	 that	when	 it
appeared	that	it	would	be	several	years	before	she	got	a	chance	to	transfer	out	of
the	jail	division,	she	started	applying	to	other	departments	and	ended	up	at	San
Fernando.
“What	things	did	they	do?”



“He	said	they’d	put	them	in	situations,	you	know.	Put	them	in	modules	where
they	knew	they	would	get	fucked	with,	beat	up.	They	took	bets	and	stuff	on	how
long	they’d	last	before	they	got	jumped.”
“Did	he	know	Bella	when	she	was	there?”
“I	don’t	know.	I	never	asked.”
“Who	came	to	San	Fernando	first?”
“Pretty	sure	it	was	Dock.”
Bosch	nodded.	Dockweiler	had	seniority	on	Bella,	yet	she	was	retained	instead

of	him	when	the	budget	crisis	hit.	That	had	to	have	built	animosity.
“What	happened	when	he	got	moved	out	of	the	department?”	he	asked.	“Was

he	angry?”
“Well,	 yeah,	wouldn’t	 you	 be?”	 Sisto	 answered.	 “But	 he	was	 cool	 about	 it.

They	found	him	the	spot	over	here.	So	it	was	kind	of	lateral—he	didn’t	even	lose
salary.”
“Except	no	badge	and	no	gun.”
“I	think	code	enforcement	has	a	badge.”
“Not	 the	 same,	 Sisto.	 You	 ever	 heard	 the	 phrase	 ‘If	 you’re	 not	 cop,	 you’re

little	people’?”
“Uh,	no.”
Bosch	grew	quiet	as	he	studied	the	top	of	Dockweiler’s	desk.	Nothing	he	saw

seemed	suspicious.	He	heard	the	dinging	of	a	text	on	Sisto’s	phone.
Pinned	to	the	privacy	wall	between	Dockweiler’s	and	another	desk	was	a	map

of	the	city,	partitioned	into	four	code	enforcement	zones	that	mirrored	the	police
department’s	patrol	areas.	There	was	also	a	list	of	tips	for	spotting	illegal	garage
conversions	with	photo	examples	of	each	giveaway:

Extension	cords,	cables,	and	hoses	running	from	house	to	garage
Tape	over	the	seams	of	the	garage	door
Air-conditioning	units	on	garage	walls
Barbecue	grills	closer	to	the	garage	than	the	house
Boats,	bikes,	and	other	garaged	property	stored	outside

Studying	the	list,	Bosch	pictured	the	houses	where	the	Screen	Cutter	rapes	had
occurred.	 Just	 three	 days	 ago,	 he	 had	 driven	 the	 circuit	 that	 included	 all	 four
places.	He	saw	now	what	he	didn’t	see	then.	Each	had	a	garage,	each	was	in	a
neighborhood	where	illegal	garage	conversions	were	a	problem	and	would	draw
the	attention	of	code	inspectors.	Beatriz	Sahagun’s	house	had	a	garage	too.



“It	was	him,”	Bosch	said	quietly.
Sisto	 didn’t	 hear	 him.	Bosch	 kept	 grinding	 it	 down,	 putting	 things	 together.

Dockweiler	could	roam	the	city	as	a	code	inspector.	He	could	have	knocked	on
doors	to	perform	inspections	and	selected	his	victims	when	he	saw	them	in	the
course	of	his	work.	It	was	the	reason	to	wear	the	mask	each	time.
He	realized	also	that	it	was	Dockweiler	who	had	the	extra	key	to	Bosch’s	desk.

He’d	kept	it	when	he	left	the	department	but	snuck	back	to	read	the	file	on	the
investigation	once	Bosch	had	connected	 the	cases.	He	knew	what	Bosch	knew
and	what	he	was	doing	at	every	step	of	the	investigation.	And	the	horror	of	it	all,
Bosch	knew,	was	that	he	had	sent	Lourdes	right	to	him.	The	fear	and	guilt	of	that
realization	boiled	up	in	him.	He	turned	away	from	the	desk	and	saw	Sisto	typing
a	text	on	his	phone.
“Is	that	Dockweiler?”	he	demanded.	“Are	you	texting	Dockweiler?”
“No,	man,	 it’s	 my	 girlfriend,”	 Sisto	 said.	 “She	wants	 to	 know	where	 I	 am.

Why	would	I	text—”
Bosch	snatched	the	phone	out	of	Sisto’s	hand	and	looked	at	the	screen.
“Hey,	what	the	fuck!”	Sisto	exclaimed.
Bosch	 read	 the	 text	and	confirmed	 it	was	an	 innocuous	Home	soon	missive.

He	then	flipped	the	phone	back	at	the	young	detective	but	the	toss	was	too	hard
for	such	a	close	distance.	It	went	right	through	Sisto’s	hands,	hit	him	square	in
the	chest,	and	then	clattered	to	the	floor.
“You	asshole!”	Sisto	yelled	as	he	quickly	dropped	down	to	grab	the	phone	off

the	floor.	“It	better	not	be—”
As	he	straightened	up	Bosch	moved	in,	grabbed	him	by	the	front	of	his	shirt,

and	drove	him	back	into	the	room’s	door,	banging	his	back	and	head	hard	against
it.	He	then	moved	right	up	into	his	face.
“You	 lazy	 fuck,	 you	 should’ve	 gone	 with	 her	 today.	 Now	 she’s	 out	 there

somewhere	and	we	have	to	find	her.	Do	you	understand?”
Bosch	racked	him	hard	against	the	door	again.
“Where	does	Dockweiler	live?”
“I	don’t	know!	Get	the	fuck	off	me!”
Sisto	 shoved	 Bosch	 off	 with	 such	 force	 that	 he	 was	 nearly	 driven	 into	 the

opposite	wall.	He	hit	a	counter	with	his	hip	and	an	empty	glass	coffeepot	fell	off
its	hot	plate	and	shattered	on	the	floor.
Drawn	 by	 the	 harsh	 voices	 and	 crashing	 glass,	 Valdez	 and	 Trevino	 came

charging	through	the	door.	It	swung	right	into	Sisto,	hitting	him	from	behind	and
knocking	him	out	of	the	way.



“What	the	hell’s	going	on?”	Valdez	demanded.
One	hand	holding	 the	back	of	his	head,	Sisto	pointed	a	finger	at	Bosch	with

the	other.
“He’s	crazy!	Keep	him	the	fuck	away	from	me.”
Bosch	pointed	right	back	at	him.
“You	should’ve	gone	with	her.	But	you	gave	her	a	bullshit	line	and	she	went

up	there	on	her	own.”
“What	about	you,	old	man?	It	wasn’t	my	case.	It	was	yours.	You	shoulda	been

there,	not	me.”
Bosch	turned	away	from	him	and	looked	at	Valdez.
“Dockweiler,”	he	said.	“Where	does	he	live?”
“Up	in	Santa	Clarita,	I	 think,”	Valdez	said.	“At	least	he	did	when	he	worked

for	me.	Why?	What’s	going	on	here?”
He	put	a	hand	on	Bosch’s	shoulder	to	keep	Bosch	from	moving	toward	Sisto.

Bosch	 shrugged	 it	 off	 and	 pointed	 at	 Dockweiler’s	 desk	 like	 it	 was
incontrovertible	evidence	of	something	only	he	could	see.
“It’s	him,”	Bosch	said.	“Dockweiler’s	the	Screen	Cutter.	And	he’s	got	Bella.”
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They	took	two	cars	and	headed	code	3	up	the	5	freeway.	Valdez	and	Bosch	were
in	 the	 lead	 car	 with	 Valdez	 behind	 the	 wheel.	 The	 police	 chief	 had	 wisely
separated	 Bosch	 from	 Sisto,	 who	 drove	 the	 second	 car	 with	 Trevino	 riding
shotgun	 and	 probably	 miffed	 that	 the	 tensions	 between	 Bosch	 and	 Sisto	 had
resulted	in	his	being	separated	from	the	chief.
Valdez	was	on	the	phone	barking	an	order	to	someone	in	the	communications

center.
“I	 don’t	 care,”	 he	 said.	 “Call	 whoever	 you	 have	 to	 call.	 Just	 get	 me	 the

goddamn	address.	I	don’t	care	if	you	need	to	send	cars	 to	 their	houses	to	get	a
response.”
He	disconnected	and	cursed.	So	far	the	com	center	had	not	been	able	to	make

contact	with	 the	director	of	Public	Works	or	 the	 city	manager	 to	get	 access	 to
city	payroll	records	and	Dockweiler’s	address.	They	had	checked	DMV	records
before	 leaving	 the	 station	 and	 found	 that	 Dockweiler	 had	 somehow	managed
himself	or	benefited	from	a	bureaucratic	glitch	to	keep	a	law	enforcement	officer
block	on	his	address	nearly	five	years	after	leaving	the	police	department.
So	 they	 were	 heading	 to	 the	 Santa	 Clarita	 Valley	 based	 solely	 on	 Valdez’s

memory	that	Dockweiler	lived	somewhere	up	there	five	years	ago.
“We	might	get	up	there	and	have	no	place	to	go,”	Valdez	said.
He	banged	the	steering	wheel	with	an	open	palm	and	changed	the	subject.
“What	was	that	all	about	back	there	with	Sisto,	Harry?”	he	asked.	“I’ve	never

seen	you	act	like	that.”
“I’m	sorry,	Chief,”	Bosch	said.	“I	lost	it.	If	I	could	have	thrown	myself	against

the	door,	I	would	have.	But	I	took	it	out	on	Sisto.”
“Took	what	out?”
“I	should’ve	been	with	Bella	today.	My	case,	I	should’ve	been	there.	Instead,	I

told	her	to	take	Sisto	and	I	should’ve	known	she’d	go	alone	if	he	wasn’t	around.”



“Look,	we	don’t	even	know	if	 this	Dockweiler	 thing	 is	 legit.	So	hold	off	on
beating	yourself	up.	I	need	you	focused	here.”
Valdez	pointed	north	through	the	windshield.
Bosch	tried	to	think	of	another	source	for	Dockweiler’s	address.	If	he	was	still

employing	law	enforcement	protection	measures	they	would	be	hard-pressed	to
find	him.	He	thought	about	calling	Wayside	and	seeing	if	any	of	the	jail	deputies
remembered	him	and	might	know	his	address.	It	seemed	like	a	 long	shot	since
Dockweiler	had	left	the	Sheriff’s	Department	so	long	ago.
“When	did	he	first	come	to	work	for	San	Fernando?”	Bosch	asked.
“It	was	’05	or	’06,	I	think,”	Valdez	said.	“He	was	already	here	when	I	got	here.

Yeah,	 it	would	have	been	’06.	Because	I	 remember	he	was	 just	past	 five	years
and	vested	when	I	had	to	chop	him.”
“Sisto	told	me	about	him	saying	he	was	part	of	a	group	of	deputies	at	Wayside

that	manipulated	custodies	and	staged	fights.”
“I	remember	they	weeded	out	a	bunch	of	jail	deputies	back	around	then.	The

Wayside	Whities,	remember?”
It	 was	 coming	 back	 to	 Bosch.	 It	 was	 hard	 to	 remember	 specific	 groups	 or

incidents	 because	 it	 seemed	 to	 him	 that	 the	Sheriff’s	Department	 had	 suffered
one	 jail	 scandal	 after	 another	 in	 the	 last	 decade.	 The	 previous	 sheriff	 had
resigned	 in	 disgrace	 during	 an	 FBI	 investigation	 of	 jail	 issues.	 He	 faced	 a
corruption	 trial	 and	 several	 of	 his	 deputies	 had	 already	 gone	 to	 prison.	 These
were	some	of	the	reasons	Bella	Lourdes	had	told	Bosch	she’d	needed	to	get	out,
even	if	it	meant	moving	to	a	much	smaller	department	like	San	Fernando’s.
“So	why	did	you	chop	him	instead	of	Bella?”	Bosch	asked.	“He	had	seniority,

right?”
“He	did	but	I	had	to	do	what	was	best	for	the	department,”	Valdez	said.
“Nice	political	answer.”
“It’s	the	truth.	You	know	Bella.	She’s	a	go-getter.	Loves	the	job,	wants	to	give

back.	Dockweiler…he	was	a	bit	of	a	bully.	So	when	Marvin	told	me	I	could	offer
one	of	my	people	 the	 job	 in	code	enforcement,	 I	kept	Lourdes	and	 transferred
Dockweiler.	I	thought	it	suited	him.	You	know,	telling	people	to	cut	their	lawns
and	trim	their	hedges.”
Marvin	was	Marvin	Hodge,	 the	 city	manager.	 Bosch	 shook	 his	 head	 as	 the

chief’s	answer	reminded	him	of	his	failings	on	the	Screen	Cutter	case.
“What?”	Valdez	asked.	“I	think	I	made	the	right	choice.”
“No,	 it’s	 not	 that,”	 Bosch	 said.	 “You	 did	 make	 the	 right	 choice.	 But	 you

probably	didn’t	with	me.	I	missed	a	lot	on	this	one.	I	guess	the	time	off	made	me



rusty.”
“What	did	you	miss?”
“Well,	last	Friday	I	took	a	drive	past	the	first	four	crime	scenes—	the	ones	we

knew	about.	You	know,	all	in	one	trip	and	in	the	order	of	occurrence.	I’d	never
done	 that	 before	 and	 I	 was	 trying	 to	 see	 if	 anything	 would	 spark,	 if	 I	 would
finally	figure	out	what	the	link	was.	And	I	didn’t	see	it.	It	was	right	there	and	I
didn’t	see	it.	All	of	the	houses	had	garages.”
“Yeah,	but	 that’s	 so	common.	Practically	every	house	built	 since	World	War

Two	has	a	garage.	In	this	town,	that’s	just	about	everybody.”
“Doesn’t	matter.	I	should	have	put	it	 together.	I’ll	bet	you	my	next	paycheck

that	 we’re	 going	 to	 find	 that	 Dockweiler	 inspected	 those	 houses	 and	 those
garages	 for	 unpermitted	 conversion	 and	habitation—he	has	 the	damn	 tip	 sheet
pinned	to	the	wall	of	his	cubicle.	That’s	how	he	picked	his	victims.	That’s	why
he	 wore	 the	 masks.	 Because	 the	 victims	 might	 remember	 him	 from	 the
inspection.”
“You	don’t	get	a	paycheck,	Harry.”
“And	after	this	I	don’t	deserve	one.”
“Look,	as	 far	as	Dockweiler	goes,	 this	 is	all	 just	 theory	 right	now.	We	don’t

have	 a	 shred	 of	 evidence	 he’s	 the	 Screen	 Cutter.	 The	 theory	 looks	 good	 but
theories	don’t	get	convictions.”
“It’s	him.”
“Just	because	you	keep	saying	it	doesn’t	make	it	so.”
“Well,	you	better	hope	 it	 is.	Otherwise	we’re	 looking	for	Bella	 in	 the	wrong

place.”
That	was	a	thought	that	brought	silence	to	the	car	for	the	next	few	miles.	But

after	 a	 while	 Bosch	 started	 asking	 questions	 so	 he	 didn’t	 have	 to	 dwell	 on
thoughts	about	Bella.
“How	did	Dockweiler	take	getting	shit-canned?”	he	asked.
“Well,	when	you	put	it	like	that	it	sounds	pretty	bad,”	Valdez	said.	“But	every

time	we	had	to	make	a	cutback	we	did	our	best	to	place	people	or	come	up	with
a	plan	for	them.	So,	like	I	said,	Marvin	gave	me	the	slot	at	Public	Works	to	use
and	I	came	to	Dockweiler	with	that.	He	took	it	but	he	wasn’t	too	happy	about	it.
He	wanted	us	to	move	the	position	from	Public	Works	to	the	Police	Department,
but	it	doesn’t	work	that	way.”
“Did	he	resent	that	Lourdes	and	Sisto	weren’t	cut	first?”
“Well,	 I	don’t	know	 if	you	know	 this	but	Sisto	 is	 the	son	of	a	 longtime	city

council	member.	So	he	wasn’t	going	anywhere	and	Dockweiler	knew	 that.	So,



yes,	he	mostly	focused	his	upset	on	Bella,	said	she	was	staying	and	he	was	going
because	she	was	a	twofer.	Then	he	asked	me	if	her	being	a	lesbian	made	her	a
three-fer.”
The	chief’s	phone	rang	and	he	immediately	took	it.
“Go,”	he	said.
He	 listened	 and	 then	 repeated	 an	 address	 on	 Stonington	 Drive,	 Saugus,	 for

Bosch	to	memorize.	Bosch	recognized	the	address	and	immediately	felt	a	charge
as	one	more	confirmation	on	Dockweiler	clicked.
“Interesting,”	Valdez	said	into	the	phone.	“Shoot	me	a	map	link	on	a	text	for

that	second	place.	And	you	better	start	the	callouts	on	SRT.	Depending	on	what
we	get	up	here,	I’ll	make	the	call	on	that.	Send	me	another	text	when	you’ve	got
everybody	ready	to	roll.”
Bosch	 knew	 that	 the	 Special	 Response	 Team	 was	 the	 SFPD’s	 version	 of

SWAT.	The	officers	on	the	team	came	from	all	over	the	Department	and	all	had
critical	incident	and	high-level	weapons	training.
Valdez	disconnected.
“Did	you	plot	that	address	on	GPS?”	he	asked.
“No,”	Bosch	said.	“I	already	know	how	to	get	there.	It’s	up	in	Haskell	Canyon,

and	 Bella	 and	 I	 were	 up	 in	 that	 neighborhood	 Saturday	 tracing	 the	 Screen
Cutter’s	knife.”
“You’re	kidding	me.”
“Nope.	 Dockweiler’s	 gotta	 be	 the	 guy.	 The	 original	 owner	 of	 the	 knife

reported	it	stolen	out	of	his	car	in	his	driveway.	He	told	us	a	Sheriff’s	deputy	was
living	 across	 the	 street	 from	 him	 at	 the	 time.	 Dockweiler	 probably	 knew	 that
deputy,	 had	 been	 in	 that	 part	 of	 the	 neighborhood.	Maybe	 he	 saw	 the	 original
owner	with	the	knife.	I	don’t	know	how	exactly	but	I	do	know	it’s	too	close	to	be
a	coincidence.	There	are	no	coincidences.	Dockweiler	stole	the	knife.”
Valdez	nodded.	He	was	becoming	a	believer.
“It’s	coming	together,	Harry,”	he	said.
“Let’s	just	hope	it’s	not	too	late	for	Bella,”	Bosch	said.
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Bosch	directed	Valdez	into	Saugus	and	into	a	neighborhood	on	the	other	side	of
the	Haskell	Canyon	Wash	from	where	the	Screen	Cutter’s	knife	had	been	stolen
from	its	original	owner.
Along	the	way	the	police	chief	filled	Bosch	in	on	the	second	part	of	the	phone

call	he	had	received	from	the	com	center.	He	explained	that	the	city	had	a	policy
that	 required	 all	 employees	 to	 seek	 approval	 if	 they	worked	 second	 jobs.	This
allowed	 the	 city	 to	 guard	 against	 employees	 getting	 involved	 in	 conflicts	 of
interest	 or	 second	 jobs	 that	might	 be	 embarrassing.	 The	 policy	was	 enacted	 a
decade	 earlier	 when	 the	 Los	 Angeles	 Times	 reported	 that	 an	 assistant	 city
manager	 was	 also	 producing	 and	 performing	 in	 porno	 videos	 under	 the	 name
Torrid	Tori.
“So	 two	years	ago	Dockweiler	applied	 for	and	got	clearance	 to	work	a	part-

time	 night	 security	 job	 at	 the	 Harris	Movie	 Ranch	 over	 in	 Canyon	 Country,”
Valdez	said.	“Gives	us	a	secondary	location.	You	ever	been	up	there?”
“Never	have,”	Bosch	said.
“Pretty	 cool	 place.	 I	 went	 up	 there	 a	 couple	 times	 with	 my	 brother-in-law

who’s	a	screenwriter.	It’s	huge,	like	a	couple	hundred	acres	where	they	film	all
kinds	 of	 things.	 Westerns,	 detective	 shit,	 even	 sci-fi.	 There’s	 all	 kinds	 of
structures	 in	 the	 woods	 that	 they	 use	 for	 shoot-outs	 and	 that	 kind	 of	 stuff.	 If
Dockweiler	has	access,	then	I	hate	to	say	it	but	we	could	be	searching	up	there
for	Bella	till	dawn.	So	I	put	SRT	on	standby.	We’ll	know	if	we	need	them	after
we	get	to	Dockweiler’s	house	and	see	what’s	there.”
Bosch	nodded.	It	was	a	good	plan.
“How	do	you	want	 to	 do	his	 house?”	he	 asked.	 “Go	 straight	 at	 it	 or	 skee	 it

first?”
“Or	do	what	first?”	Valdez	asked.
“Skee	 it.	 You	 don’t	 remember	 that	 from	 LAPD?	 Short	 for	 schematic.	 You



know,	check	 the	place	out	on	 the	 sly,	 then	draw	up	a	plan.	As	opposed	 to	 just
knocking	on	the	door.”
“Okay,	then,	I	think	we	should	skee	it.	You?”
“Agreed.”
Valdez	 called	 Trevino	 and	 filled	 him	 in	 on	 everything,	 including	 the	movie

ranch	angle	that	might	come	into	play	later.	He	gave	them	the	confirmed	address
of	Dockweiler’s	house	and	they	worked	out	a	plan	in	which	the	cars	would	enter
the	 block	 from	 opposite	 ends,	 park,	 and	 then	 the	 four	men	would	 proceed	 on
foot,	checking	out	the	house	and	meeting	in	the	backyard	if	it	was	accessible.
“Remember,”	 Valdez	 said.	 “This	 guy	was	 a	 cop.	We	 need	 to	 count	 on	 him

having	weapons.”
By	 the	 time	 the	 call	was	 finished	 they	were	 in	 the	neighborhood	and	 it	was

time	 to	 split	 off.	Valdez	 killed	 the	 lights.	He	 entered	 the	 block	 from	 the	 north
side	and	parked	three	houses	short	of	the	Dockweiler	address.	Before	getting	out
of	the	car	both	Bosch	and	Valdez	drew	their	weapons	and	pulled	back	the	slides
to	make	sure	there	was	a	round	in	the	chamber.	They	then	reholstered.
Bosch	assumed	that	he	had	more	tactical	experience	than	the	police	chief	so	he

took	the	lead	without	talking	about	it	first.	Valdez	fell	in	behind	as	they	moved
up	the	street.	It	was	not	an	urban	environment.	There	were	no	cars	parked	on	the
street	and	very	few	in	driveways.	It	afforded	little	cover	and	Bosch	easily	zeroed
in	on	Sisto	and	Trevino	working	their	way	down	the	opposite	end	of	the	block.
Bosch	cut	in	toward	the	front	of	the	house	that	was	next	door	to	Dockweiler’s.

He	 held	 by	 the	 corner	 of	 the	 garage.	 Valdez	 came	 up	 next	 to	 him	 and	 they
studied	Dockweiler’s	 home.	 It	 was	 a	 ranch-style	 house	 of	modest	 size.	 There
were	 no	 fences	 preventing	 access	 to	 the	 rear	 yard.	 That	most	 likely	meant	 no
dogs.	The	light	over	the	front	door	was	on	but	there	appeared	to	be	no	lights	on
inside	the	house.
Bosch	nodded	to	Valdez	and	they	moved	across	the	side	yard	and	then	toward

the	rear	of	Dockweiler’s	house.	Bosch	 tried	 to	get	a	view	inside	 through	every
window	they	passed	but	curtains	were	pulled	or	it	was	too	dark	in	the	house	to
see	inside.
When	Bosch	and	Valdez	got	 to	 the	backyard	Trevino	and	Sisto	were	already

there,	standing	by	an	outdoor	barbecue.	There	was	also	a	light	on	over	the	back
door	but	the	wattage	was	low	and	it	didn’t	reach	very	far.
The	four	men	convened	by	the	barbecue.	Bosch	looked	around.	The	backyard

sloped	down	into	the	wash,	where	it	was	pitch-black.	He	checked	the	back	of	the
house	once	more	and	noticed	a	build-out	from	the	right	side,	a	small	room	with



mostly	 glass	 walls.	 It	 looked	 like	 a	mismatched	 addition	 to	 the	 house	 and	 he
wondered	 if	 Dockweiler,	 a	 code	 enforcement	 officer,	 had	 added	 on	 the	 room
without	permit.
“Looks	like	nobody’s	home,”	Sisto	said.
“We	need	to	be	sure,”	Bosch	said.	“How	about	you	two	stay	on	the	back	door

and	the	chief	and	I	go	knock	on	the	door	up	front?”
“Sounds	like	a	plan,”	Valdez	said	before	either	of	the	other	two	could	object	to

their	backup	duties.
Bosch	 headed	 back	 down	 the	 side	 of	 the	 house	 and	 Valdez	 followed,	 after

instructing	the	backyard	team	to	stay	alert.	They	were	almost	to	the	front	corner
when	headlights	swept	across	the	lawn	as	a	vehicle	turned	into	the	driveway.
Bosch	ducked	 in	 against	 the	house	and	Valdez	posted	up	behind	him.	There

was	a	rumbling	sound	and	Bosch	knew	it	was	the	sound	of	the	garage	opening.
But	 it	 wasn’t	 followed	 by	 the	 sound	 of	 the	 vehicle	 pulling	 in.	 Instead,	 Bosch
heard	the	engine	die,	followed	by	the	vehicle’s	door	opening	and	closing.	A	few
seconds	later,	there	was	another	heavy	metal	banging	sound	that	Bosch	could	not
identify.
Bosch	looked	back	at	Valdez	and	nodded.	He	then	edged	up	to	the	corner	and

looked	into	the	front	yard.	The	vehicle	was	a	white	pickup	truck	with	a	camper
shell.	Bosch	could	see	a	man	standing	at	the	tailgate	he	had	just	dropped.	He	was
leaning	into	the	back	of	the	truck	but	Bosch	could	not	see	what	he	was	doing.	He
saw	no	one	else	in	or	around	the	truck.	He	turned	back	to	Valdez	and	whispered.
“Switch	places	with	me	and	tell	me	if	that’s	him,”	he	said.
They	traded	positions	and	Valdez	looked	around	the	edge	of	the	house.	He	had

to	wait	to	see	him	until	the	man	ducked	out	of	the	rear	of	the	truck.	He	then	held
out	a	thumbs-up.	It	was	Dockweiler.
“Can	you	see	what	he’s	doing?”	Bosch	asked.	“Is	Bella	in	the	truck?”
Valdez	shook	his	head.	Bosch	didn’t	know	if	that	was	no	to	both	questions	or

just	the	first.
Suddenly	 there	 was	 a	 loud	 chirping	 sound	 coming	 from	 the	 chief	 and	 he

quickly	grabbed	the	phone	off	his	belt	and	killed	the	sound.
Of	course,	it	was	too	late.
“Hold	it	right	there!”
The	voice	boomed	from	the	front	yard.	It	was	Dockweiler.
“Don’t	fucking	move!”
Bosch	 was	 behind	 Valdez	 and	 could	 not	 see	 Dockweiler.	 He	 stayed	 tight

against	the	side	of	the	house,	knowing	that	if	Dockweiler	thought	there	was	only



one	prowler	then	Bosch	might	be	able	to	do	something	here.
“I’ve	got	a	gun	and	I’m	a	qualified	marksman,”	Dockweiler	yelled.	“Step	out

and	let	me	see	your	hands.”
Now	the	beam	of	a	flashlight	hit	the	corner	of	the	house	and	Valdez	was	lit	up

like	a	target.	Valdez	saw	what	Bosch	couldn’t	see	but	knew	was	most	likely	the
gun	Dockweiler	was	threatening	to	use.	Valdez	raised	his	hands	and	stepped	out
into	the	light.	It	was	a	brave	move	and	Bosch	knew	it	was	to	draw	Dockweiler’s
attention	away	from	the	corner.
“Hey	Dock,	take	it	easy,”	Valdez	said.	“It’s	Chief	Valdez.	You	can	put	the	gun

down.”
Dockweiler’s	voice	carried	genuine	surprise.
“Chief?	What	are	you	doing	here?”
Valdez	 kept	 walking	 straight	 out	 from	 the	 corner	 toward	 the	 street.	 Bosch

quietly	 slipped	his	weapon	out	 of	 its	 holster	 and	held	 it	 at	 the	 ready	with	 two
hands.	 If	he	so	much	as	heard	Dockweiler	cock	his	weapon	he	would	step	out
and	take	the	man	down.
“I	was	looking	for	Bella,”	Valdez	said.
“Bella?”	Dockweiler	said.	“You	mean	Lourdes?	Why	would	she	be	up	here?	I

think	she	lives	in	the	city.”
“Come	 on,	 Dock.	 Put	 the	 weapon	 down.	 You	 know	me.	 There	 is	 no	 threat

here.	I’m	standing	out	in	the	open.	Put	it	down.”
Bosch	wondered	if	Sisto	and	Trevino	had	heard	any	of	the	confrontation	and

what	action	they	might	be	taking.	He	looked	down	the	side	of	the	house	in	the
direction	of	the	backyard	and	saw	no	one.	If	they	were	coming,	they	were	doing
so	on	the	other	side	of	the	house.	It	was	a	good	move,	giving	them	two	angles	on
the	man	with	the	gun.
He	turned	back	around	and	edged	closer	to	the	corner.	Valdez	was	now	almost

twenty	feet	out	from	the	house	and	halfway	to	the	street.	He	still	had	his	hands
held	up,	and	in	the	flashlight	beam	Bosch	was	reminded	by	the	smooth	fit	of	his
black	polo	shirt	that	the	chief	was	not	wearing	a	ballistic	vest	underneath.	It	was
a	detail	that	would	factor	into	the	decisions	Harry	was	about	to	make.	He	knew
he	 might	 have	 to	 engage	 first	 to	 prevent	 Dockweiler	 from	 taking	 a	 shot	 at
Valdez.
“Why	are	you	here,	Chief?”	Dockweiler	demanded.
“I	told	you,”	Valdez	said	calmly.	“Looking	for	Bella.”
“Who	sent	you	here?	Was	it	that	guy	Bosch?”
“What	makes	you	bring	him	up?”



Before	Dockweiler	could	respond,	there	was	a	chorus	of	shouts	from	the	front
yard	and	Bosch	recognized	the	voices	of	Trevino	and	Sisto.
“Put	the	gun	down!”
“Dockweiler,	put	the	gun	down!”
Bosch	moved	 forward	 and	 out	 from	 the	 side	 of	 the	 house.	 Dockweiler	 had

swung	the	flashlight	and	the	aim	of	his	gun	to	the	other	side,	where	Trevino	and
Sisto	were	side	by	side	in	combat	firing	stances.
Bosch	realized	he	had	the	drop	on	Dockweiler,	who	was	so	preoccupied	by	the

other	three	men	in	the	yard	that	he	was	not	expecting	a	fourth.	Bosch	covered	the
ground	to	the	back	of	the	pickup	truck	in	less	than	three	seconds.
Valdez	 saw	 Bosch	 and	 knew	 he	 needed	 to	 move	 the	 aim	 of	 Dockweiler’s

weapon	off	the	other	two	men	before	the	impact	from	Bosch.
“Kurt,	right	here!”	he	yelled.
Dockweiler	started	to	swing	the	light	back	toward	the	police	chief,	the	muzzle

of	his	handgun	moving	with	it.	Bosch	hit	him	with	his	body,	smashing	his	chest
into	Dockweiler’s	 left	 arm	and	upper	 torso.	Dockweiler	made	an	oof	 sound	 as
the	air	blasted	out	of	his	lungs	and	he	fell	heavily	to	the	ground.	Bosch	bounced
off	the	bigger	man	and	went	the	opposite	way	to	the	ground.
No	shot	was	fired.	Sisto	moved	in	and	jumped	on	Dockweiler	before	he	could

recover	from	the	impact.	He	grabbed	his	gun	hand	with	two	hands	and	wrested	it
free,	then	threw	it	onto	the	lawn	a	safe	distance	away.	Valdez	soon	followed	on
the	pile	and	Dockweiler,	a	larger	man	than	any	of	the	other	four,	was	controlled.
Bosch	 crawled	 over	 and	 put	 his	 weight	 on	 the	 back	 of	 the	 man’s	 legs	 while
Trevino	moved	in	and	pulled	his	arms	behind	his	back	for	cuffing.
“What	the	fuck	is	this?”	Dockweiler	yelled.
“Where	is	she?”	Valdez	yelled	right	back.	“Where	is	Bella?”
“I	don’t	know	what	you’re	talking	about,”	Dockweiler	managed	to	say,	despite

Sisto	pushing	his	face	into	the	grass	of	his	front	lawn.	“I	haven’t	seen	or	talked
to	that	bitch	in	two	years.”
Valdez	backed	off	the	pile	and	stood	up.
“Get	him	up,”	he	ordered.	“We’ll	get	him	inside.	See	if	he’s	got	 the	keys	on

him.”
The	 flashlight	 had	 fallen	 to	 the	 grass	 and	was	 pointing	 away	 from	 the	men.

Bosch	 reached	 over	 and	 grabbed	 it	 and	 started	 sweeping	 it	 over	 the	 grass,
looking	for	the	gun.	When	he	spotted	it	he	got	up	and	went	to	claim	it.
Dockweiler	 took	 the	 opportunity	 to	 attempt	 one	 last	 effort	 at	 standing	 up.

Trevino	drove	a	knee	into	the	side	of	his	torso	and	the	impact	ended	the	move.



Dockweiler	stopped	resisting.
“Okay,	okay,”	he	said.	“I	give	up.	You	assholes,	what	is	it?	Four	against	one?

Fuck	you.”
Trevino	and	Sisto	started	checking	his	pockets	for	keys.
“No,	fuck	you,	Dockweiler,”	Sisto	said.	“Tell	us	where	Bella	is.	We	know	you

grabbed	her.”
“You	are	out	of	your	fucking	minds,”	Dockweiler	responded.
Bosch	put	 the	 light	 on	 the	 truck’s	 open	 tailgate.	He	moved	 so	 that	 he	 could

angle	the	light	into	the	camper	shell,	fearful	of	what	he	might	see.
But	there	was	only	an	assortment	of	tools	in	the	back	of	the	truck	and	it	was

not	readily	apparent	to	him	what	Dockweiler	had	been	doing	at	the	tailgate	when
they	watched	him	from	the	corner	of	the	house.
Bosch	noticed	a	key	ring	sitting	on	the	tailgate	and	grabbed	it.
“I	have	the	keys,”	he	reported	to	the	others.
While	Sisto	and	Trevino	stood	Dockweiler	up,	Valdez	came	over	to	get	a	look

at	the	back	of	the	pickup.
“This	 didn’t	 exactly	 go	 down	 textbook,”	Bosch	 said.	 “How	 do	 you	want	 to

handle	it	from	here?	No	warrant	and	he’s	not	going	to	be	inviting	us	in.”
“No	PC	but	plenty	of	EC,	if	you	ask	me,”	Valdez	said.	“We	need	to	get	 into

the	house.	Let’s	open	it.”
Bosch	agreed	but	it	was	always	better	when	the	police	chief	himself	made	the

call.	Probable	cause	and	a	 judge’s	 signature	were	needed	 for	a	 search	warrant,
but	exigent	circumstances	 trumped	all.	There	was	no	definitive	 legal	definition
that	perfectly	outlined	the	bounds	of	which	emergencies	allowed	for	the	relaxing
of	constitutional	protections.	But	Bosch	felt	 that	a	missing	police	officer	and	a
gun-wielding	former	colleague	would	qualify	in	any	court	in	the	land.
He	checked	the	open	garage	as	he	walked	to	the	front	door.	It	was	stacked	full

with	 boxes	 and	 pallets.	 There	 was	 no	 room	 to	 park	 the	 truck	 in	 there,	 so	 he
wondered	why	Dockweiler	had	opened	the	door.
When	he	 got	 to	 the	 front	 door	 he	 put	 the	 light	 on	 the	 key	 ring.	There	were

several	keys,	including	one	Bosch	recognized	as	the	universal	key	that	started	all
police	and	city	vehicles,	as	well	as	a	small	bronze	key	that	would	open	a	smaller
lock.	He	reached	into	his	pocket	and	brought	out	his	own	keys.	He	compared	the
small	bronze	key	to	the	filing	cabinet	in	his	cubicle	at	the	detective	bureau	to	the
one	on	Dockweiler’s	ring.	The	teeth	lined	up	exactly.
Bosch	 had	 no	 doubt	 now.	 Dockweiler	 had	 kept	 a	 key	 to	 his	 desk	 in	 the

detective	 bureau	 after	 transferring	 to	 Public	Works	 and	was	 the	 one	who	 had



clandestinely	been	checking	the	Screen	Cutter	file.
Bosch	opened	 the	 front	door	with	 the	 second	key	he	 tried	and	 then	held	 the

door	as	Dockweiler	was	walked	in	by	Sisto	and	Trevino.
Valdez	was	the	last	to	enter.	Bosch	was	holding	up	Dockweiler’s	key	ring	by

the	file	key.
“What’s	that?”	Valdez	asked.
“The	key	to	my	file	drawer	on	his	ring,”	Bosch	said.	“I	figured	out	last	week

that	somebody	was	reviewing	my	files—especially	on	 the	Screen	Cutter.	 I,	uh,
thought	it	was	someone	in	the	bureau.	But	it	was	him.”
Valdez	nodded.	It	was	another	detail	falling	into	place.
“Where	do	we	put	him?”	Sisto	asked.
“In	 the	 kitchen,	 if	 there’s	 a	 table	 and	 chairs,”	 Trevino	 said.	 “Lock	 him	 to	 a

chair.”
Bosch	followed	the	chief	down	the	entrance	hall	and	to	the	left	into	the	kitchen

and	watched	as	Sisto	and	Trevino	used	two	pairs	of	cuffs	to	secure	Dockweiler
to	a	chair	in	front	of	a	cluttered	table	in	a	small	dining	nook	that	was	the	glass
add-on	Bosch	had	noticed	from	the	backyard.	It	had	floor-to-ceiling	windows	on
three	sides	with	venetian	blinds	to	help	control	the	heat	the	sun	generated	on	the
glass.	 Bosch	wondered	 if	 Dockweiler	 had	 considered	 that	 when	 he	 added	 the
atrium	room	to	his	house.
“This	is	bullshit,”	 the	former	detective	said	as	soon	as	he	was	secured	to	the

chair.	 “You	 got	 no	warrant,	 you	 got	 no	 case,	 you	 come	 busting	 in	 here.	 This
won’t	stand.	This	will	go	down	in	flames	and	then	I’ll	own	all	of	you	assholes.
And	the	city	of	San	Fernando.”
Dockweiler’s	 face	was	 dirty	 from	 the	 struggle	 on	 the	 front	 lawn.	But	 in	 the

harsh	 fluorescent	 light	 from	 the	 kitchen	 ceiling	 fixture	Bosch	 could	 see	 slight
discoloration	in	the	corners	of	his	eyes	and	an	unnatural	 thickness	in	the	upper
nose.	Residual	 bruising	 and	 swelling	 from	 a	 significant	 impact.	He	 could	 also
see	that	Dockweiler	had	tried	to	hide	the	purplish-yellow	bruising	with	makeup.
The	kitchen	table	had	been	set	up	as	a	bill-paying	station.	There	were	credit-

card	invoices	and	two	checkbooks	stacked	sloppily	on	the	left.	On	the	right	were
pay	stubs,	financial	records,	and	unopened	mail	in	piles.	At	center	was	a	coffee
mug	filled	with	pens	and	pencils	and	an	ashtray	overflowing	with	cigarette	butts.
The	house	had	 the	distinct	smell	of	a	smoker’s	home.	Bosch	picked	 it	up	with
every	breath.
Bosch	went	to	the	window	over	the	kitchen	sink	and	unlocked	and	opened	it	to

let	 some	fresh	air	 in.	He	 then	went	 to	 the	 table.	He	moved	 the	mug	 to	 the	 left



side	 of	 the	 table	 because	 he	wanted	 nothing	 between	 himself	 and	Dockweiler
when	they	talked.	He	started	to	pull	out	the	chair	directly	across	the	table	from
him.	He	knew	that	 there	were	 two	 things	at	 stake	 in	 the	 interrogation	 that	was
about	to	begin:	Bella	Lourdes	and	the	Screen	Cutter	case.
Bosch	was	about	to	sit	down,	when	Trevino	stopped	him.
“Hold	on,	hold	on.”
He	pointed	toward	the	hallway.
“Chief,	 let’s	 step	 out	 and	 talk	 for	 a	minute,”	Trevino	 said.	 “Bosch,	 you	 too.

Sisto,	you	stay	with	him.”
“Yeah,	you	guys	go	out	and	talk	about	it,”	Dockweiler	mocked.	“Try	to	figure

out	how	you	fucked	this	whole	thing	up	and	how	you’re	going	to	un-fuck	it.”
Bosch	 turned	 at	 the	 archway	 that	 led	 from	 the	 kitchen	 into	 the	 hallway.	He

looked	 at	 Dockweiler,	 then	 at	 Sisto.	 He	 nodded.	 Whatever	 their	 differences,
Sisto	 and	 Trevino	 had	 played	 it	 right	when	 they	 had	 come	 up	 the	 side	 of	 the
house.	The	chief	might	be	a	dead	man	if	they	hadn’t.
Sisto	nodded	back.
Trevino	 led	 the	way	 down	 the	 hallway	 to	 the	 front	 door.	Bosch	 and	Valdez

followed.	They	spoke	in	low	voices	and	Trevino	got	right	to	the	point.
“I’m	going	to	handle	the	interview,”	Trevino	said.
Bosch	 looked	 from	Trevino	 to	Valdez	 and	waited	 a	moment	 for	 the	 chief	 to

speak	against	that	idea.	But	Valdez	said	nothing.	Bosch	looked	back	at	Trevino.
“Wait	a	minute,”	he	said.	“It’s	my	case.	I	know	it	better	than	anybody.	I	should

do	the	interview.”
“The	 priority	 here	 is	 Bella,”	 Trevino	 said.	 “Not	 the	 case.	 And	 I	 know	 her

better	than	you.”
Bosch	shook	his	head	like	he	didn’t	get	it.
“That	makes	no	sense,”	he	said.	“It	doesn’t	matter	how	well	you	know	her.	It’s

how	well	you	know	the	case.	He’s	the	Screen	Cutter.	He	grabbed	Bella	because
she	got	 too	close	on	the	case	or	figured	it	out	when	she	was	with	him.	Let	me
talk	to	him.”
“We	don’t	know	he’s	the	Screen	Cutter	for	sure	yet,”	Trevino	said.	“We	need

to	first—”
“Did	you	 see	his	 eyes?”	Bosch	 said,	 interrupting.	 “Swollen	and	purple	 from

where	Beatriz	Sahagun	hit	him	with	the	stick.	He	tried	to	cover	it	with	makeup.
There’s	no	doubt.	He’s	the	Screen	Cutter.	You	may	not	know	it	but	I	do.”
Bosch	again	turned	to	Valdez	on	appeal.
“Chief,	I’ve	got	to	do	this,”	he	said.



“Harry,”	the	chief	said.	“The	captain	and	I	talked	about	this	before	any	of	this
with	Bella	even	came	up.	It’s	about	what	could	happen	down	the	line,	you	know,
in	court	with	your	history.”
“My	 history?”	 Bosch	 asked.	 “Really?	 You	 mean	 the	 hundred-plus	 murders

I’ve	cleared?	That	history?”
“You	 know	what	 he	means,”	 Trevino	 said.	 “Your	 controversies.	 They	make

you	a	target	in	court.	They	undercut	you.”
“We	 also	 have	 the	 reserve	 issue,”	 Valdez	 added.	 “You’re	 not	 full-time	 and

that’s	 something	 that	 a	 lawyer	will	 pick	 apart	 in	 court.	 It	 won’t	 look	 good	 in
front	of	a	jury.”
“I	probably	put	in	as	many	hours	a	week	as	Sisto	does,”	Bosch	said.
“Doesn’t	matter,”	Trevino	said.	“You’re	a	reserve.	It	is	what	it	is.	I’m	going	to

do	this	interview	and	I	want	you	to	go	through	the	house	and	look	for	any	sign	of
Bella,	any	evidence	at	all	 that	he	had	her	here.	And	when	you’re	finished	with
that,	go	search	the	truck.”
For	a	third	time	Bosch	looked	at	Valdez,	and	it	was	clear	he	was	siding	with

Trevino	on	this.
“Just	do	it,	Harry,”	he	said.	“Do	it	for	Bella,	okay?”
“Yeah,	sure	thing,”	Bosch	said.	“For	Bella.	Call	me	when	you	need	me.”
Trevino	turned	and	started	back	toward	the	kitchen.
Valdez	 lingered	a	bit	and	 just	nodded	 to	Bosch	before	 following	his	captain.

Bosch	was	supremely	frustrated	at	being	pulled	away	from	his	own	case	but	not
interested	in	putting	his	professional	pride	and	emotions	above	the	ultimate	goal,
especially	with	Bella	Lourdes	unaccounted	 for.	He	had	no	doubt	he	 should	be
handling	 the	 interview	 and	 had	 the	 better	 skills	 for	 drawing	 information	 from
Dockweiler.	But	he	also	believed	that	he	would	eventually	get	the	chance	to	use
them.
“Captain?”	he	said.
Trevino	turned	around	to	look	back	at	him.
“Don’t	forget	to	read	him	his	rights,”	Bosch	said.
“Of	course,”	Trevino	said.
He	then	went	through	the	archway	into	the	kitchen.



31

Bosch	 moved	 into	 the	 living	 room	 and	 then	 down	 a	 hallway	 leading	 to
bedrooms.	He	knew	he	had	to	be	very	careful	and	put	emotions	aside	here.	He
believed	that	the	exigent	circumstances	of	having	an	officer	missing	allowed	him
to	search	Dockweiler’s	house	without	 legal	 risk.	But	 searching	 for	evidence	 in
the	 Screen	 Cutter	 case	 was	 different.	 He	 would	 need	 a	 warrant	 for	 that.	 The
contradiction	 put	 him	 in	 a	 legal	 predicament.	 He	 had	 to	 search	 the	 house	 for
Lourdes	 and	 any	 indication	 or	 evidence	 of	 her	 location,	 but	 he	 couldn’t	 dig
deeper	for	evidence	that	Dockweiler	committed	the	rapes.
He	 had	 to	 be	 realistic	 too.	His	 newfound	 knowledge	 of	Dockweiler	 and	 the

fact	 that	he	had	kept	a	key	and	had	been	secretly	entering	 the	police	station	 to
read	 the	 investigative	 file	was	 convincing	 evidence	 that	 he	was	Screen	Cutter.
With	that	conclusion	in	mind	it	seemed	unlikely	to	Bosch	that	they	were	going	to
find	Bella	alive,	and	possibly	unlikely	they	would	find	her	at	all.	He	needed	to
put	 the	 Screen	 Cutter	 case	 first	 here	 and	 preserve	 it	 against	 any	 future	 legal
challenge.
He	put	on	a	pair	of	latex	gloves	and	began	the	search	by	starting	at	the	end	of

the	bedroom	hallway	and	working	his	way	back	toward	the	kitchen.	There	were
three	bedrooms	but	only	one	was	used	as	such.	He	searched	Dockweiler’s	room
first	 and	 found	 it	 to	 be	 a	 mess,	 with	 clothes	 and	 shoes	 strewn	 on	 the	 floor
everywhere	around	the	bed,	most	likely	in	the	spots	where	they	were	shed.	The
bed	was	unmade	and	the	sheets	had	a	dingy	gray	cast	 to	them.	The	walls	were
yellowed	 but	 not	 with	 paint.	 The	 room	 smelled	 sour	 with	 perspiration	 and
cigarette	smoke.	Bosch	kept	a	rubber-gloved	hand	over	his	mouth	as	he	moved
through	it.
The	 attached	 bath	 was	 just	 as	 unkempt,	 with	 more	 clothing	 thrown	 in	 the

bathtub	and	a	horribly	stained	toilet.	Bosch	picked	a	hanger	up	off	the	floor	and
fished	 around	 in	 the	 bathtub	 to	 make	 sure	 there	 wasn’t	 anything	 or	 anyone



hidden	beneath	the	clothes.	The	clothes	in	the	tub	seemed	dirty	in	a	way	separate
from	 the	 clothes	 left	 on	 the	 floor	 of	 the	 bedroom.	 They	 were	 caked	 with	 a
granular	gray	dust	that	Bosch	believed	might	be	concrete	dust.	He	wondered	if	it
was	debris	from	an	inspection	or	a	Public	Works	project.
The	phone	booth	shower	was	empty,	 its	white	 tiles	as	dingy	as	 the	bedroom

sheets,	and	the	drain	had	trapped	more	of	the	concrete	powder	and	granules.	He
next	 moved	 into	 a	 small	 walk-in	 closet	 in	 the	 bathroom	 and	 found	 it	 to	 be
surprisingly	 neat,	 primarily	 because	 most	 of	 the	 items	 of	 clothing	 it	 would
normally	hold	were	on	the	bedroom	floor	and	in	the	bathtub.
The	two	other	bedrooms	were	used	for	storage.	The	small	room	was	lined	with

glass-door	 gun	 cabinets	with	 several	 rifles	 and	 shotguns	 on	 display.	Most	 had
tags	 attached	 to	 the	 trigger	 guards	 that	 identified	 the	 ammunition	 they	 were
presumably	loaded	with.	The	larger	guest	bedroom	was	used	for	storage	of	life-
sustaining	 supplies.	 There	 were	 stacked	 pallets	 of	 bottled	 water	 and	 energy
drinks	 and	 boxes	 of	 canned	 and	 powdered	 goods	 that	would	 presumably	 have
distant	expiration	dates.
The	 closets	 of	 both	 rooms	were	 similarly	 stacked,	 and	 there	was	 no	 sign	of

Bella	in	that	side	of	the	house.	As	Bosch	worked	his	way	through	the	bedroom
wing	 he	 could	 hear	 muffled	 voices	 from	 the	 kitchen.	 He	 could	 not	 make	 out
words	 but	 he	 could	 detect	 tones	 and	 individual	 voices.	 It	 was	 Trevino	 doing
almost	all	of	the	talking.	He	wasn’t	getting	anywhere	with	Dockweiler.
In	 the	 hallway	 near	 the	 bedrooms	Bosch	 noticed	 an	 attic	 access	 door	 in	 the

ceiling.	There	were	fingerprint	smears	on	the	frame	around	it	but	 these	offered
no	hint	as	to	how	long	it	had	been	since	Dockweiler	was	up	there.
Bosch	looked	around	and	saw	a	four-foot-long	wooden	dowel	with	a	hook	on

the	end	of	it	leaning	against	the	wall	in	the	corner.	Grabbing	it	and	threading	the
hook	 through	 the	metal	eyelet	on	 the	attic	door,	he	pulled	 it	open	and	found	 it
very	 similar	 to	 the	 attic	 entrance	 at	 Olivia	Macdonald’s	 house.	 He	 folded	 the
hinged	ladder	down	and	started	the	climb.
Bosch	found	the	pull	string	for	an	overhead	light	and	soon	was	scanning	the

attic.	The	space	was	small	and	more	boxes	of	survivalist	supplies	were	stacked
to	the	roof	rafters.	He	climbed	all	the	way	up	so	he	could	see	around	boxes	and
into	every	angle	of	the	attic	to	make	sure	Bella	Lourdes	was	not	there.	He	then
climbed	back	down	but	left	the	attic	open	and	the	ladder	unfolded	so	it	could	be
accessed	for	a	more	thorough	search	with	a	warrant.
When	Bosch	moved	into	the	living	room	and	dining	area	he	could	clearly	hear

what	was	being	said	in	the	kitchen.	Dockweiler	was	not	cooperating	and	Trevino



had	moved	 to	 a	 threatening	 form	of	 interrogation	 that	Bosch	 knew	was	 rarely
successful.
“You’re	cooked,	my	friend,”	Trevino	said.	“It’s	a	DNA	case.	As	soon	as	we

match	yours	 to	 the	evidence	collected	 from	 the	victims,	 it’s	over.	You’re	over.
You’ll	get	consecutive	sentences	and	never	breathe	free	air	again.	The	only	way
you	can	help	yourself	is	to	give	us	back	Bella.	Tell	us	where	she	is	and	we’ll	go
to	bat	for	you.	With	the	DA,	with	the	judge,	you	name	it.”
Trevino’s	plea	was	met	with	silence.	Everything	the	captain	said	was	true	but

delivering	it	as	threat	would	rarely	get	a	suspect	with	the	Screen	Cutter’s	profile
to	cooperate	and	 talk.	Bosch	knew	that	a	proper	 interview	would	appeal	 to	his
narcissism,	his	genius.	Harry	would’ve	attempted	to	make	Dockweiler	think	he
was	controlling	the	interview	and	bleed	information	out	of	him	bit	by	bit.
Bosch	crossed	through	the	living	room	and	into	the	entrance	hallway.	He	saw

Valdez	leaning	against	the	wall	next	to	the	archway	to	the	kitchen,	watching	the
interview	with	Dockweiler	go	nowhere.	He	looked	back	at	Bosch	and	raised	his
chin,	asking	if	Harry	had	found	anything.	Bosch	just	shook	his	head.
Just	 before	 the	 kitchen	 entrance,	 there	 was	 a	 door	 that	 led	 into	 the	 garage.

Bosch	entered,	flicked	on	the	overhead	lights,	and	closed	the	door	behind	him.
The	space	was	also	used	for	storage	of	survival	supplies.	More	pallets	of	canned
goods,	water,	and	powdered	mixes.	Somehow	Dockweiler	had	gotten	hold	of	a
supply	 of	U.S.	Army–produced	MREs—Meals	Ready	 to	Eat.	 There	were	 also
nonedible	supplies	here.	Boxes	of	batteries,	lanterns,	first-aid	kits,	tool	kits,	CO2
scrubbers,	 water	 filters,	 and	 enzyme	 additives	 for	 water	 filtration	 and	 use	 in
chemical	 toilets.	There	were	boxes	of	 light	sticks	and	medical	supplies	such	as
Betadine	 and	 potassium	 iodide.	 Bosch	 remembered	 those	 from	 his	 military
training,	 when	 the	 threat	 of	 nuclear	 holocaust	 from	 the	 Soviet	 Union	 seemed
real.	 Both	 chemicals	 acted	 as	 thyroid	 protection	 against	 cancer-causing
radioactive	 iodine.	 It	 looked	 like	Dockweiler	was	 prepped	 for	 all	 possibilities,
from	terrorist	attack	to	nuclear	detonation.
Bosch	returned	to	the	door	and	stuck	his	head	back	into	the	entrance	hallway.

He	drew	Valdez’s	attention	and	signaled	him	into	the	garage.
As	the	police	chief	entered,	his	eyes	held	on	the	stacks	of	supplies	in	the	center

of	the	garage.
“What	is	all	of	this?”	he	asked.
“Dockweiler’s	 a	 survivalist,”	 Bosch	 said.	 “Looks	 like	 he	 must	 put	 all	 his

money	 into	 this	 stuff.	 The	 attic	 and	 two	 of	 the	 bedrooms	 are	 full	 of	 D-day
supplies	and	weapons.	He’s	got	an	arsenal	in	one	bedroom.	And	it	looks	like	he



could	go	three	or	four	months	with	this	stuff	as	long	as	he	doesn’t	mind	eating
Army	beef	stew	out	of	a	can.”
“Well,	I	hope	he	packed	a	can	opener.”
“It	might	explain	some	of	his	motivation.	When	the	world	is	coming	to	an	end,

people	act	out,	take	what	they	want.	Is	Trevino	getting	anywhere?”
“No,	 nowhere.	 Dockweiler’s	 just	 playing	 games,	 denying	 everything,	 then

hinting	he	might	know	something.”
Bosch	 nodded.	 He	 assumed	 that	 he	 would	 get	 his	 shot	 as	 soon	 as	 he	 was

finished	with	the	search.
“I’m	going	to	take	a	quick	look	at	the	truck	and	then	call	a	judge.	I	want	a	legit

warrant	to	really	do	a	down-and-dirty	search	of	this	place.”
Valdez	was	smart	enough	to	read	Bosch’s	thinking.
“So	you	think	Bella’s	gone,	huh?”
Bosch	hesitated	but	then	nodded	somberly.
“I	mean,	why	would	he	keep	her	alive?”	he	said.	“Our	profiler	said	 this	guy

was	going	to	graduate	to	murder.	Bella	could	ID	him.	Why	let	her	live?”
Valdez	dropped	his	chin	to	his	chest.
“Sorry,	Chief,”	Bosch	said.	“Just	being	realistic	about	things.”
“I	know,”	Valdez	said.	“But	we’re	not	going	to	stop	until	we	find	her.	One	way

or	the	other.”
“I	wouldn’t	want	to.”
Valdez	clapped	him	on	the	arm	and	went	back	through	the	door	into	the	house.
Bosch	moved	down	a	narrow	passageway	through	the	stacks	to	the	driveway

and	Dockweiler’s	 truck.	 The	 front	 cab	was	 unlocked	 and	 he	 opened	 it	 on	 the
passenger	 side	 since	 it	 was	most	 likely	 that	 side	would	 show	 an	 indication	 if
Bella	Lourdes	had	been	in	the	truck.	On	the	passenger	seat	sat	a	large	closed	bag
from	a	McDonald’s	restaurant.	Bosch	stripped	off	a	glove	and	placed	the	back	of
his	fingers	against	the	bag.	It	was	slightly	warm	to	the	touch	and	Bosch	assumed
that	Dockweiler’s	 arrival	 at	 the	 house	 had	 come	 after	 he	went	 out	 to	 pick	 up
dinner.
Bosch	put	 the	glove	back	on	and	opened	 the	bag.	He	 still	had	 the	 flashlight

he’d	collected	off	the	front	lawn.	He	pulled	it	from	his	back	pocket	and	pointed
the	beam	down	 into	 the	bag.	He	counted	 two	cardboard	 sandwich	 cartons	 and
two	large	sleeves	of	French	fries.
Bosch	knew	that	the	contents	of	the	bag	could	easily	constitute	dinner	for	one

big	man	like	Dockweiler,	but	he	also	knew	it	was	more	likely	dinner	for	two.	For
the	 first	 time	 since	 they	 had	 entered	Dockweiler’s	 house,	 he	was	 hit	with	 the



hope	that	Bella	was	alive.	He	pondered	whether	Dockweiler	was	stopping	by	his
house	before	taking	the	food	to	his	captive	someplace	else,	or	whether	she	was
here	somewhere	and	he	just	hadn’t	found	her.	He	thought	of	the	drainage	wash
down	the	slope	behind	Dockweiler’s	house.	Maybe	she	was	down	there.
He	 left	 the	 food	bag	 in	place	and	used	 the	flashlight	beam	to	comb	the	dark

carpet	and	sides	of	the	passenger	seat.	He	saw	nothing	that	held	his	attention	or
indicated	Bella	had	been	in	the	truck.
He	kept	the	flashlight	on	and	moved	to	the	back	of	the	pickup.	He	pointed	the

beam	 into	 the	 far	 corners	 of	 the	 truck’s	 bed	 and	 camper	 shell.	 Again	 he	 saw
nothing	that	connected	to	Lourdes	or	to	the	Screen	Cutter.	Still,	Dockweiler	had
been	doing	something	at	the	tailgate	when	the	chief’s	phone	sounded	the	alarm.
He	 had	 also	 opened	 the	 garage	 with	 a	 purpose	 other	 than	 parking	 his	 truck.
Bosch	still	couldn’t	figure	out	what	he	had	been	up	to.
Stored	 in	 the	 back	 of	 the	 pickup	was	 an	 upside-down	wheel-barrow,	 a	 two-

wheeled	hand	truck,	and	several	long	tools—three	shovels,	a	hoe,	a	push	broom,
and	a	pick—as	well	as	several	drop	cloths	for	keeping	work	spaces	clean.	The
shovels	were	not	duplicates.	One	had	a	pointed	spade	for	digging	and	the	other
two	had	straight	edges	of	different	widths,	and	Bosch	knew	these	would	be	used
for	scooping	up	debris.	Each	of	them	was	dirty—the	pointed	spade	with	a	dark
red	soil	and	the	straight-edge	blades	with	the	same	gray	concrete	dust	as	in	the
bathtub.
He	put	the	light	on	the	wheelbarrow’s	rubber	wheel	and	saw	larger	chunks	of

concrete	caught	in	the	tread.	Dockweiler	had	no	doubt	been	involved	in	a	recent
project	involving	concrete	but	Bosch	held	off	concerns	that	he	had	buried	Bella
Lourdes.	The	clothes	in	the	bathtub	with	the	same	debris	as	the	tools	accounted
for	 several	 changes	 of	 clothes.	 The	 indications	 were	 that	 this	 was	 a	 longtime
project,	 not	 something	 taken	 on	 in	 the	 last	 eight	 hours,	 when	 Bella	 had	 gone
missing.
The	 orange	 soil	 on	 the	 digging	 spade	 gave	 him	 pause,	 however.	 That	 could

have	been	used	and	dirtied	anytime.
Bosch	 pulled	 the	 hand	 truck	 out	 to	 the	 tailgate	 so	 he	 could	 look	 at	 it	more

closely.	He	assumed	that	Dockweiler	used	it	to	move	the	stacks	of	boxes	he	kept
in	his	home	and	garage.	He	 then	noticed	a	 label	 taped	 to	 the	axle	between	 the
two	rubber	wheels.	It	said:

Property	of	City	of	San	Fernando	Department	of	Public	Works

Dockweiler	 had	 stolen	 or	 borrowed	 the	 hand	 truck	 for	 his	 own	 purposes.



Bosch	assumed	that	if	he	looked	closely	enough,	many	of	the	tools	in	the	truck
and	 garage	 would	 be	 seen	 to	 have	 come	 from	 the	 workbenches	 in	 the	 Public
Works	 yard.	But	 he	wasn’t	 sure	 how	 the	 hand	 truck	 fit	with	what	Dockweiler
was	doing	that	night	at	the	tailgate.
Bosch	felt	he	had	worked	the	exigent	circumstances	to	the	maximum	allowed.

He	backed	away	 from	 the	 truck	and	pulled	his	phone.	He	 scrolled	 through	his
contact	 list	 to	 the	letter	J,	where	he	kept	 the	contact	 information	of	 judges	that
he’d	had	good	enough	experiences	with	to	ask	for	and	receive	their	cell	numbers.
He	 first	 called	 Judge	 Robert	 O’Neill,	 who	 had	 presided	 over	 a	 four-month

murder	trial	on	which	Bosch	had	been	lead	detective.	Bosch	checked	his	watch
after	sending	the	call	and	saw	it	was	not	yet	11	p.m.,	which	always	seemed	to	be
the	witching	hour	with	judges.	They	got	upset	when	you	called	them	later,	even
in	an	emergency.
O’Neill	answered	promptly	with	no	sign	of	sleep	or	 intoxicants	 in	his	voice.

This	 was	 something	 to	 note.	 Bosch	 had	 once	 had	 a	 case	 where	 the	 defense
lawyer	challenged	the	validity	of	a	search	warrant	because	it	had	been	signed	by
a	judge	at	3	a.m.	after	Bosch	had	woken	him	from	sleep.
“Judge	O’Neill,	it’s	Harry	Bosch.	I	hope	I’m	not	waking	you.”
“Harry,	how	are	you?	And,	no,	you	didn’t	wake	me.	These	days	I	stay	up	late

and	sleep	even	later.”
Bosch	wasn’t	sure	what	he’d	meant	by	the	last	part.
“Are	 you	 on	 vacation,	 sir?	 Could	 you	 still	 approve	 a	 telephonic	 affidavit?

We’ve	got	a	missing—”
“Let	me	stop	you	right	there,	Harry.	You	apparently	didn’t	hear	the	news.	I’m

off	the	bench.	I	pulled	the	plug	three	months	ago.”
Bosch	was	stunned	and	embarrassed.	Since	his	own	retirement	from	the	LAPD

he	had	not	kept	track	of	who	held	sway	in	the	courtrooms	in	the	Foltz	building.
“You	retired?”	he	asked.
“I	did,”	O’Neill	 said.	 “And	 last	 I	 heard,	you	did	 too.	 Is	 this	 some	kind	of	 a

prank?”
“Uh,	 no,	 sir.	 No	 prank.	 I’m	 doing	 some	work	 for	 the	 San	 Fernando	 Police

Department	now.	And	 I	need	 to	go.	We	have	an	emergency	 situation	here	and
I’m	sorry	to	have	bothered	you.”
Bosch	disconnected	before	O’Neill	could	ask	anything	else	and	waste	Harry’s

time.	He	quickly	went	back	to	his	contact	 list,	deleted	O’Neill,	and	then	called
Judge	 John	 Houghton,	 who	 was	 next	 in	 line	 on	 the	 list	 of	 judges	 friendly	 to
Bosch.	 He	 was	 known	 as	 Shootin’	 Houghton	 among	 local	 cops	 and	 lawyers



because	he	had	a	concealed-carry	permit	and	once	fired	a	shot	into	the	ceiling	of
his	courtroom	to	restore	order	during	a	brawl	between	defendants	in	a	Mexican
mafia	 prosecution.	 He	 was	 subsequently	 censured	 by	 the	 county	 judicial
committee	 and	 the	California	Bar,	 and	was	 also	 charged	 by	 the	City	Attorney
with	illegal	use	of	a	firearm,	a	misdemeanor.	Despite	all	of	that	he	routinely	won
landslide	reelection	each	term	as	a	law	and	order	judge.
He,	too,	answered	with	a	clear	voice.
“Harry	Bosch?	I	thought	you	retired.”
“Retired	and	hired,	Judge.	I’m	working	for	San	Fernando	PD	now.	Part-time,

on	 their	 backlog	 of	 cold	 cases.	 But	 I’m	 calling	 because	we	 have	 an	 all-hands
emergency	 going—a	missing	 officer—	 and	 I’m	 outside	 a	 suspect’s	 house	 and
need	to	conduct	a	search.	We’re	hoping	to	find	her	still	alive.”
“A	female	officer?”
“Yes,	sir.	A	detective.	We	think	 the	suspect	 in	a	serial	 rape	case	grabbed	her

about	seven	or	eight	hours	ago.	We	did	a	quick	run-through	of	the	property	under
exigent	circumstance.	Now	we	would	like	to	go	back	in	for	a	deep	look	for	the
officer	and	anything	relating	to	the	underlying	rape	case.”
“I	understand.”
“This	is	all	moving	very	quickly	and	I	don’t	have	time	to	go	back	to	the	station

to	print	up	an	affidavit.	Can	I	run	down	the	probable	cause	for	you	and	follow	up
with	the	paperwork	tomorrow?”
“Go	ahead.	Give	it	to	me.”
The	first	hurdle	jumped,	Bosch	spent	the	next	five	minutes	going	through	the

steps	and	the	evidence	that	led	them	to	Dockweiler	as	the	Screen	Cutter	suspect.
He	 threw	in	many	other	bits	of	 information	 that	he	could	not	connect	 to	either
the	Screen	Cutter	case	or	the	abduction	of	Bella	Lourdes	but	that	he	knew	would
help	paint	the	picture	for	the	judge	and	lead	to	his	approval	to	search.	Things	like
the	 digging	 tools	 in	 the	 truck,	 the	 warm	 bag	 of	 food	 for	 two,	 the	 terrible
condition	 of	 the	 home.	 All	 of	 it,	 combined	 with	 Dockweiler’s	 pedigree	 as	 a
former	 police	 officer,	 won	 the	 day,	 and	 Houghton	 gave	 Bosch	 permission	 to
search	Dockweiler’s	house	and	vehicle.
Bosch	 thanked	 the	 judge	 profusely	 and	 promised	 to	 turn	 in	 a	written	 search

warrant	affidavit	the	next	day.
“I’ll	hold	you	to	that,”	Houghton	said.



32

After	disconnecting	he	went	back	into	the	house	and	signaled	down	the	hallway
to	Valdez,	who	was	 back	 in	 the	 same	 spot	 under	 the	 archway	 entrance	 to	 the
kitchen.
The	police	chief	hurried	down	the	hallway	to	where	Bosch	waited	by	the	front

door.	 Bosch	 heard	 voices	 from	 the	 kitchen	 but	 this	 time	 it	 wasn’t	 Trevino
talking.	It	was	Dockweiler.
Valdez	spoke	before	Bosch	could	tell	him	about	the	telephonic	warrant	he	had

just	procured.
“Trevino	broke	him,”	he	whispered	excitedly.	“He’s	going	to	tell	us	where	she

is.	Says	she’s	still	alive.”
The	news	took	Bosch	by	surprise.
“Trevino	broke	him?”
Valdez	nodded.
“It	was	deny,	deny,	deny,	then	‘okay,	you	got	me.’”
Bosch	 had	 to	 see	 this.	 He	 started	 down	 the	 hallway	 toward	 the	 kitchen,

questioning	whether	 it	was	 his	 own	 vanity	 and	wounded	 pride	 that	made	 him
doubt	Trevino’s	success,	or	something	else.
He	 entered	 the	 kitchen	 and	Dockweiler	was	 still	 at	 the	 table,	 hands	 double-

cuffed	 behind	 his	 back	 and	 to	 the	 chair.	When	 he	 glanced	 up	 and	 saw	 it	was
Bosch	 and	 not	Valdez,	 a	momentary	 look	 passed	 over	 his	 face.	 Bosch	wasn’t
sure	 if	 it	 was	 disappointment	 or	 some	 other	 reaction.	 He	 had	 never	 seen
Dockweiler	before	the	events	of	this	night	and	had	no	precursors	for	facial	reads
of	him.	But	soon	enough	he	got	a	translation.
Dockweiler	pointed	at	him	with	his	chin.
“I	don’t	want	him	in	here,”	he	said.	“I’m	not	talking	if	he’s	here.”
Trevino	 turned	around	and	saw	it	was	Bosch,	not	Valdez,	who	had	upset	 the

suspect.



“Detective	Bosch,”	he	said.	“Why	don’t	you—”
“Why	not?”	Bosch	said	over	the	captain’s	voice.	“Afraid	I’ll	know	that	you’re

spinning	a	line	of	bullshit?”
“Bosch!”	Trevino	barked.	 “Leave	 the	 room.	Now.	We	are	getting	 this	man’s

full	cooperation,	and	if	he	wants	you	out,	then	you’re	out.”
Bosch	didn’t	move.	This	was	ridiculous.
“She’s	only	got	 so	much	air,”	Dockweiler	 said.	 “If	you	want	 to	play	games,

what	happens	is	on	you,	Bosch.”
Bosch	felt	Valdez	grab	his	upper	arm	from	behind.	He	was	about	to	be	pulled

out	of	 the	room.	He	 looked	over	at	Sisto,	who	was	 leaning	against	 the	counter
behind	Trevino.	He	 smirked	and	 shook	his	head	 like	Bosch	had	become	 some
sort	of	pitiful	nuisance	that	had	to	be	put	up	with.
“Harry,	let’s	walk	out,”	Valdez	said.
Bosch	looked	at	Dockweiler	one	last	time	and	tried	to	get	a	read	on	him.	But

his	eyes	were	dead.	A	psychopath’s	eyes.	Unreadable.	In	that	moment	he	knew
there	was	a	play	here.	He	just	didn’t	know	what	it	was.
Now	Bosch	felt	a	tug	on	his	arm	from	Valdez	and	he	finally	turned	toward	the

archway.	He	stepped	out	of	the	kitchen	and	started	down	the	hallway	to	the	front
door.	Valdez	followed	him	to	make	sure	he	didn’t	double	back.
“Let’s	go	out,”	Valdez	said.
They	stepped	through	the	front	door	and	Valdez	closed	it	behind	them.
“Harry,	we	have	to	play	it	this	way,”	Valdez	said.	“The	guy’s	talking	and	says

he’ll	take	us	to	her.	We	have	no	choice.”
“That’s	 a	 ploy,”	 Bosch	 said.	 “He’ll	 just	 be	 looking	 for	 a	 chance	 to	make	 a

move.”
“We	know	that.	We’re	not	stupid.	We’re	not	taking	him	on	a	field	trip	in	the

middle	of	the	night.	If	he	really	wants	to	cooperate	and	show	us	where	Bella	is,
then	he	can	draw	us	a	map.	But	he’s	staying	in	that	chair,	no	question.”
“Look,	 Chief…there’s	 something	 not	 right	 here.	 Things	 don’t	 add	 up	 with

what	I’m	seeing	in	his	truck	and	the	house	and	everything.	We	need—”
“What	doesn’t	add	up?”
“I	don’t	know	yet.	If	I	had	been	in	there	and	heard	what	he	was	saying	or	if	I

was	asking	the	questions,	then	I’d	have	a	handle	on	it.	But—”
“Look,	I	have	to	go	back	in	there	and	watch	over	this.	Just	sit	tight	and	when

we	get	what	we	need	from	him,	I’ll	relay	it	right	to	you.	You	can	lead	the	charge
and	go	get	Bella.”
“I	 don’t	 need	 to	 be	 the	 hero—that’s	 not	what	 this	 is	 about.	 I	 still	 think	 it’s



bullshit.	He’s	not	going	to	do	this.	You	read	the	Screen	Cutter	profile.	It’s	all	in
there.	Guys	like	this	don’t	ever	admit	to	anything.	They	have	no	guilt,	so	there’s
nothing	to	admit	to.	They’re	manipulators	to	the	end.”
“I	can’t	keep	debating	it,	Harry.	I	have	to	go	in.	You	stay	out	of	the	house.”
Valdez	turned	and	went	back	in	through	the	front	door.	Bosch	stood	there	for	a

long	 moment,	 thinking	 and	 trying	 to	 get	 a	 read	 on	 the	 look	 he	 had	 seen	 on
Dockweiler’s	face.
After	a	few	moments	he	decided	to	move	around	to	the	back	of	the	house	 to

try	 to	see	what	was	going	on	 in	 the	kitchen.	Valdez	had	 instructed	him	 to	stay
outside	the	house.	He	didn’t	say	where	outside.
Bosch	quickly	moved	down	the	side	and	into	the	backyard.	The	kitchen	was	at

the	opposite	corner	and	the	table	where	Dockweiler	and	Trevino	sat	facing	each
other	was	in	an	eating	nook	located	in	the	glass	sunroom.	The	blinds	were	three-
quarters	open	and	the	room	glowed	with	the	interior	lights.	Bosch	knew	that	the
men	 inside	 would	 only	 see	 their	 own	 reflections	 in	 the	 glass	 and	 not	 him
standing	outside.
He	could	hear	what	was	being	said	in	the	room	because	of	the	open	window

over	 the	 sink.	 And	 almost	 all	 of	 it	 was	 coming	 from	Dockweiler.	 One	 of	 his
hands	had	now	been	uncuffed	so	that	he	could	use	a	pencil	to	draw	a	map	on	a
large	piece	of	paper	spread	on	the	table.
“They	call	this	section	the	John	Ford	Forty,”	he	said.	“I	think	he	filmed	part	of

one	of	his	John	Wayne	epics	there	and	it’s	mostly	used	for	westerns	and	horror
stuff—the	cabin-in-the-woods	screamers	they	make	all	 the	time	and	go	straight
to	streaming.	There’s	like	sixteen	different	cabins	back	in	there	that	can	be	used
for	filming.”
“So	where	is	Bella?”	Trevino	pressed.
“She’s	in	this	one	here,”	Dockweiler	said.
He	used	the	pencil	to	draw	something	on	the	map	but	his	upper	torso	blocked

Bosch’s	 view	 from	 behind	 him.	 Dockweiler	 then	 put	 the	 pencil	 down	 on	 the
table	and	did	some	tracing	on	the	map	with	his	finger.
“You	go	in	here,	tell	whoever’s	at	the	gate	that	you	need	to	get	to	the	Bonney

house.	They’ll	 take	you	up	 there	and	that’s	where	you’ll	 find	her.	Everything’s
breakaway	in	these	houses.	Walls,	windows,	floors.	You	know,	for	filming.	Your
girl’s	in	a	camera	trench	under	the	flooring.	It	lifts	up	in	one	piece.”
“This	better	not	be	bullshit,	Dockweiler,”	Valdez	said.
“No	bullshit,”	Dockweiler	said.	“I	can	lead	you	there	if	you	want.”
Dockweiler	gestured	as	if	to	say,	Why	not	give	me	a	chance?	And	when	he	did



so,	his	elbow	hit	the	pencil	and	it	rolled	off	the	table,	bouncing	off	his	thigh	to
the	floor.
“Oops,”	he	said.
He	 leaned	 down	 and	 reached	 to	 the	 floor	 to	 retrieve	 the	 pencil,	 a	maneuver

made	difficult	because	his	left	wrist	was	still	handcuffed	behind	his	back	to	one
of	the	rungs	of	the	chair.
Through	the	window	behind	Dockweiler,	Bosch	had	a	unique	vantage	point	on

what	happened	next.	It	seemed	to	unfold	before	him	in	slow	motion.	Dockweiler
took	a	swipe	at	the	fallen	pencil	on	the	floor,	but	couldn’t	quite	reach	it	because
he	was	bound	to	the	chair	in	which	he	sat.	However,	the	momentum	of	the	swing
carried	 his	 arm	 up	 and	 under	 the	 table.	He	 gripped	 something	 attached	 to	 the
underside	of	the	table,	then	swung	his	arm	out	and	above	it.
He	 was	 now	 pointing	 a	 semiautomatic	 pistol	 directly	 across	 the	 table	 at

Trevino.
“Nobody	fucking	move!”
The	three	men	facing	Dockweiler	froze.
Bosch	 slowly	and	quietly	pulled	his	weapon	 from	 its	holster	 and	put	 a	 two-

handed	 aim	 on	Dockweiler’s	 back.	 He	 knew	 in	 a	 legal	 sense	 he	was	 clear	 to
shoot	 and	 it	 would	 be	 a	 righteous	 kill,	 but	 he	 didn’t	 have	 a	 clean	 shot,	 with
Trevino	sitting	on	the	other	side	of	the	target.
Dockweiler	used	the	barrel	of	his	gun	to	point	Valdez	farther	into	the	kitchen.

The	police	chief	complied,	holding	his	hands	up	in	front	of	his	chest.
In	front	of	Dockweiler	the	kitchen	counters	created	a	U	where	he	corralled	the

three	 cops.	He	 told	Trevino	 to	 stand	 up	 and	 back	 into	 the	U	 with	Valdez	 and
Sisto.
“Easy	now,”	Trevino	said	as	he	backed	up.	“I	thought	we	were	talking	and	that

we	were	going	to	figure	this	thing	out.”
“You	were	talking,”	Dockweiler	said.	“And	now	it’s	time	to	shut	the	fuck	up.”
“Okay,	okay,	no	problem.”
Dockweiler	 then	ordered	 them	one	at	 a	 time	 to	unholster	 their	weapons,	put

them	on	the	floor,	and	kick	them	across	the	floor	toward	him.	Dockweiler	rose
from	 the	 chair	 and	 brought	 his	 left	 arm	 around,	 the	 chair	 dangling	 by	 the
handcuffs.	He	 brought	 his	 hand	 down	 on	 the	 table	 and	 ordered	 Sisto	 to	 come
over	and	remove	the	cuffs	from	his	wrist.	Sisto	complied	and	then	moved	back
into	the	confines	of	the	kitchen	counters.
With	Dockweiler	now	standing,	Bosch	had	a	bigger	 target	but	he	still	didn’t

have	a	safe	shot.	He	didn’t	know	enough	about	the	science	of	ballistics	to	guess



how	much	a	shot	through	glass	would	deviate	from	aim.	He	just	knew	that	if	he
fired	multiple	shots,	those	that	followed	the	first	should	be	clean.
Additionally,	there	was	the	risk	that	Dockweiler	might	be	able	to	squeeze	off	a

shot	if	the	first	bullet	through	the	glass	did	not	hit	its	mark.
Bosch	looked	down	to	be	sure	of	his	footing	on	the	concrete	patio	and	took	a

step	closer	to	the	glass.	Dockweiler	was	less	than	eight	feet	away	with	a	plate	of
glass	of	unknown	thickness	between	them.	Bosch	was	resigned	to	hold	off	until
he	had	to	fire.
“Where’s	Bosch?”	Dockweiler	asked.
“He’s	out	front	going	through	your	truck,”	Valdez	said.
“I	want	him	in	here.”
“I	can	get	him.”
Valdez	 made	 a	 move	 toward	 the	 archway,	 which	 immediately	 drew

Dockweiler’s	aim.
“Don’t	 be	 stupid,”	 Dockweiler	 said.	 “Call	 him	 and	 tell	 him	 to	 get	 in	 here.

Don’t	tell	him	why,	just	tell	him	to	get	in	here.”
Valdez	slowly	reached	to	his	belt	and	pulled	off	his	phone.	Bosch	realized	that

his	own	phone	was	about	 to	 ring	and	 it	would	give	away	his	position.	He	was
about	 to	 reach	 into	 his	 pocket	 to	 silence	 it,	 when	 he	 realized	 that	 he	 wanted
exactly	that	to	happen.
Bosch	 shifted	 one	 step	 to	 his	 right	 so	 that	 he	 was	 on	 an	 angle	 that	 put

Dockweiler	directly	between	his	aim	and	Valdez.	Trevino	and	Sisto	were	in	the
clear	and	Bosch	was	counting	on	LAPD	training	still	being	ingrained	in	Valdez
and	his	knowing	when	the	shot	would	come.
He	maintained	the	two-handed	grip	and	waited	for	the	call.	His	phone	buzzed

at	 first,	 giving	 him	 a	 split-second	warning.	 Then	 came	 the	 chirping	 sound—a
piercing	ringtone	chosen	long	ago	by	his	daughter.	Bosch	had	his	aim	on	center
mass—Dockweiler’s	 back—but	 his	 attention	 was	 focused	 on	 the	 back	 of	 his
head.
He	saw	Dockweiler	react.	He	had	heard	the	phone.	He	raised	his	head	a	few

centimeters	and	then	turned	it	slightly	left	as	he	attempted	to	locate	the	origin	of
the	sound.	Bosch	waited	another	split	second	for	Valdez	to	react	and	then	opened
fire.
Bosch	 put	 six	 bullets	 through	 the	 window	 in	 less	 than	 three	 seconds.	 The

sound	 reverberated	off	 the	glass	 and	 the	 roof	overhang,	 creating	 a	 tremendous
blowback	 of	 sound.	Glass	 crashed	 and	 the	 blinds	 kicked	 up	 and	 splintered	 as
bullets	 tore	 through	 them.	 Bosch	was	 careful	 to	 keep	 his	 aim	 on	 a	 horizontal



plane.	 He	 wanted	 no	 shots	 to	 angle	 down	 toward	 the	 floor,	 where	 he	 hoped
Valdez	was.
Dockweiler	 dropped	 forward	 onto	 the	 table	 and	 then	 rolled	 left	 and	 fell	 off

onto	the	floor.	Bosch	raised	his	aim	and	watched	while	Trevino	and	Sisto,	who
were	still	standing,	moved	toward	the	man.
“Hold	fire!”	Trevino	yelled.	“He’s	down,	he’s	down!”
The	glass	 in	 the	window	frame	was	gone	and	 the	blinds	hung	in	 tatters.	The

smell	of	burnt	gunpowder	seared	Bosch’s	nose.	He	grabbed	the	blinds	and	tore
them	down	so	he	could	enter	through	the	door-size	window.
He	first	checked	Valdez,	who	was	sitting	on	the	floor,	his	legs	spread	in	front

of	him,	his	back	to	the	lower	cabinets.	His	phone	was	still	in	his	hand	but	his	call
to	Bosch	had	now	gone	to	message.	He	was	staring	at	Dockweiler	on	the	floor
five	feet	from	him.	His	eyes	came	up	to	Bosch’s.
“Everybody	okay?”	Bosch	asked.
Valdez	nodded	and	Bosch	noticed	the	bullet	hole	in	the	drawer	two	feet	to	the

left	of	his	head.
Bosch	next	looked	down	on	Dockweiler.	The	big	man	was	chest-down	on	the

floor,	his	face	turned	to	the	left.	He	was	not	moving	but	his	eyes	were	open	and
he	was	breathing,	a	 labored	whistling	sound	 to	each	of	his	 intakes.	Bosch	saw
three	bullet	impacts.	One	was	center	left	about	halfway	down	his	back,	one	was
on	his	left	buttock,	and	one	was	on	his	left	elbow.
Bosch	got	down	on	the	floor	next	to	the	suspect	and	looked	across	his	torso	at

Trevino.
“Good	shooting,”	Trevino	said.
Bosch	nodded.	He	then	leaned	further	down	and	looked	up	under	the	table.	He

saw	 the	holster	 attached	 to	 the	underside	of	 the	 tabletop.	Trevino	 followed	his
eye	line	and	did	the	same.
“Son	of	a	bitch,”	he	said.
“A	good	survivalist	is	ready	for	anything,”	Bosch	said.	“I	think	we’re	going	to

find	weapons	hidden	all	over	the	place	in	here.”
Bosch	pulled	a	set	of	latex	gloves	out	of	his	pocket.	As	he	was	putting	them

on,	he	leaned	down	close	to	Dockweiler’s	face.
“Dockweiler,	can	you	hear	me?”	he	asked.	“Can	you	talk?”
Dockweiler	swallowed	hard	before	trying	to	respond.
“Get	me…hosp…hospital.”
Bosch	nodded.
“Yeah,	we’re	going	to	get	to	that,”	he	said.	“But	first,	we	need	to	know	where



Bella	is.	You	tell	us	that	and	we	call	in	the	RA.”
“Harry,”	Valdez	said.
Bosch	leaned	back	on	his	haunches.
“You	guys	might	want	to	step	out,”	he	said.	“I’ll	handle	this.”
“Harry,”	Valdez	said	again.	“We	can’t	do	it	this	way.”
“You	want	Bella	alive?”	Bosch	asked.
“You	said	before	you	doubted	she	was	alive.”
“That	was	before	 I	 found	hot	 food	 for	her	 in	 the	 truck.	She’s	 alive	and	he’s

going	to	tell	us	where.”
Sisto	 stepped	 over	 to	 the	 table	 and	 grabbed	 the	 map	 that	 Dockweiler	 had

drawn.
“We	have	this,”	he	said.
“Yeah,	 that’s	 a	 treasure	map,”	Bosch	 said.	 “If	you	 think	 that’s	where	 she	 is,

you	better	run	over	there	and	be	the	hero.”
Sisto	 looked	 over	 at	 Valdez	 and	 then	 down	 at	 Trevino,	 not	 quite

comprehending	that	Dockweiler	had	been	playing	them	the	whole	time	in	order
to	get	a	hand	free	to	grab	his	hidden	gun.
Valdez	raised	his	phone	and	clicked	off	the	call	to	Bosch.	He	then	hit	a	speed-

dial	button.
“We	 need	 a	 rescue	 ambulance	 to	 this	 address,”	 he	 said.	 “Suspect	 is	 down,

multiple	gunshot	wounds.	We’ll	need	the	Sheriff’s	Department	to	roll.	Tell	them
we	need	an	OIS	team.”
Valdez	looked	at	Bosch	as	he	disconnected,	the	silent	message	being	that	they

would	do	this	by	the	book.
Bosch	leaned	down	and	tried	one	more	time	with	Dockweiler.
“Where	is	she,	Dockweiler?”	he	said.	“Tell	us	now	or	you	won’t	make	it	to	the

hospital	alive.”
“Harry,”	Valdez	said.	“Get	up	and	go	outside.”
Bosch	ignored	him.	He	leaned	further	down	to	Dockweiler’s	ear.
“Where	is	she?”	he	demanded.
“Fuck…you,”	 Dockweiler	 said	 between	 gulps	 of	 air.	 “I	 tell	 you,	 nothing

changes	for	me.	Better	you	know…that	you	failed	her.”
He	managed	to	curl	his	lip	back,	in	what	Bosch	assumed	was	a	smile.	Bosch

started	to	reach	a	gloved	hand	toward	the	bullet	wound	on	his	back.
“Bosch!”	Valdez	yelled.	“Outside	now!	That’s	an	order!”
The	 chief	 climbed	 to	 his	 feet	 and	 moved	 in	 to	 yank	 Bosch	 away	 from

Dockweiler	if	necessary.	Harry	looked	up	at	him	and	then	stood.	They	stared	at



each	other	until	finally	Bosch	spoke.
“I	know	she’s	here,”	he	said.
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Bosch	knew	he	had	little	time	to	stay	on	the	case	before	the	Sheriff’s	Department
Officer-Involved	Shooting	 team	 arrived	 on	 scene	 and	 sequestered	 him	 and	 the
other	San	Fernando	officers.	While	paramedics	worked	to	stabilize	Dockweiler
and	 then	 lift	 him	 onto	 an	 ambulance	 gurney,	 Bosch	 took	 a	 high-powered
flashlight	 out	 of	 one	 of	 the	 boxes	 in	 the	 garage	 and	 headed	 down	 the	 sloping
backyard	toward	the	Haskell	Canyon	Wash.
He	 was	 forty	 yards	 from	 the	 house	 when	 he	 heard	 his	 name	 called	 from

behind.	He	turned	to	find	Sisto	running	to	catch	up.
“What	are	you	doing?”	he	said.
“Going	to	search	the	wash,”	Bosch	said.
“For	Bella?	Then	I’ll	help.”
“What	about	Dockweiler?	Who’s	going	to	the	hospital	with	him?”
“I	think	the	captain.	But	it	doesn’t	matter.	Dockweiler’s	not	going	anywhere.	I

heard	the	EMTs	talking.	They	said	a	bullet	mighta	cut	his	spinal	cord.”
Bosch	 thought	 about	 that	 for	 a	 moment.	 The	 idea	 that	 Dockweiler	 might

survive	 and	 finish	his	 life	 in	 a	wheelchair	 invoked	no	 sympathy	 in	him.	What
Dockweiler	had	done	 to	his	victims—including	Bella,	 though	Bosch	didn’t	yet
know	exactly	what	Bella	had	suffered	at	Dockweiler’s	hands—disqualified	him
from	ever	earning	anything	like	compassion.
“Okay,	but	we’ve	gotta	move	quickly,”	Bosch	said.	“Once	the	shooting	team

gets	here,	I’m	out.	We	all	are.”
“So	what	do	you	want	me	to	do?”
Bosch	reached	into	his	pocket.	He	still	had	the	flashlight	he	had	grabbed	off

the	front	lawn	as	backup.	He	turned	it	on	and	tossed	it	to	Sisto.
“You	go	one	way	and	I’ll	go	the	other.”
“You	think	she’s	tied	up	to	a	tree	or	something?”
“Maybe.	Who	knows?	 I	 just	 hope	 she’s	 alive.	When	we	get	down	 there,	we



split	up	and	look.”
“Roger	that.”
The	 men	 continued	 down	 the	 slope.	 The	 wash	 was	 little	 more	 than	 an

overgrown	 ravine	 that	 was	 left	 undeveloped	 because	 of	 the	 potential	 for
flooding.	Bosch	guessed	that	most	days	it	was	a	creek	but	during	storms	it	could
become	a	river.	They	passed	signs	warning	of	flash	flooding	during	rainstorms,
signs	meant	to	keep	kids	from	playing	in	the	wash.
As	the	slope	started	to	level	off,	the	ground	was	softer	and	Bosch	noticed	what

looked	like	a	track	worn	into	the	pathway.	It	was	no	more	than	six	inches	wide
and	three	inches	deep	and	he	followed	it	all	the	way	to	the	water’s	edge.	Before
splitting	from	Sisto	he	crouched	down	and	put	his	light	into	the	mini-trench.	He
saw	what	looked	like	a	tire	tread.
Bosch	raised	the	beam	of	his	light	and	followed	the	track	to	the	shallow	waters

of	the	wash.	The	water	was	clear	and	he	could	see	to	the	bottom.	He	saw	what
looked	like	gray	sand	in	places,	large	chunks	of	gray	rock	in	others.	Some	of	the
flat	polished	edges	were	the	giveaway.	It	was	concrete	that	had	been	formed	and
hardened	and	then	broken.	It	was	construction	debris.
“Harry,	come	on,	are	we	going	to	look	for	her?”	Sisto	asked.
“Just	hold	on	a	second,”	Bosch	said.	“Be	still.”
Bosch	 turned	 off	 his	 light	 and	 stayed	 at	 the	water’s	 edge.	He	 thought	 about

what	he	had	seen	and	what	he	knew.	The	concrete	rubble.	The	guns	and	supplies.
The	wheelbarrow	and	the	hand	truck	stolen	from	Public	Works.	The	hot	food	on
the	front	seat	of	the	truck.	He	realized	what	Dockweiler	had	been	up	to	and	what
he	was	doing	at	the	tailgate	of	his	truck	earlier	that	night	when	the	chief’s	phone
interrupted	him.
“Dockweiler’s	 been	 building	 something,”	 he	 said.	 “He	 was	 taking

wheelbarrows	of	concrete	and	dirt	down	here	and	dumping	it	in	the	wash.”
“Okay,”	Sisto	said.	“What	does	that	mean?”
“It	means	we’re	looking	in	the	wrong	place,”	Bosch	said.
He	abruptly	stood	up	and	turned	his	light	back	on.	He	turned	and	looked	back

up	the	slope	toward	the	kitchen	lights	of	Dockweiler’s	house.
“I	had	it	wrong,”	he	said.	“We	have	to	go	back.”
“What?”	Sisto	asked.	“I	thought	we	were	going	to—”
Bosch	was	already	running	back	up	the	slope.	Sisto	stopped	talking	and	started

following	him.
The	climb	back	up	winded	Bosch	and	he	was	moving	at	a	modest	trot	by	the

time	 he	 was	 passing	 by	 the	 house.	 Through	 the	 windows	 of	 the	 sunroom	 he



could	 see	men	 in	 suits	 and	 knew	 that	 Sheriff’s	 investigators	were	 now	 on	 the
scene.	He	didn’t	know	if	 they	were	members	of	 the	Officer-Involved	Shooting
team	 and	 didn’t	 stop	 to	 find	 out.	 He	 saw	 Chief	 Valdez	 with	 them.	 He	 was
gesturing	and	pointing,	most	likely	giving	them	the	initial	rundown	of	what	had
happened.
Bosch	continued	down	the	side	of	the	house	and	into	the	front	yard.
There	were	now	two	Sheriff’s	patrol	cars	and	one	plain	wrap	parked	out	front,

but	 everybody	 was	 apparently	 inside.	 Bosch	 went	 straight	 to	 the	 back	 of
Dockweiler’s	pickup	and	started	pulling	out	 the	 two-wheeled	hand	 truck.	Sisto
caught	up	with	him	at	the	back	of	the	truck	and	helped	him	lower	the	heavy	cart
to	the	ground.
“What	are	we	doing,	Harry?”	he	asked.
“We	have	to	move	those	boxes	in	the	garage,”	Bosch	said.
“Why?	What’s	in	them?”
“Not	what’s	in	them.	What’s	under	them.”
He	pushed	the	cart	toward	the	garage.
“Dockweiler	was	 about	 to	 take	 this	 out	 of	 his	 truck	 and	 start	moving	 these

boxes,”	he	said.
“How	come?”	Sisto	asked.
“Because	he	had	hot	food	in	the	truck	and	wanted	to	deliver	it.”
“Harry,	I’m	not	following.”
“That’s	okay,	Sisto.	Just	start	moving	boxes.”
Bosch	 attacked	 the	 first	 row	 of	 boxes	with	 the	 hand	 truck,	 sliding	 its	 blade

under	the	bottom	box	and	then	tilting	the	cart	and	the	column	of	boxes	back.	He
quickly	backed	out	of	 the	garage	and	 to	 the	front	of	 the	pickup.	He	placed	 the
column	 down,	 yanked	 the	 hand	 truck	 back,	 and	 quickly	 went	 back	 for	 more.
Sisto	worked	with	only	his	 own	muscles.	He	moved	 two	 and	 three	boxes	 at	 a
clip,	stacking	them	out	on	the	driveway	near	the	pickup.
In	five	minutes	they	had	made	a	large	inroad	into	the	stacks,	and	Bosch	came

upon	a	rubber	mat	that	covered	the	floor	and	was	designed	to	be	used	to	catch	oil
from	 the	 vehicle	 parked	 in	 the	 garage.	He	used	 the	 hand	 truck	 to	move	 a	 few
more	stacks	of	boxes	and	then	reached	down	and	rolled	back	the	mat.
There	was	a	round	metal	manhole	cover	flush	with	 the	concrete	floor.	It	had

the	seal	of	the	city	of	San	Fernando	embossed	on	it.	Bosch	crouched	down	and
put	 two	 fingers	 into	what	 looked	 like	 air	 holes	 and	 tried	 to	 pull	 up	 the	 heavy
metal	plate.	He	couldn’t	do	it.	He	looked	around	for	Sisto.
“Help	me	with	this,”	he	said.



“Hold	on,	Harry,”	Sisto	said.
He	disappeared	from	Bosch’s	view	and	was	gone	for	a	few	seconds.	When	he

came	back	he	had	a	long	iron	bar	bent	into	a	handle	on	one	end	and	a	hook	on
the	other.
“How	the	hell	did	you	find	that?”	Bosch	asked	as	he	got	out	of	the	way.
“I	saw	it	on	the	workbench	and	wondered	what	it	was	for,”	Sisto	said.	“Then	I

figured	it	out.	I’d	seen	the	guys	from	Public	Works	using	them	in	the	street.”
He	fit	the	hook	into	one	of	the	holes	in	the	iron	plate	and	started	pulling	it	up.
“That’s	where	he	probably	stole	it	from,”	Bosch	said.	“You	need	help?”
“I	got	it,”	Sisto	said.
He	 hoisted	 the	 manhole	 out	 and	 it	 clattered	 onto	 the	 concrete	 floor.	 Bosch

leaned	over	the	hole	and	looked	down.	The	overhead	light	in	the	garage	revealed
a	ladder	leading	into	darkness.	Bosch	went	over	to	the	stack	of	boxes	where	he
had	seen	 the	 light	sticks	earlier.	He	yanked	open	 the	box	and	 took	out	several.
Behind	him	he	heard	Sisto	yell	into	the	hole	he	had	opened.
“Bella?”
There	was	no	response.
Bosch	returned	and	started	opening	the	sticks,	snapping	them	on	and	dropping

them	down	the	hole.	He	then	started	down	the	ladder.	The	descent	was	no	more
than	 ten	 feet	but	 there	was	no	 last	 rung	on	 the	 ladder	and	he	almost	 fell	 as	he
placed	his	foot	where	the	rung	should	have	been.	He	lowered	himself	the	rest	of
the	way	and	then	reached	into	his	back	pocket	for	the	flashlight.	He	turned	it	on
and	played	it	against	the	concrete	walls	of	a	chamber	that	was	still	clearly	under
construction.	There	were	iron	supports	and	plywood	molds	for	concrete.	Plastic
sheeting	hung	 from	makeshift	 scaffolding.	There	was	 air	 but	not	 enough	of	 it.
Bosch	found	himself	on	the	verge	of	hyperventilating	as	he	gulped	for	oxygen.
He	 guessed	 that	 an	 air-cleaning	 and	 -filtration	 system	was	 not	 in	 place	 or	 not
operating.	The	only	fresh	air	entering	the	chamber	was	from	the	opening	above.
He	 realized	 that	 this	 was	 Dockweiler’s	 dream.	 He	 had	 been	 building	 an

underground	bunker	where	 he	would	 be	 able	 to	 retreat	 and	 hide	when	 the	 big
quake	hit	or	the	bomb	was	dropped	or	the	terrorists	came.
“Anything?”	Sisto	called	down.
“Still	looking,”	Bosch	said.
“I’m	coming	down.”
“Just	watch	the	last	rung.	It	isn’t	there.”
Bosch	 started	making	 his	way	 around	 the	 construction	 debris	 and	 down	 the

length	of	the	chamber.	When	he	pushed	through	a	plastic	curtain	he	had	to	step



up	 to	 a	 section	 that	was	nearly	 complete,	 its	walls	 smooth	 and	 floor	 level	 and
carpeted	in	black	rubber	matting.	He	swept	his	flashlight	across	all	surfaces	and
saw	nothing.	Bella	was	not	here.
Bosch	turned	in	a	complete	circle.	He	had	been	wrong.
Sisto	pushed	through	the	plastic	curtain.
“She’s	not	here?”
“No.”
“Shit.”
“We’ve	got	to	look	in	the	house.”
“Maybe	he	was	telling	the	truth	about	the	movie	ranch.”
Bosch	pushed	back	through	the	plastic	and	made	the	step	down	into	the	first

chamber.	When	he	got	to	the	ladder,	he	realized	that	there	wasn’t	a	missing	rung.
The	 ladder	 simply	 extended	down	 to	 the	 level	 the	 floor	would	be	 at	when	 the
chamber	was	completed.
He	turned	around	and	almost	banged	into	Sisto.	He	pushed	past	him	and	then

again	through	the	plastic	curtain	to	the	finished	room.	He	trained	his	light	over
the	floor,	looking	for	a	seam.
“I	thought	we	were	going	back	up,”	Sisto	said.
“Help	me,”	Bosch	said.	“I	think	she’s	here.	Pull	up	this	matting.”
They	each	went	 to	a	side	of	 the	 room	and	started	pulling	 the	 rubber	matting

back.	It	was	one	piece	cut	to	fit	the	space.	As	it	was	rolled	back	Bosch	could	see
wooden	 planking	 beneath.	 He	 started	 looking	 for	 a	 hinge	 or	 a	 seam	 or	 some
indication	of	a	hidden	compartment	but	he	saw	nothing.
Bosch	banged	his	fist	down	on	the	wood	and	determined	there	was	a	definite

hollow	below	it.	Sisto	started	pounding	the	floor	as	well.
“Bella?	Bella?”
Still	no	response.	Bosch	scuttled	across	the	floor	to	the	plastic	curtain,	grabbed

it,	and	jerked	it	down,	bringing	a	metal	frame	crashing	down	with	it.
“Watch	it!”	Sisto	yelled.
One	arm	of	the	frame	hit	Bosch	on	the	shoulder	but	he	wasn’t	fazed.	He	was

flying	on	adrenaline.
He	dropped	down	to	the	front	chamber	again	and	put	the	light	on	the	facing	of

the	eight-inch	 step	 riser.	He	saw	a	 seam	running	completely	around	 the	 facing
that	curved	with	the	contour	of	the	concrete	floor.	On	his	knees,	he	moved	in	and
tried	to	open	it	but	he	couldn’t	figure	it	out.	“Help	me	get	this	open,”	he	called	to
Sisto.
The	young	detective	got	down	next	 to	Bosch	and	 tried	 to	get	his	 fingernails



into	the	seam.	He	could	not	get	a	grip.
“Look	out,”	Bosch	said.
He	grabbed	a	piece	of	 the	 curtain’s	 fallen	 frame	and	drove	 its	 edge	 into	 the

seam.	Once	it	was	jammed	in	tightly	he	levered	the	frame	upward	and	the	seam
opened	an	inch.	Sisto	put	his	fingers	in	and	pulled	the	board	free.
Bosch	dropped	the	frame	with	a	metal	clatter	and	put	his	light	into	the	shallow

space	under	the	second	room’s	floor.
He	saw	bare	feet	heels-down	on	a	blanket	and	tied	together.	The	space	under

the	 floor	 was	 recessed	 and	 deeper	 than	 the	 dimensions	 of	 the	 floor	 and	 step
indicated	from	the	outside.
“She’s	here!”
He	 reached	 in	and	gripped	either	 side	of	 the	blanket	and	pulled	 it	out.	Bella

Lourdes	came	sliding	out	of	the	shallow	black	space	on	a	blanket	spread	over	a
plywood	pallet.	She	barely	cleared	 the	opening	created	by	 the	 step’s	 riser.	She
was	bound	and	gagged	and	bloodied.	Her	clothes	were	gone	and	she	was	either
dead	or	unconscious.
“Bella!”	Sisto	yelled.
“Call	for	another	RA,”	Bosch	ordered.	“They’ll	need	a	portable	stretcher	to	get

her	through	the	manhole.”
As	Sisto	pulled	his	phone,	Bosch	 turned	back	 to	Bella’s	 side.	He	bent	down

and	put	his	ear	to	her	mouth.	He	felt	the	faint	wind	of	breath.	She	was	alive.
“I	got	no	signal!”	Sisto	said	in	frustration.
“Go	up,”	Bosch	yelled	back.	“Go	back	up!”
Sisto	 ran	 to	 the	 ladder	 and	 started	climbing.	Bosch	pulled	his	 jacket	off	 and

put	it	over	Bella’s	body.	He	pulled	the	pallet	closer	to	the	ladder	and	the	air	from
the	manhole.
Bella	started	to	regain	consciousness	as	she	got	more	air.	Her	eyes	opened	and

they	were	startled,	confused.	She	started	shaking.
“Bella?”	Bosch	said.	“It’s	me,	Harry.	You’re	safe	and	we’re	going	to	get	you

out	of	here.”
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Bosch	 spent	 the	 entire	 night	with	 the	Sheriff’s	 investigators,	 first	 talking	 them
through	 the	 steps	 that	 led	 to	 the	 arrival	 of	 the	 San	 Fernando	 officers	 at
Dockweiler’s	home	and	then	walking	them	through	a	play-by-play	accounting	of
the	moves	that	led	to	the	shooting.	Bosch	had	just	been	through	the	process	the
year	 before	 after	 a	 shooting	 in	West	Hollywood.	He	knew	what	 to	 expect	 and
knew	it	was	routine,	and	yet	he	could	not	take	it	as	such.	He	knew	he	needed	to
carefully	 make	 the	 case	 that	 his	 decision	 to	 fire	 through	 the	 window	 at
Dockweiler’s	 back	 was	 warranted	 and	 unavoidable.	 Essentially,	 Dockweiler’s
pointing	 a	weapon	 at	 the	 three	 officers	 in	 the	 kitchen	made	 the	 use	 of	 deadly
force	acceptable.
The	 investigative	 report	 would	 take	 weeks	 to	 put	 together	 as	 investigators

waited	on	ballistic	and	forensic	reports	and	collated	it	all	with	the	interviews	of
the	 officers	 involved	 and	 schematic	 drawings	 of	 the	 shooting	 scene.	 It	 would
then	 be	 presented	 to	 the	 district	 attorney’s	 police	 shooting	 unit	 for	 another
review,	which	would	also	take	several	weeks.	A	final	declaration	of	the	shooting
as	justified	and	within	the	scope	of	police	authority	would	then	be	issued.
Bosch	wasn’t	worried	about	his	actions	and	he	also	knew	that	Bella	Lourdes

would	be	a	significant	factor	in	the	investigation.	The	fact	that	she	was	rescued
from	Dockweiler’s	 underground	 shelter	 would	 blow	 away	 any	 possible	media
backlash	 that	 could	 put	 pressure	 on	 the	 D.A.’s	 Office.	 It	 would	 be	 hard	 to
question	the	tactics	resulting	in	the	shooting	of	a	man	who	had	abducted	a	police
officer,	 sexually	 assaulted	 her,	 and	 then	 held	 her	 in	 an	 underground	 chamber
with	the	obvious	intention	of	keeping	her	alive—	the	food	he	had	brought	home
—for	repeated	assaults	before	eventually	killing	her.
It	was	dawn	by	the	time	the	investigators	said	they	were	finished	with	Bosch.

They	 told	him	 to	go	home	and	get	 some	 rest	 and	 that	 they	might	have	 further
questions	over	the	next	couple	of	days	before	they	moved	into	the	collating	and



writing	phase	of	the	investigation.	Bosch	said	he	would	be	available.
Harry	 had	 learned	during	 the	 course	 of	 his	 interview	 that	Lourdes	 had	 been

transported	to	the	trauma	center	at	Holy	Cross.	On	his	way	home	he	stopped	by
the	hospital	to	see	if	he	could	get	an	update	on	her	condition.	He	found	Valdez	in
the	waiting	 room	of	 the	 trauma	 center	 and	 he	 could	 tell	 he	 had	 been	 there	 all
night	 since	 being	 released	 by	 the	 Sheriff’s	 investigators.	 He	 was	 sitting	 on	 a
couch	next	to	a	woman	Bosch	recognized	as	Bella’s	partner	from	the	photos	on
her	cubicle’s	wall.
“You	finished	with	the	Sheriff’s	investigators?”	Valdez	said.
“For	now,”	Bosch	said.	“They	sent	me	home.	How	is	Bella?”
“She’s	sleeping.	Taryn	here	has	been	allowed	to	go	back	and	see	her	a	couple

of	times.”
Bosch	 introduced	 himself	 to	 Taryn	 and	 she	 thanked	 him	 for	 his	 part	 in	 the

rescue.	Bosch	just	nodded,	feeling	more	guilty	for	his	part	in	sending	Lourdes	to
Dockweiler	than	good	about	rescuing	her	from	him.
Bosch	 looked	at	Valdez	and	made	a	 slight	head	nod	 toward	 the	hallway.	He

wanted	 to	 talk	 but	 not	 within	 earshot	 of	 Taryn.	 Valdez	 got	 up	 and	 excused
himself	and	then	walked	with	Bosch	into	the	hallway.
“So	did	you	get	a	chance	to	talk	to	Bella	and	find	out	what	happened?”	Bosch

asked.
“Briefly,”	Valdez	said.	“She’s	in	bad	shape	emotionally	and	I	just	didn’t	want

to	put	her	through	it.	I	mean,	there’s	no	hurry,	is	there?”
“No.”
“Anyway,	 she	 said	 she	 went	 over	 to	 the	 yard	 about	 noon	 and	 nobody	 was

around	 because	 it	 was	 lunchtime.	 She	 went	 into	 the	 offices	 and	 found
Dockweiler	 eating	 at	 his	 desk.	 When	 she	 asked	 about	 the	 metal	 detector,	 he
volunteered	to	put	it	in	a	truck	and	take	it	up	there	to	the	house.”
“And	she	said	yes	because	I	wasn’t	there	to	help.”
“Don’t	beat	yourself	up.	You	told	her	to	take	Sisto,	and	besides,	Dockweiler,

no	matter	what	kind	of	an	asshole	he	is,	 is	a	former	cop.	She	had	no	reason	to
feel	unsafe.”
“So	when	did	he	grab	her?”
“They	went	to	the	house	and	searched.	The	metal	detector	was	heavy	and	he

volunteered	 to	drive	 it	up	 in	a	city	 truck	and	operate	 it.	You	were	 right.	There
were	keys	in	the	bushes.	She	just	didn’t	know	they	were	his.	He	had	parked	the
truck	 in	 the	back	by	 the	garage	so	 it	was	pretty	secluded.	The	victim	from	the
attempted	assault	Friday	had	not	come	back	yet	and	 there	was	nobody	around.



He	asked	her	to	help	him	get	the	metal	detector	back	in	the	truck	and	that’s	when
he	grabbed	her	from	behind	and	choked	her	out.	He	must’ve	drugged	her	then,
because	she	was	out	a	 long	 time.	When	she	woke	up	she	was	already	down	in
that	dungeon	and	he	was	on	top	of	her.	He	was	rough	…	she’s	pretty	banged	up.”
Bosch	 shook	 his	 head.	 It	 was	 impossible	 to	 imagine	 what	 Lourdes	 had

experienced.
“The	 sick	 fuck,”	 Valdez	 said.	 “He	 told	 her	 he	 was	 going	 to	 keep	 her	 alive

down	there.	He	said	she	would	never	see	sunlight	again…”
Bosch	was	rescued	from	the	grim	details	by	Taryn,	who	entered	 the	hallway

looking	for	him.
“I	just	went	back	to	tell	her	you	were	here,”	she	said	to	Bosch.	“She’s	awake

and	wants	to	see	you.”
“She	doesn’t	have	to	see	me,”	Bosch	said.	“I	don’t	want	to	intrude.”
“No,	she	wants	to.	Really.”
“Okay,	then.”
Taryn	led	Bosch	back	through	the	waiting	room	and	into	another	hallway.	As

they	walked	she	shook	her	head	in	anguish.
“She’s	tough,”	Bosch	said.	“She’ll	get	through	this.”
“No,	that’s	not	it,”	Taryn	said.
“Then	what?”
“I	just	can’t	believe	that	he’s	here,	too.”
Bosch	was	confused.
“The	chief?”
“No,	Dockweiler!	They	have	him	in	this	hospital.”
Now	Bosch	got	it.
“Does	Bella	know?”
“I	don’t	think	so.”
“Well,	don’t	tell	her.”
“I	wouldn’t.	It	would	freak	her	the	fuck	out.”
“As	soon	as	he’s	stabilized	they’ll	move	him.	They	have	a	jail	hospital	down

at	County-USC.	He’ll	go	there.”
“Good.”
They	came	to	an	open	door	and	entered	a	private	room,	where	Lourdes	lay	in	a

bed	 with	 side	 guards	 up.	 She	 was	 turned	 away	 from	 the	 door,	 gazing	 at	 the
room’s	 window.	 Her	 hands	 lay	 limply	 at	 her	 sides.	 Without	 looking	 at	 her
visitors	she	asked	Taryn	to	give	them	privacy.
Taryn	left	and	Bosch	stood	there.	He	could	only	see	Bella’s	left	eye	but	could



tell	 it	was	 swollen	 and	 bruised.	 She	 also	 had	 swelling	 and	 a	 bite	mark	 on	 her
lower	lip.
“Hey,	Bella,”	he	finally	said.
“I	guess	I	owe	you	that	beer	you	were	talking	about,”	she	said.
Bosch	remembered	telling	her	she	would	owe	him	if	she	found	something	with

the	metal	detector.
“Bella,	I	should’ve	been	there	with	you,”	he	said.	“I	am	so	sorry.	I	messed	up

and	you	paid	an	awful	price.”
“Don’t	 be	 silly,”	 she	 said.	 “You	 didn’t	mess	 up.	 I	 did.	 I	 should	 never	 have

turned	my	back	on	him.”
She	 finally	 looked	 at	 him.	 There	was	 hemorrhaging	 around	 both	 eyes	 from

when	Dockweiler	had	choked	her.	She	turned	a	hand	up	on	the	bed,	an	invitation
to	 hold	 it.	 Bosch	 moved	 closer	 and	 squeezed	 her	 hand,	 trying	 somehow	 to
communicate	what	he	couldn’t	find	the	words	to	say.
“Thanks	for	coming,”	she	said.	“And	for	saving	me.	The	chief	told	me.	You,	I

would	have	guessed.	Sisto,	that	was	a	surprise.”
She	tried	to	smile.	Bosch	shrugged.
“You	 solved	 the	 case,”	 he	 said.	 “And	 that	 saved	 a	 lot	 of	 other	women	 from

him.	Remember	that.”
She	nodded	and	closed	her	eyes.	Bosch	could	see	tears.
“Harry,	I	have	to	tell	you	something,”	she	said.
“What	is	it?”	he	asked.
She	looked	up	at	him	again.
“He	made	me	tell	him	about	you.	He…hurt	me	and	I	tried	but	I	couldn’t	take

it.	He	wanted	to	know	how	we	knew	about	the	keys.	And	about	you.	He	wanted
to	know	if	you	had	a	wife	or	kids.	I	tried	to	hold	out,	Harry.”
Bosch	squeezed	her	hand.
“Don’t	say	any	more,	Bella,”	he	said.	“You	did	great.	We	got	the	guy	and	it’s

over	now.	That’s	all	that	matters.”
She	closed	her	eyes	again.
“I’m	going	to	go	back	to	sleep	now,”	she	said.
“Sure,”	he	said.	“I’ll	be	back	soon,	Bella.	You	hang	in	there.”
Bosch	headed	down	the	hall,	thinking	about	Dockweiler	torturing	Bella	to	get

information	about	him.	He	wondered	where	that	would	have	led	if	things	hadn’t
ended	that	night.
In	 the	waiting	 room	Bosch	 found	Valdez	 but	 no	Taryn.	The	 chief	 explained

that	she	went	home	to	get	clothes	for	Bella	for	when	she	was	released,	whenever



that	would	be.	They	spoke	about	the	Screen	Cutter	case	and	what	needed	to	be
completed	 on	 their	 end	 for	 both	 the	 Sheriff’s	 shooting	 investigation	 and	 the
prosecution	 of	 Dockweiler.	 They	 had	 forty-eight	 hours	 to	 present	 their	 case
against	 the	 suspected	 rapist	 to	 the	D.A.’s	Office	 and	 ask	 for	 charges.	Because
Lourdes	was	out	of	commission	in	the	hospital,	Bosch	was	going	to	have	to	be
point.
“I	want	 this	 case	 to	be	airtight,	Harry,”	Valdez	 said.	 “And	 I	want	 to	hit	him

with	everything	we	can.	Every	charge	possible.	I	don’t	want	him	ever	breathing
free	air	again.”
“Got	it,”	Bosch	said.	“That’s	not	going	to	be	a	problem.	I’m	going	to	go	home,

sleep	till	about	noon,	and	then	I’ll	get	back	on	it.”
Valdez	clapped	him	on	the	upper	arm	in	encouragement.
“Let	me	know	what	you	need,”	he	said.
“You’re	staying	here?”	Bosch	asked.
“Yeah,	for	a	while.	Sisto	texted	and	said	he	wanted	to	come	by.	I	think	I’ll	wait

for	him.	When	this	thing	levels	out,	we	need	to	all	get	together	for	some	beers,
make	sure	everybody’s	okay.”
“That’ll	be	good.”
Bosch	left	the	hospital	then	and	ran	into	Sisto	in	the	parking	garage.	He	was	in

fresh	clothes	and	looked	like	he	might	even	have	gotten	some	sleep.
“How’s	Bella?”	he	asked.
“I	 don’t	 really	 know,”	Bosch	 said.	 “She’s	 been	 through	 a	 kind	of	 hell	 that’s

hard	to	imagine.”
“Did	you	see	her?”
“For	a	few	minutes.	The	chief’s	up	there	in	the	waiting	room.	He’ll	get	you	in

if	he	can.”
“Cool.	See	you	back	at	the	bureau.”
“I’m	going	to	go	home	and	sleep	first.”
Sisto	 nodded	 and	 walked	 off.	 Bosch	 thought	 of	 something	 and	 then	 called

after	him.
“Hey,	Sisto.”
The	young	detective	walked	back.
“Yeah,	 listen,	 I’m	 sorry	 for	 losing	 my	 cool	 and	 pushing	 you,”	 Bosch	 said.

“And	throwing	your	phone.	It	was	just	a	tense	situation,	you	know?”
“No,	 man,	 it	 was	 cool,”	 Sisto	 said.	 “You	 were	 right.	 I	 don’t	 want	 to	 be	 a

fuckup,	Harry.	I	want	to	be	a	good	detective	like	you.”
Bosch	nodded	his	thanks	for	the	compliment.



“Don’t	worry,”	he	said.	“You’ll	get	there.	And	you	did	good	work	last	night.”
“Thanks.”
“You	want	to	do	something	after	you	see	Bella?”
“What	do	you	mean?”
“Go	over	 to	Public	Works	and	 tape	off	Dockweiler’s	desk.	We’ll	need	 to	go

through	 it.	 Then	 get	 the	 supervisor	 over	 there	 to	 pull	 records	 on	 all	 code
inspections	 he	 did	 over	 the	 last	 four	 years.	 You’re	 looking	 for	 unpermitted
dwellings.”
“You	think	that’s	how	he	picked	the	victims?”
“I	guarantee	it.	Pull	all	of	those	and	put	’em	on	my	desk.	I’ll	go	through	them

when	I	get	in	and	put	him	on	the	streets	where	our	victims	lived.”
“Cool.	We	need	a	warrant?”
“I	don’t	think	so.	Public	records.”
“Okay,	Harry,	I’m	on	it.	They’ll	be	on	your	desk.”
Bosch	gave	him	a	fist	bump,	then	headed	off	to	his	car.
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Bosch	went	home,	took	a	long	shower,	and	then	crawled	into	his	bed	for	what	he
intended	 to	 be	 a	 four-hour	 nap.	He	 even	 tied	 a	 bandanna	 around	his	 head	 and
over	his	eyes	to	keep	out	the	light	of	the	day.	But	less	than	two	hours	into	a	deep
trench	 of	 sleep	 he	 was	 awakened	 by	 a	 blaring	 guitar	 riff.	 He	 yanked	 the
bandanna	off	 and	 tried	 to	do	 the	 same	with	 the	vestiges	of	 sleep.	Then	 clarity
came	and	he	realized	it	was	the	ringtone	his	daughter	had	programmed	into	his
phone	so	he	would	know	when	she	was	calling:	“Black	Sun”	by	Death	Cab	for
Cutie.	She	had	programmed	it	into	her	own	phone	for	his	calls	to	her	as	well.
He	 grabbed	 at	 the	 phone,	 knocking	 it	 off	 the	 bed	 table	 to	 the	 floor,	 before

finally	picking	it	up	and	answering.
“Maddie?	What’s	wrong?”
“Uh,	nothing.	What’s	wrong	with	you?	You	sound	weird.”
“I	was	sleeping.	What’s	going	on?”
“Well	 I	 thought	we	were	maybe	going	 to	 have	 lunch	 today.	Are	 you	 still	 at

your	hotel?”
“Shoot,	 I’m	sorry,	Maddie.	 I	 forgot	 to	call	you.	 I’m	back	home.	 I	got	called

back	 last	 night	 on	 an	 emergency.	 An	 officer	 got	 abducted	 and	we	worked	 all
night	on	it.”
“Holy	shit!	Abducted?	Did	you	get	him	back?”
“It	was	a	she,	and	yes,	we	got	her	back.	But	it	was	a	long	night	and	I’m	just

catching	 up.	 I	 think	 I’m	going	 to	 be	 kind	 of	 busy	 for	 a	 few	days.	Can	we	 do
lunch	or	dinner	this	weekend	or	early	next	week?”
“Yeah,	no	worries.	But	how	was	she	abducted?”
“Uh,	it’s	kind	of	a	long	story	but	he	was	a	wanted	guy	and	he	sort	of	grabbed

her	 before	 she	 grabbed	 him.	 But	 we	 got	 her	 back,	 he’s	 under	 arrest,	 and
everything’s	okay.”
He	left	the	explanation	short	because	he	didn’t	want	her	to	know	the	details	of



what	 had	 happened	 to	 Bella	 Lourdes	 or	 that	 he	 had	 shot	 her	 abductor.	 That
would	make	for	a	long	conversation.
“Well,	good.	I	guess,	then,	I’ll	let	you	go	back	to	sleep.”
“Did	you	have	classes	this	morning?”
“Psychology	and	Spanish.	I’m	finished	for	the	day.”
“That’s	nice.”
“Uh,	Dad?”
“Yeah.”
“I	kind	of	also	wanted	to	say	I	was	sorry	about	what	I	said	yesterday	about	the

restaurant	and	everything.	I	didn’t	know	your	reasons	and	it	kind	of	sucked	that	I
jumped	on	you.	I’m	really	sorry.”
“Don’t	worry	about	it,	baby.	You	didn’t	know	and	it’s	all	right.”
“So	we’re	cool?”
“We’re	cool.”
“Love	you,	Dad.	Now	go	to	sleep.”
She	laughed.
“What?”
“That’s	what	you	used	to	say	to	me	when	I	was	 little.	 ‘Love	you,	now	go	to

sleep.’”
“I	remember	that.”
After	disconnecting,	Bosch	pulled	the	bandanna	back	over	his	eyes	and	tried

to	go	back	to	sleep.
And	failed.
Twenty	minutes	 into	 the	effort,	with	 the	Death	Cab	guitar	hook	an	earworm

playing	in	his	head,	he	gave	up	on	finding	the	sleep	trench	again	and	got	out	of
bed.	He	took	another	quick	shower	to	refresh	himself	and	headed	back	north	to
San	Fernando.
The	number	of	media	trucks	outside	the	police	station	had	doubled	since	the

week	before	when	 the	Screen	Cutter	was	 just	 a	wanted	man.	Now	 that	he	had
been	 identified,	had	abducted	one	cop,	 and	had	been	 shot	by	another,	 the	case
was	 big	 news.	 Bosch	 went	 in	 the	 side	 door	 as	 usual	 and	 was	 able	 to	 escape
notice	 from	 the	 reporters	 gathered	 in	 the	 front	 lobby.	 The	 department’s	media
officer	was	usually	the	captain,	as	part	of	his	catchall	duties,	but	Bosch	assumed
Trevino	would	not	be	the	point	man	on	a	story	he	had	played	a	significant	part
in.	 He	 suspected	 the	 media	 management	 on	 this	 story	 would	 fall	 to	 Sergeant
Rosenberg,	who	was	affable	and	telegenic	in	a	cop	sort	of	way.	He	looked	like	a
cop	and	talked	like	a	cop	and	that’s	what	the	media	wanted.



The	 detective	 bureau	 was	 deserted	 and	 that	 was	 the	 way	 Bosch	 needed	 it.
After	an	event	like	that	of	the	night	before,	people	tended	to	want	to	talk.	They’d
gather	 around	 the	 desk	 and	 tell	 it	 from	 their	 point	 of	 view,	 listen	 to	 it	 from
somebody	else’s	point	of	view.	It	was	therapeutic.	But	Bosch	didn’t	want	to	talk.
He	 wanted	 to	 work.	 He	 had	 to	 write	 what	 he	 knew	 would	 be	 a	 lengthy	 and
detailed	charging	document	that	would	be	first	scrutinized	by	his	superiors	in	the
department,	then	by	multiple	prosecutors	with	the	District	Attorney’s	Office	and
then	a	defense	lawyer	and,	eventually,	even	the	media.	He	wanted	focus,	and	the
quiet	detective	bureau	would	be	perfect.
Sisto	wasn’t	in	the	bureau	but	his	presence	was	immediately	felt.	When	Bosch

got	 to	 his	 desk	 and	 dropped	 his	 car	 keys,	 he	 found	 four	 neat	 stacks	 of	 code
inspection	reports	waiting	for	him.	The	young	detective	had	come	through.
Bosch	sat	down	to	work	and	almost	immediately	felt	the	weight	of	exhaustion

settle	 onto	 him.	 He	 had	 not	 gotten	 enough	 rest	 after	 the	 events	 of	 the	 night
before.	 His	 shoulder	 was	 aching	 from	 the	 impact	 of	 the	 curtain	 frame	 in
Dockweiler’s	 fallout	 shelter,	 but	where	he	was	 feeling	 it	most	was	 in	his	 legs.
That	run	back	up	the	slope	of	the	wash	was	the	first	time	he	had	fired	the	pistons
in	 a	 long	 time	 and	 he	 was	 sore	 and	 fatigued.	 He	 signed	 in	 to	 the	 computer,
opened	a	blank	document,	and	left	 it	ready	while	he	went	down	the	hallway	to
the	station’s	kitchen.
On	 the	 way	 he	 passed	 the	 open	 door	 of	 the	 chief’s	 office	 and	 saw	 Valdez

seated	at	his	desk,	the	telephone	to	his	ear.	The	snippet	of	conversation	he	heard
was	enough	for	Bosch	to	know	the	chief	was	talking	to	a	reporter,	saying	that	the
department	was	not	going	to	identify	the	officer	who	had	been	abducted,	because
she	was	 the	 victim	 of	 a	 sexual	 assault.	Bosch	 thought	 that	 in	 a	 department	 as
small	as	San	Fernando’s	it	would	not	take	a	good	reporter	more	than	a	few	calls
to	figure	out	who	was	being	protected.	That	would	result	in	reporters	camped	on
the	 front	 lawn	 of	 Bella	 Lourdes’s	 house,	 unless	 her	 address	was	 protected	 by
being	deeded	in	Taryn’s	name.
There	was	a	fresh	pot	of	coffee	already	brewed	and	Bosch	poured	two	cups,

leaving	both	black.	On	the	way	back	to	the	bureau	he	stopped	by	the	open	door
of	the	chief’s	office	and	held	one	up	as	an	offer.	Valdez	nodded	and	covered	the
phone	to	respond.
“Harry,	you’re	the	man.”
Bosch	stepped	into	the	office	and	put	the	cup	down	on	the	desk.
“Knock	’em	dead,	Chief.”
Five	 minutes	 later	 Bosch	 was	 back	 in	 his	 cubicle	 and	 going	 through	 the



inspection	 reports.	 It	 only	 took	 him	 an	 hour	 because	 once	 he	 became	 familiar
with	the	form,	he	was	able	to	quickly	go	through	it	and	identify	the	street	where
each	inspection	took	place.	He	was	looking	for	the	five	streets	where	the	known
victims,	including	Beatriz	Sahagun,	lived.	At	the	end	of	the	hour	he	had	placed
Dockweiler	on	each	victim’s	street	in	the	months	before	her	assault	or	attempted
assault.	In	two	of	the	cases	he	had	actually	inspected	the	victim’s	home	as	long
as	nine	months	earlier.
The	 information	 garnered	 from	 the	 reports	 helped	 draw	 a	 solid	 picture	 of

Dockweiler’s	MO.	Bosch	believed	that	he	first	saw	the	victims	while	conducting
inspections,	then	stalked	them	and	carefully	planned	the	assaults	for	weeks	and
sometimes	months.	As	a	code	 inspector	and	former	police	officer	he	had	skills
that	aided	this	process.	Bosch	had	no	doubt	that	Dockweiler	entered	and	prowled
the	homes	of	the	victims,	possibly	even	while	they	were	at	home	and	asleep.
Finished	with	the	code	inspection	piece	of	the	puzzle,	Bosch	began	writing	the

charging	 document.	He	was	 a	 two-finger	 typist	 but	 he	was	 fast	 just	 the	 same,
especially	when	he	knew	and	was	confident	in	the	story	he	wanted	to	tell.
He	 worked	 another	 two	 hours	 without	 a	 break	 or	 even	 a	 look	 up	 from	 the

computer	screen.	When	he	was	finished	he	took	a	gulp	of	cold	black	coffee	and
hit	the	print	button.	The	universal	printer	on	the	other	side	of	the	room	spit	out
six	single-spaced	pages	of	a	chronology	that	began	with	the	first	Screen	Cutter
rape	four	years	earlier	and	ended	with	Kurt	Dockweiler	 lying	facedown	on	his
kitchen	floor	with	a	bullet	lodged	in	his	spine.	Bosch	proofed	it	with	a	red	pen,
made	the	corrections	on	the	computer,	and	printed	it	again.	He	then	took	it	to	the
chief’s	office,	where	he	found	him	talking	on	the	phone	to	yet	another	reporter.
He	covered	the	receiver	again.
“USA	Today,”	he	said.	“This	story	is	going	coast	to	coast.”
“Make	sure	they	spell	your	name	right,”	Bosch	said.	“I’m	going	to	need	you	to

read	 and	 approve	 this.	 I	 want	 to	 file	 on	 Dockweiler	 first	 thing	 tomorrow
morning.	 I’m	going	 for	 five	counts	of	 forcible	 rape,	one	count	attempted	 rape,
then	kidnapping,	assault	with	a	deadly	weapon,	and	multiple	counts	of	 theft	of
government	property.”
“The	kitchen-sink	approach.	I	like	it.”
“Let	 me	 know.	 I	 have	 to	 go	 write	 up	 the	 evidence	 report	 and	 the	 search

warrant	that	we	got	approved	last	night.”
Bosch	 was	 about	 to	 leave	 the	 office,	 when	 Valdez	 held	 up	 a	 finger,	 then

returned	to	his	phone	call.
“Donna,	I	need	to	go,”	he	said.	“You	have	the	details	in	the	press	release,	and



like	 I	 said,	we’re	not	 putting	out	 either	 officer’s	 name	at	 this	 time.	We	 took	 a
really	bad	character	out	of	 circulation	and	we’re	all	very	proud	of	 that.	Thank
you.”
Valdez	 hung	 up	 the	 phone,	 even	 as	 he	 and	 Bosch	 could	 hear	 the	 reporter’s

voice	asking	another	question.
“All	 day	 long,”	 Valdez	 said.	 “They’re	 calling	 from	 all	 over	 the	 place.

Everybody	wants	to	get	photos	of	the	dungeon.	Everybody	wants	to	talk	to	Bella
and	you.”
“I	heard	you	on	the	phone	earlier	when	you	used	that	word	dungeon,”	Bosch

said.	 “That’s	 how	 things	 take	 on	 a	whole	 new	 life	 in	 the	media.	 It’s	 a	 fallout
shelter,	not	a	dungeon.”
“Well,	as	soon	as	Dockweiler	has	a	lawyer	he	can	sue	me.	These	reporters…

One	of	 them	 told	me	 the	 average	 cost	of	 incarcerating	 an	 inmate	 is	 thirty	K	a
year	but	with	Dockweiler	likely	being	a	paraplegic	now,	it	will	double	for	him.	I
said,	so	what	are	you	saying,	we	should	have	 just	executed	him	on	 the	spot	 to
save	the	money?”
“We	did	have	our	chance.”
“I’ll	 forget	 you	 said	 that,	Harry.	 I	 don’t	 even	want	 to	 think	 about	what	 you

were	going	to	do	to	him	last	night.”
“Just	what	was	necessary	to	find	Bella.”
“Well,	we	did	anyway.”
“We	got	lucky.”
“That	 wasn’t	 luck.	 That	 was	 good	 detective	 work.	 Anyway,	 you	 should	 be

ready.	They’re	trying	to	find	out	who	the	shooter	was	and	when	they	learn	it	was
you,	they’ll	connect	it	 to	West	Hollywood	last	year	and	everything	else	before.
Be	prepared.”
“I’ll	take	a	vacation	and	disappear.”
“Good	idea.	So	this	is	good	to	go?”
He	had	picked	up	the	document	Bosch	had	delivered.
“You	tell	me,”	Bosch	said.
“Okay,	give	me	fifteen	minutes,”	Valdez	said.
“By	the	way,	where’s	the	captain	been	all	day?	Sleeping?”
“No,	he’s	staying	at	 the	hospital	with	Bella.	 I	wanted	someone	 there	 to	keep

the	media	away	and	in	case	she	needed	anything.”
Bosch	nodded.	It	was	a	good	move.	He	told	Valdez	he	would	be	in	the	bureau

and	to	call	or	e-mail	if	he	wanted	any	changes	to	the	charging	document.
He	returned	 to	his	computer	 in	 the	detective	bureau.	He	was	 just	putting	 the



finishing	 touches	 on	 a	 report	 summarizing	 the	 physical	 evidence	 they	 had
amassed	in	the	case	when	his	cell	phone	buzzed.	It	was	Mickey	Haller	calling.
“Yo,	 Bro,	 haven’t	 heard	 from	 you,”	 the	 lawyer	 said.	 “You	 talk	 to	 the

granddaughter	yet?”
The	Vance	case	had	been	so	thoroughly	crowded	out	of	Bosch’s	mind	with	the

events	of	 the	past	eighteen	hours	 that	 it	 seemed	 like	his	 trip	 to	San	Diego	had
been	a	month	ago.
“No,	not	yet,”	Bosch	said.
“What	about	Ida	Parks	Whatever-Her-Name-Is?”	Haller	asked.
“Ida	Townes	Forsythe.	No,	haven’t	gotten	to	her	yet	either.	Things	have	sort	of

been	crazy	with	my	other	job.”
“Holy	 shit.	 You’re	 on	 that	 thing	with	 the	 guy	 and	 the	 dungeon	 up	 there	 in

Santa	Clorox?”
It	was	an	old	nickname	for	Santa	Clarita,	reflecting	its	early	incarnation	as	a

destination	for	white	flight	from	Los	Angeles.	It	seemed	somehow	inappropriate
coming	 from	 a	 guy	 Bosch	 knew	 grew	 up	 in	 Beverly	 Hills,	 the	 county’s	 first
bastion	of	white	isolationism	and	privilege.
“Yes,	I’m	on	the	case,”	Bosch	said.
“Tell	me,	is	the	guy	hooked	up	with	a	lawyer	yet?”	Haller	asked.
Bosch	hesitated	before	answering.
“You	don’t	want	to	go	there,”	he	said.
“Hey,	I’ll	go	anywhere,”	Haller	said.	“Have	case,	will	travel.	But	you’re	right,

this	probate	stuff	may	keep	me	occupied	for	a	while.”
“They	file	probate	on	Vance	yet?”
“Nope.	Waiting.”
“Well,	 I	 should	 be	 back	 on	 that	 sometime	 tomorrow.	 When	 I	 find	 the

granddaughter	I’ll	let	you	know.”
“Bring	her	in,	Harry.	I’d	like	to	meet	her.”
Bosch	didn’t	answer.	His	attention	was	drawn	to	his	screen,	where	he	had	just

received	 an	 e-mail	 from	 Valdez	 approving	 his	 case	 summary	 and	 charging
affidavit.	He	now	had	to	finish	the	evidence	report	and	the	search	warrant	and	he
would	be	good	to	go.



36

On	Wednesday	morning	Bosch	was	at	the	District	Attorney’s	Office	as	soon	as
the	doors	opened.	Because	it	was	a	high	profile	case	he	had	arranged	to	come	in
for	an	appointment	 to	file	charges	against	Dockweiler.	Rather	 than	going	 to	an
intake	 prosecutor	who	would	 file	 the	 case	 and	 then	 pass	 it	 on,	 never	 to	 see	 it
again,	the	Dockweiler	prosecution	was	assigned	from	the	start	to	a	veteran	trial
attorney	 named	 Dante	 Corvalis.	 Bosch	 had	 never	 worked	 with	 Corvalis
previously	but	knew	of	him	by	reputation—	his	nickname	in	the	courthouse	was
“The	Undefeated”	because	he	had	never	lost	a	case.
The	 process	 of	 filing	 went	 smoothly,	 with	 Corvalis	 only	 rejecting	 Bosch’s

request	 for	 charges	 relating	 to	 the	property	crimes	Dockweiler	had	committed.
The	prosecutor	explained	 that	 it	would	already	be	a	complicated	case	with	 the
testimony	of	multiple	victims	and	DNA	analysis	to	explain	to	the	jury.	There	was
no	 need	 to	 spend	 prep	 time	 or	 court	 time	 on	 Dockweiler’s	 theft	 of	 tools,
concrete,	 and	 a	 manhole	 cover	 from	 the	 Department	 of	 Public	 Works.	 That,
simply,	was	small-time	stuff	that	might	create	jury	backlash.
“It’s	the	effect	of	TV,”	Corvalis	said.	“Every	trial	you	see	on	the	box	lasts	an

hour.	Juries	on	real	cases	get	impatient.	So	you	can’t	overprosecute	a	case.	And
the	 bottom	 line	 is,	we	 don’t	 need	 it.	We’ve	 got	 enough	 here	 to	 put	 him	 away
forever.	And	we	will.	So	let’s	forget	about	the	manhole	cover—except	for	when
you	 testify	 about	 finding	 Bella.	 It	 will	 be	 a	 nice	 detail	 to	 draw	 out	 in	 your
testimony.”
Bosch	couldn’t	argue	the	point.	He	was	happy	just	to	have	one	of	the	office’s

major	 players	 on	 the	 case	 from	 the	 start.	 Bosch	 and	 Corvalis	 agreed	 to	 set	 a
schedule	of	meeting	every	Tuesday	to	discuss	preparations	for	the	case.
Bosch	 was	 out	 of	 the	 Foltz	 Building	 by	 ten.	 Rather	 than	 go	 to	 his	 car,	 he

walked	down	Temple	and	then	crossed	over	the	101	freeway	at	Main	Street.	He
walked	through	Paseo	de	la	Plaza	Park	and	then	down	Olvera	Street	through	the



Mexican	bazaar,	assuring	himself	that	he	could	not	be	followed	by	car.
At	the	end	of	the	long	passage	through	the	souvenir	stalls	he	turned	and	looked

back	 to	see	 if	he	had	a	 tail	on	 foot.	Satisfied	after	several	minutes	 that	he	was
alone,	he	continued	antisurveillance	measures	by	crossing	Alameda	and	entering
Union	 Station.	 He	 passed	 through	 the	 giant	 waiting	 room	 and	 then	 took	 a
circuitous	path	to	the	roof,	where	he	pulled	a	TAP	card	out	of	his	wallet	and	got
on	the	Metro’s	Gold	Line.
He	studied	every	person	on	the	train	as	it	 left	Union	Station	and	headed	into

Little	 Tokyo.	At	 the	 first	 stop,	 he	 exited	 the	 train	 but	 then	 paused	 next	 to	 the
sliding	door.	He	checked	every	other	commuter	who	got	off,	and	none	seemed
suspicious.	He	stepped	back	onto	 the	 train	 to	 see	 if	 any	of	 them	did	 the	 same,
waited	until	 the	bell	warned	that	 the	doors	were	closing,	and	jumped	off	at	 the
last	moment.
No	one	followed.
He	walked	 two	blocks	down	Alameda	and	 then	cut	 in	 toward	 the	 river.	The

address	he	had	for	Vibiana	Veracruz	put	her	studio	on	Hewitt	near	Traction	in	the
heart	 of	 the	 Arts	 District.	 Circling	 back	 to	 Hewitt,	 he	 repeatedly	 stopped	 and
checked	 his	 surroundings.	 Along	 the	 way	 he	 passed	 several	 old	 commercial
structures	 that	were	 restored	or	 in	 the	process	of	being	 restored	 for	use	as	 loft
homes.
The	 Arts	 District	 was	 more	 than	 a	 neighborhood.	 It	 was	 a	 movement.

Beginning	almost	forty	years	earlier,	artists	of	all	disciplines	started	to	take	over
millions	 of	 square	 feet	 of	 empty	 space	 in	 the	 abandoned	 factories	 and	 fruit-
shipping	warehouses	 that	 had	 thrived	 in	 the	 area	 before	World	War	 II.	 Paying
pennies	per	 foot	 for	massive	 live-work	spaces,	some	of	 the	city’s	most	notable
artists	thrived	here.	It	seemed	appropriate	that	the	movement	was	anchored	in	an
area	where	in	the	early	1900s	artists	had	vied	to	design	the	colorful	images	that
graced	 the	crates	and	boxes	of	 fruit	 shipped	across	 the	country,	popularizing	a
recognizable	California	style	 that	said	 life	was	good	on	 the	West	Coast.	 It	was
one	of	the	small	things	that	helped	inspire	the	wave	of	westward	movement	that
now	made	California	the	most	populous	state	in	the	union.
The	 Arts	 District	 now	 faced	 many	 of	 the	 issues	 that	 came	 with	 success,

namely	 the	 swift	 spread	 of	 gentrification.	 In	 the	 past	 decade	 the	 area	 started
drawing	 big	 developers	 interested	 in	 big	 profits.	 The	 cost	 of	 a	 square	 foot	 of
space	was	no	longer	measured	in	pennies	but	in	dollars.	Many	of	the	new	tenants
were	 upscale	 professionals	 who	 worked	 in	 downtown	 or	 Hollywood	 and
wouldn’t	know	the	difference	between	a	stippling	and	a	stencil	brush.	Many	of



the	restaurants	went	upscale	and	had	celebrity	chefs	and	valet	parking	that	cost
more	than	a	whole	meal	in	the	old	corner	cafés	where	artists	once	congregated.
The	idea	of	the	district	being	a	haven	for	the	starving	artist	was	becoming	more
and	more	unfounded.
As	a	young	patrol	officer	in	the	early	’70s	Bosch	had	been	assigned	to	Newton

Division,	 which	 included	 what	 was	 then	 called	 the	 Warehouse	 District.	 He
remembered	 the	 area	 as	 a	 barren	 wasteland	 of	 empty	 buildings,	 homeless
encampments,	 and	 street	 crime.	 He	 had	 transferred	 to	 Hollywood	 Division
before	the	arts	renaissance	had	begun.	Now	as	he	walked	through,	he	marveled
at	 the	changes.	There	was	a	difference	between	a	mural	and	a	piece	of	graffiti.
Both	 were	 arguably	 works	 of	 art,	 but	 the	 murals	 in	 the	 Arts	 District	 were
beautiful	 and	 showed	 care	 and	vision	 similar	 to	 those	he	had	 seen	 a	 few	days
earlier	down	in	Chicano	Park.
He	passed	by	The	American,	 a	 building	more	 than	 a	hundred	years	 old	 that

originally	 served	 as	 a	 hotel	 for	 black	 entertainers	 during	 segregation	 and	 later
was	ground	zero	for	both	the	arts	movement	and	the	burgeoning	punk	rock	scene
in	the	1970s.
Vibiana	 Veracruz	 lived	 and	 worked	 across	 the	 street	 in	 a	 building	 that	 had

once	been	a	cardboard	plant.	It	was	where	many	of	the	waxed	fruit	boxes	with
labels	that	served	as	California’s	calling	cards	were	produced.	It	was	four	stories
tall	with	brick	cladding	and	steel-framed	warehouse	windows	still	intact.	There
was	a	brass	plaque	next	to	the	entrance	that	stated	its	history	and	the	year	of	its
construction:	1908.
There	was	 no	 security	 or	 lock	 on	 the	 entrance.	 Bosch	 entered	 a	 small	 tiled

lobby	and	checked	a	board	that	listed	artists	and	their	loft	numbers.	Bosch	found
the	 name	 Veracruz	 next	 to	 4-D.	 He	 also	 saw	 on	 a	 community	 bulletin	 board
several	 notices	 about	 tenant	 and	 neighborhood	 meetings	 regarding	 issues	 like
rent	 stabilization	and	protesting	building-permit	applications	at	city	hall.	There
were	sign-up	lists	and	he	saw	the	name	Vib	scrawled	on	all	of	these.	There	was
also	a	flyer	for	a	showing	of	a	documentary	film	called	Young	Turks	on	Friday
evening	in	loft	4-D.	The	flyer	said	the	film	was	about	the	founding	of	the	Arts
District	 in	 the	1970s.	“See	 this	place	before	 the	greed!”	 the	 flyer	 trumpeted.	 It
appeared	to	Bosch	that	Vibiana	Veracruz	had	inherited	some	of	the	community
activism	that	had	charged	her	mother’s	life.
With	his	 legs	still	 feeling	 the	pain	of	his	 run	up	 the	slope	 two	nights	before,

Bosch	didn’t	want	to	walk	up	three	flights	of	stairs.	He	found	a	freight	elevator
with	a	pull-down	door	and	rode	to	the	fourth	floor	at	a	turtle’s	pace.	The	elevator



was	the	size	of	his	living	room	and	he	felt	self-conscious	about	riding	up	alone
and	wasting	what	must	have	been	an	enormous	amount	of	energy	 to	move	 the
platform.	 It	was	obviously	a	design	element	 left	over	 from	the	building’s	early
incarnation	as	a	cardboard	factory.
The	 top	 floor	 was	 quartered	 into	 four	 live-work	 lofts	 accessible	 off	 an

industrial	 gray	 lobby.	 The	 lower	 half	 of	 the	 door	 to	 4-D	 was	 plastered	 with
cartoon	stickers	obviously	placed	haphazardly	by	a	small	person—Vibiana’s	son,
Harry	assumed.	Above	this	was	a	card	with	posted	hours	when	Vibiana	Veracruz
would	receive	patrons	and	viewers	of	her	art.	On	Wednesdays	those	hours	were
from	11	a.m.	to	2	p.m.	and	that	put	Bosch	fifteen	minutes	early.	He	considered
just	knocking	on	the	door,	since	he	was	not	there	with	the	purpose	of	seeing	her
art.	 But	 he	 was	 also	 hopeful	 that	 he	 could	 somehow	 take	 a	 measure	 of	 the
woman	 before	 he	 decided	 how	 to	 tell	 her	 she	might	 be	 heir	 to	 a	 fortune	with
more	zeroes	attached	to	it	than	she	could	imagine.
While	he	was	deciding	what	to	do	he	heard	someone	coming	up	the	stairs	next

to	the	elevator	shaft.	A	woman	soon	appeared,	carrying	a	frozen	coffee	drink	in
one	hand	 and	 a	 key	 in	 the	 other.	 She	wore	 overalls	 and	had	 a	 breathing	mask
down	around	her	neck.	She	looked	surprised	to	see	a	man	waiting	at	her	door.
“Hi,”	she	said.
“Hi,”	Bosch	said.
“Can	I	help	you?”
“Uh,	are	you	Vibiana	Veracruz?”
He	 knew	 it	 was	 her.	 There	 was	 a	 clear	 resemblance	 to	 Gabriela	 in	 the

Coronado	Beach	photos.	But	he	pointed	at	the	door	to	4-D	as	if	he	had	to	back
up	his	presence	with	the	posted	hours.
“I	am,”	she	said.
“Well,	I’m	early,”	he	said.	“I	didn’t	know	your	hours.	I	was	hoping	to	look	at

some	of	your	work.”
“That’s	 okay.	 You’re	 close	 enough.	 I	 can	 show	 you	 around.	 What’s	 your

name?”
“Harry	Bosch.”
She	looked	like	she	recognized	 the	name	and	Bosch	wondered	 if	her	mother

had	found	a	way	to	contact	her	after	promising	she	wouldn’t	attempt	to.
“That’s	a	famous	artist’s	name,”	she	said.	“Hieronymus	Bosch.”
Bosch	suddenly	realized	his	mistake.
“I	know,”	he	said.	“Fifteenth	century.	It’s	actually	my	full	name.”	She	used	a

key	to	unlock	her	door.	She	looked	back	at	him	over	her	shoulder.



“You’re	kidding,	right?”
“No.”
“You	had	some	strange	parents.”
She	opened	the	door.
“Come	on	in,”	she	said.	“I	only	have	a	few	pieces	here	at	the	moment.	There’s

a	gallery	over	on	Violet	that	has	a	couple	more	and	then	there	are	a	couple	out	at
Bergamot	Station.	How	did	you	hear	about	me?”
Bosch	 hadn’t	 prepared	 a	 story,	 but	 he	 knew	 Bergamot	 Station	 was	 a

conglomeration	of	galleries	housed	in	an	old	rail	station	in	Santa	Monica.	He	had
never	been	there	but	quickly	adopted	it	as	a	cover.
“Uh,	I	saw	your	pieces	at	Bergamot,”	he	said.	“I	had	some	business	downtown

this	morning	and	thought	I	would	see	what	else	you	have.”
“Cool,”	Veracruz	said.	“Well,	I’m	Vib.”
She	reached	out	a	hand	and	they	shook.	Her	hand	was	rough	and	callused.
The	loft	was	quiet	as	they	entered	and	Bosch	assumed	her	son	was	in	school.

There	was	a	sharp	smell	of	chemicals	that	reminded	Bosch	of	the	fingerprint	lab,
where	they	used	cyanoacrylate	to	fume	objects	and	raise	prints.
She	gestured	to	her	right	and	behind	Bosch.	He	turned	and	saw	that	the	front

space	of	 the	 loft	was	used	as	her	 studio	and	gallery.	Her	sculptures	were	 large
and	Bosch	could	see	how	the	freight	elevator	and	the	twenty-foot	ceilings	here
gave	her	freedom	to	go	big.	Three	finished	pieces	sat	on	wheeled	pallets	so	they
could	easily	be	moved.	Movie	night	on	Friday	would	probably	be	in	this	space
after	the	sculptures	were	moved	out	of	the	way.
There	was	also	a	work	area	with	two	benches	and	racks	of	tools.	A	large	block

of	what	looked	like	foam	rubber	was	on	a	pallet	and	it	appeared	that	an	image	of
a	man	was	emerging	from	a	sculpting	process.
The	 finished	 pieces	were	multi-figure	 dioramas	made	 of	 pure	white	 acrylic.

All	 were	 variations	 on	 the	 nuclear	 family:	 mother,	 father,	 and	 daughter.	 The
interaction	of	the	three	was	different	in	each	sculpture	but	in	each	the	daughter
was	looking	away	from	her	parents	and	had	no	clearly	defined	face.	There	were
nose	and	brow	ridges	but	no	eyes	or	mouth.
One	 of	 the	 dioramas	 showed	 the	 father	 as	 a	 soldier	with	 several	 equipment

packs	but	no	weapon.	His	eyes	were	closed.	Bosch	could	see	a	resemblance	to
the	photos	he	had	seen	of	Dominick	Santanello.
Bosch	pointed	to	the	diorama	with	the	father	as	soldier	figure.
“What	is	this	one	about?”	he	asked.
“What	 is	 it	about?”	Veracruz	repeated.	“It’s	about	war	and	the	destruction	of



families.	But	I	don’t	really	think	my	work	needs	explanation.	You	absorb	it	and
you	feel	something	or	you	don’t.	Art	shouldn’t	be	explained.”
Bosch	just	nodded.	He	felt	he	had	blundered	with	his	question.
“You	probably	notice	that	this	one	is	the	companion	piece	to	the	two	you	saw

at	Bergamot,”	Veracruz	said.
Bosch	nodded	again	but	in	a	more	vigorous	manner	as	if	to	communicate	that

he	knew	what	she	was	talking	about.	Her	saying	so,	however,	made	him	want	to
go	to	Bergamot	and	see	the	other	two.
He	 kept	 his	 eyes	 on	 the	 sculptures	 and	walked	 further	 into	 the	 room	 to	 see

them	from	different	angles.	Bosch	could	tell	that	it	was	the	same	girl	in	all	three
pieces,	but	her	ages	were	different.
“What	are	the	ages	of	the	girl?”	he	asked.
“Eleven,	thirteen,	and	fifteen,”	Veracruz	said.	“Very	observant.”
He	guessed	that	the	incomplete	face	on	each	had	to	do	with	abandonment,	not

knowing	 one’s	 origin,	 being	 one	 of	 the	 faceless	 and	 nameless.	He	 knew	what
that	was	like.
“Very	beautiful,”	he	said.
He	meant	it	sincerely.
“Thank	you,”	she	said.
“I	didn’t	know	my	father,”	he	said.
It	startled	him	when	it	came	out.	It	wasn’t	part	of	his	cover.	The	power	of	the

sculptures	made	him	say	it.
“I’m	sorry,”	she	said.
“I	 only	met	 him	one	 time,”	he	 said.	 “I	was	 twenty-one	 and	 I	 had	 just	 come

back	from	Vietnam.”
He	gestured	toward	the	war	sculpture.
“I	tracked	him	down,”	he	said.	“Knocked	on	his	door.	I	was	glad	I	did	it.	He

died	soon	after.”
“I	supposedly	met	my	father	one	time	when	I	was	a	baby.	I	don’t	remember	it.

He	died	soon	after,	too.	He	was	lost	in	the	same	war.”
“I’m	sorry.”
“Don’t	be.	I’m	happy.	I	have	a	child	and	I	have	my	art.	If	I	can	keep	this	place

from	falling	into	greedy	hands,	then	all	will	be	perfect.”
“You	mean	the	building?	It’s	for	sale?”
“It’s	sold,	pending	the	city’s	approval	to	change	it	into	residential.	The	buyer

wants	 to	 cut	 every	 loft	 into	 two,	 get	 rid	 of	 the	 artists,	 and,	 get	 this,	 call	 it	 the
River	Arts	Residences.”



Bosch	thought	for	a	 long	moment	before	responding.	She	had	given	him	the
opening.
“What	 if	 I	 told	 you	 there	 was	 a	 way	 to	 do	 that?”	 he	 asked.	 “Keep	 things

perfect.”
When	she	didn’t	answer,	he	turned	and	looked	at	her.	Then	she	did	speak.
“Who	are	you?”	she	asked.



37

Vibiana	Veracruz	was	stunned	to	silence	when	Bosch	told	her	who	he	was	and
what	 he	 was	 doing.	 He	 showed	 her	 his	 credentials	 as	 a	 state-licensed	 private
investigator.	He	didn’t	mention	Whitney	Vance	by	name	but	told	her	that	he	had
tracked	her	 through	her	father’s	 lineage	and	believed	she	and	her	son	were	 the
only	 two	 heirs	 by	 blood	 to	 an	 industrial	 fortune.	 It	 was	 she	 who	 brought	 up
Vance,	having	seen	media	stories	 in	 the	past	few	days	about	 the	passing	of	 the
billionaire	industrialist.
“Is	that	who	we’re	talking	about	here?”	she	asked.	“Whitney	Vance?”
“What	I	want	to	do	is	confirm	the	link	genetically	before	we	get	into	names,”

Bosch	said.	“If	you	are	open	to	it	I	would	take	a	sample	of	your	DNA	through	a
saliva	swab	and	turn	it	in	to	the	lab.	It	should	only	take	a	few	days,	and	if	we	get
confirmation,	you	would	have	the	opportunity	to	use	the	attorney	I	have	working
with	me	on	this	or	to	seek	your	own	representation.	That	would	be	your	choice.”
She	shook	her	head	as	if	still	not	comprehending	and	sat	down	on	a	stool	she

had	pulled	away	from	one	of	the	workbenches.
“It’s	just	so	hard	to	believe	this,”	she	said.
Bosch	remembered	a	television	show	from	when	he	was	a	kid	in	which	a	man

traveled	the	country	and	gave	checks	for	one	million	dollars	 from	an	unknown
benefactor	 to	 unsuspecting	 recipients.	 He	 realized	 he	 felt	 like	 that	 man.	 Only
Bosch	was	handing	out	billions,	not	millions.
“It	is	Vance,	isn’t	it?”	Vibiana	said.	“You	haven’t	denied	it.”
Bosch	looked	at	her	for	a	long	moment.
“Does	it	make	a	difference	who	it	is?”	he	asked.
She	 stood	 up	 and	 came	 toward	 him.	 She	 gestured	 at	 the	 sculpture	with	 the

soldier.
“I	read	about	him	this	week,”	she	said.	“He	helped	build	the	helicopters.	His

company	was	part	of	the	war	machine	that	killed	his	own	son.	My	father,	who	I



never	got	to	know.	How	could	I	take	that	money?”
Bosch	nodded.
“I	guess	it	would	depend	on	what	you	did	with	it,”	he	said.	“My	lawyer	called

it	change-the-world	money.”
She	looked	at	him	but	he	could	tell	she	was	seeing	something	else.	Maybe	an

idea	that	was	planted	by	his	words.
“All	right,”	she	said.	“Swab	me.”
“Okay,	 but	 you	 have	 to	 understand	 something,”	 Bosch	 said.	 “There	will	 be

people	with	power	involved	in	the	corporations	that	currently	hold	this	fortune.
They	will	not	be	happy	to	part	with	it	and	may	go	to	great	lengths	to	stop	it.	Not
only	will	your	life	be	changed	by	the	money,	but	you	and	your	son	will	have	to
take	measures	to	protect	yourselves	until	the	case	runs	its	course.	You	will	not	be
able	to	trust	anyone.”
His	words	clearly	gave	her	pause,	as	he	wanted	them	to.
“Gilberto,”	she	said,	 thinking	out	 loud.	Then	her	eyes	flashed	toward	Bosch.

“Do	they	know	you’re	here?”
“I’ve	 taken	 precautions,”	 he	 said.	 “And	 I’ll	 give	 you	 a	 card.	 If	 you	 see

anything	unusual	or	feel	any	kind	of	threat,	you	can	call	me	at	any	time.”
“It’s	 so	 surreal,”	 she	 said.	 “When	 I	was	coming	up	 the	 steps	 today	with	my

coffee,	I	was	thinking	about	how	I	didn’t	have	enough	money	for	resin.	I	haven’t
sold	 any	 of	my	 art	 in	 seven	weeks	 and	 I	 have	 an	 arts	 grant	 but	 it	 just	 covers
living	 for	 me	 and	 my	 son.	 So	 I’m	 sculpting	 my	 next	 piece	 but	 can’t	 get	 the
material	I	need	to	wrap	it	and	finish	 it.	And	then	you	were	 just	standing	there.
And	you	had	this	crazy	story	about	money	and	inheritance.”
Bosch	nodded.
“So	should	we	do	the	swab	now?”	he	asked.
“Yes,”	she	said.	“What	do	I	do?”
“You	just	have	to	open	your	mouth.”
“I	can	do	that.”
Bosch	 took	 a	 tube	 out	 of	 his	 inside	 coat	 pocket	 and	 unscrewed	 the	 cap.	He

removed	 the	 swab	 stick	 and	 stepped	 closer	 to	Vibiana.	Holding	 the	 stick	with
two	fingers	he	wiped	the	swab	end	up	and	down	the	inside	of	her	cheek,	turning
it	to	get	a	good	sample.	He	then	sealed	the	stick	back	in	its	tube.
“You	usually	do	two—just	in	case,”	he	said.	“Do	you	mind?”
“Go	ahead,”	she	said.
Bosch	repeated	the	process.	It	seemed	so	intrusive	to	him,	his	hand	so	close	to

her	mouth.	But	Vibiana	seemed	unfazed	by	it.	He	put	the	second	swab	back	in	its



tube	and	sealed	it.
“I	took	a	swab	from	your	mother	on	Monday,”	he	said.	“It	will	be	part	of	the

analysis.	They	will	want	 to	 identify	her	 chromosomes	 and	 separate	 them	 from
your	father’s	and	grandfather’s.”
“You	went	down	to	San	Diego?”	she	asked.
“Yes.	 I	went	by	Chicano	Park	and	 then	over	 to	her	 apartment.	 Is	 that	where

you	grew	up?”
“Yes.	She’s	still	in	the	same	place.”
“I	showed	her	a	photo.	It	was	of	you	on	that	day	you	met	your	father.	He’s	not

in	it	because	he	was	the	one	who	took	it.”
“I’d	like	to	see	that.”
“I	don’t	have	it	with	me	but	I’ll	get	it	to	you.”
“So	she	knows	about	this.	The	inheritance.	What	did	she	say?”
“She	doesn’t	know	the	details.	But	she	told	me	where	to	find	you	and	said	it

was	your	choice.”
Vibiana	didn’t	respond.	She	seemed	to	be	thinking	about	her	mother.
“I’m	 going	 to	 go	 now,”	 Bosch	 said.	 “I’ll	 be	 in	 touch	 as	 soon	 as	 I	 know

something.”
He	handed	her	one	of	the	cheap	business	cards	he’d	had	printed	with	his	name

and	number,	then	turned	toward	the	door.
Bosch	made	his	way	back	to	his	car,	which	he	had	left	parked	in	a	lot	near	the

courthouse	 before	 his	 appointment	 at	 the	 D.A.’s	 Office.	 As	 he	 walked	 he
repeatedly	checked	his	perimeter	for	surveillance.	He	saw	nothing	and	soon	he
was	 back	 to	 the	 rented	 Cherokee.	 He	 opened	 the	 rear	 hatch	 of	 the	 SUV	 and
flipped	up	the	rug	liner	in	the	back.	He	lifted	the	lid	of	the	spare	tire	and	tools
compartment	and	removed	the	padded	envelope	he	had	put	there	that	morning.
Closing	 up	 the	 back,	 he	 got	 in	 behind	 the	 wheel	 and	 opened	 the	 padded

envelope.	It	contained	the	swab	tube	provided	by	Whitney	Vance	and	marked	W-
V.	It	also	contained	two	tubes	collected	from	Gabriela	Lida	marked	G-L.	With	a
Sharpie	marker	he	wrote	V-V	on	the	side	of	the	two	tubes	containing	the	swabs
he	had	just	collected	from	Vibiana.
He	put	the	extra	tubes	from	Vibiana	and	her	mother	into	his	coat	pocket	and

repackaged	 the	envelope	so	 it	contained	one	swab	from	each	of	 the	principals.
He	put	the	envelope	down	on	the	seat	next	to	him	and	called	Mickey	Haller.
“I	have	the	granddaughter’s	sample,”	he	said.	“Where	are	you?”
“In	 the	 car,”	 Haller	 said.	 “The	 Starbucks	 in	 Chinatown,	 parked	 under	 the

dragons.”



“I’ll	be	there	in	five.	I	have	hers,	her	mother’s,	and	Vance’s	with	me.	You	can
take	the	package	to	the	lab.”
“Perfect.	They	opened	probate	today	in	Pasadena.	So	I	want	to	get	this	going.

Need	confirmation	before	we	make	a	move.”
“On	my	way.”
The	Starbucks	was	 at	Broadway	 and	Cesar	Chavez.	 It	 took	Bosch	 less	 than

five	minutes	to	shoot	over	and	then	spot	the	Lincoln	at	a	red	curb	under	the	twin-
dragon	 gateway	 to	 Chinatown.	 Bosch	 parked	 behind	 Haller’s	 car,	 put	 on	 the
flashers,	 and	 got	 out.	 He	 walked	 up	 and	 got	 in	 through	 the	 door	 behind	 the
driver.	Haller	was	in	the	opposite	seat	with	his	laptop	computer	open	on	a	fold-
down	desk.	Bosch	knew	he	was	stealing	Wi-Fi	from	the	Starbucks.
“There	he	is,”	the	lawyer	said.	“Boyd,	why	don’t	you	go	in	and	get	us	a	couple

lattes.	You	want	anything,	Harry?”
“I’m	good,”	Bosch	said.
Haller	handed	a	 twenty-dollar	bill	over	 the	seat	and	the	driver	got	out	of	 the

car	without	a	word	and	closed	the	door.	Bosch	and	Haller	were	alone	now.	Bosch
handed	the	package	across	the	seat	to	him.
“Guard	it	with	your	life,”	Bosch	said.
“Oh,	 I	will,”	Haller	 said.	 “I’m	going	 to	 take	 it	 in	 straight	 from	here.	Going

with	 CellRight	 if	 that’s	 okay	 with	 you.	 They	 are	 close,	 reliable,	 and	 AABB
accredited.”
“If	you’re	okay	with	them,	I’m	okay	with	them.	How	will	this	work	now?”
“I	 get	 this	 in	 today,	 and	 we	 will	 probably	 hear	 yea	 or	 nay	 by	 Friday.

Comparing	grandparent	to	grandchild,	we’re	talking	about	a	twenty-five	percent
passage	of	chromosomes.	That’s	a	lot	for	them	to	work	with.”
“What	about	the	stuff	from	Dominick?”
“We	wait	on	that.	Let’s	see	what	the	swabs	get	us	first.”
“Okay.	And	have	you	looked	at	the	probate	filing	yet?”
“Not	yet,	but	I’ll	get	it	by	the	end	of	the	day.	I	did	hear	that	they’re	saying	the

decedent	had	no	blood	heirs.”
“So	what	do	we	do?”
“Well,	we	wait	 for	confirmation	 from	CellRight,	and	 if	we	get	 that,	 then	we

put	our	package	together	and	seek	an	injunction.”
“Which	does	what?”
“We	 ask	 the	 court	 to	 stop	 the	 distribution	 of	 the	 estate.	We	 say,	 ‘Hold	 on	 a

minute,	we	have	a	valid	heir	and	a	holographic	will	and	 the	means	of	proving
authenticity.’	Then	we	brace	ourselves	for	the	onslaught.”



Bosch	nodded.
“They’ll	come	after	us,”	Haller	said.	“You,	me,	the	heir,	everybody.	Make	no

mistake,	we’re	all	fair	game.	They’ll	 try	to	make	us	out	as	charlatans.	You	can
count	on	that.”
“I	 warned	 Vibiana,”	 Bosch	 said.	 “But	 I	 don’t	 think	 she	 understood	 how

relentless	they	might	be.”
“Let’s	see	how	the	DNA	comes	back.	If	it’s	what	we	think	and	she’s	the	heir,

then	we’ll	circle	the	wagons	and	get	her	ready.	We’ll	probably	have	to	move	her
and	hide	her.”
“She’s	got	a	kid.”
“The	kid	too,	then.”
“She	needs	a	big	space	for	her	work.”
“Her	work	might	need	to	be	put	on	hold.”
“Okay.”
Bosch	didn’t	think	that	would	go	over	well.
“I	told	her	what	you	said	about	it	being	change-the-world	money,”	he	said.	“I

think	that’s	what	pulled	her	in.”
“Does	every	time.”
Haller	 bent	 down	 to	 look	 through	 the	 windows	 and	 see	 if	 his	 driver	 was

waiting	to	get	back	behind	the	wheel.	There	was	no	sign	of	him.
“I	heard	in	the	CCB	that	you	filed	on	the	dungeon	master,”	Haller	said.
“Don’t	call	him	that,”	Bosch	said.	“Makes	it	sound	like	a	joke,	and	I	know	the

woman	 he	 had	 down	 there	 in	 that	 place.	 She’s	 going	 to	 be	 dealing	 with	 the
aftermath	for	a	long	time.”
“Sorry,	I’m	just	a	callous	defense	attorney.	Did	he	lawyer	up	yet?”
“I	 don’t	 know.	 But	 I	 told	 you,	 you	 don’t	 want	 that	 case.	 Guy’s	 a	 soulless

psychopath.	You	don’t	want	to	get	near	that.”
“True.”
“This	 guy,	 he	 should	 get	 the	 death	 penalty,	 you	 ask	 me.	 But	 he	 didn’t	 kill

anyone—that	we	know	about	yet.”
Out	his	window	Bosch	saw	the	driver	standing	in	front	of	the	coffee	shop.	He

was	holding	 two	coffee	cups	and	waiting	 to	be	called	back	 to	 the	Lincoln.	He
appeared	to	Bosch	to	be	looking	across	the	street	at	something.	He	then	made	a
slight	nod.
“Did	he	just…”
Bosch	turned	and	peered	out	the	back	window	of	the	Lincoln	to	try	to	see	what

the	driver	was	looking	at.



“What?”	Haller	said.
“Your	driver,”	Bosch	said.	“How	long	have	you	had	him?”
“Who,	Boyd?	About	two	months	now.”
“He	one	of	your	reformation	projects?”
Bosch	now	leaned	forward	to	look	past	Haller	and	out	his	window.	Haller	had

a	history	of	 taking	on	his	clients	as	drivers	 in	order	 to	help	 them	pay	off	 their
legal	fees—to	him.
“I’ve	 helped	 him	 through	 a	 couple	 of	 scrapes,”	 Haller	 said.	 “What’s	 going

on?”
“Did	you	mention	CellRight	in	his	presence?”	Bosch	asked	in	response.	“Does

he	know	where	you’re	taking	the	samples?”
Bosch	had	put	two	and	two	together.	He	had	forgotten	that	morning	to	check

his	 house	 and	 the	 street	 out	 front	 for	 cameras,	 but	 he	 remembered	 Creighton
mentioning	Haller	during	the	confrontation	in	the	lobby	of	the	police	station.	If
they	knew	about	Haller,	then	they	might	also	have	him	under	surveillance.	There
could	 be	 a	 plan	 to	 intercept	 the	 DNA	 samples	 either	 before	 they	 reached
CellRight	or	once	they	had	been	turned	in.
“Uh,	no,	I	haven’t	told	him	where	we’re	going,”	Haller	said.	“I	haven’t	spoken

about	it	in	the	car.	What’s	going	on?”
“You	are	probably	under	surveillance,”	Bosch	said.	“And	he	might	be	in	on	it.

I	just	saw	him	nod	to	somebody.”
“Fucking	A.	Then	his	ass	is	grass.	I’ll—”
“Hold	on	a	second.	Let’s	think	about	this.	Do	you—”
“Wait.”
Haller	put	his	hand	up	to	stop	Bosch	from	speaking.	He	then	moved	his	laptop

and	folded	up	the	desk.	He	got	up	and	leaned	over	the	seat	toward	the	steering
wheel.	Bosch	heard	the	air	compression	thump	of	the	car’s	trunk	opening.
Haller	got	out	of	the	car	and	went	to	the	trunk.	Soon	Bosch	heard	it	slammed

shut	and	Haller	got	back	 into	 the	car	with	a	briefcase.	He	opened	 the	case	and
then	 opened	 a	 secret	 compartment	 inside	 it.	 There	 was	 an	 electronic	 device
secreted	in	the	space	and	he	turned	on	a	switch,	then	put	the	case	down	on	the
seat	between	them.
“It’s	 an	 RF	 jammer,”	 he	 said.	 “I	 take	 this	 baby	 in	 with	 me	 to	 every	 client

meeting	 I	 have	 in	 the	 jail	 –	 you	 never	 know	 who’s	 listening.	 If	 anybody’s
listening	to	us	now,	they’re	getting	an	earful	of	white	noise.”
Bosch	was	impressed.
“I	just	bought	one	of	those,”	he	said.	“But	it	wasn’t	in	a	fancy	briefcase.”



“Took	 it	 as	 a	 partial	 fee	 payment	 from	 a	 former	 client.	A	 cartel	 courier.	He
wasn’t	going	to	need	it	where	he	was	going.	So	what’s	your	plan?”
“Do	you	know	of	another	place	to	take	the	swabs?”
Haller	nodded.
“California	 Coding	 up	 in	 Burbank,”	 he	 said.	 “It	 was	 down	 to	 them	 or

CellRight	and	CellRight	agreed	to	the	push.”
“Give	me	back	the	package,”	Bosch	said.	“I’ll	take	the	tubes	to	CellRight.	You

take	a	phony	package	to	California	Coding.	Make	them	think	that’s	where	we’re
doing	the	analysis.”
Bosch	took	the	extra	tubes	containing	swabs	from	Vibiana	and	Gabriela	out	of

his	 coat	 pocket.	 He	 didn’t	 have	 an	 extra	 from	Whitney	Vance,	 so,	 to	 sell	 the
misdirection	in	case	the	tubes	fell	into	the	wrong	hands,	he	used	the	Sharpie	to
change	the	initials	marked	on	the	tubes.	He	turned	V-V	into	W-V	and	G-L	to	the
randomly	chosen	G-E.	He	 then	signaled	 for	 the	padded	envelope.	He	 removed
the	tubes	containing	swabs	from	Vance,	Lida,	and	Veracruz	and	put	them	into	his
coat	pocket.	He	 then	put	 the	 two	altered	 tubes	 into	 the	envelope	and	handed	 it
back.
“You	take	that	to	California	Coding	and	ask	for	a	blind	comparison,”	he	said.

“Don’t	let	on	to	your	driver	or	anybody	else	you	think	you’re	being	followed.	I’ll
go	to	CellRight.”
“Got	it.	I	still	want	to	kick	his	ass.	Look	at	him	over	there.”
Bosch	checked	the	driver	again.	He	was	no	longer	looking	across	the	street.
“There	will	be	time	for	that	later.	And	I’ll	help.”
Haller	was	writing	something	on	a	legal	pad.	He	finished,	tore	the	page	off	the

pad,	and	handed	it	to	Bosch.
“That’s	 CellRight	 and	 my	 contact	 there,”	 Haller	 said.	 “He’s	 expecting	 the

package.”
Bosch	recognized	 the	address.	CellRight	was	out	near	Cal	State	L.A.,	where

the	LAPD	 lab	was	 located.	He	 could	 get	 there	 in	 ten	minutes	 but	would	 take
thirty	to	make	sure	he	wasn’t	followed.
He	opened	his	door	and	turned	to	look	back	at	Haller.
“Keep	that	cartel	briefcase	close,”	he	said.
“Don’t	worry,”	Haller	said.	“I	will.”
Bosch	nodded.
“After	I	drop	this	I’m	going	up	to	see	Ida	Townes	Forsythe,”	he	said.
“Good,”	Haller	said.	“We	want	her	on	our	side.”
Bosch	 got	 out	 just	 as	 Boyd	 came	 around	 to	 the	 driver’s	 door.	 Bosch	 said



nothing	 to	 him.	 He	 went	 back	 to	 his	 own	 car	 and	 sat	 behind	 the	 wheel	 and
watched	 the	 intersection	 as	 Haller’s	 Lincoln	 pulled	 onto	 Cesar	 Chavez	 and
headed	 west.	 There	 was	 a	 lot	 of	 traffic	 moving	 through	 the	 intersection,	 but
Bosch	saw	no	vehicle	that	he	thought	was	suspicious	or	that	might	be	tailing	the
Lincoln.
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The	 drop-off	 at	 CellRight	 went	 down	 without	 incident	 after	 Bosch	 took
antisurveillance	 measures	 that	 included	 driving	 completely	 around	 Dodger
Stadium	 in	 Chavez	 Ravine.	 After	 hand	 delivering	 the	 three	 tubes	 to	 Haller’s
contact,	Bosch	made	his	way	over	to	the	5	freeway	and	headed	north.	Along	the
way	 he	 diverted	 at	 the	 Magnolia	 exit	 in	 Burbank	 to	 continue	 his	 circuitous
driving	patterns	and	 to	grab	a	 submarine	 sandwich	at	Giamela’s.	He	ate	 in	 the
car	and	kept	his	eyes	on	the	comings	and	goings	in	the	parking	lot.
He	 was	 putting	 the	 empty	 sandwich	 wrap	 back	 in	 the	 bag	 when	 his	 phone

chirped	and	he	took	a	call	from	Lucia	Soto,	his	former	partner	at	LAPD.
“How	is	Bella	Lourdes?”	she	asked.
Word	had	spread	fast	for	a	name	not	released	publicly.
“You	know	Bella?”	he	asked.
“A	little.	From	Las	Hermanas.”
Bosch	remembered	that	Soto	was	part	of	an	informal	group	made	up	of	Latina

police	detectives	from	all	of	the	departments	in	the	county.	There	weren’t	many,
so	the	group	forged	some	tight	bonds.
“She	never	told	me	she	knew	you,”	he	said.
“She	didn’t	want	you	to	know	she	was	checking	you	out	with	me,”	Soto	said.
“Well,	she	went	through	a	lot.	But	she’s	tough.	I	think	she’ll	be	okay.”
“I	hope	so.	It’s	an	awful	story.”
She	waited	a	beat	for	him	to	start	telling	her	the	details	but	Bosch	kept	quiet.

She	finally	got	the	picture.
“I	heard	you	filed	on	the	guy	today,”	she	said.	“I	hope	you’ve	got	him	dead	to

rights.”
“He’s	not	going	anywhere,”	Bosch	said.
“Good	 to	hear.	So,	Harry,	when	are	we	going	 to	have	 lunch	and	catch	up?	 I

miss	you.”



“Damn,	I	just	ate.	But	we’ll	do	it	soon—next	time	I’m	downtown.	I	miss	you
too.”
“I’ll	see	you,	Harry.”
Bosch	 pulled	 out	 of	 the	 lot	 and	 followed	 a	 roundabout	 route	 west	 toward

South	Pasadena.	He	drove	by	Ida	Townes	Forsythe’s	home	on	Arroyo	Drive	four
times	over	 a	 spread	of	 thirty	minutes,	 each	 time	noting	 the	 cars	parked	on	 the
street	 and	 anything	 else	 that	 might	 indicate	 that	 Whitney	 Vance’s	 longtime
secretary	and	assistant	was	being	watched.	He	saw	no	indicators	of	surveillance
and	after	a	couple	passes	in	the	alley	behind	the	house	he	decided	it	was	safe	to
knock	on	the	door.
He	parked	on	a	side	street	and	walked	around	to	Arroyo	and	up	to	the	house.

Forsythe’s	home	was	much	nicer	in	person	than	on	his	viewing	on	Google	street
view.	It	was	a	classic	California	Craftsman	that	had	been	meticulously	cared	for.
He	stepped	up	onto	a	wide,	 long	 front	porch	and	knocked	on	a	coffered	wood
door.	He	had	no	idea	whether	Forsythe	was	home	or	still	had	duties	to	perform
inside	 the	Vance	home.	 If	 that	was	 the	case,	he	was	prepared	 to	wait	until	 she
returned.
But	he	didn’t	have	 to	knock	a	second	 time.	The	woman	he	had	come	 to	see

swung	 the	 door	 open	 and	 looked	 at	 him	 with	 eyes	 that	 did	 not	 register	 any
familiarity.
“Mrs.	Forsythe?”
“It’s	Ms.”
“I’m	sorry,	Ms.	Forsythe.	Do	you	remember	me?	Harry	Bosch?	I	came	to	see

Mr.	Vance	last	week?”
The	recognition	was	there	now.
“Of	course.	Why	are	you	here?”
“Uh,	well,	first	I	wanted	to	express	my	sympathies.	I	know	you	and	Mr.	Vance

worked	together	a	long	time.”
“Yes,	we	did.	It’s	been	quite	a	shock.	I	know	he	was	old	and	ill,	but	you	don’t

expect	a	man	of	such	power	and	presence	to	suddenly	be	gone.	What	can	I	do	for
you,	Mr.	Bosch?	I	guess	whatever	it	is	Mr.	Vance	had	you	investigating	doesn’t
really	matter	anymore.”
Bosch	decided	that	the	best	move	would	be	the	head-on	approach.
“I’m	here	because	I	want	to	talk	to	you	about	the	package	Mr.	Vance	had	you

mail	to	me	last	week.”
The	 woman	 in	 the	 doorway	 stood	 frozen	 for	 almost	 ten	 seconds	 before

answering.	She	looked	fearful.



“You	know	that	I	am	being	watched,	right?”	she	said.
“No,	I	don’t	know	that,”	Bosch	said.	“Before	knocking	I	looked	and	didn’t	see

anyone.	 But	 if	 that’s	 the	 case	 you	 should	 invite	 me	 in.	 I	 parked	 around	 the
corner.	Right	now,	standing	out	front	is	the	only	giveaway	that	I’m	here.”
Forsythe	frowned	but	then	stepped	back	and	opened	the	door	wider.
“Come	in,”	she	said.
“Thank	you,”	Bosch	said.
The	entry	room	was	broad	and	deep.	She	led	Bosch	down	the	length	of	it	and

then	into	a	rear	sitting	room	off	the	kitchen	where	there	were	no	windows	facing
the	street.	She	pointed	to	a	chair.
“What	is	it	you	want,	Mr.	Bosch?”
Bosch	 sat	 down,	 hoping	 it	 would	 persuade	 her	 to	 do	 the	 same	 but	 she

remained	standing.	He	did	not	want	this	to	be	an	adversarial	conversation.
“Well,	first,	I	need	to	confirm	what	I	said	at	the	door,”	he	said.	“You	did	send

that	package	to	me,	didn’t	you?”
Her	arms	were	folded	now.
“I	did,”	she	said.	“Because	Mr.	Vance	asked	me	to.”
“Did	you	know	what	was	in	it?”	Bosch	asked.
“I	didn’t	at	the	time.	I	do	now.”
This	 immediately	 concerned	 Bosch.	 Had	 the	 corporate	 minders	 asked	 her

about	it?
“How	do	you	know	now?”	he	asked.
“Because	after	Mr.	Vance	passed	and	his	body	was	taken	I	was	told	to	secure

his	office,”	she	said.	“In	doing	so	I	noticed	that	his	gold	pen	was	missing.	That
was	when	I	remembered	the	heavy	object	in	that	package	he	asked	to	be	sent	to
you.”
Bosch	 nodded	with	 relief.	 She	 knew	 about	 the	 pen.	 But	 if	 she	 didn’t	 know

about	the	will,	then	perhaps	no	one	else	did	yet.	That	would	give	Haller	an	edge
when	he	made	his	move	with	it.
“What	did	Mr.	Vance	tell	you	when	he	gave	you	the	package	for	me?”
“He	 told	me	 to	 put	 it	 in	my	purse	 and	 to	 take	 it	 home	with	me.	He	 said	he

wanted	 me	 to	 take	 it	 to	 the	 post	 office	 and	 mail	 it	 the	 next	 morning	 before
coming	to	work.	I	did	as	I	was	told.”
“Did	he	ask	you	about	it?”
“Yes,	first	thing	when	I	came	in	that	morning.	I	told	him	I	had	just	been	to	the

post	office	and	he	was	pleased.”
“If	I	showed	you	the	envelope	that	was	addressed	and	sent	to	me,	do	you	think



you	could	identify	it?”
“Probably.	It	had	his	handwriting	on	it.	I	would	recognize	that.”
“And	if	I	write	all	of	this	as	you	have	recounted	it	into	an	affidavit,	would	you

be	willing	to	sign	it	in	front	of	a	notary?”
“Why	would	I	do	that?	To	prove	that	was	his	pen?	If	you’re	going	to	sell	it,	I

would	like	the	opportunity	to	buy	it	from	you.	I	would	pay	above	market	price.”
“It’s	not	 that.	 I’m	not	 selling	 the	pen.	There	was	a	document	 in	 the	package

that	may	become	 contested	 and	 I	may	need	 to	 prove,	 as	well	 as	 I	 can,	 how	 it
came	into	my	possession.	The	pen,	which	was	a	family	heirloom,	will	be	helpful
in	that	process	but	a	signed	affidavit	from	you	would	also	be.”
“I	don’t	want	to	get	mixed	up	with	the	board	of	directors,	if	that’s	what	you’re

talking	 about.	 Those	 people	 are	 animals.	 They’ll	 sell	 their	 own	mothers	 for	 a
piece	of	all	that	money.”
“You	wouldn’t	be	pulled	in	any	deeper	than	you	are	already	going	to	be,	Ms.

Forsythe.”
She	finally	moved	to	one	of	the	other	chairs	in	the	room	and	sat	down.
“What	do	you	mean	by	that?”	she	said.	“I	have	nothing	to	do	with	all	of	that.”
“The	document	in	the	package	was	a	handwritten	will,”	Bosch	said.	“It	names

you	as	a	beneficiary.”
He	studied	her	reaction.	She	seemed	puzzled.
“Are	you	saying	I	get	money	or	something?”	she	asked.
“Ten	million	dollars,”	Bosch	said.
Bosch	saw	her	eyes	flare	for	a	moment	at	the	realization	that	she	was	in	line

for	some	of	the	riches.	She	brought	her	right	arm	up	and	held	a	fist	against	her
chest.	Her	 chin	 came	down	but	Bosch	 could	 still	 see	 her	 lips	 tremble	 as	 tears
came.	Bosch	wasn’t	sure	how	to	read	it.
It	was	a	long	moment	before	she	looked	up	at	him	and	spoke.
“I	didn’t	expect	anything,”	she	said.	“I	was	an	employee.	I	wasn’t	family.”
“Have	you	been	going	to	the	house	this	week?”	he	asked.
“No,	not	since	Monday.	The	day	after.	That	was	when	I	was	informed	that	my

services	were	no	longer	needed.”
“And	you	were	there	Sunday	when	Mr.	Vance	died?”
“He	 called	 me	 and	 asked	 me	 to	 come	 in.	 He	 said	 he	 had	 some	 letters	 he

wanted	to	write.	He	told	me	to	come	in	after	lunch	and	I	did.	I	was	the	one	who
found	him	in	his	office	when	I	got	there.”
“You	were	allowed	to	go	back	there	unescorted?”
“Yes,	I’ve	always	had	that	privilege.”



“Did	you	call	for	an	ambulance?”
“No,	because	he	was	clearly	dead.”
“Was	he	at	his	desk?”
“Yes,	he	died	at	his	desk.	He	was	slumped	forward	and	to	the	side	a	little	bit.	It

looked	like	he	went	fast.”
“So	you	called	security.”
“I	 called	 Mr.	 Sloan	 and	 he	 came	 in	 and	 called	 someone	 on	 staff	 who	 had

medical	 training.	 They	 tried	CPR	 but	 it	 didn’t	work.	He	was	 dead.	Mr.	 Sloan
then	called	the	police.”
“Do	you	know	how	long	Mr.	Sloan	worked	for	Vance?”
“A	long	time.	At	least	twenty-five	years,	I	would	say.	He	and	I	were	there	the

longest.”
She	dabbed	at	her	eyes	with	a	tissue	that	seemed	to	Bosch	to	have	materialized

out	of	nowhere.
“When	I	met	with	Mr.	Vance	he	gave	me	a	phone	number	and	told	me	it	was	a

cell	phone,”	Bosch	said.	“He	said	 to	call	him	 if	 I	made	any	headway	with	my
investigation.	Do	you	know	what	happened	to	that	phone?”
She	shook	her	head	immediately.
“I	don’t	know	anything	about	it,”	she	said.
“I	called	a	few	times	and	left	messages,”	Bosch	said.	“And	Mr.	Sloan	called

me	on	it	as	well.	Did	you	see	him	take	anything	from	the	desk	or	the	office	after
Mr.	Vance	was	dead?”
“No,	he	told	me	to	secure	the	office	after	they	removed	the	body.	And	I	didn’t

see	a	cell	phone.”
Bosch	nodded.
“Do	you	know	what	Mr.	Vance	hired	me	to	do?”	he	asked.	“Did	he	discuss	it

with	you?”
“No,	he	didn’t,”	she	said.	“Nobody	knew.	Everybody	in	the	house	was	curious

but	he	didn’t	tell	anybody	what	you	were	doing.”
“He	 hired	me	 to	 find	 out	 if	 he	 had	 an	 heir.	Do	 you	 know	 if	 he	 had	 anyone

watching	me?”
“Why	would	he	do	that?”
“I’m	not	sure,	but	the	will	he	wrote	and	had	you	send	to	me	clearly	assumes

that	I	had	found	a	living	heir.	But	we	never	talked	again	after	that	day	I	visited
him	at	the	mansion.”
Forsythe	squinted	her	eyes	as	though	she	had	trouble	tracking	the	story.
“Well,	I	don’t	know,”	she	said.	“You	said	you	called	that	number	he	gave	you



and	left	messages.	What	did	you	tell	him?”
Bosch	 didn’t	 answer	 her.	 He	 remembered	 now	 that	 he	 had	 left	 a	 carefully

worded	 message	 that	 could	 be	 ascribed	 to	 the	 cover	 story	 of	 finding	 James
Aldridge.	But	it	could	also	have	been	taken	as	a	message	that	Bosch	had	found
an	heir.
He	decided	to	end	the	conversation	with	Forsythe.
“Ms.	 Forsythe,”	 he	 said.	 “You	 should	 look	 into	 hiring	 an	 attorney	who	will

represent	 you	 in	 this.	 It’s	 probably	going	 to	 get	 nasty	when	 the	will	 gets	 filed
with	 the	 probate	 court.	 You	 need	 to	 protect	 yourself.	 I’m	 working	 with	 an
attorney	named	Michael	Haller.	Have	whoever	you	hire	contact	him.”
“I	don’t	know	any	lawyers	I	could	call,”	she	said.
“Ask	your	 friends	 for	 a	 recommendation.	Or	your	banker.	Bankers	probably

deal	with	probate	lawyers	all	the	time.”
“Okay,	I	will.”
“And	you	never	answered	about	the	affidavit.	I’ll	write	it	up	today	and	bring	it

back	tomorrow	for	you	to	sign.	Will	that	be	okay?”
“Yes,	of	course.”
Bosch	stood	up.
“Have	you	actually	seen	someone	watching	you	or	the	house?”
“I	have	seen	cars	out	there	that	don’t	belong.	But	I	can’t	be	sure.”
“Do	you	want	me	to	go	out	the	back?”
“That	might	be	best.”
“No	 problem.	 Let	 me	 give	 you	 my	 number.	 Call	 me	 if	 you	 have	 any

difficulties	or	if	anybody	starts	asking	you	questions.”
“Okay.”
Bosch	handed	her	a	business	card	and	she	led	him	to	the	back	door.
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From	South	Pasadena	it	was	an	easy	drive	up	to	the	Foothill	Freeway	and	then
west	toward	San	Fernando.	Along	the	way	Bosch	called	Haller	to	tell	him	he	had
completed	 both	 the	 CellRight	 drop-off	 and	 the	 interview	 with	 Ida	 Townes
Forsythe.
“I	just	left	California	Coding,”	Haller	said.	“They’ll	get	back	to	us	next	week

with	the	results.”
Bosch	 realized	he	was	 still	 in	 the	car	with	Boyd	driving	and	was	playing	 to

him,	selling	the	decoy	drop	of	DNA	samples.
“You	see	any	sign	of	surveillance?”	Bosch	asked.
“Not	yet,”	Haller	said.	“Tell	me	about	the	interview.”
Bosch	recounted	the	conversation	with	Forsythe	and	said	he	would	write	up	a

summary	for	her	to	sign	the	next	day.
“You	have	a	notary	you	like	to	use?”	he	asked.
“Yes,	I	can	set	you	up,	or	I	can	witness	it	myself,”	Haller	said.
Bosch	said	he	would	be	in	touch	and	disconnected.	He	got	to	the	SFPD	station

shortly	before	4	p.m.	He	expected	the	detective	bureau	to	be	deserted	this	late	in
the	 day	 but	 he	 saw	 the	 light	 was	 on	 in	 the	 captain’s	 office	 and	 the	 door	was
closed.	He	leaned	his	head	to	the	doorjamb	to	hear	if	Trevino	was	on	the	phone
but	 heard	 nothing.	 He	 knocked	 on	 the	 door,	 waited,	 and	 Trevino	 suddenly
opened	it.
“Harry.	What’s	up?”
“Just	wanted	to	let	you	know	I	filed	on	Dockweiler	today.	One	twenty	to	one

sixty	years	in	total	if	he	goes	down	on	all	charges.”
“That’s	excellent	news.	What	did	they	think	about	our	case?”
“Said	we’re	 solid.	 The	 deputy	 gave	me	 a	 list	 of	 things	 he	wants	me	 to	 put

together	before	the	prelim	and	I	thought	I’d	get	started.”
“Good.	Good.	So	it	was	already	assigned?”



“Yes,	Dante	Corvalis	was	in	it	from	the	start.	He’s	one	of	the	best.	He’s	never
lost	a	case.”
“Fantastic.	Well,	carry	on.	I’ll	be	heading	home	in	a	few.”
“How’s	Bella?	You	go	to	the	hospital	today?”
“I	didn’t	go	by	today	but	I	heard	she’s	doing	okay.	They	said	they	were	going

to	try	to	send	her	home	tomorrow	and	she’s	happy	about	that.”
“It	will	be	good	for	her	to	be	with	Taryn	and	their	kid.”
“Yeah.”
They	were	both	still	standing	at	the	door	to	Trevino’s	office.	Bosch	sensed	that

the	captain	had	more	to	say	but	an	awkward	silence	grew	between	them.
“Well,	I’ve	got	some	stuff	to	write	up,”	Bosch	said.
He	turned	toward	his	desk.
“Uh,	Harry?”	Trevino	said.	“You	got	a	minute	to	come	in?”
“Sure,”	Bosch	said.
The	captain	stepped	back	into	his	office	and	moved	behind	his	desk.	He	told

Bosch	to	sit	down	and	Harry	took	the	one	seat	available.
“This	about	me	using	the	DMV	computer	on	my	private	case?”	he	asked.
“Oh,	no,”	Trevino	said.	“Far	from	it.	That’s	water	under	the	bridge.”
He	gestured	to	the	paperwork	on	his	desk.
“I’m	 working	 on	 the	 deployment	 schedule	 here,”	 he	 said.	 “I	 do	 the	 whole

department.	 In	patrol	we’re	 fine	but	 in	detectives	we’re	not.	We	are	obviously
down	 one	with	 Bella	 out	 and	 there’s	 no	 telling	 at	 this	 point	 when	 or	 if	 she’s
coming	back.”
Bosch	nodded.
“Until	 that	unknown	 is	known,	we	need	 to	keep	her	position	open,”	Trevino

said.	“So	I	 talked	to	 the	chief	about	 this	 today	and	he’s	going	to	go	to	 the	city
council	with	a	 temporary	funding	request.	We’d	 like	 to	bring	you	on	full-time.
What	do	you	think?”
Bosch	 thought	 a	 moment	 before	 answering.	 He	 wasn’t	 expecting	 the	 offer,

especially	coming	from	Trevino,	who	had	never	been	sold	on	Bosch	in	the	first
place.
“You	mean	I	wouldn’t	be	a	reserve?	I’d	get	paid?”
“Yes,	sir.	Standard	level-three	salary.	I	know	you	made	more	with	L.A.	but	it’s

what	we	pay.”
“And	I’d	handle	all	the	CAPs	cases?”
“Well,	 for	 the	most	part	 I	 think	you’d	be	doing	prep	on	Dockweiler,	and	we

don’t	 want	 to	 forget	 about	 cold	 cases.	 But,	 yes,	 when	 things	 come	 up	 you’d



handle	crimes	against	persons.	You’d	work	with	Sisto	on	those,	when	you	need
to	go	into	the	field.”
Bosch	nodded.	It	was	good	to	be	wanted	but	he	wasn’t	sure	he	was	ready	to

commit	to	a	full	schedule	in	San	Fernando.	He	assumed	the	Vance	case	and	his
role	 as	 executor	 of	 his	 will	 would	 take	 up	 a	 lot	 of	 time	 in	 the	 near	 future,
especially	with	a	possible	probate	battle	brewing.
Trevino	took	his	silence	for	something	else.
“Look,”	he	said.	“I	know	you	and	Sisto	had	that	flare-up	in	the	Public	Works

office,	but	I	think	that	was	just	a	heat-of-the-moment	sort	of	thing.	By	the	time
you	 two	 were	 finding	 and	 rescuing	 Bella,	 it	 seemed	 like	 you	 were	 working
together	well.	Am	I	wrong?”
“Sisto’s	all	right,”	Bosch	said.	“He	wants	to	be	a	good	detective	and	that’s	half

the	battle	right	there.	What	about	you?	Was	wanting	to	fire	me	that	night	a	heat-
of-the-moment	sort	of	thing,	too?”
Trevino	raised	his	hand	in	a	show	of	surrender.
“Harry,	you	know	I’ve	had	 trouble	with	 this	arrangement	 from	the	start,”	he

said.	“But	I’ll	say	it:	I	was	wrong.	Look	at	this	case—	the	Screen	Cutter.	We	got
him	all	because	of	your	work	and	I	appreciate	that.	You	and	I	are	fine,	as	far	as
I’m	concerned.	And	just	so	you	know,	this	wasn’t	the	chief’s	idea.	I	went	to	him
and	said	I	wanted	to	bring	you	on	full-time.”
“I	appreciate	that.	So	it	would	mean	no	more	private	work,	right?”
“We	can	talk	to	the	chief	if	you	think	you	need	to	keep	the	private	ticket	going.

What	do	you	say?”
“Well,	what	about	the	Sheriff’s	investigation	of	the	shooting?	Don’t	we	need

to	wait	until	we	get	an	official	decision	on	that	and	it	goes	to	the	D.A.?”
“Come	on.	We	know	it	was	a	good	shooting.	We	may	get	dinged	on	tactics	but

as	far	as	the	shoot	or	don’t-shoot	question,	nobody’s	going	to	bat	a	fucking	eye.
On	top	of	that,	everyone	understands	that	Bella’s	being	out	puts	us	in	a	personnel
squeeze	and	it’s	the	chief’s	call.”
Bosch	 nodded.	 He	 had	 a	 feeling	 that	 he	 could	 keep	 asking	 questions	 and

Trevino	would	say	yes	to	anything.
“Cap,	can	I	take	the	night	to	think	about	it	and	get	back	to	you	tomorrow?”
“Sure,	Harry,	no	problem.	Just	let	me	know.”
“Roger	that.”
Bosch	 left	 the	captain’s	office,	closing	 the	door	behind	him,	and	moved	 into

his	cubicle.	His	real	reason	for	coming	to	the	station	was	to	use	the	printer	once
he	 had	 written	 up	 the	 Forsythe	 affidavit.	 But	 he	 didn’t	 want	 to	 start	 that



document	with	the	possibility	that	Trevino	would	come	out	of	his	office	and	see
what	he	was	doing.	So	he	passed	the	time	until	Trevino	left	by	going	over	the	to-
do	list	he	had	written	during	the	morning’s	meeting	with	Dante	Corvalis.
Among	other	 requests,	 the	prosecutor	wanted	updated	and	signed	statements

from	all	of	Dockweiler’s	known	victims.	He	added	specific	questions	he	needed
answered	 in	 the	 statements.	 These	 would	 be	 entered	 into	 the	 record	 at	 the
preliminary	hearing	of	the	case	against	Dockweiler	and	would	allow	the	victims
to	avoid	having	to	testify.	All	that	was	required	in	a	preliminary	hearing	was	for
the	prosecutor	to	present	a	prima	facie	case	that	supported	the	charges.	Proving
guilt	 beyond	 a	 reasonable	 doubt	 was	 a	 measure	 held	 for	 trial.	 The	 burden	 of
delivering	the	case	at	preliminary	hearing	would	rest	primarily	on	Bosch,	as	he
would	 testify	 about	 the	 investigation	 that	 led	 to	 Dockweiler.	 Corvalis	 said	 he
wanted	to	avoid	unless	absolutely	necessary	having	to	put	victims	of	rape	on	the
witness	 stand	 to	publicly	 relive	 the	horror	of	what	happened	 to	 them.	He	only
wanted	that	to	happen	once,	and	that	was	when	it	counted.	At	trial.
Bosch	was	halfway	through	creating	a	template	of	questions	to	submit	to	the

victims	when	Trevino	left	and	locked	his	office	after	snapping	the	light	off.
“Okay,	Harry,	I’m	out	of	here.”
“Have	a	good	night	and	get	some	rest.”
“You	in	tomorrow?”
“Not	sure	yet.	I’ll	either	be	here	or	I’ll	call	you	with	my	answer.”
“Great.”
Bosch	watched	over	the	cubicle	wall	as	Trevino	went	to	the	attendance	board

and	signed	himself	out.	The	captain	didn’t	say	a	 thing	about	Bosch	having	not
signed	it	when	he	came	in.
Soon	the	captain	was	gone	and	Bosch	was	alone	in	the	bureau.	He	saved	his

work	on	the	witness	template	and	opened	a	new	blank	document.	He	then	typed
out	an	affidavit	beginning	with	the	words	“I,	Ida	Townes	Forsythe…”
It	 took	 him	 less	 than	 an	 hour	 to	 complete	 a	 scant	 two	 pages	 of	 basic	 facts,

because	he	knew	from	years	of	dealing	with	witnesses,	affidavits,	 and	 lawyers
that	 the	fewer	facts	he	put	 into	 the	document,	 the	fewer	angles	of	assault	 there
would	be	for	attorneys	from	the	opposition.
He	printed	two	copies	for	Forsythe	to	sign,	one	to	file	with	the	court	and	one

to	keep	in	a	file	containing	copies	of	all	the	important	case	documents.
While	he	was	at	the	printing	station,	he	saw	a	sign-up	sheet	on	the	unit	bulletin

board	for	sponsors	of	a	bowl-a-thon	designed	to	raise	funds	for	a	fellow	officer
on	injury	leave.	The	officer	was	referred	to	as	11-David,	which	Bosch	knew	was



the	 radio	 call	 sign	 used	 by	 Bella	 Lourdes.	 The	 flyer	 explained	 that	 while	 she
would	be	receiving	full	pay	while	on	leave,	she	was	expected	to	incur	a	variety
of	extra	expenses	not	covered	by	workmen’s	comp	and	the	department’s	recently
trimmed-back	 medical	 plan.	 Bosch	 guessed	 that	 those	 expenses	 most	 likely
related	 to	 psychotherapy	 sessions	 no	 longer	 covered	 by	 department-provided
insurance.	Beginning	Friday	evening,	 the	bowl-a-thon	would	go	 for	 as	 long	as
possible	and	the	suggested	sponsorship	was	for	one	dollar	a	game—an	estimated
four	dollars	an	hour.
Bosch	saw	that	Sisto	was	listed	on	one	of	the	teams.	He	took	a	pen	out	of	his

pocket	and	signed	his	name	below	Trevino’s	name	on	the	sponsorship	list.	The
captain	had	put	himself	down	for	five	dollars	a	game	and	Bosch	matched	that.
Once	he	returned	to	his	desk	Bosch	called	Haller.	As	usual,	the	lawyer	was	in

the	back	of	his	Lincoln,	being	driven	somewhere	in	the	city.
“I	have	the	affidavit	ready	and	can	go	back	any	time	you	hook	me	up	with	a

notary,”	he	said.
“Good,”	Haller	said.	“I’d	 like	 to	meet	 Ida,	so	maybe	we	all	go.	What’s	your

ten	o’clock	look	like	tomorrow?”
Bosch	realized	he	had	failed	to	ask	Forsythe	for	a	phone	number.	He	had	no

way	 of	 contacting	 her	 to	 set	 up	 the	 appointment.	 He	 doubted	 she	 was	 listed,
considering	her	job	had	been	working	for	one	of	the	most	reclusive	men	in	the
world.
“It	works	for	me,”	he	said.	“We	should	meet	at	her	house.	I’ll	get	there	early

and	make	sure	she’s	home.	You	bring	the	notary.”
“Deal,”	Haller	said.	“E-mail	me	the	address.”
“Will	do.	And	one	other	thing.	The	original	docs	from	the	package	I	received?

Do	you	need	them	tomorrow	or	when	we	go	into	court?”
“No,	keep	them	wherever	you	have	them,	as	long	as	they’re	safe.”
“They	are.”
“Good.	We	don’t	produce	originals	until	a	court	orders	us	to.”
“Got	it.”
They	ended	the	call.	His	business	finished,	Bosch	collected	the	copies	of	the

Forsythe	affidavit	from	the	printer	tray	and	left	the	station.	He	headed	toward	the
airport	over	in	Burbank,	deciding	it	might	be	best	to	make	one	more	change	of
transportation	as	he	headed	into	what	appeared	to	be	some	critical	final	steps	of
the	Vance	case.
He	 pulled	 into	 the	Hertz	 return	 lane,	 gathered	 his	 belongings,	 including	 the

GPS	jammer,	and	left	the	Cherokee	there.	He	decided	to	change	things	up	a	little



further	by	going	to	the	Avis	counter	in	the	terminal	to	rent	a	replacement.	While
he	waited	in	line	to	rent,	he	thought	about	Forsythe	and	her	accounting	of	what
had	 transpired	 in	 the	 days	 following	 his	 visit	with	Whitney	Vance.	 She	 had	 a
unique	view	and	knowledge	of	the	goings-on	inside	the	mansion	on	San	Rafael.
He	decided	he	would	prepare	more	questions	for	the	intended	meeting	the	next
day.
It	was	dark	by	the	time	he	got	to	Woodrow	Wilson	Drive.	As	he	rounded	the

last	curve	he	saw	a	car	parked	at	the	curb	in	front	of	his	house	and	his	headlights
illuminated	two	figures	sitting	inside	it,	waiting.	Bosch	drove	by	while	he	tried
to	figure	out	who	it	might	be	and	why	they	would	park	directly	 in	front	of	his
house,	giving	their	position	away.	He	quickly	came	to	a	conclusion	and	spoke	it
out	loud.
“Cops.”
He	 guessed	 they	 were	 Sheriff’s	 detectives	 with	 follow-up	 questions

concerning	 the	 Dockweiler	 shooting.	 He	 turned	 around	 at	 the	 intersection	 at
Mulholland	Drive,	 drove	 back	 down	 to	 his	 house,	 and	 pulled	 his	 rented	 Ford
Taurus	 into	his	carport	without	hesitation.	After	 locking	 the	car	he	walked	out
toward	the	street	to	check	the	mailbox—and	to	get	a	look	at	the	sedan’s	license
plate.	The	two	men	were	already	getting	out	of	the	car.
Bosch	checked	the	mailbox	and	found	it	empty.
“Harry	Bosch?”
Bosch	turned	to	the	street.	He	didn’t	recognize	either	of	the	men	as	part	of	the

Sheriff’s	OIS	team	that	had	worked	the	Dockweiler	scene	the	other	night.
“That’s	right.	What’s	up,	fellas?”
In	unison	 the	men	produced	gold	badges	 that	 caught	 the	 reflection	 from	 the

street	lamp	above	them.	They	were	both	white,	midforties,	and	wearing	obvious
cop	suits,	meaning	off	the	rack	at	a	two-for-one	store.
Bosch	noticed	that	one	of	them	carried	a	black	binder	under	his	arm.	It	was	a

little	 thing,	 but	 Bosch	 knew	 the	 standard-issue	 binders	 used	 by	 the	 Sheriff’s
Department	were	green.	LAPD	used	blue.
“Pasadena	Police	Department,”	one	of	them	said.	“I’m	Detective	Poydras	and

he’s	Detective	Franks.”
“Pasadena?”	Bosch	said.
“Yes,	sir,”	Poydras	said.	“We	are	working	a	homicide	case	and	would	like	to

ask	you	a	few	questions.”
“Inside,	if	you	don’t	mind,”	Franks	added.
Homicide.	 The	 surprises	 kept	 coming.	 A	 vision	 of	 Ida	 Townes	 Forsythe’s



fearful	 look	when	 she	 said	 she	was	 being	watched	 crossed	 Bosch’s	mind.	 He
stopped	moving	and	looked	at	his	two	visitors.
“Who	was	murdered?”	he	asked.
“Whitney	Vance,”	Poydras	said.



40

Bosch	sat	 the	 two	Pasadena	detectives	down	at	 the	dining	room	table	and	took
the	chair	across	from	them.	He	didn’t	offer	them	water,	coffee,	or	anything	else.
Franks	had	been	carrying	the	binder.	He	placed	it	to	the	side	of	the	table.
While	 the	 two	detectives	 looked	 to	be	about	 the	same	age,	 it	 remained	 to	be

seen	who	had	the	juice—which	one	had	seniority	in	the	partnership,	which	one
was	the	alpha	dog.
Bosch	was	betting	 it	was	Poydras.	He	was	 the	one	who	 spoke	 first	 and	had

been	behind	the	wheel	of	the	car.	Franks	may	have	been	carrying	the	binder	but
those	 first	 two	 facts	 were	 clear	 signs	 that	 he	 was	 playing	 second	 to	 Poydras.
Another	was	Franks’s	 two-tone	face.	His	forehead	was	as	white	as	a	vampire’s
but	there	was	a	clear	line	of	demarcation	where	the	lower	half	of	his	face	was	a
ruddy	tan.	It	told	Bosch	that	it	was	likely	he	frequently	played	either	softball	or
golf.	Since	Franks	was	in	his	forties	Bosch	guessed	it	was	golf.	It	was	a	popular
pastime	 among	 homicide	 detectives	 because	 it	 fit	 with	 the	 obsessive	 qualities
needed	 for	 the	 job.	 But	 sometimes,	 Bosch	 had	 noticed,	 golf	 became	 a	 greater
obsession	than	the	homicide	work.	You	ended	up	with	guys	with	two-tone	faces
playing	second	string	to	an	alpha	dog	because	they	were	always	thinking	about
the	next	round,	and	who	could	get	them	onto	the	next	course.
Years	ago,	Bosch	had	had	a	partner	named	Jerry	Edgar.	He	turned	Bosch	into	a

golf	widow	because	of	his	obsession	with	the	game.	Once	they	were	working	a
case	and	had	to	go	to	Chicago	to	find	and	arrest	a	murder	suspect.	When	Bosch
got	 to	LAX	for	 the	flight,	he	saw	Edgar	checking	his	golf	clubs	at	 the	luggage
counter.	Edgar	said	he	was	planning	to	stay	an	extra	day	in	Chicago	because	he
knew	a	guy	who	could	get	him	onto	Medinah.	Bosch	assumed	 that	was	a	golf
course.	The	next	 two	days,	while	 looking	 for	 their	murder	 suspect,	 they	drove
around	with	a	set	of	golf	clubs	in	the	trunk	of	their	rental.
Sitting	across	the	table	from	the	two	men	from	Pasadena,	Bosch	decided	it	was



Poydras	who	was	the	dog.	He	kept	his	eyes	on	him.
Bosch	started	with	a	question	before	they	could.
“How	was	Vance	killed?”	he	asked.
Poydras	put	an	uneasy	smile	on	his	face.
“We’re	not	going	to	do	it	that	way,”	he	said.	“We’re	here	to	ask	you	questions.

Not	the	other	way	around.”
Franks	held	up	a	notebook	he	had	taken	from	his	pocket	as	if	to	show	he	was

there	to	write	information	down.
“But	that’s	the	thing,	isn’t	it?”	Bosch	replied.	“If	you	want	answers	from	me,

then	I	want	answers	from	you.	We	trade.”
Bosch	waved	 a	 hand	 back	 and	 forth	 between	 them	 to	 signal	 equal	 and	 free

trade.
“Uh,	 no,	we	 don’t	 trade,”	 Franks	 said.	 “One	 call	 to	 Sacramento	 and	we	 lift

your	PI	license	for	unprofessional	conduct.	That’s	what	we	do.	How	would	that
be?”
Bosch	reached	down	to	his	belt	and	pulled	his	San	Fernando	badge	off	it.	He

tossed	it	down	on	the	table	in	front	of	Franks.
“It	would	be	okay,”	he	said.	“I’ve	got	another	job.”
Franks	leaned	forward	and	looked	down	at	the	badge,	then	smirked.
“You’re	 a	 reserve	officer,”	he	 said.	 “You	 take	 that	 and	a	dollar	 to	Starbucks

and	they	might	give	you	a	cup	of	coffee.”
“I	was	just	offered	full-time	today,”	Bosch	said.	“I’ll	be	getting	the	new	badge

tomorrow.	Not	that	what	it	says	on	a	badge	matters.”
“I’m	real	happy	for	you,”	Franks	said.
“Go	ahead	and	call	Sacramento,”	Bosch	said.	“See	what	you	can	get	done.”
“Look,	how	about	we	stop	 the	pissing	match	right	here?”	Poydras	said.	“We

know	all	about	you,	Bosch.	We	know	about	your	LAPD	history,	we	know	about
what	happened	in	Santa	Clarita	the	other	night.	And	we	also	know	you	spent	an
hour	with	Whitney	Vance	 last	week,	 and	we’re	here	 to	 find	out	what	 that	was
about.	The	man	was	old	and	he	was	terminal	but	somebody	sent	him	to	Valhalla
a	little	early	and	we’re	going	to	figure	out	who	and	why.”
Bosch	paused	and	 looked	at	Poydras.	He	had	 just	confirmed	 that	he	had	 the

juice	in	the	partnership.	He	called	the	shots.
“Am	I	a	suspect?”	Bosch	asked.
Franks	leaned	back	in	frustration	and	shook	his	head.
“There	he	goes	with	the	questions	again,”	he	said.
“You	 know	 the	 drill,	 Bosch,”	 Poydras	 said.	 “Everybody’s	 a	 suspect	 until



they’re	not.”
“I	could	call	my	lawyer	right	now	and	that	would	be	the	end	of	this,”	Bosch

said.
“Yeah,	 you	 could,”	 Poydras	 said.	 “If	 you	 wanted.	 If	 you	 had	 something	 to

hide.”
He	then	stared	at	Bosch	and	waited.	Bosch	knew	Poydras	was	counting	on	his

loyalty	to	the	mission.	He	had	spent	years	doing	what	these	two	were	doing	and
he	knew	what	they	faced.
“I	signed	a	confidentiality	agreement	with	Vance,”	Bosch	said.
“Vance	is	dead,”	Franks	said.	“He	doesn’t	care.”
Bosch	purposely	looked	at	Poydras	when	he	next	spoke.
“He	hired	me,”	Bosch	said.	“He	paid	me	ten	grand	to	find	someone	for	him.”
“Who?”	Franks	asked.
“You	know	I	can	keep	that	confidential,”	Bosch	said.	“Even	with	Vance	dead.”
“And	we	can	throw	your	ass	in	jail	for	withholding	information	in	a	homicide

investigation,”	 Franks	 said.	 “You	 know	 you’ll	 beat	 it,	 but	 how	 long	 will	 that
take?	A	day	or	two	in	the	clink?	That	what	you	want?”
Bosch	looked	from	Franks	to	Poydras.
“I’ll	 tell	 you	what,”	he	 said.	 “I	 only	want	 to	 talk	 to	you,	Poydras.	Tell	 your

partner	to	go	sit	in	the	car.	You	do	that	and	I’ll	talk	to	you,	answer	any	question.
I’ve	got	nothing	to	hide.”
“I’m	not	going	anywhere,”	Franks	said.
“Then	you’re	not	getting	what	you	came	here	to	get,”	Bosch	said.
“Danny,”	Poydras	said.
His	head	tilted	toward	the	door.
“You’re	shitting	me,”	Franks	said.
“Just	go	have	a	smoke,”	Poydras	said.	“Cool	off.”
Franks	got	up	with	a	huff.	He	made	a	show	of	 flipping	closed	his	notebook,

then	grabbed	the	binder.
“You	better	leave	that,”	Bosch	said.	“In	case	I	can	point	out	things	at	the	crime

scene.”
Franks	 looked	at	Poydras,	who	gave	a	slight	nod.	Franks	dropped	the	binder

on	the	table	like	it	was	radioactive.	He	then	left	through	the	front	door	and	made
sure	to	slam	it	behind	him.
Bosch	turned	his	head	from	the	door	to	Poydras.	“If	that	was	all	a	good-cop-

bad-cop	act,	you	guys	are	the	best	I’ve	ever	seen,”	Bosch	said.
“I	wish,”	Poydras	said.	“But	no	act.	He’s	just	a	hothead.”



“With	a	six	handicap,	right?”
“Eighteen,	actually.	Which	is	one	reason	he’s	pissed	off	all	the	time.	But	let’s

stay	on	subject	now	that	it’s	just	us	two	talking	here.	Who	did	Vance	hire	you	to
look	for?”
Bosch	paused.	He	knew	he	was	on	the	proverbial	slippery	slope.	Anything	he

told	the	police	could	get	out	into	the	world	before	he	wanted	it	to.	But	Vance’s
murder	 changed	 the	 landscape	of	 things	 and	he	decided	 it	was	 time	 to	give	 in
order	to	get—with	limitations	on	the	give.
“He	wanted	to	know	if	he	had	an	heir,”	he	finally	said.	“He	told	me	he	got	a

girl	 pregnant	 at	 USC	 back	 in	 1950.	 Under	 family	 pressure	 he	 more	 or	 less
abandoned	her.	He	felt	guilty	all	his	life	about	it	and	now	wanted	to	know	if	she
had	the	baby	and	whether	he	had	an	heir.	He	told	me	it	was	time	to	balance	the
books.	If	it	turned	out	that	he	was	a	father,	then	he	said	he	wanted	to	set	things
right	before	he	died.”
“And	did	you	find	an	heir?”
“This	is	where	we	trade.	You	ask	a	question,	I	ask	a	question.”
He	waited	and	Poydras	did	the	smart	thing.	“Ask	your	question.”
“What	was	the	cause	of	death?”
“It	doesn’t	leave	this	room.”
“Fine	with	me.”
“We	think	he	was	smothered	with	a	pillow	off	his	office	couch.	He	was	found

slumped	at	his	desk	and	it	looked	like	a	natural.	Old	man	collapses	at	his	desk.
Seen	 it	a	hundred	 times	before.	Only	Kapoor	at	 the	Coroner’s	Office	 takes	 the
opportunity	 to	grandstand	 for	 the	media	and	 says	 there	will	be	an	autopsy.	He
does	 the	cut	himself	and	 finds	petechial	hemorrhaging.	Very	slight,	nothing	on
the	face.	Just	conjunctival	petechiae.”
Poydras	pointed	to	the	corner	of	his	left	eye	to	illustrate.	Bosch	had	seen	it	in

many	 cases.	 Cutting	 off	 oxygen	 explodes	 the	 capillaries.	 The	 level	 of	 the
struggle	and	the	health	of	the	victim	were	variables	that	helped	define	the	extent
of	the	hemorrhaging.
“How’d	 you	 keep	 Kapoor	 from	 holding	 a	 press	 conference?”	 Bosch	 asked.

“He	needs	every	bit	of	positive	spin	he	can	get.	Discovering	a	murder	written	off
as	a	natural	is	a	nice	story	for	him.	Makes	him	look	good.”
“We	made	a	deal,”	Poydras	said.	“He	keeps	it	quiet	and	lets	us	work	and	we

cut	him	in	on	the	press	conference	when	we	break	it	open.	We	make	him	look
like	the	hero.”
Bosch	nodded	approvingly.	He	would	have	done	the	same	thing.



“So	the	case	gets	kicked	over	to	me	and	Franks,”	Poydras	said.	“Believe	it	or
not,	we’re	the	A	team.	We	go	back	out	to	the	house.	We	don’t	say	anything	about
it	 being	 a	 homicide.	 Just	 that	 we’re	 quality	 control,	 doing	 a	 follow-up
investigation,	crossing	all	the	t’s	and	dotting	the	i’s.	We	take	a	few	pictures	and
make	a	few	measurements	to	make	it	look	good,	and	we	check	the	pillows	on	the
couch	and	find	what	looks	like	dried	saliva	on	a	pillow.	We	sample	it,	get	a	DNA
match	 to	 Vance,	 and	 now	we	 have	 the	means	 of	 murder.	 Somebody	 took	 the
pillow,	 came	 around	 behind	 him	 in	 his	 chair	 at	 the	 desk,	 and	 held	 it	 over	 his
face.”
“An	old	guy	like	that,	not	much	of	a	struggle,”	Bosch	said.
“Which	explains	the	lack	of	obvious	hemorrhaging.	Poor	guy	went	out	like	a

kitten.”
Bosch	almost	smiled	at	Poydras	calling	Vance	poor.
“Still,”	he	said.	“It	doesn’t	feel	like	something	planned	in	advance,	does	it?”
Poydras	didn’t	answer.
“It’s	my	turn,”	he	said	instead.	“Did	you	find	an	heir?”
“I	did,”	Bosch	said.	“The	girl	at	USC	had	the	baby—a	boy—	then	gave	him

up	 for	 adoption.	 I	 traced	 the	adoption	and	 identified	 the	kid.	Only	 thing	 is,	 he
went	 down	 in	 a	 helicopter	 in	Vietnam	 a	month	 before	 he	 turned	 twenty	 years
old.”
“Shit.	Did	you	tell	Vance	that?”
“Never	got	the	chance.	Who	had	access	to	his	office	on	Sunday?”
“Security	people	mostly,	a	chef	and	a	butler	type.	A	nurse	came	in	to	give	him

a	course	of	prescriptions.	We’re	checking	them	all	out.	He	called	his	secretary	in
to	write	some	letters	for	him.	She’s	the	one	who	found	him	when	she	got	there.
Who	else	knew	what	you	were	hired	to	do?”
Bosch	understood	what	Poydras	was	thinking.	Vance	was	looking	for	an	heir.

Somebody	who	 stood	 to	 benefit	 from	 his	 death	 if	 there	 was	 no	 apparent	 heir
might	have	stepped	in	to	hasten	things	along.	On	the	other	hand,	an	heir	might
also	be	motivated	to	hasten	the	inheritance.	Lucky	for	Vibiana	Veracruz,	she	was
not	identified	as	a	likely	inheritor	until	after	Vance	was	dead.	That	was	a	pretty
solid	alibi	in	Bosch’s	book.
“According	to	Vance,	no	one,”	Bosch	said.	“We	met	alone	and	he	said	no	one

was	 to	 know	what	 I	was	 doing.	A	day	 after	 I	 started	 the	 job,	 his	 security	 guy
came	to	my	house	to	try	to	see	what	I	was	up	to.	He	acted	as	though	he	had	been
sent	by	Vance.	I	shined	him	on.”
“David	Sloan?”	Poydras	asked.



“I	never	got	the	first	name	but,	yeah,	Sloan.	He’s	with	Trident.”
“No,	he’s	not	with	Trident.	He	was	with	Vance	for	years.	When	they	brought

in	Trident	he	stayed	on	as	the	guy	in	charge	of	Vance’s	personal	security	and	to
liaison	with	Trident.	He	personally	came	to	your	house?”
“Yeah,	knocked	on	the	door,	said	Vance	sent	him	to	check	on	my	progress.	But

Vance	told	me	to	talk	to	no	one	except	the	old	man	himself.	So	I	didn’t.”
Bosch	next	showed	Poydras	the	card	with	the	phone	number	Vance	had	given

him.	He	told	the	detective	that	he	had	called	a	couple	 times	and	 left	messages.
And	how	Sloan	had	answered	when	Bosch	called	 the	number	after	Vance	was
dead.	 Poydras	 just	 nodded,	 taking	 the	 information	 in,	 and	 fitting	 it	with	 other
case	facts.	He	gave	no	indication	if	they	had	the	secret	phone	and	its	call	records.
Without	asking	if	he	could	keep	the	card,	Poydras	put	it	in	his	shirt	pocket.
Bosch	too	was	fitting	things	Poydras	had	given	up	with	the	facts	he	knew.	So

far	Bosch	 felt	he	had	gotten	more	 than	he	had	given.	And	something	bothered
him	 about	 the	 new	 information	 when	 it	 was	 filtered	 through	 the	 sieve	 of	 his
existing	 case	 knowledge.	 Something	 rubbed.	He	 could	 not	 quite	 place	what	 it
was	but	it	was	there	and	it	was	worrisome.
“You	 looking	 at	 the	 corporate	 side	 of	 this?”	 he	 asked,	 just	 to	 keep	 the

conversation	going	while	he	was	grinding	on	the	rub.
“I	told	you,	we’re	looking	at	everybody,”	Poydras	said.	“Some	people	on	the

board	 had	 been	 questioning	 Vance’s	 competence	 and	 trying	 to	 oust	 him	 for
years.	But	he	always	managed	to	carry	the	votes.	So	there	was	no	love	lost	with
some	 of	 them.	 That	 group	 was	 led	 by	 a	 guy	 named	 Joshua	 Butler,	 who	 will
probably	become	chairman	now.	 It’s	 always	 a	question	of	who	gains	 and	who
gains	the	most.	We’re	talking	to	him.”
Meaning	they	were	looking	at	him	as	a	possible	suspect.	Not	that	Butler	would

have	done	anything	personally,	but	whether	he	was	 the	kind	of	guy	who	could
get	it	done.
“Wouldn’t	be	the	first	time	boardroom	animosity	leads	to	murder,”	Bosch	said.
“Nope,”	Poydras	said.
“What	 about	 the	will?	 I	 heard	 they	 opened	 probate	 today.”	Bosch	 hoped	 he

had	slid	the	question	in	casually,	as	a	natural	extension	of	the	question	regarding
corporate	motivation.
“They	 opened	 probate	with	 a	will	 filed	with	 the	 corporate	 attorney	 back	 in

’92,”	Poydras	 said.	 “It	was	 the	 latest	will	 on	 record.	Vance	apparently	had	his
first	bout	with	cancer	then,	so	he	had	the	corporate	lawyer	create	a	last	will	and
testament	 to	 make	 the	 transition	 of	 power	 clear.	 Everything	 goes	 into	 the



corporation.	There	was	an	amendment—I	think	codicil	is	the	word—filed	a	year
later	 that	 covers	 the	 possibility	 of	 an	 heir.	 But	with	 no	 heir,	 it	 all	 goes	 to	 the
corporation	and	 is	controlled	by	 the	board.	That	 includes	 setting	compensation
and	bonus	payouts.	There	are	now	eighteen	people	remaining	on	the	board	and
they’re	 going	 to	 control	 about	 six	 billion	 bucks.	 You	 know	 what	 that	 means,
Bosch?”
“Eighteen	suspects,”	Bosch	said.
“Correct.	And	 all	 eighteen	 of	 them	 are	well	 heeled	 and	 insulated.	 They	 can

hide	behind	lawyers,	behind	walls,	you	name	it.”
Bosch	 wanted	 to	 know	 exactly	 what	 the	 codicil	 regarding	 an	 heir	 said	 but

thought	that	if	he	got	more	targeted	with	his	questioning,	Poydras	would	start	to
suspect	 that	 his	 search	 for	 an	 heir	 didn’t	 end	 in	 Vietnam.	 He	 thought	 Haller
would	at	some	point	be	able	to	procure	a	copy	of	the	1992	will	and	get	the	same
information.
“Was	 Ida	 Forsythe	 at	 San	 Rafael	 when	 you	 went	 there	 to	 visit	 Vance?”

Poydras	asked.
It	 was	 a	 turn	 in	 direction	 away	 from	 the	 idea	 of	 corporate	 murder.	 Bosch

understood	that	a	good	interviewer	never	follows	a	straight	line.
“Yes,”	he	said.	“She	wasn’t	in	the	room	when	we	talked	but	she	led	me	back	to

the	office.”
“Interesting	woman,”	Poydras	said.	“She’d	been	with	him	longer	than	Sloan.”
Bosch	just	nodded.
“So	have	you	talked	to	her	since	that	day	at	San	Rafael?”	Poydras	asked.
Bosch	paused	as	he	considered	the	question.	Every	good	interviewer	sets	up	a

trapdoor.	He	 thought	of	 Ida	Forsythe	 saying	 she	was	being	watched	and	about
Poydras	and	Franks	showing	up	on	the	day	he	visited	her	at	her	home.
“You	know	the	answer	to	that,”	he	said.	“Either	you	or	your	people	saw	me	at

her	house	today.”
Poydras	nodded	and	hid	a	smile.	Bosch	had	passed	the	trapdoor	test.
“Yeah,	we	saw	you,”	he	said.	“And	we	were	wondering	what	that	was	about.”
Bosch	 shrugged	 to	 buy	 time.	 He	 knew	 that	 they	 might	 have	 knocked	 on

Forsythe’s	door	ten	minutes	after	he	left	and	that	she	could	have	told	them	what
he	 had	 said	 about	 the	will.	But	 he	 guessed	 that	 if	 that	were	 the	 case,	 Poydras
would	be	coming	at	the	interview	from	a	different	angle.
“It	was	just	about	me	thinking	she	was	a	nice	old	lady,”	he	said.	“She	lost	her

longtime	boss	and	I	wanted	to	pay	my	respects.	I	also	wanted	to	know	what	she
knew	about	what	happened.”



Poydras	paused	as	he	decided	whether	Bosch	was	lying.
“You	sure	that’s	all	it	was?”	he	pressed.	“When	you	were	standing	at	the	door

she	didn’t	look	too	happy	to	see	you.”
“Because	 she	 thought	 she	 was	 being	 watched,”	 Bosch	 said.	 “And	 she	 was

right.”
“Like	 I	 said,	 everybody’s	 a	 suspect	 until	 they’re	 not.	 She	 found	 the	 victim.

That	puts	her	on	the	list.	Even	though	the	only	thing	she	gets	out	of	it	 is	being
unemployed.”
Bosch	nodded.	He	knew	at	that	moment	that	he	was	withholding	a	big	piece	of

information	from	Poydras—the	will	he	had	received	in	the	mail.	But	things	were
coming	together	in	Bosch’s	mind	and	he	wanted	time	to	think	before	giving	up
the	big	reveal.	He	changed	the	subject.
“Did	you	read	the	letters?”	Bosch	said.
“What	letters?”	Poydras	asked.
“You	said	Ida	Forsythe	was	called	in	to	write	letters	for	Vance	on	Sunday.”
“They	never	actually	got	written.	She	came	in	and	found	him	dead	at	the	desk.

But	 apparently	 every	 Sunday	 afternoon,	when	Vance	was	 feeling	 up	 to	 it,	 she
came	in	and	wrote	letters	for	him.”
“What	kind	of	letters?	Business?	Personal?”
“I	got	the	idea	it	was	personal	stuff.	He	was	old-fashioned,	liked	to	send	letters

instead	of	e-mails.	Kind	of	nice	actually.	He	had	the	stationery	out	on	the	desk,
ready	to	go.”
“So	these	were	handwritten	letters	she	was	coming	in	to	write	for	him?”
“I	didn’t	ask	specifically.	But	the	stationery	and	his	fancy	pen	were	there	and

ready	to	go.	I	think	that	was	the	plan.	Where	are	you	going	with	this,	Bosch?”
“You	said	a	fancy	pen?”
Poydras	looked	at	him	for	a	long	moment.
“Yeah,	you	didn’t	see	it?	Solid	gold	pen	in	a	holder	on	his	desk.”
Bosch	reached	over	and	tapped	a	finger	on	the	black	binder.
“You	got	a	photo	in	there?”	he	asked.
“I	might,”	Poydras	said.	“What’s	so	special	about	the	pen?”
“I	want	to	see	if	it’s	the	one	he	showed	me.	He	told	me	it	was	made	of	gold

that	his	great-grandfather	prospected.”
Poydras	 opened	 the	 binder	 and	 flipped	 through	 to	 a	 section	 of	 clear	 plastic

sleeves	 containing	 8	 x	 10	 color	 photos	 of	 the	 Vance	 death	 scene.	 He	 kept
flipping	pages	until	he	found	a	shot	he	deemed	appropriate	and	then	turned	the
book	 around	 to	 show	 Bosch.	 In	 the	 photo	Whitney	 Vance’s	 body	 was	 on	 the



floor	 next	 to	 his	 desk	 and	 his	wheelchair.	 His	 shirt	was	 open,	 his	 ivory	 chest
exposed,	and	it	was	clear	the	photo	was	taken	after	unsuccessful	efforts	had	been
made	to	revive	him.
“Right	here,”	Poydras	said.
He	tapped	the	top	left	side	of	the	photo	where	the	desk	was	in	the	background.

On	 the	 desk	was	 a	 sheaf	 of	 pale	 yellow	 stationery	 that	matched	 the	 stationery
Bosch	had	received	in	the	package	from	Vance.	And	there	was	a	gold	pen	in	a
holder	that	looked	like	the	pen	that	had	also	been	in	the	package.
Bosch	leaned	back	and	away	from	the	binder.	The	pen	being	in	the	photo	did

not	make	sense	because	it	had	been	sent	to	him	before	the	photo	was	taken.
“What	is	it,	Bosch?”	Poydras	asked.
Bosch	tried	to	cover.
“Nothing,”	 he	 said.	 “Just	 seeing	 the	 old	 guy	 dead	 like	 that…and	 the	 empty

chair.”
Poydras	turned	the	binder	to	look	at	the	photo	himself.
“They	 had	 a	 house	 medical	 officer,”	 he	 said.	 “I	 use	 that	 term	 loosely.	 On

Sundays	it	was	a	security	guard	with	EMT	training.	He	conducted	CPR	but	got
no	response.”
Bosch	nodded	and	tried	to	act	composed.
“You	 said	 you	 went	 back	 after	 the	 autopsy	 and	 took	 more	 photos	 and

measurements	as	cover,”	he	said.	“Where	are	those	photos?	You	put	them	in	the
book?”
Bosch	reached	toward	the	murder	book	but	Poydras	pulled	it	back.
“Hold	 your	 horses,”	 he	 said.	 “They’re	 in	 the	 back.	 Everything’s

chronological.”
He	 flipped	 further	 into	 the	 binder	 and	 came	 to	 a	 new	 set	 of	 photos	 of	 the

office,	 at	 almost	 the	 same	 angle,	 but	 with	 no	 body	 of	Whitney	 Vance	 on	 the
floor.	Bosch	told	Poydras	to	hold	on	the	second	photo	he	turned	to.	It	showed	the
full	top	of	the	desk.	The	pen	holder	was	there	but	not	the	pen.
Bosch	pointed	it	out.
“The	pen’s	gone,”	he	said.
Poydras	turned	the	binder	so	he	could	see	it	better.	Then	he	flipped	back	to	the

first	photo	to	make	sure.
“You’re	right,”	he	said.
“Where’d	it	go?”	Bosch	asked.
“Who	 knows?	We	 didn’t	 take	 it.	We	 didn’t	 seal	 the	 office,	 either,	 after	 the

body	was	removed.	Maybe	your	pal	Ida	knows	what	happened	to	the	pen.”



Bosch	 didn’t	 say	 how	 close	 he	 thought	 Poydras	 was	 to	 the	 truth	 with	 that
suggestion.	He	reached	over	and	pulled	the	binder	across	 the	 table	so	he	could
look	at	the	photo	of	the	death	scene	again.
The	appearance	and	disappearance	of	the	pen	was	the	anomaly,	but	it	was	the

empty	wheelchair	that	held	Bosch’s	eyes	and	told	him	what	he	had	been	missing
all	along.



41

The	next	morning	Bosch	was	sitting	 in	his	car	on	Arroyo	Drive	by	nine	 thirty.
He	 had	 already	 called	 and	 talked	 at	 length	 to	Mickey	Haller.	 He	 had	 already
been	to	the	evidence	lockup	at	the	San	Fernando	Police	Department.	And	he	had
already	 been	 to	 Starbucks,	where	 he	 happened	 to	 notice	 that	 Beatriz	 Sahagun
was	back	at	work	behind	the	brewer	as	a	barista.
He	now	sat	and	watched	Ida	Townes	Forsythe’s	home	and	waited.	He	saw	no

activity	at	the	house	and	no	indication	as	to	whether	she	was	home.	The	garage
was	closed	and	 the	place	was	still,	 and	Bosch	wondered	 if	 she	would	be	 there
when	they	knocked.	He	kept	his	eyes	on	the	mirrors	and	saw	no	indications	of
police	surveillance	in	the	neighborhood	either.
At	 nine	 forty-five	Bosch	 saw	Mickey	Haller’s	 Town	Car	 enter	 his	 rearview

mirror.	He	was	behind	 the	wheel.	He	had	 told	Bosch	earlier	 that	he	had	parted
ways	with	Boyd	and	no	longer	had	a	driver.
This	time	Haller	got	out	of	his	car	and	came	up	to	sit	 in	Bosch’s.	He	carried

his	own	cup	of	coffee	with	him.
“That	was	quick,”	Bosch	said.	“You	just	breezed	into	the	courthouse	and	they

let	you	look	at	the	probate	file?”
“Actually,	 I	 breezed	 in	 on	 the	 Internet,”	 Haller	 said.	 “All	 case	 filings	 are

updated	 online	within	 twenty-four	 hours.	 The	wonder	 of	 technology.	Not	 sure
my	office	needs	to	be	in	a	car	anymore.	They’ve	closed	half	the	courthouses	in
L.A.	County	because	of	budget	cutbacks,	and	most	of	the	time	the	Internet	gets
me	where	I	need	to	go.”
“So,	the	codicil?”
“Your	 Pasadena	 Police	 friends	were	 on	 the	mark.	 The	will	 filed	 in	 ’92	was

amended	 the	 following	 year.	 The	 amendment	 establishes	 standing	 for	 a	 blood
heir	should	one	come	forth	at	the	time	of	Vance’s	death.”
“And	no	other	will	has	surfaced?”



“Nothing.”
“So	Vibiana	is	covered.”
“She’s	covered,	but	with	an	asterisk.”
“Which	is?”
“The	amendment	grants	a	blood	heir	standing	as	a	recipient	of	a	share	of	the

estate.	 It	 doesn’t	 specify	what	 or	 how	much	 that	 share	 is.	Obviously	when	 he
added	 this,	 he	 and	 his	 lawyer	 both	 thought	 that	 a	 blood	 heir	was	 a	 long	 shot.
They	added	the	codicil	just	in	case.”
“Sometimes	long	shots	pay	off.”
“If	this	is	the	will	the	court	accepts,	then	we	would	declare	Vibiana’s	standing

and	that’s	when	the	fight	begins.	And	it	will	be	a	hell	of	a	fight,	because	it’s	not
clear	what	she’s	entitled	to.	We’re	going	to	go	in	like	gangbusters,	say	she	gets	it
all,	and	then	go	from	there.”
“Yeah,	well,	I	called	Vibiana	this	morning	to	tell	her	what	was	happening.	She

said	she’s	still	not	sure	she’s	up	for	this.”
“She’ll	 change.	 It’s	 like	winning	 the	 lottery,	man.	 Found	money,	more	 than

she’ll	ever	need.”
“And	I	guess	that’s	the	point.	More	than	she’ll	ever	need.	You	ever	read	those

stories	about	people	who	win	the	lottery	and	how	it	ruins	their	lives?	They	can’t
adjust,	they	meet	people	with	their	hands	out	wherever	they	go.	She’s	an	artist.
Artists	are	supposed	to	stay	hungry.”
“That’s	bullshit.	That’s	a	myth	invented	to	keep	the	artist	down	because	art	is

powerful.	 You	 give	 an	 artist	 both	 money	 and	 power	 and	 they’re	 dangerous.
Anyway,	 we’re	 getting	 ahead	 of	 ourselves	 here.	 Vibiana	 is	 the	 client	 and
ultimately	she	makes	the	call.	Our	job	right	now	is	to	put	her	in	the	best	position
to	make	the	call.”
Bosch	nodded.
“You’re	right,”	he	said.	“So	you	ready	to	proceed	with	the	plan?”
“I’m	ready,”	Haller	said.	“Let’s	do	it.”
Bosch	pulled	his	phone	and	called	the	Pasadena	Police.	He	asked	for	Detective

Poydras	and	nearly	a	minute	went	by	before	he	was	connected.
“It’s	Bosch.”
“I	was	just	thinking	about	you.”
“Yeah?	Why’s	that?”
“Just	 thinking	about	how	I	know	you’re	hiding	something	from	me.	You	got

more	than	you	gave	yesterday	and	that	won’t	happen	again.”
“I	don’t	expect	it	to.	How’s	your	morning	looking?”



“For	you	my	morning’s	wide	open.	Why?”
“Meet	me	at	Ida	Forsythe’s	house	in	a	half	hour.	You’ll	get	the	big	give	then.”
Bosch	glanced	over	at	Haller,	who	was	spinning	a	 finger	 like	he	was	rolling

something	forward.	He	wanted	more	time.
“Make	it	an	hour,	actually,”	he	said	into	the	phone.
“An	hour,”	Poydras	said.	“This	isn’t	some	kind	of	a	game,	is	it?”
“No,	no	game.	Just	be	there,	and	make	sure	you	bring	your	partner.”
Bosch	 ended	 the	 call.	 He	 looked	 at	 Haller	 and	 nodded.	 They	 could	 expect

Poydras	in	an	hour.
Haller	grimaced.
“I	really	hate	helping	the	cops,”	he	said.	“Goes	against	my	religion.”
He	looked	over	and	saw	Bosch	staring	at	him.
“Present	company	excluded,”	he	added.
“Look,	 if	all	goes	well,	you	get	a	new	client	and	a	high-profile	case,”	Bosch

said.	“So	let’s	go.”
They	 got	 out	 of	 the	 Ford	 in	 unison,	 Bosch	 carrying	 a	 file	 containing	 the

affidavit	 he	 had	 printed	 the	 day	 before,	 and	 crossed	 the	 street	 toward	 the
Forsythe	house.	Bosch	 thought	he	 saw	a	curtain	move	behind	one	of	 the	 front
windows	as	they	approached.
Ida	Forsythe	opened	the	front	door	before	they	had	to	knock.
“Gentlemen,”	she	said.	“I	wasn’t	expecting	you	so	soon	today.”
“Is	this	a	bad	time,	Ms.	Forsythe?”	Bosch	asked.
“No,	not	at	all,”	she	said.	“Please	come	in.”
This	 time	she	 led	 the	way	 to	 the	 front	 room.	Bosch	 introduced	Haller	as	 the

attorney	representing	a	direct	descendant	and	heir	to	Whitney	Vance.
“Did	you	bring	the	affidavit?”	Forsythe	asked.
Bosch	proffered	the	file.
“Yes,	ma’am,”	Haller	 said.	 “Why	don’t	 you	 take	 a	 few	minutes	 to	 sit	 down

and	read	it?	Make	sure	you	agree	with	the	contents	before	you	sign.”
She	 took	 the	 file	 to	 the	 couch	 and	 sat	 down	 to	 read.	Bosch	 and	Haller	 took

seats	across	a	coffee	table	from	her	and	watched.	Bosch	heard	a	buzz	and	Haller
reached	into	his	pocket	for	his	phone.	He	read	a	text	and	then	handed	the	phone
to	Bosch.	The	text	was	from	someone	named	Lorna.

Cal.	Coding	called.	Needs	new	samples.	Fire	last	night	destroyed	lab.

Bosch	was	stunned.	He	had	no	doubt	that	Haller	had	been	followed	to	the	lab
and	 that	 the	 fire	was	 an	 arson	 designed	 to	 thwart	 the	 effort	 to	 name	 a	DNA-



matched	heir	to	the	Vance	fortune.	He	handed	the	phone	back	to	Haller,	who	had
a	killer	smile	on	his	face,	indicating	he	thought	the	same	as	Bosch.
“It	 looks	 correct	 to	me,”	 Forsythe	 said,	 drawing	 their	 attention	 back	 to	 her.

“But	I	thought	you	said	we	would	have	to	have	a	notary.	I	actually	am	a	notary
but	I	can’t	witness	my	own	signature.”
“It’s	fine,”	Haller	said.	“I’m	an	officer	of	 the	court	and	Detective	Bosch	is	a

second	witness.”
“And	I	have	a	pen,”	Bosch	said.
He	 reached	 into	his	 inside	 coat	 pocket	 and	pulled	out	 the	gold	pen	 that	 had

belonged	to	Whitney	Vance.	He	watched	Forsythe’s	face	as	she	recognized	 the
pen	he	handed	her.
They	were	silent	as	she	signed	the	document	with	a	flourish,	not	realizing	she

was	 showing	 her	 familiarity	 with	 using	 the	 antique	 fountain	 pen.	 She	 then
capped	it,	put	the	document	back	in	the	file,	and	handed	both	back	to	Bosch.
“It	felt	strange	signing	with	his	pen,”	she	said.
“Really?”	Bosch	said.	“I	thought	you’d	be	used	to	it.”
“No,	not	at	all,”	she	said.	“That	was	his	special	pen.”
Bosch	opened	the	file	and	checked	the	document	and	the	signature	page.	An

awkward	silence	ensued	with	Haller	 just	 staring	at	Forsythe.	She	 finally	broke
the	sound	barrier.
“When	will	you	introduce	the	new	will	to	the	probate	court?”	she	asked.
“You	mean	how	soon	will	you	get	your	ten	million?”	Haller	asked	back.
“That’s	not	what	I	mean,”	she	said,	feigning	offense.	“I’m	just	curious	about

the	process	and	when	I	might	need	a	lawyer	to	represent	my	interests.”
Haller	looked	at	Bosch,	deferring	the	answer.
“We	won’t	 be	 filing	 the	 will,”	 Bosch	 said.	 “And	 you	 could	 probably	 use	 a

lawyer	right	now.	But	not	the	kind	you’re	thinking	of.”
Forsythe	was	momentarily	stunned.
“What	are	you	talking	about?”	she	said.	“What	about	the	heir	you	found?”
Bosch	responded	in	a	calm	tone	that	was	counterpoint	to	the	rising	emotion	in

Forsythe’s	voice.
“We’re	not	worried	about	 the	heir,”	he	said.	“The	heir	 is	covered.	We’re	not

filing	the	will	because	Whitney	Vance	didn’t	write	it.	You	did.”
“That’s	preposterous,”	she	said.
“Let	me	lay	it	out	for	you,”	he	said.	“Vance	hadn’t	written	anything	in	years.

He	was	right-handed—I	saw	the	photos	of	him	signing	his	book	to	Larry	King—
but	his	right	hand	had	become	useless.	He	didn’t	shake	hands	anymore,	and	the



controller	on	his	wheelchair	was	on	the	left	armrest.”
He	 paused	 there	 to	 allow	 Forsythe	 to	 register	 an	 objection	 but	 she	 said

nothing.
“It	was	important	to	him	to	keep	this	a	secret,”	he	said.	“His	infirmities	were

cause	for	concern	among	members	of	 the	board	of	directors.	A	minority	group
on	 the	 board	was	 constantly	 looking	 for	 reasons	 to	 oust	 him.	He	 used	 you	 to
write	for	him.	You	learned	to	imitate	his	handwriting	and	came	in	on	Sundays,
when	fewer	people	were	around,	to	write	his	letters	and	sign	documents.	That’s
why	 you	 felt	 comfortable	 writing	 the	 will.	 If	 there	 was	 a	 challenge	 or	 a
handwriting	 comparison,	 it	 was	 likely	 that	 the	 will	 would	 be	 compared	 to
something	else	you	had	written.”
“It’s	a	good	story,”	Forsythe	said.	“But	you	can’t	prove	any	of	it.”
“Maybe	not.	But	the	gold	pen	is	your	problem,	Ida.	The	gold	pen	puts	you	in

prison	for	a	long,	long	time.”
“You	don’t	know	what	you’re	talking	about.	I	think	I	want	you	both	to	leave

now.”
“I	know	that	 the	 real	pen—the	one	you	 just	 signed	your	name	with—was	 in

my	mailbox	at	 the	moment	you	 supposedly	 found	Vance	dead.	But	 the	photos
from	 the	death	 scene	 show	another	 pen	on	 that	 desk.	 I	 think	you	 realized	 that
might	 be	 a	 problem	 so	you	got	 rid	 of	 it.	 It	wasn’t	 there	when	 the	police	went
back	for	round	two	with	the	camera.”
As	previously	planned,	Haller	came	in	at	that	point	to	play	the	big,	bad	wolf.
“It	shows	premeditation,”	he	said.	“The	duplicate	pen	had	to	be	made	and	that

took	 time.	 And	 planning.	 Planning	 means	 premeditation	 and	 that	 means	 life
without	parole.	It	means	the	rest	of	your	life	in	a	cell.”
“You’re	wrong!”	Forsythe	yelled.	“You’re	wrong	about	everything	and	I	want

you	to	leave.	Now!”
She	 stood	 up	 and	 pointed	 toward	 the	 hallway	 leading	 to	 the	 front	 door.	But

neither	Bosch	nor	Haller	moved.
“Tell	us	what	happened,	Ida,”	Bosch	said.	“Maybe	we	can	help	you.”
“You	need	to	understand	something,”	Haller	said.	“You	are	never	going	to	see

a	dime	of	that	ten	million.	It’s	the	law.	A	murderer	can’t	inherit	from	her	victim’s
estate.”
“I’m	not	a	murderer,”	Forsythe	said.	“And	if	you	won’t	leave,	then	I	will.”
She	maneuvered	around	 the	coffee	 table	and	out	of	 the	seating	arrangement.

She	headed	toward	the	hallway,	intending	to	go	out	the	front	door.
“You	smothered	him	with	a	pillow	off	the	couch,”	Bosch	said.



Forsythe	stopped	in	her	tracks,	but	didn’t	turn	around.	She	simply	waited	for
more	and	Bosch	obliged.
“The	police	know,”	he	said.	“They’re	waiting	out	front	for	you.”
She	still	didn’t	move.	Haller	chimed	in.
“You	go	out	that	door	and	we	can’t	help	you,”	he	said.	“But	there	is	a	way	out

in	this.	Detective	Bosch	is	my	investigator.	If	I	am	representing	you,	everything
we	discuss	in	this	room	right	now	becomes	confidential.	We	can	work	out	a	plan
to	go	to	the	police	and	the	district	attorney	and	get	the	best	possible	solution.”
“Solution?”	 she	exclaimed.	“Is	 that	your	way	of	 saying	deal?	 I	make	 a	 deal

and	go	to	jail?	That	is	crazy.”
She	abruptly	 turned	and	charged	over	 to	one	of	 the	front	windows.	She	split

the	curtain	to	look	out	into	the	street.	Bosch	thought	it	was	a	little	early	for	the
arrival	 of	 Poydras	 and	 Franks	 but	 knew	 that	 the	 two	 detectives	 might	 have
already	shown	up	to	see	if	they	could	figure	out	what	Bosch	was	up	to.
He	heard	a	sharp	intake	of	breath	and	guessed	that	the	detectives	were	indeed

parked	out	there,	waiting	for	the	appointed	time	for	them	to	come	knock	on	the
door.
“Ida,	why	don’t	you	come	back	and	sit	down,”	Bosch	said.	“Talk	to	us.”
He	waited.	He	couldn’t	see	her	because	she	had	gone	to	a	window	behind	his

chair.	 Instead,	 he	 watched	 Haller,	 who	 had	 an	 angle	 on	 her.	 When	 he	 saw
Haller’s	 eyes	 start	 tracking	 right	 he	 knew	 she	was	 coming	 back	 and	 that	 their
strategy	was	working.
Forsythe	 came	 into	 Bosch’s	 view	 and	 slowly	 returned	 to	 her	 place	 on	 the

couch.	Her	face	was	distraught.
“You	have	it	all	wrong,”	she	said	after	sitting	down.	“There	was	no	plan,	no

premeditation.	It	was	just	a	horrible,	horrible	mistake.”
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Can	you	be	one	of	 the	 richest,	most	powerful	men	on	 the	planet	and	still	be	a
cheap	and	petty	bastard?”
Ida	Forsythe	said	it	with	a	distant	look	in	her	eyes.	Bosch	couldn’t	tell	if	she

was	looking	at	the	past	or	a	bleak	future.	But	it	was	how	she	began	her	story.	She
said	that	on	the	day	after	Bosch	visited	Whitney	Vance	the	aging	billionaire	had
told	her	he	was	dying.
“He	had	taken	ill	overnight,”	she	said.	“He	looked	awful	and	he	hadn’t	even

gotten	dressed.	He	came	into	the	office	around	noon	in	his	bathrobe	and	said	he
needed	me	to	write	something.	His	voice	was	barely	a	whisper.	He	told	me	that
he	 felt	 like	 things	 were	 shutting	 down	 inside,	 that	 he	 was	 dying	 and	 that	 he
needed	to	write	a	new	will.”
“Ida,	 I	 told	you,	 I’m	your	 lawyer,”	Haller	 said.	“There	 is	no	 reason	 to	 lie	 to

me.	If	you	lie	to	me	I’m	out.”
“I’m	not	lying,”	she	said.	“This	is	the	truth.”
Bosch	 held	 up	 a	 hand	 to	 halt	 Haller	 from	 pressing	 her.	 Haller	 was	 not

convinced	but	Bosch	believed	that	she	was	telling	the	story	truthfully—at	least
from	her	perspective—and	he	wanted	to	hear	it.
“Tell	it,”	he	said.
“We	were	alone	 in	 the	office,”	she	said.	“He	dictated	 to	me	 the	 terms	of	 the

will	and	I	wrote	it	in	his	hand.	He	told	me	what	to	do	with	it.	He	gave	me	the	pen
and	told	me	to	send	it	all	to	you.	Only…he	left	something	out.”
“You,”	Haller	said.
“All	the	years	I	worked	for	him,”	she	said.	“At	his	beck	and	call,	keeping	the

facade	 of	 health	 intact.	 All	 those	 years	 and	 he	 wasn’t	 going	 to	 leave	 me
anything.”
“So	you	rewrote	the	will,”	Haller	said.
“I	had	the	pen,”	she	said.	“I	took	some	of	the	stationery	home	and	I	did	what



was	right	and	deserved.	I	rewrote	it	to	make	it	fair.	It	was	so	little	compared	to
all	there	was.	I	thought…”
Her	voice	 trailed	off	 and	 she	didn’t	 finish.	Bosch	 studied	her.	He	knew	 that

greed	was	 a	 relative	 term.	Was	 it	 greedy,	 after	 thirty-five	 years	 of	 service,	 to
scheme	 a	 ten-million-dollar	 payout	 from	 a	 six-billion-dollar	 fortune?	 Some
might	call	it	a	drop	in	the	bucket,	but	not	if	it	cost	a	man	the	last	months	of	his
life.	Bosch	thought	of	the	flyer	for	the	movie	that	Vibiana	Veracruz	had	put	up	in
the	lobby	of	her	building.	See	this	place	before	the	greed!	He	wondered	what	Ida
had	been	like	before	she	decided	that	ten	million	dollars	was	her	just	reward.
“He	told	me	that	he	had	gotten	a	message	from	you,”	she	said,	beginning	what

appeared	to	be	a	new	strand	of	the	story.	“You	said	you	had	the	information	he
was	looking	for.	He	said	it	meant	that	he’d	had	a	child	and	there	were	heirs	to	his
fortune.	He	said	he	would	die	happy.	He	went	back	to	his	room	after	that	and	I
believed	him.	I	didn’t	think	I’d	ever	see	him	again.”
She	 rewrote	 the	 will	 to	 include	 herself	 and	 put	 the	 package	 in	 the	 mail	 as

instructed.	She	said	that	for	the	next	two	days,	she	came	to	work	at	the	mansion
but	 she	never	 saw	Vance.	He	was	sequestered	 in	his	 room	and	only	his	doctor
and	 a	 nurse	were	 granted	 access.	Things	 looked	 grave	 around	 the	mansion	 on
San	Rafael.
“Everybody	was	 sad,”	 she	 said.	 “It	was	 clear	 that	 this	was	 the	 end.	He	was

dying.	He	was	supposed	to	die.”
Bosch	surreptitiously	checked	his	watch.	The	detectives	out	front	of	the	house

were	going	to	knock	on	the	door	in	ten	minutes.	He	hoped	they	wouldn’t	jump
the	gun	and	ruin	the	confession.
“Then	he	called	you	Sunday,”	Haller	said,	trying	to	keep	the	story	going.
“It	was	Sloan	who	called,”	Forsythe	said.	“Mr.	Vance	told	him	to	call	me	in.

So	I	got	there	and	he	was	at	his	desk	and	it	was	like	he	had	never	even	been	sick.
His	voice	was	back	and	it	was	business	as	usual.	And	then	I	saw	the	pen.	It	was
there	on	the	desk	for	me	to	write	with.”
“Where	did	it	come	from?”	Bosch	asked.
“I	 asked	 him,”	 she	 said.	 “He	 said	 it	 came	 from	 his	 great-grandfather,	 and	 I

said,	How	can	that	be?	I	sent	the	pen	to	Detective	Bosch.	And	he	said	the	one	on
the	desk	was	the	original	and	what	he	had	given	me	to	send	with	the	will	was	a
copy.	He	said	it	didn’t	matter	because	only	the	ink	was	important.	The	ink	could
be	matched	to	the	will.	He	said	it	would	be	provenance	to	help	prove	the	will.”
She	 looked	 up	 from	 the	 shining	 surface	 of	 the	 coffee	 table	 and	 directly	 at

Bosch.



“He	told	me	then	that	he	wanted	me	to	contact	you	and	retrieve	the	will,”	she
said.	“Now	that	he	was	better,	he	wanted	to	withdraw	it	and	have	a	lawyer	do	it
formally.	I	knew	if	I	brought	it	back	to	him,	he	would	see	what	I	had	done,	and	it
would	be	the	end	for	me.	I	couldn’t…I	don’t	know	what	happened.	Something
broke	inside.	I	picked	up	the	pillow	and	came	up	behind	him…”
She	ended	the	story	there,	apparently	not	wanting	to	repeat	 the	details	of	 the

actual	 murder.	 It	 was	 a	 form	 of	 denial,	 like	 a	 killer	 covering	 the	 face	 of	 the
victim.	Bosch	 couldn’t	 decide	whether	 to	 buy	 in	 to	 the	 confession	 as	 full	 and
honest	or	to	be	skeptical.	She	could	have	been	setting	up	a	diminished-capacity
defense.	She	also	could	have	been	hiding	the	real	motive—that	Vance’s	plan	to
have	a	new	will	written	by	a	lawyer	would	surely	mean	the	ten	million	for	her
would	disappear.
Vance’s	dying	at	his	desk	still	gave	her	a	shot	at	the	money.
“Why	did	you	remove	the	pen	after	he	was	dead?”	Bosch	asked.
He	knew	it	would	be	a	detail	that	always	bothered	him.
“I	wanted	there	to	be	only	one	pen,”	she	said.	“I	thought	if	there	were	two,	it

would	open	up	a	lot	of	questions	about	the	will	you	turned	in.	So	after	everyone
was	gone	I	went	into	the	office	and	took	the	pen.”
“Where	is	it?”	Bosch	asked.
“I	put	it	in	my	safe	deposit	box,”	she	said.
A	long	silence	followed	and	Bosch	expected	it	to	be	broken	by	the	arrival	of

the	 Pasadena	 detectives.	 It	 was	 time.	 But	 then	 Forsythe	 spoke	 in	 a	 tone	 that
sounded	like	she	was	talking	to	herself	rather	than	to	Bosch	and	Haller.
“I	didn’t	want	 to	kill	him,”	she	said.	“I	had	 taken	care	of	him	for	 thirty-five

years	and	he	had	taken	care	of	me.	I	didn’t	go	there	to	kill	him…”
Haller	looked	at	Bosch	and	nodded,	a	signal	that	he	would	take	it	from	here.
“Ida,”	he	said.	“I’m	a	deal	maker.	I	can	make	a	deal	with	what	you	just	told	us.

We	go	in,	cooperate,	work	out	a	manslaughter	plea,	and	then	we	shop	for	a	judge
sympathetic	to	your	story	and	your	age.”
“I	can’t	say	I	killed	him,”	she	said.
“You	just	did,”	Haller	said.	“But	technically	you’ll	just	plead	nolo	in	court—

you	say	‘no	contest’	to	the	charges.	Going	any	other	way	is	not	going	to	sell.”
“But	what	about	temporary	insanity?”	she	asked.	“I	just	lost	it	when	I	realized

he	would	know	what	I	had	done.	I	completely	blanked	out.”
There	was	a	calculating	tone	to	her	voice	now.	But	Haller	shook	his	head.
“It’s	 a	 loser,”	he	 said	bluntly.	 “Rewriting	 the	will	 and	 taking	 the	pen—these

are	not	the	steps	of	an	insane	person.	To	make	the	jump	that	all	of	a	sudden	you



lost	the	capacity	to	know	right	from	wrong	because	you	feared	Vance	would	find
out	what	you	did?	In	a	courtroom	I	can	sell	ice	to	Eskimos	but	no	jury’s	going	to
buy	that.”
He	paused	for	a	moment	to	see	if	he	was	getting	through	to	her,	then	pressed	it

further.
“Look,	a	reality	check	here,”	he	said.	“At	your	age	we	have	to	minimize	your

time	inside.	What	I’ve	outlined	is	the	way	to	go.	But	it’s	your	choice.	You	want
to	 go	 to	 trial	 on	 an	 insanity	 defense,	 that’s	what	we’ll	 do.	 But	 it’s	 the	wrong
move.”
Haller’s	statement	was	underlined	by	the	sound	of	two	car	doors	slamming	out

in	the	street.	Poydras	and	Franks.
“That’s	the	police,”	Bosch	said.	“They’re	coming	to	the	door.”
“How	do	you	want	to	play	it,	Ida?”	Haller	asked.
Forsythe	slowly	rose	to	her	feet.	Haller	did	as	well.
“Please	invite	them	in,”	she	said.
Twenty	minutes	later	Bosch	stood	with	Haller	on	the	sidewalk	on	Arroyo	and

watched	 as	 Poydras	 and	 Franks	 drove	 away	 with	 Forsythe	 in	 the	 backseat	 of
their	plain	wrap.
“Speaking	of	 looking	a	gift	horse	 in	 the	mouth,”	Haller	said.	“They	actually

seemed	 pissed	 off	 that	 we	 cleared	 their	 fucking	 case	 for	 them.	 Ungrateful
bastards.”
“They’ve	 been	 behind	 the	 curve	 on	 this	 one	 since	 the	 get-go,”	 Bosch	 said.

“And	they	aren’t	going	to	look	so	good	at	the	press	conference	when	they	have
to	explain	that	the	suspect	turned	herself	in	before	they	even	knew	she	was	the
suspect.”
“Oh,	they’ll	find	their	way	around	that,”	Haller	said.	“I	have	no	doubt.”
Bosch	nodded	in	agreement.
“So,	guess	what?”	Haller	said.
“What?”	Bosch	said.
“While	we	were	in	there	I	got	another	text	from	Lorna.”
Bosch	knew	that	Lorna	was	Haller’s	case	manager.
“Was	it	more	info	on	California	Coding?”
“No,	 she	 got	 the	 call	 from	 CellRight.	 There	 is	 a	 genetic	 match	 between

Whitney	Vance	and	Vibiana	Veracruz.	She’s	the	heir	and	in	line	for	a	big	chunk
of	money—if	she	wants	it.”
Bosch	nodded.
“Okay,”	he	said.	“I’ll	talk	to	her	and	give	her	the	news.	See	what	she	wants	to



do.”
“I	know	what	I	would	do,”	Haller	said.
Bosch	smiled.
“I	know	what	you	would	do	too,”	he	said.
“Tell	her	we	could	file	 it	as	a	Jane	Doe,”	Haller	said.	“Eventually	we	would

have	 to	 reveal	her	 to	 the	court	 and	opposing	parties,	but	 starting	out	we	could
keep	her	name	out	of	it.”
“I’ll	tell	her,”	Bosch	said.
“Another	option	is	to	go	to	corporate	counsel	and	lay	out	what	we’ve	got—the

DNA,	 your	 tracing	 of	 the	 paternal	 lineage—and	 convince	 them	 that	 if	we	 get
into	a	fight	we’ll	take	it	all.	Then	we	negotiate	a	nice	settlement	from	the	estate
and	we	go	away,	leaving	money	and	the	corporation	on	the	table.”
“That’s	 an	 idea,	 too.	A	 real	good	 idea,	 I	 think.	You	can	 sell	 ice	 to	Eskimos,

right?	You	could	get	this	done.”
“I	could.	The	board	of	directors	will	take	that	deal	in	a	heartbeat.	So	you	talk

to	her	and	I’ll	do	some	more	thinking	on	it.”
They	checked	both	ways	before	crossing	the	street	to	their	cars.
“So	are	you	going	to	work	on	Ida’s	defense	with	me?”	Haller	asked.
“Thanks	 for	 saying	 ‘with	me’	and	not	 ‘for	me,’	but	 I	don’t	 think	so,”	Bosch

said.	 “I	 think	 I	 just	quit	being	your	 investigator	on	 this	one.	 I’m	 taking	a	 full-
time	gig	with	San	Fernando	PD.”
“You	sure	about	that?”
“Yeah,	I’m	sure.”
“Okay,	my	brother	from	another	mother.	Keep	in	touch	about	that	other	thing.”
“Will	do.”
They	parted	ways	in	the	middle	of	the	street.
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Bosch	hated	the	Ford	he	was	driving.	He	decided	it	was	time	to	go	back	to	LAX
and	retrieve	his	own	car	after	several	days	of	vehicular	subterfuge.	From	South
Pasadena	he	took	the	110	down	through	the	center	of	the	city,	past	the	towers	of
downtown,	and	past	USC	and	the	neighborhood	where	Vibiana	Duarte	had	lived
most	of	her	short	life.	He	eventually	connected	to	the	Century	Freeway	and	went
west	 to	 the	 airport.	He	was	 handing	 his	 credit	 card	 to	 the	 garage	 attendant	 to
cover	an	enormous	parking	 fee	when	his	phone	buzzed	with	a	213	number	he
didn’t	recognize.	He	took	the	call.
“Bosch.”
“It’s	Vibiana.”
Her	voice	was	a	low	but	near	hysterical	whisper.
“What’s	wrong?”
“There’s	a	man.	He’s	been	here	all	day.”
“He’s	in	your	loft?”
“No,	down	on	the	street.	I	can	see	him	from	the	windows.	He’s	watching.”
“Why	are	you	whispering?”
“I	don’t	want	Gilberto	to	hear	me.	I	don’t	want	him	to	be	scared.”
“Okay,	calm	down,	Vibiana.	If	he	hasn’t	made	any	move	to	come	up	and	get

inside,	then	that’s	not	his	plan.	You	are	safe	as	long	as	you	stay	inside.”
“Okay.	Can	you	come?”
Bosch	grabbed	his	credit	card	and	receipt	from	the	attendant.
“Yes,	 I’m	coming.	But	 I’m	at	 the	airport.	 It’s	going	 to	 take	me	a	while.	You

need	to	stay	inside	and	don’t	answer	the	door	until	I	get	there.”
The	parking	gate	was	still	down.	Bosch	covered	the	phone	and	yelled	out	the

window	at	the	attendant.
“Come	on,	open	the	gate!	I	gotta	go!”
The	 gate	 finally	 started	 to	 rise.	 Bosch	 went	 back	 to	 the	 phone	 call	 as	 he



powered	through	the	exit.
“This	guy,	where	exactly	is	he?”
“He	moves	around.	Every	time	I	look,	he	is	somewhere	else.	I	first	saw	him	in

front	of	the	American	and	then	he	moved	down	the	street.”
“Okay,	try	to	track	him.	I’ll	call	when	I	get	there	and	you	give	me	his	location.

What	does	he	look	like?	What’s	he	wearing?”
“He,	uh,	jeans,	gray	hoodie,	sunglasses.	He’s	a	white	guy	and	he’s	too	old	for

the	hoodie.”
“Okay,	and	you	think	he’s	alone?	You	don’t	see	anybody	else?”
“He’s	the	only	one	I	can	see	but	there	might	be	somebody	on	the	other	side	of

the	building.”
“Okay,	 I’ll	 check	 that	when	 I	 get	 there.	 Just	 sit	 tight,	Vibiana.	 Everything’s

going	to	be	all	right.	But	if	something	happens	before	I	get	there,	call	nine-one-
one.”
“Okay.”
“And	by	the	way,	the	DNA	came	back.	It’s	a	match.	You	are	Whitney	Vance’s

granddaughter.”
She	didn’t	respond.	Only	silence.
“We	can	talk	about	it	when	I	get	there,”	Bosch	said.
He	disconnected.	He	could	have	kept	her	on	the	phone	but	Bosch	wanted	both

hands	free	for	the	drive.	He	retraced	his	path,	jumping	back	onto	the	Century	and
taking	it	to	the	110.	Midday	traffic	was	light	and	he	made	good	time	as	he	raced
toward	the	looming	towers	of	downtown.	Most	prominent	of	these	was	the	U.S.
Bank	 Tower	 and	 Bosch	 couldn’t	 help	 but	 think	 that	 whoever	 was	 watching
Vibiana	Veracruz	had	been	dispatched	from	the	fifty-ninth	floor.
He	exited	on	6th	Street	downtown	and	worked	his	way	into	the	Arts	District.

He	 called	Vibiana	 and	 told	her	 he	was	 in	 the	neighborhood.	She	 said	 she	was
looking	through	the	window	as	they	spoke	and	could	see	the	watcher	under	the
scaffolding	 that	wrapped	 the	 front	of	 the	building	across	 the	 street,	which	was
closed	 and	under	 renovation.	She	 said	 the	 scaffolding	offered	many	places	 for
him	to	watch	from.
“That’s	okay,”	Bosch	said.	“What	works	for	him	will	also	work	for	me.”
He	told	her	he	would	call	her	back	as	soon	as	the	situation	was	resolved.
Bosch	 found	parking	 in	a	 lot	by	 the	 river	 and	 then	headed	 toward	Vibiana’s

building	 on	 foot.	 He	 saw	 the	 structure	 wrapped	 in	 scaffolding	 and	 entered
through	 a	 side	 entrance	 where	 several	 construction	 workers	 were	 sitting	 on
stacks	of	drywall	during	a	break.	One	of	them	told	Bosch	he	was	in	a	hard-hat



area	as	he	passed.
“I	know,”	he	said.
He	 followed	 a	 hallway	 toward	 the	 front	 of	 the	 building.	The	 first	 floor	was

being	 prepared	 for	 commercial	 use	 and	 every	 unit	 had	 a	 garage-door-size
opening	 to	 the	street.	No	windows	or	doors	had	been	 installed	yet.	 In	 the	 third
unit	he	saw	the	back	of	a	man	in	jeans	and	a	gray	hoodie.	He	was	leaning	against
the	right	wall	at	the	edge	of	the	front	opening	and	was	well	under	the	scaffold.	It
was	good	cover	from	the	outside,	but	on	the	inside	his	back	was	to	Bosch	and	he
was	vulnerable.	Bosch	quietly	pulled	his	gun	from	its	holster	and	started	moving
toward	him.
Noise	 from	 an	 electric	 saw	 being	 used	 on	 an	 upper	 level	 of	 the	 building

covered	Bosch’s	approach.	He	got	all	the	way	up	on	the	man,	then	grabbed	him
by	the	shoulder	and	spun	him	around.	He	shoved	him	back	against	the	wall	and
jammed	the	barrel	of	his	pistol	into	the	man’s	neck.
It	was	Sloan.	Before	Bosch	 could	 say	 a	word,	 the	man	 brought	 his	 arm	up,

knocked	the	gun	away,	and	then	spun	Bosch	into	the	wall.	Sloan	pulled	his	own
gun	and	 it	was	now	pressed	 into	Bosch’s	neck.	Sloan’s	elbows	pinned	Harry’s
arms	up	and	against	the	wall.
“What	the	fuck	are	you	doing,	Bosch?”
Bosch	stared	at	him.	He	opened	up	his	right	palm	in	surrender	and	let	his	gun

drop	into	his	left	until	he	was	holding	it	by	the	barrel.
“I	was	going	to	ask	you	the	exact	same	thing,”	he	said.
“I’m	watching	out	for	her,”	Sloan	said.	“Just	like	you.”
Sloan	 stepped	back.	He	withdrew	his	weapon	 and	 swung	 it	 behind	his	 back

and	 tucked	 it	under	his	belt.	 It	 left	Bosch	with	 the	upper	hand	but	he	knew	he
didn’t	need	it.	He	holstered	his	weapon.
“What’s	going	on,	Sloan?	You	work	for	them.”
“I	 worked	 for	 the	 old	 man.	 The	 company	 on	 the	 paychecks	 changed	 but	 I

never	stopped	working	for	him.	Including	right	now.”
“He	really	sent	you	that	day	you	came	to	my	house?”
“That’s	 right.	He	was	 too	 sick	 to	 call	 or	 talk.	He	 thought	 he	was	dying	 and

wanted	to	know	who	or	what	you’d	found.”
“You	knew	what	I	was	doing.”
“That’s	right.	Just	like	I	knew	when	you	found	her.”
He	jerked	his	head	in	the	direction	of	Vibiana’s	building.
“How?”
“They’ve	got	you	wired	Bosch.	You	and	your	 lawyer.	They’re	 tracking	your



phones,	your	cars.	You’re	old-fashioned.	You	never	look	up.”
Bosch	realized	Haller	had	nailed	it.	They	had	watched	him	from	a	drone.
“And	you’re	part	of	all	of	that?”	he	asked.
“I	acted	like	I	was,”	Sloan	said.	“They	kept	me	on	after	Mr.	Vance	died.	Until

last	night,	when	they	burned	out	a	DNA	lab.	I	quit.	Now	I’m	going	to	watch	over
her.	It’s	what	he	would	have	wanted	and	I	owe	him	that.”
Bosch	 studied	 him.	 He	 could	 be	 a	 Trojan	 horse	 sent	 in	 by	 Trident	 and	 the

corporation.	Or	he	could	be	sincere.	Bosch	reviewed	the	information	that	he	had
recently	gathered	on	Sloan.	That	he	had	been	with	Vance	for	twenty-five	years.
That	he	had	attempted	 to	 revive	Vance	after	he	was	already	dead.	That	he	had
called	 the	 police	 to	 report	 the	 death	 instead	 of	 attempting	 to	 avoid	 an
investigation.	Bosch	thought	it	added	up	to	sincerity.
“Okay,”	 he	 said.	 “If	 you	want	 to	watch	 over	 her,	 then	 let’s	 do	 it	 right.	This

way.”
They	stepped	through	the	open	doorway	and	out	from	under	 the	scaffolding.

Bosch	looked	up	at	the	windows	of	the	lofts	on	the	fourth	floor.	He	saw	Vibiana
looking	 down.	 He	 pulled	 his	 phone	 and	 called	 her	 as	 he	 headed	 toward	 the
entrance	of	her	building.	She	skipped	the	greeting.
“Who	is	he?”	she	said.
“He’s	a	friend,”	Bosch	said.	“He	worked	for	your	grandfather.	We’re	coming

up.”
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After	Bosch	 left	Vibiana	 in	Sloan’s	capable	hands,	he	headed	north	 toward	 the
Santa	Clarita	Valley.	He	had	promised	Captain	Trevino	that	he	would	give	him
an	 answer	 on	 the	 job	 offer	 by	 the	 end	 of	 the	 day.	 As	 he	 had	 told	 Haller,	 he
intended	to	take	the	job.	He	was	excited	about	the	idea	of	being	a	full-time	cop
again.	 It	 didn’t	matter	 if	 his	 turf	 was	 two	 square	miles	 small	 or	 two	 hundred
square	miles	 large.	He	knew	it	was	about	cases	and	about	always	being	on	the
right	side	of	things.	He’d	found	both	in	San	Fernando	and	decided	he	would	be
there	for	as	long	as	they	would	have	him.
But	before	he	could	accept	the	offer,	he	needed	to	make	things	right	with	Bella

Lourdes	and	assure	her	he	was	not	taking	her	job	but	only	holding	it	until	she	got
back.	He	got	to	Holy	Cross	by	4	p.m.	and	hoped	to	catch	Lourdes	before	she	was
released.	 He	 knew	 that	 getting	 out	 of	 a	 hospital	 was	 sometimes	 a	 daylong
process	and	he	believed	he	was	on	safe	ground.
Once	he	got	 to	 the	hospital,	 he	 retraced	 the	path	he	had	 taken	before	 to	 the

trauma	 floor.	 He	 located	 Lourdes’s	 private	 room	 but	 entered	 to	 find	 the	 bed
empty	and	unmade.	There	was	still	a	bouquet	of	flowers	on	a	chest	of	drawers.
He	 checked	 a	 small	 closet,	 and	 on	 the	 floor,	 there	 was	 a	 pale	 green	 hospital
gown.	On	the	clothes	bar,	there	were	two	metal	hangers	that	probably	once	held
the	going-home	outfit	brought	by	Bella’s	partner,	Taryn.
Bosch	wondered	if	Bella	had	been	taken	for	a	medical	test	or	if	she	had	a	last

therapy	session	that	had	drawn	her	out	of	her	room.	He	walked	down	the	hall	to
the	nursing	station	and	inquired.
“She	hasn’t	 left	yet,”	a	nurse	told	him.	“We’re	waiting	for	 the	doctor	to	sign

the	paperwork	and	then	she’ll	be	ready	to	go.”
“So	where	is	she?”	he	asked.
“In	her	room,	waiting.”
“No,	she’s	not.	Is	there	a	cafeteria	around?”



“Just	the	one	on	the	first	floor.”
Bosch	 took	 the	 elevator	 down	 and	 looked	 around	 the	 small	 and	 uncrowded

cafeteria.	There	was	no	sign	of	Lourdes.
He	knew	he	could	have	missed	her.	As	he	was	going	down	in	one	elevator	she

could	have	been	going	up	in	another.
But	 a	 low-grade	 feeling	 of	 panic	 started	 to	 creep	 into	 Bosch’s	 chest.	 He

remembered	Taryn	 being	 outraged	 that	Lourdes	was	 suffering	 the	 indignity	 of
being	treated	in	the	same	hospital	as	her	abductor	and	rapist.	Bosch	had	sought
to	assure	her	 that	Dockweiler	would	be	stabilized	and	moved	downtown	to	 the
jail	ward	at	 the	county	hospital.	But	he	knew	that	no	arraignment	had	been	set
yet	 for	Dockweiler	 because	 of	 his	 precarious	 health	 status.	He	 realized	 that	 if
Dockweiler’s	medical	condition	was	too	critical	for	even	a	bedside	arraignment
in	the	hospital	jail	ward,	then	it	could	also	be	too	critical	for	a	transfer	from	Holy
Cross	to	County.
He	wondered	if	Taryn	had	told	Bella	that	Dockweiler	was	in	the	same	medical

center	or	if	she	had	figured	it	out	on	her	own.
He	 went	 to	 the	 information	 desk	 in	 the	 hospital’s	 main	 lobby	 outside	 the

cafeteria	and	asked	if	there	was	a	specific	ward	for	treatment	of	spinal	injuries.
He	was	told	spinal	trauma	was	on	the	third	floor.	He	jumped	on	an	elevator	and
went	back	up.
The	elevator	opened	on	a	nursing	station	that	was	 located	in	 the	middle	of	a

floor	 plan	 resembling	 an	H.	 Bosch	 saw	 a	 uniformed	 Sheriff’s	 deputy	 leaning
over	 the	counter	and	small-talking	with	 the	duty	nurse.	Harry’s	anxiety	kicked
up	another	notch.
“This	is	the	spinal	trauma	center?”	he	asked.
“It	is,”	the	nurse	said.	“How	can	I—”
“Is	Kurt	Dockweiler	still	being	treated	here?”
Her	eyes	made	a	furtive	move	toward	the	deputy,	who	straightened	up	off	the

counter.	Bosch	pulled	the	badge	off	his	belt	and	displayed	it.
“Bosch,	SFPD.	Dockweiler’s	my	case.	Where’s	he	at?	Show	me.”
“This	way,”	the	deputy	said.
They	 headed	 down	 one	 of	 the	 hallways.	 Bosch	 could	 see	 an	 empty	 chair

outside	a	room	several	doors	down.
“How	long	have	you	been	fucking	off	at	the	nursing	station?”	he	asked.
“Not	long,”	the	deputy	said.	“This	guy’s	not	going	anywhere.”
“I’m	not	worried	about	that.	Did	you	see	a	woman	get	off	the	elevator?”
“I	don’t	know.	People	come	and	go.	When?”



“When	do	you	think?	Now.”
Before	the	deputy	could	answer,	they	got	to	the	room	and	Bosch	put	his	hand

out	to	his	left	to	hold	him	back.	He	saw	Bella	Lourdes	standing	at	the	foot	of	the
bed	in	Dockweiler’s	room.
“Stay	here,”	he	said	to	the	deputy.
Bosch	 slowly	entered	 the	 room.	Lourdes	gave	no	 indication	 she	had	noticed

him.	She	was	staring	intently	down	at	Dockweiler,	who	lay	in	the	elevated	bed
surrounded	by	all	manner	of	medical	apparatus	and	tubes,	including	the	breather
that	went	down	his	throat	and	kept	his	lungs	pumping.	His	eyes	were	open	and
he	was	staring	back	at	Lourdes.	Bosch	easily	read	his	eyes.	He	saw	fear.
“Bella?”
She	turned	at	the	sound	of	his	voice,	saw	Bosch,	and	managed	a	smile.
“Harry.”
He	checked	her	hands	for	weapons.	There	was	nothing.
“Bella,	what	are	you	doing	in	here?”
She	looked	back	at	Dockweiler.
“I	wanted	to	see	him.	Face	him.”
“You	shouldn’t	be	here.”
“I	know.	But	I	had	to	be.	I’m	leaving	here	today,	going	home.	I	wanted	to	see

him	first.	Let	him	know	that	he	didn’t	break	me	like	he	said	he	would.”
Bosch	nodded.
“Did	you	think	I	came	to	kill	him	or	something?”	she	asked.
“I	don’t	know	what	I	thought,”	Bosch	said.
“I	don’t	need	to.	He’s	already	dead.	Kind	of	ironic,	don’t	you	think?”
“What?”
“Your	bullet	cut	his	spine.	He’s	a	rapist	and	now	he’ll	never	be	able	to	do	that

to	anyone	again.”
Bosch	nodded.
“Let	me	take	you	back	to	your	room	now,”	he	said.	“The	nurse	said	the	doctor

has	to	see	you	before	they	can	sign	you	out.”
In	the	hallway	Bosch	cut	off	the	deputy	before	he	could	speak.
“This	 never	 happened,”	 he	 said.	 “You	 make	 a	 report	 and	 I	 report	 you	 for

abandoning	your	post.”
“Not	a	problem,	never	happened,”	the	deputy	said.
He	remained	standing	by	his	chair	and	Bosch	and	Lourdes	headed	down	the

hall.
On	the	way	back	to	her	own	room,	Bosch	told	Lourdes	about	 the	offer	from



Trevino.	He	said	he	would	only	accept	it	if	she	approved	and	understood	that	he
would	drop	back	down	to	part-time	reserve	officer	as	soon	as	she	was	ready	to
return.
She	gave	her	approval	without	hesitation.
“You’re	 perfect	 for	 the	 job,”	 she	 said.	 “And	 maybe	 it	 will	 be	 a	 permanent

thing.	I’m	not	sure	what	I’m	going	to	do.	I	might	never	come	back.”
Bosch	 knew	 that	 she	 had	 to	 be	 considering	 that	 she	 could	 easily	 and

deservedly	receive	a	stress-related	out	from	the	job.	She	could	pick	up	her	entire
salary	 and	 do	 something	 else	 with	 her	 life	 and	 her	 family,	 be	 away	 from	 the
nastiness	of	the	world.	It	would	be	a	tough	choice	but	the	specter	of	Dockweiler
overshadowed	 it.	 If	 she	 never	 came	 back,	 would	 it	 haunt	 her?	Would	 it	 give
Dockweiler	a	final	power	over	her?
“I’m	thinking	you’re	going	to	be	coming	back,	Bella,”	he	said.	“You’re	a	good

detective	 and	 you’re	 going	 to	miss	 it.	 Look	 at	me,	 scratching	 and	 fighting	 to
keep	a	badge	on	my	belt	at	my	age.	It’s	in	the	blood.	You’ve	got	cop	DNA.”
She	smiled	and	nodded.
“I	kinda	hope	you’re	right.”
At	 the	 nursing	 station	 on	 her	 floor,	 they	 embraced	 and	 promised	 to	 keep	 in

touch.	Bosch	left	her	there.
Bosch	headed	back	down	the	5	to	San	Fernando	to	tell	Trevino	he	was	in—at

least	until	Bella	came	back.
Along	the	way	he	thought	about	what	he’d	said	to	Lourdes	about	cop	blood.	It

was	something	he	truly	believed.	He	knew	that	in	his	internal	universe,	there	was
a	mission	etched	 in	 a	 secret	 language,	 like	drawings	on	 the	wall	of	 an	ancient
cave,	 that	 gave	 him	 his	 direction	 and	meaning.	 It	 could	 not	 be	 altered	 and	 it
would	always	be	there	to	guide	him	to	the	right	path.



It	 was	 a	 Sunday	 afternoon	 in	 spring.	 A	 crowd	 was	 gathered	 in	 the	 triangle
created	by	the	convergence	of	Traction	Avenue	and	Rose	and	Third	Streets.	What
for	years	had	been	a	parking	lot	was	now	taking	shape	as	the	first	public	park	in
the	Arts	District.	Rows	of	folding	chairs	were	lined	in	front	of	a	sculpture	twenty
feet	 high,	 its	 shape	 and	 content	 only	 hinted	 at	 by	 the	 contours	 of	 the	massive
white	shroud	that	draped	it.	A	steel	cable	extended	from	the	shroud	to	a	crane
that	had	been	used	in	the	installation.	The	veil	would	be	dramatically	lifted	and
the	sculpture	revealed	as	the	centerpiece	of	the	park.
Most	of	 the	chairs	were	 filled	and	videographers	 from	two	of	 the	 local	news

channels	were	on	hand	to	record	the	event.	Many	in	attendance	knew	the	artist
who	 had	 created	 the	 sculpture.	 Some	were	meeting	 her	 for	 the	 first	 time	 even
though	they	were	bound	by	family	ties	if	not	by	blood.
Bosch	and	his	daughter	 sat	 in	 the	back	 row.	Harry	could	 see	Gabriela	Lida

and	 Olivia	 Macdonald	 seated	 three	 rows	 in	 front	 of	 them.	 Young	 Gilberto
Veracruz	 sat	 between	 them,	 his	 attention	 drawn	 to	 a	 handheld	 video	 game.
Olivia’s	grown	children	were	in	the	chairs	to	her	right.
At	 the	 appointed	 start	 time	 of	 the	 unveiling,	 a	 man	 in	 a	 suit	 walked	 to	 the

podium	in	front	of	the	sculpture	and	adjusted	the	microphone.
“Hello	 and	 thank	 you	 all	 for	 coming	 out	 on	 this	 wonderful	 spring	day.	 My

name	is	Michael	Haller.	I	am	legal	adviser	to	the	Fruit	Box	Foundation,	which	I
am	sure	you	have	all	 learned	about	 through	the	media	 in	 the	past	 few	months.
Thanks	 to	 a	 very	 generous	 endowment	 from	 the	 estate	 of	 the	 late	 Whitney	 P.
Vance,	 the	Fruit	Box	Foundation	 is	dedicating	 this	park	 today	 in	honor	of	Mr.
Vance.	 We	 are	 also	 announcing	 plans	 to	 purchase	 and	 renovate	 four	 historic
structures	 in	 the	 Arts	 District.	 These	 will	 be	 dedicated	 live-work	 complexes
offering	affordable	housing	and	studio	space	for	this	city’s	artists.	The	Fruit	Box
—”
Haller	had	to	stop	because	of	the	applause	from	those	seated	in	front	of	him.

He	smiled,	nodded,	and	then	continued.
“The	Fruit	Box	Foundation	has	additional	plans	 for	 the	area	as	well.	More



structures	 containing	 affordable	 housing	 and	 studio	 space,	 more	 parks,	 and
more	consignment	galleries.	They	call	this	area	the	Arts	District,	and	the	Fruit
Box	Foundation—its	very	name	tied	to	the	creative	history	of	this	neighborhood
—will	 continue	 to	 strive	 to	 keep	 it	 a	 vibrant	 community	 of	 artists	 and	 public
art.”
More	 applause	 broke	 into	 Haller’s	 speech	 and	 he	 waited	 it	 out	 before

continuing.
“And	 finally,	 speaking	 of	 artists	 and	 public	 art,	we	 are	 very	 proud	 today	 to

dedicate	this	park	with	the	unveiling	of	a	sculpture	created	by	Vibiana	Veracruz,
artistic	director	of	 the	Fruit	Box	Foundation.	Art	 speaks	 for	 itself.	 So,	without
delay,	I	give	you	‘The	Wrong	Side	of	Goodbye.’”
In	 dramatic	 fashion	 the	 crane	 raised	 the	 shroud,	 revealing	 a	 sculpture	 of

shining	white	acrylic.	It	was	a	diorama	like	Bosch	had	seen	in	Vibiana’s	loft	the
previous	year.	A	multitude	of	figures	and	angles.	The	base	of	the	sculpture	was
the	mangled	fuselage	of	a	helicopter	lying	on	its	side,	a	piece	of	a	broken	rotor
blade	 sticking	 up	 like	 a	 tombstone.	From	 the	 open	 side	 door	 of	 the	 craft	 rose
hands	and	faces,	soldiers	looking	and	reaching	up	for	rescue.	The	figure	of	one
soldier	 rose	above	 the	 rest,	his	 full	body	up	and	 through	 the	door,	as	 if	pulled
from	 the	 wreckage	 by	 the	 unseen	 hand	 of	 God.	 One	 of	 the	 soldier’s	 hands
reached	with	 splayed	 fingers	 toward	 the	heavens.	From	his	angle	Bosch	could
not	see	the	face	of	the	soldier	but	he	knew	who	he	was.
And	 standing	 next	 to	 the	 torso	 of	 the	 fallen	 helicopter	 was	 the	 figure	 of	 a

woman	holding	a	baby	in	her	arms.	The	child	was	faceless	but	Bosch	recognized
the	woman	as	Gabriela	Lida	and	the	mother-daughter	pose	of	the	photo	from	the
beach	at	the	del	Coronado.
Deep	 applause	 greeted	 the	 unveiling	 but	 at	 first	 there	 was	 no	 sign	 of	 the

sculptress.	 Then	 Bosch	 felt	 a	 hand	 touch	 his	 shoulder	 and	 he	 turned	 to	 see
Vibiana	passing	behind	him	on	her	way	to	the	podium.
As	she	turned	up	the	middle	aisle,	she	glanced	back	at	him	and	smiled.	Bosch

realized	in	that	moment	that	it	was	the	first	time	he	had	ever	seen	her	smile.	But
it	was	a	lopsided	smile	he	knew	he	had	seen	before.
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